## THE

THE INVISIBLE ALLIANCE THAT
UNDERMINES AMERICA'S INTERESTS
IN THE MIDDLE EAST

# ARAB

MITCHELL BARD

BBY

#### THE ARAB LOBBY

### THE INVISIBLE ALLIANCE THAT UNDERMINES AMERICA'S INTERESTS IN THE MIDDLE EAST

#### MITCHELL BARD

# HarperCollins e-books

#### **Contents**

Cover

Title Page

#### Introduction

Chapter 1 - The Seeds of the Arab Lobby: The Problem of "Palestine"

Chapter 2 - The Arab Lobby Campaign against a Jewish State

Chapter 3 - Cold War Competition: Soviets, Suez, Sanction, and Saud

Chapter 4 - War and Peace: The Futility of Evenhandedness

Chapter 5 - The Petrodiplomatic Complex: Do Saudis Really Have Us Over a Barrel?

Chapter 6 - The Lobby Realizes Its Power: The Oil Weapon Is Unsheathed

Chapter 7 - Jimmy Carter's Conversion: From Peacemaker to Provocateur

Chapter 8 - Arms Sales Fights: The Arab Lobby Knocks Out Its Opponent

Chapter 9 - The Lobby Cover-up: The Saudi-Funded War on America

Chapter 10 - The Lobby Takes Root: The Day of the Arab American

Chapter 11 - From Mavericks to Mainstream: Arab and Muslim Americans Gain Recognition

Chapter 12 - God Takes a Side: Christian Anti-Zionists Join the Lobby

Chapter 13 - The Diplomatic Alumni Network: The Lobby's Revolving Door

Chapter 14 - The Abuse of Academic Freedom: The Lobby Infiltrates the Classroom

Chapter 15 - Brainwashing the Children: The Lobby Goes After the Next Generation

Conclusion - The Arab Lobby's Nefarious Influence

Acknowledgments

Index

About the Author

Copyright

About the Publisher

#### Introduction

**D**uring the 2008 presidential campaign, Barack Obama made clear that one component of his agenda would be to give a high priority to pursuing Arab-Israeli peace. Many Jews had some concerns about Obama, but his pro-Israel statements reassured them, and ultimately nearly 80 percent voted for him. Obama's appearance before the pro-Israel lobby, the American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC), and recitation of talking points from the Israeli lobby playbook were consistent with the popular view of a powerful lobby that demands the fealty of elected officials.

Within a few weeks of taking office as the nation's forty-fourth president, however, Obama seemed to pick a fight with the Israeli government over its settlements policy. He began to publicly demand that Israel freeze all settlement activity. When Israeli officials brought up the fact that certain understandings had been reached with Obama's predecessor regarding what the United States considered to be acceptable construction, Secretary of State Hillary Clinton denied any such agreements had been made.

In July 2009, Obama invited a group of Jewish leaders to the White House who were content to hear the president's views and asked only that he refrain from public criticism. Obama made clear he would do no such thing.

Israelis tried to steer the administration away from the settlement issue toward what they believed was the most urgent threat to their nation and the stability of the region, namely, the Iranian nuclear program. Obama's chief of staff, Rahm Emanuel, coincidentally a Jew whose father is Israeli, said that the Israeli-Palestinian issue was the crux of solving the Iranian threat. Administration officials argued that the only way they could get Arab states to cooperate in the effort to stop the Iranian program was to solve the Palestinian issue.

Meanwhile, Obama's first interview as president was with an Arab publication, and his first trip to the Middle East omitted Israel and was highlighted by a speech in Cairo that was meant to reach out to the Muslim world. Ten months into his term, he still had not visited Israel, and the persistent public criticism by his administration had reduced the percentage of Israelis who considered him a friend of Israel to a shockingly low 4 percent.<sup>1</sup>

Thus, in less than a year, President Obama had created what appeared to be a crisis with his only democratic ally in the region while doing everything in his power to curry favor with the Arab and Muslim world. After eight years of feeling encumbered, the foreign policy establishment found an ally in the White House who shared their long-standing view that America's Middle East policy can best be served by cultivating relations with the Arabs and, concomitantly, distancing the United States from Israel.

The Obama policy, however, seems to fly in the face of the conspiracy theorists who have long believed in an all-powerful Jewish/Israeli lobby that controls U.S. Middle East policy to the detriment of the national interest.

How can this be explained?

The following pages will show that U.S. policy is not controlled by an omnipotent Israeli lobby but rather heavily influenced by an equally potent—yet much less visible—Arab lobby that is driven by ideology, oil, and arms to support Middle Eastern regimes that often oppose American values and interests.

It is understandable if this statement is surprising, given that few books or articles examine the Arab lobby, while there is a long history of conspiracy theories suggesting that Jews control everything from the media to the U.S. Congress to the global financial system. *The Israel Lobby*, by Stephen Walt and John Mearsheimer, is the most recent screed to reinforce such beliefs.

Israel's detractors have embraced Walt and Mearsheimer's book because its argument fits in neatly with their fantasies about an all-powerful group of Jews who control U.S. foreign policy, but they should be offended by the racist, paternalistic tone of the book, which portrays the Arabs as impotent, unable to affect their own fate or influence U.S. actions. While the Israeli lobby is obsessively scrutinized, mischaracterized, and demonized, the role of the Arab lobby is denied, minimized, or ignored.

Why write a book about this subject now? One reason is the publicity given to the distorted portrayal of the Israeli lobby by Walt, Mearsheimer, and others. Also, this is a time when the Arab lobby has been engaged in an increasingly successful global campaign to delegitimize and ostracize Israel. Most important, though, it is a story that has never been told and must be exposed so the public understands the extent to which the Arab lobby seeks to manipulate American foreign policy. This book will illustrate that an Arab lobby does exist and that the Arab-Israeli conflict is fought in the Oval Office, Congress, the media, and campus quads and classrooms. This is not just a war of ideas but one that involves the security of the United States. Americans should understand what the Arab lobby is, how it operates, and why it is dangerous.

To be fair, Walt and Mearsheimer are not the only ones who give short shrift to the Arab lobby. For example, when DePaul professor Khalil Marrar contacted Arab American organizations to interview their representatives for his research on the subject, he was told, "There is no Arab lobby in Washington, DC." Even one of the most prominent Arab Americans engaged in promoting the Palestinian cause, James Zogby, said in 1982, "There is no Arab lobby." In the Foreign Affairs Oral History Project of the Association for Diplomatic Studies and Training, former State Department officials who dealt with Middle East affairs were repeatedly asked about the Israeli lobby, but the Arab lobby was never discussed.

Walt and Mearsheimer do not subject the Arab lobby to the same analysis they apply to the Israeli lobby; they simply dismiss its influence. Claiming that oil companies have not exerted influence, they conclude that their case is proven. They also suggest that if an influential Arab lobby did exist, it would try to distance the United States from Israel.<sup>4</sup> They are correct and this book will show this is one of the lobby's principal objectives. While they cite research I did more than twenty years ago for my PhD dissertation that showed the comparative advantage of the Israeli lobby, I have used the intervening years to study the Arab lobby and offer new evidence here of its influence.

Unlike many of the Israeli lobby's detractors, I do not suggest that Arab Americans or supporters of the Arab cause have no right to pursue their agenda. In a democracy, every group has the right to lobby and to make its case to the public and decision makers; the marketplace of ideas should decide which arguments have the most merit. The point of this study is to highlight how the debate may be distorted because of the vast financial resources of the Arab lobby, and to expose some of its efforts to manipulate public opinion and foreign policy, often beyond public view, in ways that have gone largely unnoticed and demand greater scrutiny. More specifically, I will demonstrate how the Arab lobby exerts a malign influence on U.S. policy that has led successive administrations to ignore fundamental American values in order to bolster repressive Arab regimes, in particular Saudi Arabia; how the lobby has undermined America's security through the support of terrorists and others acting contrary to U.S. interests; and most alarmingly, perhaps, how it has infiltrated the education system in an effort to create a distorted understanding of Islam and the Middle East and weaken support for the U.S.-Israel relationship.

This book also aims to expose how one foreign government, Saudi Arabia, seeks to influence U.S. Middle East policy. As in the case of Arab Americans, the Saudis have the right to do so; every country uses diplomacy, and sometimes American consultants and foreign agents, to advance its interests in Washington. But Saudi Arabia is

notable for the magnitude of its campaign at every level, from primary school education to universities to the media to the Congress and White House. More important, the Saudi component of the Arab lobby consistently acts against U.S. interests and frequently undermines them. In particular, the Saudis are active sponsors of international terrorism, the main exporters of radical Islam, and the rulers of one of the world's most intolerant societies.

Though it is largely unknown to the public, the Arab lobby in the United States is at least as old as, and perhaps older than, the Israeli lobby. The first organization established to present an Arab perspective in the United States was the Arab National League of America in the 1930s. Other groups followed. In 1951, King Saud of Saudi Arabia asked U.S. officials to finance a pro-Arab lobby to counter the pro-Israel lobby, and the CIA obliged. Even before that, oil companies and sympathetic officials in the State Department, Pentagon, and intelligence agencies were trying to influence policy. When the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, General George Brown, launched an attack on the Jewish lobby and Jewish ownership of banks and newspapers in 1974, Senator Thomas McIntyre (D-NH), a member of the Armed Services Committee, acknowledged the influence of the Israeli lobby, which he said "reflects the will of a strong majority of all Americans." But what about the oil lobby? he asked. "The influence of Big Oil is far more insidious, and far more pervasive than the influence of the Jewish lobby, for oil and influence seep across ideological as well as party lines, without public approval or support." He added that "the Jewish lobby isn't in the same league with the General's own lobby the Pentagon and the Defense establishment."<sup>5</sup>

McIntyre expressed a reality well known to Washington players, but alien to ivory tower denizens with no real-world political experience. Since the establishment of Israel in 1948, the Arab lobby—which is in large part, but not exclusively, an anti-Israel lobby—has grown to include defense contractors, former government officials employed by Arab states,

corporations with business interests in the Middle East, NGOs (especially human rights organizations), the United Nations, academics (particularly from Middle East studies departments), Israel haters, a significant percentage of the media and cultural elite, non-evangelical Christian groups, European elites, hired guns, American Arabs and Muslims, and the leaders and diplomats from no fewer than twenty-one Arab governments (as well as from a number of non-Arab Islamic nations).

One of the most important distinguishing characteristics of the Arab lobby is that it has no popular support. While the Israeli lobby has hundreds of thousands of active grassroots members and public opinion polls consistently reveal a huge for Israel and gap between support nations/Palestinians, the Arab lobby has almost no foot soldiers or public sympathy. Its most powerful elements tend to be bureaucrats who represent only their personal views or what they believe are their institutional interests, and foreign governments that care only about their national interests, not those of the United States. What they lack in human capital, in terms of American advocates, they make up for with almost unlimited resources to try to buy what they usually cannot win on the merits of their arguments.

The heart of the Arab lobby has long been Saudi Arabia, its supporters within the U.S. government, and the various PR firms, lobbyists, and other hired guns employed on the kingdom's behalf to make its case to decision makers and the public. In the past, the Arab lobby was focused on keeping Saudi Arabia happy, preventing the spread of Soviet influence in the Middle East, and weakening America's relationship with Israel. Today, the Arab lobby in the United States is focused on feeding the American addiction to petroleum products, expanding economic ties between the United States and the Arab/Muslim Middle East, securing American political international forums, obtaining the support in sophisticated weaponry, and trying to weaken the U.S.-Israel alliance.

Unlike critics of the Israeli lobby who suggest it has no redeeming qualities, I would acknowledge that some elements of the Arab lobby, usually those inside the U.S. government, do often take positions that are in the interest of the country and express valid concerns. For example, State Department officials were understandably concerned about Soviet penetration of the region during the Cold War and also have legitimate reasons to promote U.S. trade and the protection of American oil supplies. The problems arise when they abandon core American principles to support policies that are less clearly in the national interest.

The Arab lobby has demonstrated its power by ensuring that the U.S. pays disproportionate attention to the interests of Arab states and supports countries that share none of our values and few of our interests. These states are all dictatorial regimes with abysmal human rights records that have been fawned over by every president, including Jimmy Carter, who made human rights the centerpiece of his foreign policy. While this may be partly attributable to Cold War realism, the U.S. was also constantly seeking better relations with Soviet clients such as Egypt and supporting the Saudis even as they threatened to turn to the Soviets and financed Soviet allies such as Syria. Worse, some of these nations, especially the Saudis, subvert American interests by supporting terrorism and promoting radical Islamic views on a global scale.

In a previous book, *The Water's Edge*, I defined the Arab lobby as those formal and informal actors that attempt to influence U.S. foreign policy to support the interests of the Arab states in the Middle East.<sup>6</sup> In truth, the lobby is more amorphous than its Israeli counterpart and is not centrally directed. Though defined similarly, the Israeli lobby does have one organization, AIPAC, which has effectively been deputized to lobby on behalf of Americans who believe that a strong U.S.-Israel alliance is in the interests of the United States. Supporters of Israel have the advantage of lobbying on behalf of a relationship with a single country, whereas the Arab lobby, at least in theory, has to reflect the interests of

twenty-one Arab states and the Palestinians. Representatives of the Arab lobby rarely attempt to express the view of "the Arabs."

In some ways the term Arab lobby is a misnomer. Most lobbies focus on a single issue—abortion/choice, second amendment/gun control, Israel, Cuba, China—but the Arab lobby really has two issues, which occasionally overlap. One is pro-Saudi, based on oil, and is represented primarily by the Saudi government, Arabists, defense contractors, and other corporations with commercial interests in the kingdom. American companies are not interested in regional politics; they care only about profits, so their principal concern is expanding trade opportunities. The Pentagon also lobbies the arms dealers to sell weapons to the Arabs. The justification is typically the need for these countries, especially the oilproducing Gulf States, to defend themselves from external enemies, originally the USSR and now Iran. As we shall see, however, the weapons are more often sold for other reasons: to keep the Arab leaders happy, to prevent other nations from getting the business, or in response to blackmail. While many of these sales are justified by national security interests, they often have less to do with defending the Arabs than with the Pentagon's desire to lower the unit cost of systems it wants for U.S. forces and to extend the life of production lines.

Thus, the Arab lobby has had the petrodiplomatic complex led by Saudi Arabia at its heart from the beginning, but has incorporated a variety of other interested parties at different times. Some corporate executives may be hostile to Israel, but for the most part companies have been coaxed to join the lobby in specific instances where it satisfied their selfish business interests rather than because of a desire to weaken U.S.-Israel ties.

The other issue of concern to the Arab lobby is the Palestinian question. Though the first group sometimes gets involved in this, it is primarily Arab American groups, Christians, and Arabists who lobby on behalf of the Palestinians or, more often, against Israel.

"Arab lobby" is also misleading. It suggests that the principal members are Arabs and that their focus is on the Arab world; but, as we shall see, Arab Americans are only a small and mostly impotent part of the overall lobby that is being eclipsed by Islamic groups. Moreover, the lobby has no real interest in any other Arab nations or issues. The lobby does not campaign for human rights in any of these countries, does not defend Christians or other minorities, does not even try to get aid for Arab states. The only time any interest is shown in another country is if Israel is somehow involved, as in the case of Israel-Lebanon clashes, when suddenly the lobby expresses great concern for the people of Lebanon. Otherwise, the lobby never talks about such issues as the Syrian occupation, Hezbollah's takeover, the undermining of democracy, or the various massacres perpetrated by Lebanese factions against each other or Syrian assassinations of their opponents.

While detractors of Israel see a lobbyist, philanthropist, or other Jew behind each Middle East policy decision, they ignore all those non-Jews (and sometimes Jews!) who are agitating behind the scenes for the adoption of policies favorable to the Arabs and/or hostile toward Israel. Thus, while Louis Brandeis may have lobbied Woodrow Wilson for American support for the Balfour Declaration, the president's closest adviser, Colonel Edward House, was vigorously opposing it. Harry Truman's friend Eddie Jacobson asked for the president's support for Israel, while his secretary of state threatened not to vote for Truman if he recognized the newly established state. Similar examples can be found in every administration.

What's more, the critics of U.S. Middle East policy never can explain anomalies in their conspiracy theories; first and foremost, why American policy is so often at odds with the "powerful" Israeli lobby. The Israeli lobby, for example, failed for years to convince U.S. administrations to provide sophisticated arms to Israel, was unable to prevent Eisenhower from issuing dire threats that forced Israel's withdrawal from

the Sinai after 1956, did not deter Ronald Reagan from imposing sanctions in the 1980s and George W. Bush from punishing Israel during his term, and cannot, even now, prevent dangerous arms sales to Arab countries or the adoption of critical resolutions at the United Nations. The reasons for the Israeli lobby's failures are sometimes complex—Cold War calculations, competition with allies, presidential lobbying, economic considerations—but the Arab lobby often plays a role.

One obstacle the Arab lobby faces is the negative image of Muslims and Arabs; consequently one of its principal objectives is to fight the stereotyping of Muslims and Arabs as terrorists. Members of the lobby complain, for example, about the portrayal of Muslims in films<sup>7</sup> as if they expect screenwriters to choose Norwegians or Swedes as villains rather than Arabs who have committed the types of atrocities reenacted in the movies. They have also tried to tar critics with the epithet Islamophobe, implying that anyone who dares suggest that radical Muslims may pose a danger to the United States is a racist. This is a conscious effort by the Arab lobby to imitate what it sees as the successful and cynical use by Jews of the term "anti-Semitism" to silence critics of Israel.

The problem is that terrorism continues, and many of the perpetrators *are* Muslims. Obviously, however, not all Muslims are radicals or terrorists, and Islam as a religion cannot be blamed for the actions of a few, so one justifiable role for the Arab lobby is to fight intolerance and prejudice.

While Walt/Mearsheimer and others may rage against a Middle East policy that they believe is counter to American interests, most Americans themselves disagree. The public believes that Israel is a reliable ally, and that support for Israel is in our interest. By contrast, little public support is demonstrable for closer ties with the Arab/Muslim world. Frustration with American public opinion also explains the Arab lobby's propaganda efforts in the media and, especially, in schools to try to change attitudes. Hundreds of millions of dollars have been invested in a long-term campaign to prettify

the Arab world, especially Saudi Arabia, vilify Israel, sanitize radical Islam, and glorify the Palestinian struggle for independence. In the short run, the Saudis have taken a different tack from the Israeli lobby, focusing on a top-down rather than bottom-up approach to lobbying. As hired gun J. Crawford Cook wrote in laying out his proposed strategy for the kingdom, "Saudi Arabia has a need to influence the few that influence the many, rather than the need to influence the many to whom the few must respond."

Though this lobbying effort has not yet shifted public attitudes, public support for Israel has not translated into automatic support for Israeli policies or the Israeli lobby's agenda. In fact, U.S. interests in the Middle East can be reduced to the following, in this order:

- 1. Assuring the supply of oil
- 2. Maximizing trade opportunities
- 3. Containing radical Islam/fighting terror
- 4. Ensuring Israel's security
- 5. Promoting democracy

Unlike those who see a global Jewish conspiracy in which an omnipotent Israeli lobby stands behind U.S. Middle East policy, I recognize that American policy is more nuanced, influenced not only by lobbies but also, first and foremost, by the ideology of the principal foreign policy decision maker, the president of the United States. For seventy years, the Arab lobby has persistently tried to influence policy, directly, by lobbying decision makers, and indirectly, by seeking to manipulate the media and propagandize the American educational system, often to the detriment of the national interest. The following chapters describe the key players in the lobby, their successes and failures, and the negative impact the Arab lobby has often had on American policy.

## Chapter One The Seeds of the Arab Lobby: The Problem of "Palestine"

America's involvement in the Middle East began with nineteenth-century missionaries who were interested in converting Muslims to Christianity and "rescue the land of the Bible from Moslem backwardness." They failed miserably; the Muslims considered themselves the ones with faith and the Americans godless. This forced the missionaries to sublimate their overarching goal of conversion to a more practical and popular objective of providing education and social services to the Arabs.

This was also a period when the first Jewish pioneers began to move to Palestine in the hope of reestablishing a Jewish homeland. The missionaries had a natural antipathy toward Jews in general and the Jews of the Middle East in particular. They believed the Jews were Christ-killers who needed to be saved through conversion. To their dismay, however, the Christians found the Jews uninterested in their ministration and unwilling to convert. Paradoxically, the Christians would still feel affection for Muslim Arabs, who for the most part were equally uninterested in adopting Christianity. One of the earliest comments by a U.S. official came from the anti-Semitic consul in Jerusalem, Seth Merrill, who said in 1891 that "Palestine is not ready for the Jews . . . [and] the Jews are not ready for Palestine. . . . To pour into this impoverished country tens of thousands of Jews would be an unspeakable calamity both for the country and for the Jews themselves. . . . The quickest way to annihilate them would be to place them in Palestine with no restrictions or influences from any civilized government, and allow them to govern themselves; they would very soon destroy each other."<sup>2</sup>

The United States began its formal relationship with Zionism when President Woodrow Wilson was asked to support the Balfour Declaration, issued by the British in 1917, which called for the establishment of a Jewish homeland in Palestine. When Balfour issued his declaration, however, opposition quickly emerged. Much has been written about efforts by Jews such as Louis Brandeis to lobby Wilson to support Balfour, but much less has been said about those who opposed it, including Wilson confidant Colonel Edward House and Secretary of State Robert Lansing. House was not concerned about the Arabs so much as about the machinations of the English to secure their interests in India and Egypt; he feared the British were turning the region into "a breeding place for future war." He was, however, sympathetic to the Arabs as well, writing in his diary, "I have a kindly feeling for the Arabs and my influence will be thrown in their direction whenever they are right."

Similarly, Lansing was more worried about Christian reaction than Arab/Muslim objections to the creation of a Jewish homeland. He did not support what he viewed as the theft of Turkish territory because he believed that Christians would "resent turning the Holy Land over to the absolute control of the race credited with the death of Christ." He also worried that the Muslims in the Middle East and North Africa would expect Wilson to support their self-determination, which conflicted with the president's commitment to Zionism.<sup>4</sup> America's ambassador to Great Britain also opposed the Balfour Declaration. William Yale, the State Department's representative to the British army in Syria and Palestine, was appalled by the arrogance of some Jews and predicted a global Muslim backlash and inevitable war if a Jewish state was established.<sup>5</sup>

The State Department exerted little influence over Wilson on the Palestine issue. In fact, Wilson and Lansing were barely on speaking terms. At the 1919 Paris Peace Conference, the department worked with Jewish anti-Zionists, the Arab delegation, Protestant missionaries, and the British Colonial Office to try to prevent the endorsement of the Balfour Declaration. But the views of Brandeis and other supporters of Zionism were more consistent with Wilson's messianic

worldview, and their arguments were more persuasive. Wilson was "fascinated with the idea that a democratic Zionism might replace Ottoman despotism and create a haven for oppressed Jews in Palestine." Ultimately, despite misgivings, particularly about the danger to Americans, Wilson did express support for the declaration. "The allied nations with the fullest concurrence of our government and people are agreed," he said, "that in Palestine shall be laid the foundations of a Jewish Commonwealth." To the consternation of Secretary of State Charles Evans Hughes, the U.S. Congress gave its endorsement to the Balfour Declaration in September 1922.

The State Department afterward simply pretended that these congressional resolutions and presidential statements did not really reflect U.S. policy, discounting congressional statements as pandering for votes and suggesting that the president's positions were somehow ambiguous.

Americans working in the region vigorously opposed what they viewed as an abandonment of principle and a forfeiture of U.S. interests to the colonial ambitions of the Europeans. Missionaries held the Arabs in high esteem, and fell in love with the exotic qualities of the desert dwellers. They considered the Arabs intelligent and were drawn to their warmth and hospitality. As their affection for the Arabs grew, so did their enmity toward the colonial powers they believed were enslaving them and the Zionists, whom they viewed as encroaching on a noble people who wished to overcome their long oppression at the hands of the Turks and imperialists. missionaries ultimately became an important component of the nascent Arab lobby.

While the missionaries were lobbying their government from outside, others who shared their views tried to influence policy from within the government. These officials, mostly diplomats in the State Department, with some allies in other agencies such as the CIA and the Defense Department, came to be known as Arabists.

The classic definition of Arabists recognized them as people who were fluent in Arabic and had spent a great deal of time living and working in the Arab world. Many had missionary parents and grew up in the region, or had family connections to the American universities in Beirut and Cairo. Others became enthralled by the region and took an academic interest. Over the years, however, the term took on a pejorative meaning, becoming associated with diplomats who "are assumed to be politically naïve, elitist and too deferential to exotic cultures." Unlike the classic Arabists, those who became part of the Arab lobby often could not speak Arabic, and some had spent little or no time in the region. The quintessential Arabist, for example, was Loy Henderson, who headed the Near East Division but spoke no Arabic and had spent only two years in the region.

As America was asked to support the Zionists in Palestine, and later the state of Israel, the Arabists became vocal opponents. Some did so because of their own anti-Semitic views, while others believed they were making politically rational calculations of America's national interest, which sometimes appeared to outsiders as anti-Semitic because the diplomats' views were highly critical of Zionists or Israel and solicitous of the Arabs. These Arabists are often responsible professionals who have come to the conclusion that U.S. interests are best served by distancing the United States from Israel and working closely with Arab governments, often without regard for the internal affairs of those regimes. Others, however, are motivated by a self-righteous belief that they know what is best for America, and some maintain they also have Israel's interests at heart.

The principal U.S. interests in the 1920s were missionary endeavors, trade, and the protection of treaty rights established during the Ottoman period. Palestine was under British control, and diplomats believed Britain was responsible for dealing with the Zionists. Even when events in Palestine directly affected American citizens, the State Department would not fulfill its normal duty of assisting them. In 1929, for

example, Arab riots at the Western Wall left eight American citizens dead. New York congressman Hamilton Fish Jr. called on the U.S. Navy to send ships to Palestine, and land marines if necessary, to protect Americans "endangered by fanatical and lawless mobs." The American consul general in Jerusalem, Paul Knabenshue, became perhaps the first State Department Arabist to make his presence felt on the Palestine issue when he responded by suggesting that the attacks "were precipitated by provocative acts of the Jews," and that raising the issue with the British would "undoubtedly create resentment against us here and in other Moslem countries." Knabenshue was so blatantly anti-Semitic that American Jews called for his removal, and Secretary of State Henry Stimson transferred him to Baghdad.

Near Eastern Affairs chief G. Howland Shaw objected even to the idea of representing the dead Americans before the British commission investigating the riots. "Why," Shaw asked, "should the American Government assist in presenting either the Jewish or Arab side?" One reason was that the U.S. government *had* endorsed the Jewish side reflected in the Balfour Declaration. Another reason was that Arab rioting provoked by the mufti of Jerusalem had caused the deaths of U.S. citizens.

After a series of Arab-instigated riots in 1936, the British asked William Peel to lead an investigation. He concluded the following year that the best solution to the competing claims of Jews and Arabs over the land of Palestine was to divide it (though not evenly) and create two separate states. The State Department Arabists vigorously opposed the Peel Commission's plan, insisting it would stimulate greater enmity toward the United States. Wallace Murray, an anti-Semite who headed the Near East Division for sixteen years (1929–45), said Jews should be sent far from the Middle East, suggesting they might find more hospitable homes in Angola, Cameroon, or Madagascar. 11

The Arabs rejected the Peel Commission's plan and launched a nearly three-year revolt that again culminated in

British reconsideration of the country's policy in Palestine. In 1939, Britain offered the Arabs a unitary state in all of Palestine. This so-called White Paper was a much better deal for the Arabs than the Peel plan, but the Arabs once again rejected the idea, largely because it allowed for continued Jewish immigration.

President Franklin Roosevelt told his secretary of state, Cordell Hull, that he would not support the British proposal, and the U.S. ambassador to Great Britain, Joseph Kennedy, was told to inform the British government of the president's disapproval. Kennedy privately let the Foreign Office know it did not have to take his message seriously, however. No doubt he understood that Roosevelt did not want to start a diplomatic row with America's closest ally at a time of international tension.

This would not be the last time that the State Department pursued a policy that was independent of the administration. Officials often promised Arab leaders that they would be consulted before any decisions were made on Palestine. Thus, while Hull told Kennedy to pass on Roosevelt's objections, he also instructed his officers to tell the Arabs that "while Washington did not give its approval to the White Paper, it did not give its disapproval, either." 12

During the war, Secretary of State Hull and others were unwilling to support Jewish immigration to Palestine. They were not even helpful when it came to American Jews seeking to escape Hitler. Hull and the principal architect of the anti-Jewish policies during this period, Breckenridge Long, argued that Jews should not be treated differently than any other group. The fact that Hitler was singling them out for special treatment was no reason for the Americans to do so. The Department went so far as to oppose American Red Cross aid to refugees in Palestine because it might look as though the Jews were getting special treatment.<sup>13</sup>

As the plight of Jews in Europe grew more precarious, and reports of Hitler's actions filtered out, Jews in Palestine wanted to join the fight in Europe and lobbied the British government to allow them to do so. The State Department opposed this on the grounds that it would upset the Arabs and make it more difficult to use the Middle East as a base of operations.

As the magnitude of the Holocaust became clear, and tens of thousands of survivors clamored to move to their homeland, pressure increased on the United States to take a more active role on the Palestine issue. Murray and others at State also continued their campaign to reverse the Balfour Declaration, partly on the grounds that support for the Zionists was alienating the Arabs and endangering American troops in the Middle East. Their sympathy for the Arabs during the war was particularly ironic, given that only 9,000 Arabs enlisted in the British Army, and the leader of the Palestinians, Mufti Haj Amin al-Husseini, openly supported the Nazis. Meanwhile, 33,000 Jews (out of a much smaller population) signed up to fight the Germans even as they were being persecuted by the British within their homeland, and saw immigration strangled.

Some of the Arabists also held a view that would echo through the halls of the State Department for the next sixty years, namely that they knew what was best for the Jews and were actually trying to help them. One of the earliest manifestations of this attitude was undersecretary of state A. A. Berle's warning to American Zionist leader Emanuel Neumann that the Jews would suffer a horrible fate in Palestine if the Nazis conquered the area. He advised Neumann to cut a deal with ibn Saud of Saudi Arabia, renounce their claim to Palestine, and move most of the Jews to Kenya until the war ended. After the war, they would get a Vatican-like territory somewhere in Africa. 14

Arabists also seized on any suggestion from Jews that statehood might not be such a good idea, as when the anti-Zionist rabbi Morris Lazaron publicly criticized the Zionist program. He was one of the first of many Jews who would also become involved in Arab lobby efforts to undermine the legitimacy of Israel. These Jews tended to speak either as individuals or as members of tiny organizations that, while

making only marginal contributions to the debate, allowed diplomats and others to rationalize their position. Thus, Arabists such as Wallace Murray justified their opposition to Zionism by arguing they could not be expected to support a Jewish state when the Jews themselves were not unanimously behind the idea.

While the State Department was trying to promote the idea that Jews were disunited, it also sought to sabotage the organizations representing the Zionists. The department closely monitored the activities of the American Zionist Emergency Committee, the Zionist Organization of America, and other Jewish and non-Jewish groups supporting the establishment of a Jewish state. Presaging efforts that would be made years later by the Arab lobby against AIPAC, the State Department hoped to find evidence that would require the AZEC to register as a foreign agent. <sup>15</sup>

the State Paradoxically, Department was largely responsible for the creation of the Israeli lobby and the methods Arabists would complain about for most of the succeeding sixty-odd years, which arose as a direct response to their obstructionism. In 1943, AZEC decided to try to force the State Department to adopt a more sympathetic policy by seeking congressional help. They succeeded in having resolutions introduced, calling for the repeal of the 1939 British White Paper limiting Jewish immigration to Palestine and support for the establishment of a Jewish state after the war. This set the precedent for the approach AIPAC would ultimately adopt of seeking congressional support for its agenda, using the legislative branch to influence, constrain, or obstruct executive branch policies.

This first effort during World War II was met with opposition from the secretary of war, who argued that the resolutions would upset the Arabs and might provoke a civil war in Palestine that could be exploited by the Axis. The Zionists, not aware of Henry Stimson's position, were given to believe they had the support of the administration. The British, however, had also weighed in against the legislation, and army

chief of staff and future secretary of state George Marshall was called to testify in a secret session of the Foreign Relations Committee. Roosevelt also pressured several Zionist leaders to testify before the committee that delaying the measures would not adversely affect their goals. The resolutions subsequently were allowed to die. Most members of Congress supported the plan but would not vote on it because the administration maintained that doing so would upset the Arabs, and they were afraid to do anything that might undermine Allied war efforts. This was similar to the rationale given for not doing more to rescue the Jews of Europe.

The AZEC tried to have passed resolutions in early 1944 calling for the United States to help facilitate Jewish immigration to Palestine for the purpose of ultimately establishing a Jewish state. The State Department once again succeeded in killing the legislation by arguing that "although not binding on the Executive, [the resolutions] might precipitate conflict in Palestine and other parts of the Arab world, endangering American troops and requiring the diversion of forces from Europe and other combat areas." If that wasn't sufficient, Hull piled on with the warning that "it might prejudice or shatter pending negotiations with ibn Saud for the construction of a pipeline across Saudi Arabia."

Another concern expressed by anti-Zionists was the fear of Jewish sympathy (and potential alignment) with the USSR. The Joint Chiefs of Staff summarized the view of many officials when they reported that the Zionist leadership "stems from the Soviet Union and its satellite states and has strong bonds of kinship in those regions, and ideologically is much closer to the Soviet Union than the United States." The Defense Department under James Forrestal, who was an outspoken opponent of Zionist aims and a former lawyer for Texaco, worried about oil supplies, the possibility that the Arabs might ally with the Soviets if they were alienated by the West, and the prospect of sending troops to Palestine to enforce a settlement. Forrestal's principal Middle East adviser was Steven Penrose, an Arabist who served as the OSS

intelligence head in Cairo and then chief of intelligence in Washington, D.C. Penrose used his official posts to fight the Zionists and refused requests for help in rescuing Holocaust refugees. Later, he became president of the American University of Beirut.<sup>18</sup>

The danger of Communist infiltration in the Middle East would become a recurring theme of the Arab lobby as it worked to prevent and later undermine U.S. support for a Jewish state. Harold Hoskins, who had been an emissary to the Middle East for Roosevelt, as an Aramco director in 1948 wrote to the State Department from Baghdad that American policy on Palestine was undermining the Truman Doctrine by making Soviet infiltration possible. Missionaries such as Bayard Dodge made apocalyptic predictions of the destruction of all the American institutions in the Middle East, which he believed would benefit the Russians, who were already planning to flood the Jewish state with Jewish Communists. <sup>19</sup>

This view was supported by the U.S. ambassador to Moscow, W. Averell Harriman, who argued that U.S. support for Zionism was provoking Arab anger and warned that the Soviets would try to exploit this resentment to gain influence in the region. When the Soviets later reversed their position and supported partition, anti-Zionists such as Kermit Roosevelt argued that the Russians were trying to secure a military foothold in the Middle East. Given the socialist leanings of the Jewish leadership, it was not totally unreasonable to fear that a Jewish state would be aligned with the Soviets, and it would not become obvious that the threat was exaggerated until the early 1950s.

Another theme that emerged during the war, which has remained a dominant one to this day, was that it was important that the United States make concessions to the Arabs to win their support or prevent them from siding with our enemies. During World War II, for example, the minister in Cairo, Alexander Kirk, became concerned that the Arabs were becoming too sympathetic to the Nazis and proposed that they could be won over to the Allies by a renunciation of support

for Jewish statehood.<sup>20</sup> Later the Arabists warned that the Arabs would join the Soviet camp if the United States did not oppose the Zionists. Even after the United States became recognized as a superpower, it never occurred to them that America should insist that the Arab states back American interests to earn U.S. support.

The missionaries and their supporters at the State Department had long made the case that U.S. interests in the region were based on the presence of Americans in the Middle East and the importance of supporting their activities. Paradoxically, they saw no interest in Palestine despite the fact that 78 percent of all Americans (9,100 citizens, 84 percent of whom were Jews) in the Middle East lived there. More Americans were in that area than in all the others combined. In addition, \$49 million was invested in Palestine, \$41 million by American Jews, a sum larger than that invested in all the Arab countries combined, excluding Saudi Arabia. So purely on the basis of the need to protect American lives and investments, the case could be made that the United States should take a strong interest in Palestine and, especially, in Jewish settlement.<sup>21</sup>

The diplomats saw things differently, however, and insisted that interest in Palestine was politically driven by a small group pursuing their own narrow interests. The investments in Palestine were "artificial and chimerical," whereas the oil concessions in the Persian Gulf area represented real economic investments that advanced the national interest. Consequently, whenever American Zionists protested British restrictions in Palestine, the State Department dismissed them as matters for Great Britain to handle, but if American oil companies asked for diplomatic intervention, the State Department swiftly asserted the rights of American citizens.

America's main interest at this time shifted to Saudi Arabia, and the seeds for another major constituency of the Arab lobby were planted in the sand where engineers from Standard Oil of California (SoCal) received permission to search for oil on the Arabian peninsula. This was also the

origin of the first lobbying efforts by the small Arab American community, who formed the Palestine National League to try to convince the U.S. government to pressure Great Britain to abandon the Balfour Declaration.

The Arab lobby expanded with the formation of the Arab League in March 1945, which created an umbrella organization for the Arab states to express their views. This was also a period when Arab Americans became more active, as did Christian groups. The Arab American community had grown from 200,000 in the 1920s to approximately 500,000 by World War II, and a number of organizations began to spring up across the United States to oppose Zionism and lobby the State Department. The inadequacy of these efforts, however, led the Arab governments meeting in Alexandria in October 1944 to establish an organization, the Arab Office, to counter the Zionists in Washington, London, and Jerusalem.

The oil companies also weighed in, with one executive suggesting that support for Jewish claims in Palestine might adversely affect U.S. interests in Saudi Arabia. He warned that American companies could even be expelled. The oil industry effectively joined the Arab lobby at this point. What makes this especially interesting is that it occurred at a time when the United States still had minimal interests in Saudi Arabia and had only recently struck oil. Actually, the companies warned the State Department from 1937 on that American support for Zionism might undermine American interests in the Middle East. One author noted that "by the late 1940s this point was so abundantly clear that no special advocates were required. . . . By 1947 all of the key people in State and Defense were aware of the strategic problem . . . there was little need for special lobbying."<sup>22</sup>

Still, some lobbying took place. James Terry Duce, then vice president in charge of Aramco operations, for example, met with officials at State on November 4, 1946, to complain about Truman's support for a Jewish state and issued dire warnings about the fate of the oil concession, going so far as to

suggest that Aramco might have to "convert itself into a British corporation to save its investment." <sup>23</sup>

While the oil companies did present a pro-Arab view, they were mostly neutral on Zionism and admitted that King Saud was more dependent on the United States than America was on Saudi Arabia. Consequently, they were not seriously concerned that the Arabs could harm their interests. Abe Fortas, the undersecretary of the interior, told one of the pro-Zionist lobbyists that "even the oil companies hardly believe that strong American backing of Zionism would result in a permanent endangering of American interests."<sup>24</sup>

The Arabs were of course vigorously opposed to the Zionist enterprise, and no one was more adamant than the king of Saudi Arabia. Considering himself the leader of the Arabs and Muslims, King Saud felt compelled to speak out against Jewish aggression in Palestine. And it is important to note that he was speaking very explicitly about Jews. Today, especially, distinctions are sometimes drawn between Jews and Zionists: Israel's detractors suggest that they only oppose the actions of the Israeli government but have nothing against the Jewish religion. King Saud and his successors, however, made no secret of their hatred of Jews, as reflected in their statements and the long-standing practice of barring Jews and the practice of Judaism from the kingdom. For example, King Saud told British colonel H. R. P. Dickson on November 23, 1937, "Our hatred for the Jews dates from God's condemnation of them for their persecution and rejection of Isa (Jesus) and their subsequent rejection of His chosen Prophet." At one point in the mid-1940s, as the Palestine issue heated up, Saud threatened to execute any Jew who tried to enter the kingdom.<sup>25</sup>

One ongoing theme in discussions with the Saudis from this early point, as with many other U.S. Arab "allies," is the naive belief that they could be persuaded to either support America's pro-Zionist policies or at least minimize opposition to them. In May 1943, King Saud first made his views clear on the subject after viewing with alarm the Roosevelt

administration's drift toward support for the establishment of a Jewish state. "Jews have no right to Palestine," he wrote the president. "God forbid . . . the Allies should, at the end of their struggle, crown their victory by evicting the Arabs from their home."<sup>26</sup>

The Saudis had not yet achieved the fabulous wealth they are now known for; in fact, they constantly needed American cash, and their oil reserves were not yet viewed as vital to American security, but government officials feared losing access to the oil fields and the prospect of another government, notably the British, gaining influence in the kingdom. The State Department subsequently backed the king's warnings by suggesting that support for the Zionists would undermine America's economic, commercial, cultural, and philanthropic interests throughout the Arab world.

Some diplomats held out hope that Saud's support for partition could be bought. In 1942, the British tried to arrange a deal where they would make him the leader of the Arab world (something the State Department would later try as well) if he worked out a deal with Chaim Weizmann, the Zionist leader, who would also arrange for Jewish funds to help him pay off his debts, which at that time were primarily owed to the British. Wallace Murray was convinced the only way Saud would accept such a deal would be if a single binational state was created that would effectively deny Jews the homeland promised by Balfour, so he hoped to set up a situation whereby the U.S. would get credit in the Arab world if Weizmann compromised and basically sold out the Zionist program and could blame the British if anything went wrong. Max Thornberg of SoCal, a consultant to the State Department at the time, favored the approach. He was convinced that ibn Saud was not really anti-Semitic, but was only saying what the British wanted him to.<sup>27</sup> Undersecretary of state Sumner Welles also believed the idea had a chance of success based on the precedent of meetings held between Weizmann and the Arab leader Emir Faisal after World War I. Roosevelt subsequently agreed to send Harold Hoskins as an emissary to

ask ibn Saud whether he would be willing to meet with Weizmann or other representatives of the Jewish Agency to discuss a solution to the dispute.

The king's reaction was hostile. He told Hoskins that he was "prepared to talk to anyone, of any religion, except a Jew" and that he specifically disliked Weizmann because Saud claimed the Zionist leader had tried to bribe him. The State Department thought the entire exercise had been an embarrassing waste of time whose failure was predictable.<sup>28</sup>

Roosevelt decided to meet with Saud and discuss the issues face-to-face. Following his meeting with Stalin and Churchill at Yalta in February 1945, Roosevelt traveled to the Great Bitter Lake in the Suez Canal and met Saud, who was making his first trip outside his kingdom, aboard the U.S. cruiser *Quincy*. The translator for Roosevelt was William Eddy, the U.S. minister in Jidda and one of the pioneer Arabists in the State Department. (He later wrote a book about the meeting that was paid for in part by "the pro-Arab lobby and CIA-subsidized American Friends of the Middle East Inc."<sup>29</sup>)

Roosevelt made plain his support for the Jewish survivors of what was not yet called the Holocaust. He also expressed his admiration for the Jews who fought against the Nazis and who had developed Palestine, and asked the king to support his idea of establishing in Palestine a free and democratic Jewish commonwealth. Saud would have none of it, arguing deceitfully that it was the Arabs and not the Jews who had fought against the Germans, and that it was the British and not the Jews who made the deserts bloom. The king was adamantly against allowing Jews to go to Palestine or establish their own state and suggested that they be given the homes of Germans instead. When Roosevelt said that three million Jews had been slaughtered in Poland alone, Saud replied that there must now be room there for three million more.<sup>30</sup>

Roosevelt was shocked by the vehemence of the king's reaction. He should not have been, given Saud's previous uncompromising statements, including his remark on the eve

of the Yalta Conference that Palestine would be drenched in blood, and that the United States must choose between the Zionists and the Arabs.

Roosevelt argued that Palestine was such a small part of the Middle East that the Arabs would not be harmed by the creation of a Jewish state, and he was prepared to guarantee that "the Jews would not move into adjacent parts of the Near East from Palestine." But he seemed to backtrack by the end of his meeting, promising the king that the United States would not take any position on Palestine without first consulting him and other Arab leaders, and would not do anything for the Jews at their expense. This was the promise he had made in May 1943, that "no decision altering the basic situation of Palestine should be reached without full consultation with both Arabs and Jews." He also pledged support for Syrian and Lebanese independence.

Afterward, Saud wrote a letter to Roosevelt in which he insisted that Palestine "has been an Arab country since the dawn of history and . . . was never inhabited by Jews for more than a period of time, during which their history in the land was full of murder and cruelty. . . . [There is] religious hostility . . . between the Muslims and the Jews from the beginning of Islam . . . which arose from the treacherous conduct of the Jews towards Islam and the Muslims and their prophet."<sup>32</sup>

While historian Michael Oren has called the meeting notable because "the leader of the world's most powerful democratic nation had in fact bowed to the dictates of an Arabian chieftain," he adds that Roosevelt saw it more as a "source of exotic entertainment" than a diplomatic landmark.<sup>33</sup> Nevertheless, it clearly had its effect. Roosevelt told a joint session of Congress on March 1, 1945, "I learned more about the whole problem, the Moslem problem, the Jewish problem, by talking with ibn Saud for five minutes than I could have learned in an exchange of two or three dozen letters." The Zionists were horrified, and feared he had reneged on his pledge of support for a Jewish state.

Privately, Roosevelt expressed conflicting opinions. He had told Hoskins that, given the size of the Arab population, a Jewish state "could be installed and maintained only by force." Before his meeting with Saud, however, he told undersecretary of state Edward Stettinius, "Palestine should be for the Jews and no Arabs should be in it." After his speech to Congress, Roosevelt wrote to reassure the American Jewish leader Stephen Wise that he supported unrestricted immigration to Palestine and a future Jewish state. Roosevelt told Wise he had arranged the meeting with Saud to make the Zionist case, but admitted, "I have never so completely failed to make an impact upon a man's mind as in his case." The Arabists, meanwhile, continued to reassure their friends in the Middle East that the United States would not act without consulting them, as Roosevelt had promised Saud. When the Arabs tried to suggest they had received a different commitment from Roosevelt, Wise released the letter from the president.<sup>34</sup>

Roosevelt was the consummate politician, telling partisans on both sides what they wanted to hear either directly or through his minions. As Jews would do after the war, Wise defended Roosevelt and excused his indiscretions as the result of being misled by "some supersubtle counselors in the State Department." The president died before any decisions had to be made on the future of Palestine. Still, it is one of the great ironies of history that American Jews would revere him and developed a strong attachment to the Democratic Party as a result, despite the fact that Roosevelt failed to take steps before and during the war that could have saved thousands of European Jews, and that most of his actions with respect to the Zionist program were unhelpful.

## Chapter Two The Arab Lobby Campaign against a Jewish State

Six days after he assumed office as Roosevelt's successor, Secretary of State Stettinius warned President Truman of the likely pressure he would face from Zionists. Somewhat condescendingly, no doubt, he told the new president that Palestine was a complex issue (implying that only the Arabists could really understand it) and that it was necessary to handle it carefully (translation: reverse course on supporting Balfour) to avoid damaging U.S. interests in the region. In short, the Arabists tried to capitalize on Roosevelt's death by persuading Truman to abandon his policy of support for a Jewish state. Truman didn't take this well, and never really trusted most of the advice he received from the "striped-pants boys." 1

The birth of the Arab lobby as a force in the United States coincided with the birth of the United Nations in April 1945. Five Arab states had official delegations in San Francisco and were joined by a number of pro-Arab organizations. An Arab Information Office was also opened in Washington, and pro-Arab speakers began to tour college campuses, recognizing that it was important to try to influence the views not only of current policy makers but of future ones as well.

When the UN convened, most of the delegations knew little or nothing of the Palestine issue. Churchill had announced prior to the meeting that the resolution of that matter would be postponed until the end of the war, but the Zionists still feared that the Arab lobby would attempt to undermine support for the Balfour Declaration and alter the form of the mandate. The Arabs had a significant advantage at the conference; five official government delegations—Egypt, Iraq, Saudi Arabia, Syria, and Lebanon—represented the second largest of the forty-nine delegations in San Francisco. As such, they were entitled to advance their interests with other delegations through normal diplomatic channels. They

used informal approaches as well; for example, the oil companies paid for the Saudi delegation to take a group of leading American journalists on a tour of San Francisco Bay. As the Zionist representative Eliahu Elath noted, "The seagoing merriment was certainly not in keeping with traditional Wahhabi puritanism, but this did not seem to bother the Arabs aboard, who toasted the journalists drink for drink with something rather stronger than lemonade or Coca-Cola." The Jewish representatives, meanwhile, had no official standing at the conference and had to make their case to delegates and journalists whenever they had an opportunity.

As the Zionists feared, the Arabs proposed that the UN Charter recognize the right of the Arab majority in Palestine to decide the political future of the country. The Zionists won the lobbying battle in the end, and the proposed changes received only the five votes of the Arab members.

From the outset, the Arab lobby had difficulty winning support because of its extremism. As one British diplomat observed, "The obstreperous activities of the Arab delegations have not . . . much improved their position against the Jews." Instead, he said their behavior had "boomeranged in favor of the Jews, [because of] the irritation which the reiterated and grandiloquent Arab claims produced amongst many of the other countries represented." This summarizes one of the problematic features of the Arab lobby, which inhibits its effectiveness to this day.

To appease the Arabs, the British had placed restrictions on Jewish immigration to Palestine throughout the mandatory period. This policy continued after the war, provoking President Truman to issue a call for 100,000 Jews to be admitted. The Arabists were opposed, prompting Truman to remark that "the State Department continued to be more concerned about the Arab reaction than the sufferings of the Jews." He subsequently added that he believed a viable Jewish state should be created in Palestine to fulfill the promise of Balfour. The U.S. minister to Saudi Arabia, Colonel William Eddy, was so upset by Truman's pledge that he resigned in

October 1947, telling Parker Hart privately that he believed his credibility with ibn Saud had been undermined, that he objected to the domestic influences he thought were responsible for the president's decision, and that Truman had betrayed Roosevelt's promise to ibn Saud.<sup>4</sup> In fact, the promise was kept: the United States consulted extensively with the Arabs but chose not to heed their opposition to Jewish immigration and, later, statehood.

King Saud also hoped to persuade President Truman of the importance of Saudi-American relations and discourage him from supporting the Zionists. Truman had tried to reassure the king of his commitment to Saudi Arabia while explaining his support for the creation of a Jewish national home in Palestine in a letter in October 1946. He added, "I do not consider that my urging of the admittance of a considerable number of displaced Jews into Palestine or my statements with regard to the solution to the problem of Palestine in any sense represent an action hostile to the Arab people." The king was not mollified, however, and warned Truman that supporting a Jewish state would harm relations with the Arab world and that the Arabs "will lay siege to it until it dies of famine."

Though Saud often made a show of his disdain for Jews and Zionists and his dissatisfaction with U.S. policy, he was far more concerned with other matters. As early as 1945, the tone was set for the U.S.-Saudi relationship, which would contradict the dire warnings of the Arabists for the last seventy years that America's support for Zionism and later Israel threatened ties with the Saudis. King Saud told Parker Hart that his disagreement with U.S. policy toward Palestine would have "no influence on his friendship with President Truman." In fact, when Saud sent his son, Crown Prince Saud (who succeeded his father in 1953), to Washington two years later to oppose Zionism and communism and to "liberate US policy from the influence of local Jewish elements and Zionist propaganda," Saud's principal concern, besides a request for a \$50 million loan for development, was to get reassurance that the U.S. would protect Saudi Arabia from not the Zionists but

the Hashemites. This was the family that Saud had defeated and driven from Arabia, but which had won British favor because of their help in defeating the Turks in World War I. The British had rewarded the Hashemites by installing one member of the family as king of Iraq and creating Transjordan (later Jordan) for another member of the family to rule. King Saud feared that his old rivals might one day try to return to Saudi Arabia. This would remain a Saudi obsession until the Hashemite king in Iraq was deposed in a coup in 1958.

At the time partition was being debated, U.S. companies were building the Trans-Arabian Pipeline (Tapline) to carry Saudi oil to the Mediterranean for transshipment to Europe. Four days after the partition vote, on December 3, 1947, King Saud summoned U.S. representative J. Rives Childs and informed him that he would not try to change America's position on Palestine, but was more concerned with getting a commitment from the United States to protect him from his rivals in Transjordan and Iraq. Childs, nevertheless, reported to the department that the king might trade the relationship with the United States for an alliance with the British. Childs was either being disingenuous, putting his own spin on what he was being told, or completely misread the Saudi position. After getting instructions from Washington, Childs later told the king the United States would support Saudi Arabia through the UN, a response Saud did not find reassuring.<sup>8</sup>

Two weeks later, the Saudis' real interests became clearer when King Saud intimated that relations with the United States were dependent on obtaining military assistance. Loy Henderson recommended giving the Saudis what they wanted to forestall Saud from turning to the British, even as he was complaining about British support for the Hashemites. Saud expressed concern that his rivals might threaten the northern part of his kingdom, where the Tapline was being constructed. The king wanted the United States to equip and train 80,000 Saudis for mechanized warfare and provide fifty aircraft to defend the country against his rivals. "America," he insisted,

"must help me at least as the British are helping the Hashemites."

This was the first Saudi request for U.S. arms, but it would not be the last. Saud's request was turned down because of the arms embargo to the region. Forced to be consistent, the Truman administration had no choice but to tell him that the United States had decided not to export any weapons to Palestine or neighboring countries. The administration reassured him, however, that the United States remained committed to the territorial integrity and independence of Saudi Arabia. Saud was not mollified, however, and asked again for arms a few months later as well as proposing a formal defense treaty, ideas that were again rejected. 10

Besides fearing the Communists and Hashemites, Saud had no money to modernize the country and considered it vital to secure loans and technical assistance from the United States. One of his top priorities was to build a railroad, and the State Department negotiated with Aramco to build and pay for it but allow the Saudis to own it.<sup>11</sup>

Ironically, at the time of the partition debate, the United States had great leverage over the Arabs. None of the Arab states, including the Saudis, had any great wealth or influence. U.S. investments outside Aramco were marginal. As one of two superpowers, the Arabs needed the United States much more than Americans needed the Arabs. Rather than pursuing the sycophantic line of the Arabists, the United States could have taken a tough stand that conditioned recognition and aid on support for the U.S. position on Palestine. In that case the Arabs might have been forced to accept the reality of a Jewish state and learned that they could not coerce the United States. Had that precedent been set early, U.S.-Arab relations, and the entire Middle East, might look very different today.

Arab opposition to the Zionist program was partly offset by the feeling that something should be done for the victims of Hitler, hundreds of thousands of whom remained stateless after the war and sought refuge in Palestine. The Arabists were

unsympathetic to their plight, in part because of their own anti-Semitism and inability to identify with Jewish suffering. Many of them were conditioned by their upbringing at a time when anti-Semitism was still a powerful force in American life, particularly among the clubby northeastern establishment and schools that produced them, and many had little, if any, contact with Jews. Bill Stoltzfus Jr., who served in several Arab embassies, explained, "When the first photos and stories about the concentration camps appeared, I remember reading about it and being shocked, horrified. Sure, I felt sympathy for the Jews. But it was an abstract sympathy. Like the kind others feel when reading about the Cambodians or the Ethiopians. If you don't know people personally who have been affected, it's very hard to stay continually worked up over what has happened to them. The Jews were a distant, unreal world to us then, but the Palestinians were individuals we knew."12

Unlike the Arabists, Truman was sympathetic to the plight of the Jews, but even he often became frustrated, saying, for example, "Jesus Christ couldn't please them when he was on this earth, so how would anyone expect that I would have any luck?" He was no less irritated by the Near East hands; according to him, they believed that "Great Britain has maintained her position in the area by cultivating the Arabs; now that she seems no longer able to hold this position, the United States must take over, and it must be done by exactly the same formula: if the Arabs are antagonized they will go over into the Soviet camp. I was never convinced by these arguments of the diplomats." 14

In addition to the State Department Arabists, American Protestant missionaries were also agitating against the Zionist program. According to one British official involved in discussions about the future of Palestine, they "challenged the Zionist case with all the arguments of the most violently pro-Arab British Middle Eastern officials." The reference to British officials, incidentally, is a reminder that the Arab lobby's activities are not limited to the United States. The

British Foreign Office, for example, had "gone native" long before American diplomats arrived on the scene.

After the British decided in February 1947 to turn the question of Palestine over to the UN, a special commission (UNSCOP) was appointed to determine the best course of action. The Arab Office collaborated with the Institute of Arab American Affairs to argue to UNSCOP against the partition plan, one of the final acts of the Arab League–funded effort to influence the Palestine debate. In December, the Arab Office closed its Washington headquarters after it was accused of being involved with anti-Semitic and pro-Nazi groups in the United States and violating the terms of the Foreign Registrations Act. <sup>16</sup>

The Arabists also tried to prevent a decision by UNSCOP in favor of partition. In a particularly ironic memo, William Eddy, still America's representative in Saudi Arabia, warned Secretary of State George Marshall that partition would be an endorsement of a "theocratic sovereign state characteristic of the Dark Ages."<sup>17</sup>

Once the commission's majority had concluded that dividing Palestine into a Jewish and an Arab state was the best solution, the Arabists lobbied within the administration to withhold support for the plan. They hoped to avoid the appearance that partition was an American plan because they feared it would provoke Arab anger. The Arabists also believed the proposal would not be adopted by the full UN General Assembly without vigorous backing from the United States. State succeeded in maintaining this policy for only about two weeks before it was foiled by the president, who instructed the State Department to issue a statement in support of partition.

After failing to prevent the endorsement of the UN majority report calling for partition, the Arabists tried to whittle away the borders of the Jewish state, proposing, for example, that the city of Jaffa be moved from the Jewish to the Arab side and that the eastern boundary of the Arab state be redrawn to include the holy Jewish city of Safed. The State

Department also instructed ambassador to the UN Herschel Johnson to support the inclusion of the Negev—a region the Zionists viewed as critical for their state's future development, and which made up 60 percent of its area—in the Arab state. Chaim Weizmann met with Truman and convinced the president to oppose the change. Truman saw the potential of the area, which he compared in his memoir to the Tennessee River Basin. When Truman called General John Hilldring (the person he appointed in part to monitor what the State Department was doing) at the UN, and was told about the State Department's instruction, the president said that nothing should be done to "upset the apple-cart." 18

Meanwhile, the Arab states made it clear that they would oppose partition by force. While King Saud was not willing to jeopardize his ties with the United States over the Palestine issue, he made no mistake about where he stood: "The dispute between the Arab and Jew will be violent and long-lasting and without doubt will lead to more shedding of blood. Even if it is supposed that the Jews will succeed in gaining support for the establishment of a small state by their oppressive and tyrannous means and their money, such a state must perish in a short time. The Arab will isolate such a state from the world and will lay siege to it until it dies by famine. Trade and possible prosperity of the state will be prevented; its end will be the same as that of those crusader states which were forced to relinquish coveted objects in Palestine." 19

The Arabists, who had entertained doubts about Truman's understanding of foreign policy issues when he assumed office, were now convinced that the president was making a serious mistake. On November 24, 1947, Loy Henderson questioned the president's judgment: "The policy which we are following in New York at the present time is contrary to the interests of the United States and will eventually involve us in international difficulties of so grave a character that the reaction throughout the world, as well as in this country, will be very strong."<sup>20</sup>

The State Department did elicit an instruction from Truman not to coerce other delegations when it came time to vote for partition, but this was after the campaign to win support for the resolution was well under way. Early in October, Marshall had instructed the UN delegation not to persuade members of the General Assembly to support partition. Later in the month, however, he told Hilldring that the United States should "line up the vote" to support the American proposals for modification and implementation of the majority plan. According to the Jewish Agency's David Horowitz, the U.S. posture changed. "As a result of instructions from the President," Horowitz observed, "the State Department now embarked on a helpful course of great importance to our own interest." 22

The Arab lobby's campaign against partition has never been adequately addressed, but there is no doubt that pressure was exerted on delegations to oppose partition. While the State Department constantly carped about Zionist pressures, they rarely mentioned the lobbying by Arab delegations, which often took on threatening tones. Arab representatives warned they would ally with America's Soviet enemy if the United States did not support their position on Palestine. When the British foreign secretary complained about U.S. lobbying, Marshall noted, "The Arabs also had been bringing pressure to bear everywhere." Loy Henderson suggested that the campaign to support partition was stimulated by "complaints reaching the White House that our delegates in New York were sitting on their hands while the Arabs and their friends were working." 24

One example of Arab arm-twisting was the case of Chile. The Chilean president was sympathetic and instructed his delegation to vote for partition, but Arab groups in Chile used their own influence to persuade the government to change its position to an abstention. Greece was another country that acceded to Arab pressure. The Greek ambassador admitted that his country had cut a deal with the Muslim states: in

return for Greece's vote against partition, they would support the country on issues before the UN.<sup>25</sup>

Even after Truman directed his administration to help secure the plan's approval, the State Department almost immediately began to try to sabotage the decision. Truman political adviser Clark Clifford (who, ironically, later worked for the Arab lobby) observed that "officials in the State Department had done everything in their power to prevent, thwart, or delay the President's Palestine policy in 1947 and 1948. Watching them find various ways to avoid carrying out White House instructions, I sometimes felt they preferred to follow the views of the British Foreign Office rather than those of their President."<sup>26</sup>

Following the UN vote in favor of partition, the Arabs immediately made clear their intent to oppose its implementation by force. As violence escalated, and it became more obvious that outside intervention would be required if war was to be averted, the Arabists prevailed on Truman to consider what they described as a temporary interim measure to create a trusteeship for Palestine, to be administered by the United States, Britain, and France. The real goal was to sabotage the plan. In the words of one of its architects, Loy Henderson, the objective was to "decide once and for all" that the United States "will not permit itself" to be dominated by Zionism.<sup>27</sup>

Henderson, the son of a Methodist minister, succeeded Wallace Murray as director of Near Eastern Affairs in 1945. He was an anti-Zionist on practical grounds; he believed a Jewish state would be "economically unviable and militarily indefensible, requiring American intervention" and "a liability to American interests because it would alienate the Arab-Moslem world and would introduce into the conduct of foreign policy the presumably dangerous and inappropriate precedent of domestic ethnic politics." <sup>28</sup>

In Henderson's view, the national interest consisted of opposing the spread of Soviet influence, cultivating the

goodwill of the Arabs, and preventing the UN from becoming too powerful and having the means to limit U.S. action. Support of the Zionist program undermined the first two interests, and he was determined to prevent his government from making such a mistake. One congressman said that Henderson had his own foreign policy, "based on such deepseated prejudices and biases that he functions as a virtual propagandist for feudalism and imperialism in the Middle East." One of those prejudices was the conviction that international Jewry was supporting the Soviets.<sup>29</sup>

Henderson was also angry about the Zionist pressures exerted on the White House and had hoped to prevent the Jews from influencing the UN debate about Palestine. He was frustrated further by his limited access to the president. He was forced to report to Truman's pro-Zionist assistant David Niles on issues related to Palestine, which ensured that the president received carefully filtered information and that Niles could inform Truman of what his State Department was up to.

In an effort to prevent UN action, Henderson later suggested that the United States appoint a special adviser for Palestine and proposed the anti-Zionist Arabist ambassador to Iraq, George Wadsworth, for the post. Truman would later refer to Wadsworth as "so much a Jew-hater." Niles got wind of Henderson's plan and told Truman that his policies were not being carried out at the UN and that he should appoint someone who was not known for his antagonism toward the Zionists. Truman accepted Niles's nomination of John Hilldring, a man who was not openly sympathetic to the Zionists but had developed an appreciation for their goals from his work with Jews displaced during the war. Journalist I. F. Stone observed that this decision prevented the State Department bureaucracy from sabotaging Truman's Palestine policy. 1

In one remarkable memo, Henderson wrote to the secretary of state that despite expressing views that were contrary to administration policy, his office still intended to execute the secretary's decision "in a manner which will minimize as far as possible the damage to our relations and interests in the Near and Middle East"<sup>32</sup>—essentially telling his boss that the president had made a decision that was so bad, Henderson had to do damage control. Henderson then sent a top-secret memo to the secretary, arguing that it was his duty to "point out some of the considerations which cause the overwhelming majority of non-Jewish Americans who are intimately acquainted with the situation in the Near East to believe that it would not be the national interests of the United States for it to advocate any kind of a plan at this time for the partitioning of Palestine or for the setting up of a Jewish state in Palestine." His views, Henderson claimed, reflected those of "nearly every member of the Foreign Service or of the Department who has worked to any appreciable extent on Near Eastern problems."<sup>33</sup>

Though Niles managed to undercut one of Henderson's gambits to sabotage the UN debate, the diplomat continued to devise means for undermining the president's policy, starting with his proposal of an arms embargo on November 10, 1947. One of the few Arab lobby policies implemented, this probably succeeded because Truman was not consulted beforehand. The State Department prohibited the shipment of weapons to the Middle East on December 5, just days after the partition resolution was adopted, and after the Arabs had already begun to act on their threat to oppose it by force. Thereafter, the embargo was written into UN truce resolutions so Truman could not shift policy without appearing to undermine efforts to bring the fighting under control.<sup>34</sup>

In succeeding months, the Israeli lobby tried to convince Truman to end the embargo. Weizmann, who was so persuasive on other key issues, could not move the president; nor could Clifford, or even Eleanor Roosevelt. Why was Truman willing to resist pressure on this issue? The answer most likely is found in the president's desire to end bloodshed in Palestine and his naive belief that preventing the flow of American arms to the region would minimize the violence. War ensued despite his hopes for peace. The Arabs had multiple sources of arms, and the Jordanian Legion was led,

trained, and armed by the British, creating the possibility of U.S. and British arms meeting on the battlefield. The embargo therefore took on even greater significance as a means of preserving the U.S.–Great Britain alliance. Although the Jews had to smuggle weapons, some from the United States, they acquired sufficient weapons to ultimately win the war.

The Arab lobby viewed the UN partition plan as a catastrophe. The Arab state component believed that the international community, but primarily the United States, had forced an alien entity upon them, and they were committed to destroying it. The missionaries saw decades of work cultivating the Arabs and building institutions going up in smoke. The Arabists in the U.S. government bureaucracy believed that Truman had provoked the wrath of the Arab world against America and sabotaged the prospects for expanding American political, cultural, and economic influence in the region. The CIA showed the beginning of its traditional hostility toward Israel, along with inaccurate predictions about the Middle East, when it warned that partition could not be implemented and suggested that even Jews opposed the plan. The Defense Department also chimed in with dire warnings about the need to send U.S. troops to enforce partition.

Yet another reason given for reversing support for partition was the threat to oil supplies. First broached in 1948, this argument would become a staple of Arabist thinking. The oil industry in the region was still new and just beginning to expand. The Arab League threatened to deny pipeline rights to American companies if the government did not change its policy. Max Ball, director of the Oil and Gas Division of the Department of the Interior, sounded the alarm; American companies had to be sensitive to the Arabs' concerns, and failure to do so could lead to a shortage of gas for Americans. Secretary of Defense James Forrestal, a vigorous opponent of partition, warned that Americans would all have to drive four-cylinder cars without Middle Eastern oil. 35

Much of the U.S. government bureaucracy, then, was convinced that the policy formulated by the president endangered American interests. Nearly all of their predictions proved to be wrong. Moreover, they did not take into account what would have happened if they had succeeded in preventing partition or convinced Truman to abandon his support for a Jewish state; the Zionists would not have given up their dreams, and undoubtedly would have continued to fight for independence.

Though today the American left is generally associated with critics of Israel, at that time the editor of the *Nation* was a supporter of partition. In May 1948, Freda Kirchwey wrote to Truman about Aramco's efforts to undermine his policy, informing him that the company's vice president for operations, James Terry Duce, had met in Cairo with Azzam Pasha, secretary general of the Arab League, to discuss alternatives to Jewish statehood. Duce was trying to convince policy makers that the creation of a Jewish state was not in America's interest, she said, in part because of the Jews' support for the Soviet Union. Kirchwey quoted Duce saying, "Jewish Palestine will be organized as a communistic state." 36

Shortly after Israel declared independence, Duce, "a fanatical anti-Zionist" who was in constant contact with Loy Henderson and served as a liaison between Aramco and the State Department, let Secretary Marshall know that ibn Saud had intimated he might be forced to impose sanctions on U.S. oil companies because of pressure from the Arab public, which objected to American policy. Though they were taken seriously at the time, these periodic references to Saudi public opinion were deceptive; Saudi Arabia was not a democracy, there were no surveys of public opinion, and the royal family paid no attention to the public. The reaction of Forrestal and the Arabists who feared a Saudi reprisal were also disingenuous, since a State Department study had found that only 6 percent of the world's oil supplies came from the Middle East, and that a cut in consumption "could be achieved without substantial hardship to any group of consumers."<sup>37</sup>

King Saud also made it clear that U.S. oil interests were not endangered. He called the U.S. decision "distasteful for the Arab world," but said in December 1947 that the issue was in the past, and though the Arabs would "take such measures as they deemed necessary for the defense of their interests . . . still we have our own mutual interests and friendship to safeguard." He expected to be pressured to support the general Arab position on Palestine, he said, but would not be "drawn into conflict with friendly western powers over this question." Indeed, when Iraq and Transjordan asked him to break relations with the United States and cancel oil concessions, Saud declined to do so, seeing no reason to take actions counter to Saudi Arabia's own interests. He went further: if pressed, he said, he would break relations with Iraq and Transjordan.<sup>38</sup>

This was not what the Arabists seeking to scuttle partition passed on to Truman. They also failed to point out that ibn Saud desperately needed American oil wealth to keep him solvent and U.S. military support to guarantee the country's independence, by which he really meant the Saud family's physical security.

Truman and the supporters of partition correctly deduced that the hysterical warnings of opponents were overblown attempts to change the administration's policy. Though similar threats would be issued for the next sixty years, the Arabs only tied the supply of oil to U.S. policy in the region successfully once. Equally valid today is Clark Clifford's response in 1948: "The fact of the matter is that the Arab states must have oil royalties or go broke. . . . Their need of the United States is greater than our need of them." Clifford made the case that the United States would only lose credibility by giving in to the threats of "a few nomadic desert tribes." 39

The British minister to Saudi Arabia explained that the Saudis realized Israel was a reality and had "resigned themselves to its existence in practice while maintaining their formal hostility to Zionism." Ibn Saud rationalized his refusal to take action against the United States by claiming that oil

royalties strengthened his country and thereby allowed it "better to assist her neighboring Arab states in resisting Jewish pretensions." Desperately wanting to conclude a defense treaty with the United States, Saud used the British offer of an alliance to try to extort one from Truman. The president again demurred (the refusal to sign a formal defense agreement would be one of the few requests his successors would also reject).

Truman remained unconvinced by the anti-Zionist arguments made by even his most senior foreign policy advisers, Forrestal and Marshall, but was largely unaware that Henderson and his allies were still working against his policy. Their final gambit was to argue that the violence in Palestine after the UN decision made it impossible to implement the partition plan, and that a temporary trusteeship should be created instead.

Even though Truman had given instructions not to do anything at the UN that would suggest any change in America's position, and had privately promised Weizmann his continued support, Warren Austin, on instructions from the State Department, asked the Security Council to consider trusteeship for Palestine because the United States no longer believed partition was viable. The Arab states were jubilant, while the Zionists and their supporters were enraged.

Even more important, the president was furious. Upon reading in the newspaper on March 20, 1948, that the United States had reversed its policy, Truman recorded in his diary, "The State Department pulled the rug from under me today. . . . I am now in the position of a liar and a double-crosser. I've never felt so low in my life. There are people on the third and fourth levels of the State Department who have always wanted to cut my throat. They've succeeded in doing it." Robert Silverberg says the incident turned Truman into a Zionist, and from that point on he no longer listened to "the appeasers of the Arabs, the worriers over oil, the frenetic anti-Communists, and the subtle anti-Semites in the Departments of State and Defense." <sup>42</sup>

Henderson, meanwhile, was gleeful, convinced that he had finally outmaneuvered the Zionists and repositioned administration policy in accord with his view of the national interest. To get a sense of how far Henderson had tilted to the Arab side, he tried to convince Azzam Pasha, the secretary general of the Arab League, to come to the United States to introduce a moderate voice into the debate on Palestine. This was the same Azzam Pasha who would declare a short time later, "This will be a war of extermination and a momentous massacre which will be spoken of like the Mongolian massacres and the Crusades."

The overture to Azzam Pasha, who rejected the appeal, and another to Judah Magnes, a prominent Jewish leader who opposed partition, were examples of the more than two dozen State Department initiatives to prevent the implementation of partition before Britain's scheduled withdrawal on May 15, 1948. As time grew short, the diplomats grew more desperate. Austin tried to convince Weizmann to delay Israel's declaration of independence long enough for the State Department to find a way to prevent it (of course, this was not how he put it to Weizmann). On May 8, less than a week before the proclamation of statehood, Secretary Marshall tried to convince Moshe Shertok that the Jews' position was essentially hopeless because the Arabs held the strategic ground, had regular armies, and were better armed and trained (he proved to be wrong on all counts).

Meanwhile the Arabists continued to work behind the president's back to undermine his policy. According to Jorge Garcia Granados, Guatemala's representative to the UN Special Committee on Palestine, U.S. officials "exerted the strongest possible pressure on Jewish leaders in an effort to persuade them not to proclaim a state." Granados added that "veiled threats of possible American disfavor, even severe economic sanctions, were expressed." In addition to the arms embargo, the officials also raised the specter of embargos on oil and dollars.

Lovett's last gasp was to threaten one of the American Jewish leaders on May 11 with exposure of the Zionists' pressure tactics. He warned that he would show the public that American Jews were more loyal to their homeland in the Middle East than to the United States, and opinion would turn against them. When the White House learned about Lovett's threats, Clifford made sure they were never carried out.

Though the Arab lobby maintained then, as now, that they represented the national interest and the will of the people, public opinion polls have consistently supported the Israeli lobby. As far back as December 1944, for example, a National Opinion Research Center poll reported that 36 percent of Americans favored a Jewish state, and only 19 percent opposed one. A December 1945 poll taken by the American Institute of Public Opinion (AIPO) found that 76 percent of Americans favored allowing the Jews to enter Palestine, while only 7 percent opposed it. Also, contrary to the misinformation put out by members of the Arab lobby, the vast majority of American Jews also backed partition. 45

When it became clear that Israel intended to declare its independence, the president was faced with the question of whether to recognize the new state. Not surprisingly, the State Department opposed recognition on the grounds that it was unclear what type of state the Jews planned to create, and officials ominously warned of infiltration by Soviet agents. This was particularly mendacious, given their support for Arab regimes that did not share American values or interests.

Clifford made the case for recognizing Israel at a dramatic meeting in the Oval Office on May 12, 1948, arguing that "in an area as unstable as the Middle East, where there is not now and never has been any tradition of democratic government, it is important for the long-range security of our country, and indeed the world, that a nation committed to the democratic system be established there, one on which we can rely. The new Jewish state can be such a place. We should strengthen it in its infancy by prompt recognition." Secretary Marshall responded that if the president took Clifford's advice, he

would vote against Truman in the next election.<sup>47</sup> Despite the immense respect Truman had for Marshall, he did not take his advice on the Palestine issue. Eleven minutes after Israel declared its independence on May 14, 1948, Truman announced U.S. recognition of the new state. He wrote in his memoirs, "I was told that to some of the career men of the State Department the announcement came as a surprise. It should not have been if these men had faithfully supported my policy." <sup>48</sup>

The State Department did not take Truman's announcement as the final word, however. The Arabists still thought there was a good chance the Jewish state would not survive, especially after the five neighboring states invaded on the evening of its establishment. They also did what they could to facilitate Israel's demise by vigorously enforcing the arms embargo.

The uncertainty of the Jewish state's future was also used as a pretext to delay the formalization of diplomatic relations and appointment of an ambassador. The Arabists naturally wanted one of their own to be given the post, but Truman chose someone from outside the Foreign Service, James McDonald, who had served as the League of Nations high commissioner for refugees and had witnessed the State Department's indifference to the Holocaust firsthand. Undersecretary Lovett protested on procedural grounds, but his real complaint was that McDonald was pro-Zionist. Clifford made it clear that the president had made his decision, and it was Lovett's job to implement it.

The State Department's behavior reflected the Arabists' attitude toward politicians whom they viewed as ignorant about the Middle East and captives of domestic influences. As President Truman put it, "The difficulty with many career officials in the government is that they regard themselves as the men who really make policy and run the government. They look upon elected officials as just temporary occupants." 49

Contrary to those who maintain the omnipotence of the Israel lobby and the silencing of debate on issues related to Israel and Palestine, it is clear that a vigorous war of persuasion was engaged in by both sides, and the Arab lobby view did sometimes prevail. For example, while Clifford was ultimately successful in thwarting the Arabists from subverting partition, he failed to convince Truman to adopt more proactive policies. For example, his proposals to send arms to the Jews, create a volunteer international peacekeeping force, and have the UN brand the Arabs as aggressors were all rejected. So As would be the case for many future decisions, when the Israeli lobby's position was adopted, the result was a function of not only domestic politics but the national interest.

When the new state of Israel emerged as a democratic ally of the United States, it became clear, at least to most observers outside Foggy Bottom, that the Arabists had been wrong on almost every count. The Arabs had not been driven into the hands of either the Nazis or the Soviets by U.S. support for partition; the absorptive capacity of Palestine did not prevent the rapid growth of its population or lead to Israeli expansionism; the Arab states friendly to the United States (notably Saudi Arabia) did not turn against America; although the Soviets supported partition, Israel did not become a Soviet outpost; and the Jews were able to overcome the alleged military disadvantages Marshall had described and did not need outside intervention to win their war of independence. The only point the Arabists proved to be correct about in the short run, and this was one on which no one had expected otherwise, was that the Arabs would remain hostile toward Israel. Ultimately, this too was disproved when Egypt and Jordan signed peace treaties with Israel.

The Arabists undercut the president and hurt U.S. credibility with its allies and adversaries. By failing to stand squarely behind the Balfour Declaration and partition, the State Department gave the Arabs hope that they could prevent the establishment of a Jewish state. The doggedness with which the State Department fought White House policy

toward Zionism and the new state of Israel was just a preview of what was to follow over the next six decades.

## Chapter Three Cold War Competition: Soviets, Suez, Sanction, and Saud

The establishment of Israel, its victory in the 1948 War of Independence, and U.S. recognition did little to dampen the hostility of the Arabists, who persistently tried to undo what they viewed as the mistakes of the Truman administration. In fact, career diplomat William Stoltzfus Jr. relates that "to a man, the American community in Syria and Lebanon remained opposed to the State of Israel, and some even crossed the line into anti-Semitism."

The Arabists subsequently pursued a number of common themes:

- Support for Israel weakens America's ties with the Arab world.
- Israel, the Arab-Israeli conflict, and/or the Palestinian issue is the root of all problems in the Middle East.
- The United States should pursue an "evenhanded" policy; that is, shift away from support for Israel and give greater support to the Palestinians and Arab states.
- U.S. pressure can change Israeli policy, and such leverage should be used to force Israel to capitulate to Arab demands.
- The most important U.S. policy objective is to secure the supply of oil, and to do so, the Arabs must be placated.
- Support for Israel allows the Soviet Union (and, later, Muslim extremists) to gain influence in the region to the detriment of U.S. interests.

- Support for Israel provokes anti-U.S. sentiment among the peoples of the Middle East and is a cause of terror directed at Americans.
- Israelis don't know what is best for them, and the United States needs to save them from themselves by imposing policies that are really aimed at satisfying American interests in the Arab world.

The State Department's animus was reflected on the ground after the Israeli government declared Jerusalem its capital and moved its seat of government there in 1950. Refusing to recognize the city as Israel's capital, the United States established its embassy in Tel Aviv. The consulate in Jerusalem, which had been established in 1844, remained open, but only to deal with the Arabs in Jerusalem (and, after 1967, the Palestinians in the West Bank). A whole set of rules (e.g., not allowing official cars to fly the U.S. flag in the city, and marking the birthplace of Americans born in Jerusalem as Jerusalem rather than Israel) were then established to do everything possible to avoid the appearance of U.S. legitimation of Israel's capital. The United States not only refused to locate its embassy in Jerusalem, but also pressured others not to do so.<sup>2</sup>

The ambassador to Israel was considered a spy when the chiefs of mission in the Middle East got together. Ambassador Alfred Atherton recalled, "Very often you wondered whether the war between the Arabs and the Israelis was any more intense than the war between Embassies in Tel Aviv and Damascus, or Tel Aviv and Baghdad, or Tel Aviv and Amman." Relations eventually did improve between the U.S. ambassador in Tel Aviv and the consul general in Jerusalem, starting with ambassador Samuel Lewis in the late 1970s, but the Jerusalem consulate was a longtime bastion of anti-Semites.

Though some Arabists still hoped to somehow undo the establishment of Israel, most understood that having won its war of independence, Israel would likely survive at least until the next round of fighting. Thinking at the NEA therefore

shifted in a new direction, one that has remained at the heart of the State Department's approach for six decades: to seek a peace agreement between Israel and the Arabs based on the premises that the Arabs will not compromise and that the United States should use Israel's dependence on American support as leverage to force it to make concessions acceptable to the Arabs. Implicit in this policy is the belief that the Arabs can be mollified. The director of NEA, G. Lewis Jones, put the department's view succinctly: "These ideas are based on the assumption that Israel needs peace more than do the Arab states, and that it would be Israel, not the Arabs, who would have to make concessions in order to obtain this peace, given the present Arab determination not to come to a settlement with Israel." Jones himself acknowledged this, writing, "We have no assurance that the steps, if taken would result in countersteps by the Arabs in the direction of better relations with Israel "3

The department adopted another policy that would become its standard operating procedure, namely to "discourage public comparisons between Israel and the Arab states prejudicial to the latter and at the same time work to achieve a balance between statements concerning Israel and statements concerning the Arab states. As the occasion arises, we should demonstrate to the American public, Israel and the Arab states that the policy of the United States Government is one of equal friendship and impartiality as between Israel and the Arab states." What makes this policy unusual is that the Middle East is probably the only region where the United States considers a democracy, Israel, on an equal footing with totalitarian regimes.

One consequence of this policy during the 1950s was to deny Israel economic and military aid. The Arabists repeatedly argued that Israel should not receive "priority or exceptional treatment" because that would "contravene our established policy of impartiality" and "produce a most violent and hostile reaction in the Arab states." Another consequence was that Israel was prevented from joining the military alliances the

United States was forming to defend interests the Israelis shared. They wanted, for example, to join NATO but were rebuffed.<sup>5</sup>

It did not take long for Israel's leaders, however, to align the country with the West and thereby provoke the enmity of the Soviets. Instead, the Soviets seduced revolutionary and socialist regimes in Egypt, Iraq, Syria, and Libya—countries interested in building up their arsenals for the next round of fighting with Israel, unhappy with U.S. support for Israel, offended by American strings attached to U.S. aid, and generally opposed to American policies and Western capitalism—to become their allies. The United States wanted to be friends with everyone and keep the Soviets at bay, but the top priority remained securing oil supplies, and that meant keeping the Saudis happy.

When Israel sought \$150 million in aid in 1951, General Hoyt Vandenberg, chief of staff of the U.S. Air Force, said the proposal would jeopardize relations with the Saudis and the use of the Dhahran air base. Relations with the Saudis were at an all-time low, he said, and would "go completely out of sight" if Israel got the aid. NEA director George McGhee agreed that aid to Israel would be "disastrous to our relations with the Arab states," but insisted that relations with the Saudis were excellent.<sup>6</sup>

The reference to Dhahran was especially interesting, given the fact that the air force had said it didn't need the base. Moreover, despite the warning about losing access to the base, the Saudis renewed the agreement that same year. The real issue for the Saudis was not Israel; it was the perception that they were not the masters of Dhahran.

In 1950, with the start of the Korean War, Truman agreed to provide military aid for the first time to Saudi Arabia. He justified the assistance based on Saudi Arabia's strategic location, the aid's importance to the defense of free nations, and the necessity of improving the kingdom's ability to defend itself. Truman's decision was part of the broader concern about the threat of communism to American interests in the Middle

East. For the duration of the Cold War, the Saudis cleverly played on U.S. fears, warning of dire consequences if they did not get what they wanted: namely, that the Soviets would intrude and threaten the oil supplies. At other times, the monarchs would threaten to turn to the Soviets for help if the United States did not meet their needs.

Truman's successor, Dwight Eisenhower, did not share Truman's worldview or sympathy toward the Jewish people and Israel. Truman had wanted to do something for Jewish refugees after the Holocaust, redeem past promises for a homeland, and bring peace to the region. Though he had been moved by the plight of Jews during the war, and had seen firsthand the horrors of the concentration camps, Eisenhower believed that the creation of a Jewish state was impractical. He did not think it could survive without substantial U.S. military involvement that he feared would destabilize the region, open the door to Soviet infiltration, and threaten oil supplies. Seeing Israel as just one small piece on the global strategic chessboard, he would come to believe that Israel made his policies more difficult.

Eisenhower's secretary of state, John Foster Dulles, believed that Truman had "gone overboard in favor of Israel," so it was not surprising that when he returned from his first trip to the region, he reinforced the views of the Arabists in his department. In a radio address on June 1, 1953, Dulles talked about the need for the United States to "allay the deep resentment against it that has resulted from the creation of Israel." Given the overarching concern with the threat of international communism, the Eisenhower administration focused on bolstering the conservative Arab regimes to prevent the Russians from spreading their influence in the region.

The relationship with the Saudis at that time was viewed as mutually beneficial; the United States won access to a forward strategic military base, and the Saudis were placed under the American security umbrella. AIPAC was shocked to discover in 1956 that the United States had been selling arms to Saudi

Arabia since 1952. The lobby found out only when eighteen tanks bound for Saudi Arabia were accidentally reported on a Brooklyn pier. Dulles later admitted that the United States had been sending military aircraft and other equipment to the Saudis for more than five years. For the first time, when it learned of the plan to sell the Saudis M-41 tanks and B-26 bombers, AIPAC attempted to stop an arms sale, but it was ultimately overcome by the lobbying of the administration.

Henry Byroade, who was notorious for his antipathy toward the Jews, wrote a personal message to President Eisenhower on February 23, 1956, suggesting that he go on television to talk about America's interests in the Middle East "in such a way as to practically break the back of Zionism as a political force."8 Other Arabists subsequently blamed "Zionists" for Eisenhower's failure to build ties with Egypt. According to Edwin Wright, for example, after Dulles offered to build the Aswan Dam, Zionist opposition combined with that of southern cotton farmers led him to withdraw the offer. Dulles also irrationally blamed Israel. "We are in the present jam," he said, "because the past administration had always dealt with the Middle East from a political standpoint and had tried to meet the wishes of the Zionists in this country." This was after the administration had already refused Israel's aid and arms requests, withheld the aid it did provide to force Israel to stop a hydroelectric project opposed by the Arabs, and rebuffed Israel's interest in joining the regional military alliance.

Dulles and the Arabists were looking for excuses for the failure of their policy, but the well-documented history of this period makes clear the dam project fell through as a result of Egyptian president Gamal Abdel Nasser. Parker Hart noted, for example, that Dulles was upset by Nasser's effort to play the United States off against the Soviet Union and the gratuitous anti-American statements emanating from Egypt. Nasser actually objected to the terms he was offered for building the dam, and further angered Washington by recognizing the People's Republic of China. Nasser also took

the provocative step of nationalizing the Suez Canal on July 26, 1956.

Meanwhile, our good friends the Saudis were creating trouble for the British, the Hashemites in Iraq and Jordan, and the Baghdad Pact, while also trying to strengthen Arab opposition to Israel. King Saud also took a tough line in negotiations over the use of Dhahran, and U.S. officials feared he might turn to the Soviets for arms if a deal was not reached. This would become another consistent refrain in relations with the Saudis: even though they talked about how much they feared and detested the Communists, they always held out the threat of turning to them if they did not get what they wanted from the United States. At the same time, the Saudis remained anxious to avoid doing anything to endanger oil revenues from Aramco.<sup>10</sup>

Discussions over renewal of the basing rights at Dhahran were complicated when Senator Herbert Lehman introduced a resolution objecting to the exclusion of Jewish personnel from assignment to the base. The State Department responded, "It is fundamental that sovereign states have the right to control the internal order of their affairs in such manner as they deem to be in their best interests." Even more deceitfully, the department suggested that Jews might be embarrassed or endangered if sent to Saudi Arabia, so the exclusion was really looking out for their best interests. In testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Council, Dulles admitted that American Jews could not be assigned to the American base at Dhahran. He explained that the Muslims had "a very particular animosity toward the Jews because they credited the assassination of Mohammad to a Jew." He said he disapproved of their discriminatory practices, but it was necessary to "accommodate ourselves to certain practices they have which we do not like."11

Relations with the Saudis were further complicated when Israel attacked Egypt in October 1956 as part of a campaign secretly agreed to by Britain and France to undermine Nasser. Eisenhower was personally offended; the attack took place a

week before the presidential election, his allies didn't consult him, and the war had the potential to expand into a wider conflict that might have involved the Soviets. He was committed to aiding whoever was the victim of aggression, Eisenhower said, and he also believed that if force were permitted to settle a political dispute like Suez, then the future of the United Nations was in danger. After his reelection, he began immediately to pressure Israel to withdraw from the territory they had captured in the Sinai to avoid angering the Arabs, who might embargo oil. The flow of oil was interrupted anyway because the war had led to the closure of the Suez Canal, but after British and French troops landed in the Sinai, Saudi Arabia prohibited the offloading of any ships with oil destined for Britain or France. The United States wanted to make sure its allies could get oil, but was afraid to give the impression of collaborating in their military actions. On the other hand, allowing them to suffer shortages would let the Arabs know that their control of so much oil put them in a strong position.

Contrary to the common view that Eisenhower was taking a principled stand against aggression when he opposed the attacks, he was also motivated by security interests and the fear of an embargo. Subsequently, efforts were made to keep King Saud informed of U.S. actions to provide oil to Western Europe to make sure he wouldn't get "sore." The diplomats wanted to appease Saud by assuring him that the United States was concerned with his interests, and committed to pursuing regional peace and the withdrawal of all foreign forces from Egypt.

According to the popular image promoted by Walt/Mearsheimer and others, the State Department is under constant assault from the Israeli lobby; but in fact the government sometimes tries to mobilize support from lobbies for its position. In this instance, Eisenhower went on television to criticize Israel's failure to withdraw from the territory it had captured in the Sinai War, and warned that he would impose sanctions if it failed to comply. The Israeli lobby acted to blunt

the impact of Eisenhower's threat by calling on the friends it had cultivated in Congress to oppose the administration's policy and to insist that Egypt be required to begin peace talks before Israel was forced to withdraw. Senate majority leader Lyndon Johnson told Eisenhower that Congress would not approve economic sanctions. To counter the Israeli lobby, Secretary Dulles tried to mobilize elements of the Arab lobby. For example, he asked the National Council of Churches to encourage its clergy to rally support for Eisenhower's policy from their pulpits. He also asked a group of non-Zionist Jews to persuade Israel to change its policy in what one newspaper described as "an arrogant intimidation of one group of American citizens." 12

Dulles also made a number of remarks that could be interpreted as anti-Semitic. For example, in February 1957, he complained about "the terrific control that the Jews had over the news media" and lamented that Jewish influence "is completely dominating the scene," while the Israeli embassy was "dictating to the Congress."<sup>13</sup>

To pressure Israel to withdraw from the Sinai, Eisenhower escalated his threats to the point where he was prepared to cut off all economic aid, to lift the tax-exempt status of the United Jewish Appeal, and to apply sanctions on Israel. Members of Congress opposed the threats, and said they would prevent them from being enforced, but Israel could not risk a breach with its most important ally.

Arabists saw Eisenhower's success in forcing Israel's withdrawal as proof that America could impose terms on the Israelis consistent with U.S. interests in the region. This precedent gave the Arab lobby reason to believe that it was possible to pressure the United States to use its influence to force Israeli concessions. By refusing to heed the Israeli argument that he insist on a quid pro quo from the Egyptians, however, Eisenhower sowed the seeds of the next war. This lesson was not lost on Israel or its supporters.

Moreover, the Arab world did not become any more sympathetic to the United States. Nasser became more

intransigent, and his prestige grew as a result of his humiliation of British, French, and Israeli troops. Perhaps more important was the failure of U.S. guarantees to ensure that Egypt would not engage in the actions that provoked the war in the first place.

Even after capitulating to U.S. pressure on Sinai, Israel was asked to make further concessions in the interest of U.S.-Saudi harmony. Israel had insisted on freedom of navigation in the Red Sea, as the blockade by Nasser had been a casus belli for the war, and the United States supported Israel's position. The Saudis were upset, however, because the king believed the Gulf of Aqaba was "one of the sacred areas of Islam" and a "closed Arab Gulf" that belonged to the Muslims. He rejected the idea that these were international waters; suggesting otherwise would be a "derogation of Saudi sovereignty and a threat to Saudi Arabia's territorial integrity." He was prepared to defend the area against the Jews who he believed threatened the "approaches to the Holy Places." 14

The issue was a red herring, since only a tiny fraction of Muslim pilgrims came to Saudi Arabia via the Gulf, Israel did not interfere with their journey, and the Saudis' charges about territory Israel bombarding Saudi were fabrications. Nevertheless, the State Department pressured Israel to tie up its warships in Eilat, and NEA chief William Rountree wanted them removed from the Gulf altogether. Israel was prepared to assure the Saudis they would not interfere in the pilgrimage, but felt it had already done enough by sacrificing the legal right of its ships to transit the waterway. When the Israelis asked if complying with the American request would influence Saud's attitude, Rountree answered that he didn't believe it would alter the Saudi position at all. Nevertheless, he insisted that Israel's compliance would contribute to area stability. 15

Meanwhile, the Communists were trying to wean the Saudis away from the United States. In 1955 the Soviet Union and China made overtures, with the former offering an unlimited supply of weapons. The Saudis informed the United States about these approaches and rejected them, deciding that

America should be the sole arms supplier to the kingdom. King Saud hoped to get a large quantity of weapons to protect himself from his Arab enemies, especially Nasser. The Eisenhower administration, obsessed as it was with Soviet influence, was receptive to the idea. The United States provided a grant in 1957 to help develop a Saudi air force, build a new air base in Dhahran, and provide training to the Royal Guard at a cost of up to \$50 million. In addition, the United States provided more than \$100 million worth of weapons, including tanks and aircraft. That year, the Saudis also agreed to renew the Dhahran base agreement first signed in 1951.

Nevertheless, the Saudis were unhappy with Eisenhower's unwillingness to meet all their arms requests. King Saud believed the British had refused to sell him arms in a deliberate effort to keep the Arabs weak. He felt ashamed by his weakness and claimed his people were demanding that he do something, a notion Eisenhower found unlikely, given that Saud was the absolute ruler of his country and was not influenced by public opinion. He told Saud that the idea that friendship should be measured by the amount of arms one country supplies another was a Communist concept. He also reminded Saud that he had taken special measures to expedite the delivery of weapons to Saudi Arabia. In response to Arab fears concerning Israel, Eisenhower reassured the king that the United States would prevent any effort by Israel to conquer an Arab country, as it had done earlier.

The openly anti-Semitic U.S. ambassador to Saudi Arabia, George Wadsworth, lauded Saud's subsequent letter to Eisenhower proposing a solution to the Arab-Israeli conflict. Eisenhower told Dulles the king had a "simple" and "unrealistic solution"—"the destruction of Israel."<sup>17</sup> Still, the consistent unhelpfulness of Saudi Arabia did not discourage the Eisenhower administration from viewing King Saud as its most important ally in the region.

Eisenhower began to see the implication of his shortsighted policy during the Sinai War as Nasser became more influential and worked to subvert American interests in the region. By 1957, Eisenhower became interested in trying to effect regime change in Egypt and hoped to elevate King Saud as an "Islamic pope" who would become the leader of the Arabs. Eisenhower invited Saud to Washington in January 1957, the first official visit by an Arab head of state (no Israeli prime minister would be invited until 1964). Saud agreed to renew the lease on the Dhahran base for another five years, and the president agreed to provide the Saudis with additional arms and to help them create a navy.

It quickly became evident to the Americans, however, that Saud was not the man to lead the Arab world, and rather than oppose Nasser, the first thing the king did was to send his brother to meet with him. Initially, Saud supported the Eisenhower Doctrine and the effort to contain Nasser, but he began to backtrack by the end of 1957 when he was criticized by Egypt for being an American stooge. Then he denied supporting the Eisenhower Doctrine or receiving aid from the United States. Saud, supposedly the staunch anti-Communist, had also refused to censure the Soviet Union for its brutal suppression of the Hungarian uprising in 1956.

Meanwhile, Saud's position within Saudi Arabia became increasingly precarious, especially after he was accused by Syria in March 1958 of paying \$5 million in bribes in a plot to kill Nasser. While this provoked the enmity of Nasser and his followers, Saud also stuck a finger in the eye of his American patrons by sending an emissary to Russia to discuss the purchase of arms and improving Saudi-Soviet ties. Saud also remained an outspoken enemy of Israel and said he would sacrifice ten million Arabs to exterminate Israel. <sup>19</sup>

Embarrassment over the revelation of the assassination plot as well as Saud's general incompetence, lavish and impious lifestyle, and declining health ultimately led the royal family to force him to relinquish power to his brother Faisal in 1958. Faisal immediately began to undermine U.S. interests by seeking a rapprochement with Nasser. He hoped to appease Nasser by promising not to renew the Dhahran lease and by

withdrawing support from the pro-Western governments in Jordan and Lebanon.

By this time, Eisenhower had become disenchanted with the Saudis and concerned with the nationalist forces unleashed and stoked by Nasser in the region. The petrodiplomatic component of the Arab lobby also began to fray: the Arabists wanted American policy to be evenhanded, and to seek friends even among the revolutionary regimes, but the oil companies worried that the Nasserites would push for nationalization of their interests and supported the administration's greater emphasis on supporting anti-Communist regimes and leaders.

Israel benefited from the change in outlook. No longer viewed as an obstacle to U.S. policy, Israel came to be seen as a potential asset for the first time in July 1958, after the pro-Western government in Iraq was overthrown in a coup and nationalist forces were threatening the regimes in Lebanon and Jordan. Just two years after condemning the nation's allies for their intervention at Suez, Eisenhower sent U.S. troops into Lebanon to back the government there. He also agreed to ship to Jordan vital strategic materials, including petroleum, as part of a joint American-British airlift. Saudi Arabia, however, refused to allow either country to fly through its air space and even denied the U.S. access to the American airfield at Dhahran. Instead, the supplies were flown through Israel, which was happy to cooperate.

The Jordan crisis was the first demonstration of Israel's value as a strategic asset and helped bring about a nearly 180-degree shift in the administration's attitude. This was reflected in a memorandum submitted on August 19, 1958, to the National Security Council by the NSC Planning Board: "It is doubtful whether any likely US pressure on Israel would cause Israel to make concessions which would do much to satisfy Arab demands which—in the final analysis—may not be satisfied by anything short of the destruction of Israel. Moreover, if we choose to combat radical Arab nationalism and to hold Persian Gulf oil by force if necessary, then a

logical corollary would be to support Israel as the only pro-West power left in the Near East."<sup>20</sup>

Walt and Mearsheimer devoted an entire chapter of their book to repudiating the idea that Israel has any strategic value to the United States (a view widely shared by the Arabists); not surprisingly, they skipped the Jordan crisis and all other cases that would disprove their thesis.

Eisenhower's record also destroys much of the case made by Walt and Mearsheimer. Eisenhower was (along with George H. W. Bush) the least pro-Israel president in history, but relations with much of the Arab world got worse rather than better. The Soviets gained a foothold in the region, Egypt joined the Soviet camp and was working to weaken America's allies, the Saudis failed to emerge as a reliable counterweight to promote U.S. interests, U.S. troops were forced to intervene to save pro-Western regimes in Lebanon and Jordan, and the pro-Western government of Iraq was overthrown. The Arabist policy of keeping Israel at arm's length to cultivate Arab support also proved a failure during this period.

Only one component of the Arab lobby was happy in the end—the oil companies—because of the administration's focus on securing oil supplies and bolstering the oil-producing regimes in Saudi Arabia and the Gulf. But trouble was on the horizon. George Kennan, the diplomat behind America's Cold War containment strategy, argued that the powers needed a coordinated policy "with a view to developing a collective Western bargaining power vis-à-vis these oil-producing countries which would permit us to take a stronger line with them."<sup>21</sup>

Anyone who asserts the omnipotence of the Israeli lobby has to ignore the 1950s, when Eisenhower said that he would make decisions "as though we didn't have a Jew in America" and Dulles said that he was determined to carry out foreign policy without seeking the approval of the Jews and characterized the Israelis as "millstones around our necks." The Arabist line that relations with the Arabs were related to U.S. policy toward Israel was proven completely wrong. Even

after the United States had vigorously condemned Israel, and used all its political and economic leverage to force Israel to give up what it had won during the Sinai campaign, the Saudis were still unhappy, and the Egyptians and Syrians had still turned to the Soviets. Rather than change their preconceptions, however, the Arabists have stuck to them and, as we shall see, remained unmoved by the accumulation over the years of even more evidence of the fallacy of their position.

## Chapter Four War and Peace: The Futility of Evenhandedness

One area where the Arab lobby achieved success in the first decade and a half of Israel's independence was in preventing the United States from selling arms to the fledgling state. Despite the victory over Egypt in 1956, Israel remained concerned that a coalition of Arab states might again carry out their frequently expressed desire to throw the Jewish population into the sea. As the Soviet Union began to play out its confrontation with the United States around the globe, it sought to buy friends in the Arab world with weapons. Though they had periodic dalliances with socialism, the Arab states were not attracted to the ideology as much as the opportunity to build up their arsenals for the day when they could renew the battle with the Zionists. Several of the newly independent Arab states also viewed the United States as hostile because of its support for Israel.

This was precisely the situation the Arabists had warned about. Of course, these same states also had little in common with the United States, and it would not necessarily have changed their orientation if the country had abandoned Israel. Conversely, the more conservative Arab regimes, notably the Jordanians and Saudis, did not turn to the Soviets or against the United States despite their dissatisfaction with policy toward Israel.

Still, the State Department, this time backed by the Pentagon, opposed the sale of arms to Israel throughout the Eisenhower administration and the beginning of the Kennedy administration on the pretext that supporting Israel would hurt relations with the Arabs. Even the relatively hostile Eisenhower administration, however, encouraged its allies to provide Israel with some weapons, and directly supplied a limited amount of relatively trivial material (e.g., recoilless rifles). Kennedy overruled his advisers and sold the first major

weapons—Hawk antiaircraft missiles—to Israel, but only after Egypt received long-range bombers from the Soviets.

Meanwhile, the Arabists were no less active during Kennedy's term in trying to undermine his policy. The ambassador to Lebanon, Armin Meyer, warned national security adviser McGeorge Bundy in 1962 that the election season would bring pressure to "do this or that for our little protégé, Israel." He then disseminated his case against strengthening ties with Israel to other officials who he feared might be influenced by the Israeli lobby. 1

The Arabists also placed great faith in Nasser, whom they viewed as the key to stability in the region. Henry Byroade, who ran NEA and also served as ambassador to Egypt, said that until Israel's attack in 1956, Nasser was "the most sensible Arab leader on the subject of Israel," ignoring the fact that he had blockaded the Suez Canal to Israeli shipping and was instigating terror raids by Palestinians from the Gaza Strip.<sup>2</sup> Eisenhower saw him as pro-Soviet and untrustworthy and would not entertain Arabist ideas for improving relations after the Aswan Dam debacle. The election of Kennedy, however, brought a new opportunity, which the Arabists exploited by convincing the new president that Egypt might be weaned from the Soviet teat by U.S. aid and goodwill—an idea that Kennedy quickly discovered was mistaken, though the U.S. flirtation with Nasser continued up until the Six-Day War.<sup>3</sup>

Kennedy hoped to restrain the Egyptian firebrand's antagonism toward Israel and to convince him to focus on domestic issues rather than make trouble in the region. The main tool he had to encourage cooperation was foreign aid through the PL 480 Food for Peace program, which totaled during his term more than \$500 million, compared to \$254 million during the previous two administrations. Nasser wrote to Kennedy to express his appreciation, and suggested the two countries could work together.<sup>4</sup>

The Saudis were upset by the prospect of a U.S.-Egyptian alliance. When King Saud met Kennedy on February 13, 1962,

he insisted that Nasser was "a Communist who presents a real danger to the Arab world." When Kennedy went ahead with aid to Egypt, the Saudis jealously complained that this reflected a weakening of the U.S. commitment to them.

The Arab and Israeli lobbies actually found common ground briefly in opposition to Kennedy's overtures. The Israelis feared that Kennedy was strengthening their strongest rival. The oil companies, meanwhile, were afraid that a strong Nasser would threaten Saudi Arabia. Nasser remained a threat for the next several years, but his influence was not enhanced by the United States, which, ultimately, gave up on him after it became clear foreign aid would not win him over.

The oil companies' basic philosophy has consistently been that "whatever was bad for Saudi Arabia's well-being was bad for America's economy." Instead of the oil companies lobbying Kennedy, however, it was Kennedy who recruited the former vice president of Aramco, Terry Duce, to meet with King Faisal on his behalf and reassure the Saudis of his support. Meanwhile, other oil executives lobbied the administration to recognize that Nasser was a threat to U.S. interests. Anger also grew, including at the White House, for the "be-nice-to-Nasser policy" advocated by the U.S. ambassador in Cairo, John Badeau.<sup>6</sup>

U.S.-Egyptian relations were another good example of the fallacy of Arabist thinking. Relations with Israel had nothing to do with the inability to build ties with Nasser. The Israeli lobby may not have been happy with Kennedy's flirtation, but he wasn't concerned about that. What ultimately doomed the effort was a combination of Nasser's behavior and the opposition of Saudi Arabia and the other conservative Arab regimes.

Egyptian-backed rebels overthrew Yemen, and Nasser began to send aid and troops to the new leaders, while the Saudis supported the ousted government. Nasser's direct involvement raised fears in Saudi Arabia that he was pursuing his revolutionary goal of overthrowing the conservative Arab regimes. The United States, already committed to the

kingdom's integrity, was besieged by pleas from the monarchy to provide military assistance to protect them from the Egyptians.

On November 3, 1962, Saudi Arabia reported that several sites inside the nation had been bombed by Egyptian aircraft, and they needed assistance from the United States for air defense. Kennedy was reluctant to intervene, especially at a time when he was trying to woo Nasser, but it soon became clear that Egypt was not going to change its orientation, and that the United States could not afford to let Saudi Arabia come under attack, so Kennedy approved the deployment of a minimal air force—Operation Hard Surface—to deter the Egyptians from future attacks.

The Saudis, already sensitive about Egyptian criticism of the presence of Americans in the kingdom, were further embarrassed when Radio Cairo and the Voice of the Arabs reported that the Defense Department had assured Rep. Emmanuel Celler (D-NY) that American Jews were among the officers training the Saudis. Outraged, the Saudis said that no American military personnel would be allowed into the kingdom unless Celler's comments were denounced. In a rare display of defending American principles, which also proved that the United States could enforce them on the Saudis, Ambassador Parker Hart made it clear to Faisal that the States would not compromise on the principle of discrimination, and would pull its troops out if requested. The Saudis ultimately caved in when the Egyptians resumed bombing their territory, and Hard Surface went into effect.<sup>7</sup>

On July 10, 1963, the first of six U.S. aircraft arrived for Operation Hard Surface. The small unit was based eight hundred miles from Dhahran for the purpose of intercepting any Egyptian intruders. Naval forces were also deployed in the Red Sea. U.S. troops trained Saudi sailors and pilots, but the numbers were ridiculously small (seven pilots received combat training, and about eighty sailors were deployed on light patrol craft), reinforcing the obvious inability of the Saudis to defend themselves. Meanwhile, the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of

Staff, Curtis LeMay, opposed the operation; he believed it served no purpose and diverted military resources needed elsewhere, an example of how State Department lobbying to pacify the Saudis was undermining America's broader security needs. Kennedy ultimately agreed, deciding to withdraw the Hard Surface unit by the end of January 1965, though he told Faisal it would return if needed.<sup>8</sup>

After Kennedy's death, Lyndon Johnson slowly began to shift policy away from the focus on Egypt. To the chagrin of the Arabists, Johnson also adopted a policy of overt support for Israel. Johnson saw Israel as the Alamo, surrounded by compassionless enemies, and Nasser as a reincarnated Santa Anna. He sold the first American offensive weapons to Israel in 1965, and by the end of his term he had made the United States Israel's principal arms supplier and established the policy of maintaining Israel's qualitative edge over its neighbors.

The State Department, however, continued its mantra that the United States needed to maintain a balanced policy and could not become too close to Israel lest it destroy its relationship with the Arabs and push them into the arms of the Soviets.

While Kennedy had made an issue of Saudi intolerance and pressed for change, his successor was interested only in preserving and strengthening ties, which he did by almost immediately agreeing to sell the Saudis almost half a billion dollars' worth of weapons and installing a missile defense system. Secretary of state Dean Rusk ordered an end to "exhortations for reform," believing that the Saudis were "best qualified to judge [their] own best interests."

Johnson strictly adhered to a policy of balancing sales to Israel with comparable transfers to Arab countries until the end of his term, but this approach never applied to Saudi Arabia. From 1950 to 1964, the United States had provided the Saudis only \$87 million worth of arms. In 1964 alone,

however, sales totaled \$341 million, and they continued to rise through Johnson's term.<sup>10</sup>

In 1965 the Saudis bought their first major offensive weapons, Lightning fighter planes, from Great Britain. The Saudis had wanted to buy U.S. planes and focused on Lockheed F-104s, but the Pentagon, believing the planes too advanced for the Saudis to operate, sent a team of air force officers led by Chuck Yeager to persuade the Saudis to buy the less sophisticated F-5s instead. Yeager convinced everyone except the chief of the Saudi air force—who, as it turned out, was committed to the F-104 because Lockheed had paid him \$100,000.

The State Department was so annoyed with Lockheed that Johnson's national security adviser, McGeorge Bundy, called chairman of the board Courtland Gross to ask him to stop pushing their plane to the Saudis. In his briefing points, Bundy was urged to tell Gross that the company should not be angling to make a few extra bucks when it was already making a lot of money on government contracts. Wanting something in return for sacrificing the F-104 sale, Gross asked for assistance in selling \$15 million worth of C-130 transport planes to the Saudis. This is a rare instance where the backroom wheeling and dealing of the defense contractors, Saudis, and State Department has come to light, and then only after thirty years, when the documents could be declassified.

Meanwhile, the United States wanted to sell more advanced F-111 fighters to the British, but the United Kingdom couldn't afford them, so a deal was struck whereby the British would sell the Saudis Lightnings and then use the proceeds to buy American planes. The United States, meanwhile, supplied the Saudis with Hawk ground-to-air missiles. Thus, "the Saudis in the end had been persuaded to buy British planes they did not want, to allow Britain to pay for American planes they could not afford." 12

As the years passed, the Saudis made it a matter of national pride to have the best weapons available, and they had the

wealth to buy whatever they wanted. As Hume Horan, former ambassador to Saudi Arabia, noted, "They desired end items that were very sophisticated and looked great on the mantelpiece, but they never had the manpower to operate or maintain it. They didn't even have high school graduates that could change the tires on these things." And even as the Saudis fulminated about the Soviet Union, and Faisal was characterized as rabidly anti-Communist, Crown Prince Sultan was threatening to turn to the Soviets if the United States and Britain did not meet his country's arms requests. During the 1960s, the threats were not taken seriously. 14

Another important element of these arms sales was secrecy. They were not debated in public or Congress, and therefore the statements and policies of the Saudis did not inhibit the administration's ability to arrange arms transfers. This was a good thing for the kingdom, given the views of King Faisal, a virulent anti-Semite who once told a congressman from San Francisco how much he liked the city, especially the signs in stores that said, "No dogs or Jews allowed." On a visit to Paris, he claimed that five children were murdered and their blood drained by Jews so they could use it to make Passover matzo. Faisal was also famous for giving visitors copies of the *Protocols of the Elders of Zion*. At the end of every meeting, according to Ambassador Horan, Faisal would say to his protocol assistant, "Have you given him the book? Get him the book!"

During a visit to Washington on June 22, 1966, Faisal made anti-Zionist remarks that prompted the mayor and governor of New York to cancel scheduled meetings. This was exactly the type of embarrassment the State Department had hoped to avoid. A public relations firm had worked for weeks prior to the visit to burnish the image of Saudi Arabia and its king.

A few months later, he declared that "either Zionism and Israel [must] renounce their project of creating a state in the bosom of the Arab nation, or the Arabs must have the necessary will and power to retake their fatherland by force." <sup>15</sup>

This threat became more serious soon afterward when tensions escalated and Israel launched a preemptive strike on Egypt and Syria on June 5, 1967. While some revisionist historians argue that Israel could have avoided the war, Hermann Eilts suggested that the Arabists might have undercut the chance to prevent hostilities: the U.S. ambassador to Libya had proposed sending U.S. destroyers through the Straits of Tiran to reassure Israel it would honor the promise to keep the shipping lane open and send a message to Nasser that the States would stand up to his aggressive moves. The Arabists, Eilts said, opposed the idea out of fear of Egypt's reaction. <sup>16</sup>

The Arab lobby typically blames Israel for engaging in disproportionate force, or taking more extreme measures than necessary, but rarely asks the rhetorical question, What is the alternative? The Six-Day War was an example of Israel taking preemptive action that upset the Arabists, who believed Israel should have waited longer before attacking, and informed the United States of its plans. Secretary of State Rusk ultimately had to admit, however, that given the Arab mobilization and other hostile actions, "if the Israelis had waited for the Arabs to strike first, their situation could have been very grim." <sup>17</sup>

Moreover, Saudi oil minister Sheikh Ahmed Zaki Yamani told R. I. Brougham, the vice president of Aramco, on May 23, 1967, two weeks before Israel's preemptive strike, that a war was coming. Yamani warned that the United States should stay out of the crisis; if the States directly supported Israel, Aramco would be nationalized, "if not today, then tomorrow." King Faisal told Brougham, in Saudi Arabia when the war broke out, that "one side or another must be defeated," and that if America became involved, it would suffer unspecified consequences. The same memo reported that the chairman of the board of the American University in Beirut, Calvin Plimpton, advised the United States not to support Israel because it would harm relations with the Arabs, claiming that "all of the important Christian professors on the University's faculty feel strongly to the same effect." 19

After Israel's air strikes, initial reports disseminated throughout the Arab world suggested that Israel was finally about to be destroyed. The truth was very different, however, and Israel inflicted a humiliating defeat on the Arabs. The Saudis were furious with the Americans, and panicked oil executives evacuated their employees from the oil fields. Meanwhile, the French sought to take advantage of the anger toward the United States by embargoing arms to Israel (as did the United States, yet another example of the Israeli lobby's lack of influence) and offering to become the Saudis' arms supplier and to run Aramco.<sup>20</sup>

Saudi Arabia sent a brigade of three thousand soldiers to southern Jordan in a symbolic show of solidarity, but the troops did not fight. After their humiliating defeat within six days, all of the Arab leaders were under fire, but the Saudis were especially targeted for essentially sitting on the sidelines.

The Israeli victory also undermined Arabist arguments about the existence of Israel and the conflict with the Arabs as causes for Soviet encroachment in the Middle East. Israel, armed by the West, had humiliated the Soviet Union's two major clients, and the information provided before and during the war by the Soviets had further damaged their credibility. While the Soviet Union would continue to provide arms and assistance to its allies, the Communists' influence never spread further and slowly began to recede until its final collapse.

Faisal believed he had to persuade the administration to take a tough stand against Israel after the war to show that his friendship with the United States could benefit the Arabs. He also was convinced that the United States was responsible for Israel's existence and could pressure the Israelis to capitulate to Arab demands. He saw Eisenhower's ability to coerce Israel's withdrawal from the Sinai in 1957 as an indication of what the United States was capable of doing if it so desired.

Both Johnson and Faisal would be disappointed in their respective actions. Faisal was frustrated that the president would not force Israel to withdraw from the territories it had conquered, and Johnson was angry that Faisal had joined the other Arab leaders meeting in Khartoum in August 1967 in their "three noes" declaration: "No peace with Israel, no recognition of Israel, no negotiations with Israel." The United States should not have been surprised; Faisal had expressed the first two noes in a meeting with Ambassador Eilts in late June, even though the king would later claim he had been a force for moderation at the summit. Eilts continued to reassure Faisal that the United States expected Israel to withdraw from territory it captured, but he also pointed out that "withdrawal was hardly feasible when one party insisted it was still at war and refused to accept the right of the other party to exist as a state."<sup>21</sup>

Aramco also weighed in. Officials told Eilts they were "very disturbed" by the imbalance in U.S. policy. Eilts reported that they were "especially fearful that gradual deterioration of U.S.-Saudi relationships and confidence would increase Saudi pressures on the company and in the long run perhaps even lead to nationalization."<sup>22</sup>

The war also had indirect implications for Saudi-Israeli relations as the elimination of Nasser as a significant threat to both erased the one common interest of the Arab and Israeli lobbies. The destruction of the Egyptian army also forced Nasser to become dependent on the Saudis and the conservative monarchs in Libya and Kuwait. Still, one of the first steps taken by Johnson after the war was to approve a \$15 million sale of C-130 aircraft to Saudi Arabia (the ones Lockheed wanted help selling in exchange for dropping their sales pitch for F-105s) and a nearly \$10 million program for weapons maintenance and repair. The Saudis complained a few months later that a moratorium on the transfer of certain weapons was an indication they could not rely on the United States; the State Department, therefore, recommended sending them everything they wanted. Shortly thereafter the weapons were transferred.<sup>23</sup>

The U.S. experience of the 1960s reinforced the lesson of the 1950s, though it still would not sink into the consciousness of the Arabists: U.S. Middle East policy was derailed not by Israel, but by inter-Arab tensions.

The Saudis' principal concerns after the war were to finance Egypt, Jordan, and Syria and to pressure the United States to do something to force Israel out of the captured territories. Faisal was frustrated with the U.S. refusal to blame Israel for the war and its interpretation of UN Security Council Resolution 242 as not requiring a complete Israeli withdrawal to the prewar boundaries. Still, relations remained strong, in large measure because the Saudis wanted more American weapons. In the end the Saudis cared more about their own parochial interest, namely, the survival of the Saud dynasty, than about Israel or the Palestinians. This remains true today.

Israel's victory shook up the Middle East and also the Arabists' conception of the region. First, Israel had proven to be militarily powerful, which made it evident that the Arab states were unlikely to succeed in ever rolling back the clock. Second, the Soviets had lost prestige by misleading the Arabs about Israeli intentions and actions, and their weapons had proven inferior. Third, the magnitude of Israel's victory changed Israel in many officials' view from a strategic liability to a strategic asset.

The Arabists now argued that Israel's decisive victory proved it did not need more U.S. arms. That argument finally was overcome by a combination of forces that led Johnson to sell Israel its first major sophisticated offensive weapons, Phantom jets, and to establish the United States as Israel's principal arms supplier, guaranteeing the nation's qualitative edge rather than maintaining a balance of forces.

Arabist influence began to diminish with the crisis of 1967. One indication of how little respect NEA commanded by that time, even within the State Department, was the decision during June 1967 to bypass the region's experts and put the Bureau of International Affairs, run by Joseph Sisco, in charge of managing the crisis. "The impression people had," Alfred Atherton recalled, was "that this was building up to a life and death struggle for Israel. And therefore it was, I guess, viewed

as perhaps not politic to have the bureau of the Department which was perceived to be more on the Arab than the Israeli side, running the crisis."<sup>24</sup>

From the Eisenhower administration through the Johnson years, according to U.S. ambassador Samuel Lewis, the dominant view was that America's overriding interest was in the Arab world, and Israel was a problem. Presidents starting with Kennedy became more directly involved in Middle East issues that State had previously handled; the voices within the administration were mixed, and included advocates for Israel. "Starting with Lyndon Johnson," Lewis added, "every president saw Israel as a military ally—an idea reinforced by the Six-Day War. From 1967 on, an unwritten alliance became more of a reality despite Arabist concerns." 25

The decision in 1968 to sell Phantoms to Israel came as a great disappointment to the Arabists. They had hoped that once Johnson decided not to run for reelection, he would be free of the domestic pressure they believed was blocking the adoption of their preferred foreign policy. It was also about this time that the State Department first articulated its opposition to the building of Jewish settlements in the disputed territories and laid down the marker that has remained untouched for the last forty years, namely, that "nothing be done in the occupied areas which might prejudice the search for a peace settlement."<sup>26</sup>

Following the war, the United States found itself under pressure to distance its policy from Israel to avoid appearing to collaborate in the humiliation of the Arab world. Executives from Texaco and Mobil came to see the president in early July, hoping to elicit a statement in support of the Arab position that they could claim credit for. McGeorge Bundy also told the president, however, that "the moderate Arabs will always have a sore point as long as their fundamental grievance is that we are not directly arrayed against Israel." Bundy suggested the president refer to a poll showing American sympathy for Israel that pollster Louis Harris had called the most "sweeping and

definite registration of overwhelming support for one side of a question" that he had ever seen.<sup>27</sup>

While the Arabists focused on how U.S. support for Israel might undermine the U.S.-Saudi relationship, something that did not occur, they showed no interest in how the Saudis' gradual involvement in sponsoring terrorism might affect American interests. Following the Six-Day War, the Saudis became financial supporters of the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO).<sup>28</sup> The organization engaged in terrorist attacks, destabilized the region, threatened two American allies—Jordan and Israel—and later murdered American citizens. Meanwhile, changes were afoot in Washington. William Scranton, sent by Nixon as a special emissary to the region in 1968, promised the Arab states that the new administration would be more "evenhanded." Secretary of state William Rogers subsequently unveiled a peace plan that reaffirmed U.S. support for Resolution 242, but clearly leaned on the Israelis to make territorial concessions, hoping to force them to return to the pre-1967 borders and to accept many Palestinian refugees.

The State Department knew the Rogers Plan was unacceptable to the Israelis, but the Arabists were more interested in responding to Saudi complaints about the U.S. failure to force Israel to withdraw. The Saudis for their part were less concerned about the Palestinians or the territories than that the United States was being blamed throughout the Arab world for Israel's "aggression," making the Saudis complicit because of their close ties with America.

As in the past, the State Department effort at appeasement utterly failed. Despite its tilt to the Arab position, both Nasser and his Soviet sponsors objected to the Rogers Plan. When Rogers tried to pressure Israel to make unilateral concessions and threatened to hold up the delivery of jet planes if they refused, Henry Kissinger—then national security adviser—intervened to reassure Israel.

Meanwhile Joseph Sisco was working to bring some balance to the NEA's approach to the region. Rather than trying to maintain the artificial separation of Middle East policy making from domestic politics that was an article of faith for the Arabists, Sisco understood that they were intertwined. He also realized that the Arabists were useful rapporteurs of Arab interests, but not as good about advocating the views of their own government. Sisco began to assign key posts in Arab countries to non-Arabists and sent the Arabists to posts farther from the main action, such as North Africa or the Mediterranean. The Arabists were never really blackballed —many did become ambassadors in important countries such as Lebanon and Syria—but they were generally excluded from decisions related to Israel and its neighbors, and were never promoted to higher ranks in Washington.

Sisco's balancing act was increasingly viewed as tilting in Israel's direction as larger and larger amounts of foreign aid and arms packages were approved. "There was a feeling that we were the only ones in Washington offering a balanced counterpart to the general atmosphere of pro-Israel partisanship," diplomat Michael Sterner complained.<sup>29</sup>

Sisco also ushered in a new era in which greater emphasis was placed on concluding a comprehensive peace between Israel and its neighbors. Previous administrations had all pursued initiatives to end the conflict, but the new breed of officials believed the Arab-Israeli conflict was fundamentally a political problem that had not been solved because none of their predecessors had been persistent or clever enough. Some of these "peace processors" had an almost messianic belief that they could bring peace to the region by devising the magic formula that eluded everyone else. After the Six-Day War of 1967, it was Sisco, Atherton, and National Security Council staffer, and later State Department official, Hal Saunders who took on this role; later it would be Jews such as Aaron Miller, Daniel Kurtzer, and Martin Indyk, and the ultimate peace processor, who spent more than a decade on "the problem," Dennis Ross.

The American plans throughout the last six decades have one thing in common—they have all failed. Francis Fukuyama, who worked on the State Department policy planning staff, explained that Arabists "have been more systematically wrong than any other area specialists in the diplomatic corps. This is because Arabists not only take on the cause of the Arabs, but also the Arabs' tendency for self-delusion." The Arabist mind-set also sees the conflict as largely one-sided and therefore requires only Israel to compromise. Rather than recognizing that the parties themselves have to reach an agreement—as in the case of the treaties signed by Israel and Egypt and Jordan—the Arabists believe that peace should be imposed by the United States by coercing Israel. Richard Nixon's reaction to the Rogers Plan sums up the problem with this approach: "Do you fellows ever talk to the Israelis?" <sup>31</sup>

Nixon's cynicism about the State Department was also shared by Kissinger, who asserted control over foreign policy and marginalized not just the Arabists but the entire State Department bureaucracy. Kissinger was problematic for the Arabists because he was brilliant and had his own level of expertise on regional affairs. In Atherton's words, he was "his own desk officer." The Arabists may have also had reservations about the fact that Kissinger was Jewish, but those went unspoken. Kissinger also undermined the central argument of the Arabists by proving that "one could be friends with both the Arabs and the Jews at the same time." 32

Kissinger saw American policy primarily through a Cold War prism, which meant that decisions were based more on their impact on the balance of power with the Soviets than on how they might be perceived by the Arabs. Thus, for example, when the Soviets moved SAM antiaircraft missiles into the Sinai in violation of the ceasefire terms of 1967, and Egypt continued to attack Israel in what became known as the War of Attrition (1967–70), a disagreement arose over how to respond to Israel's request for additional aircraft. As they had done consistently for two decades, the Arabists immediately objected that providing the Israelis with these planes would anger the Arabs. They were backed by Rogers, but opposed by

the national security adviser. "Kissinger took the position that we should support our allies; the Israelis were our friends," Atherton explained. "And, as he put it, you can't let American arms be defeated by Soviet arms. And therefore if the Soviets are going to put in anti-aircraft missiles, we have to counter this with more aircraft for the Israelis."<sup>33</sup>

The Arabists' arguments had also grown weaker by the end of the 1960s, as it became apparent that relations with Israel and the Arab states were not the zero-sum game they claimed. Nothing the United States could do was likely to change the attitude of Nasser or the other revolutionary regimes, so improving ties with Israel couldn't make things worse. Meanwhile, the conservative monarchs of Jordan, Saudi Arabia, and the Gulf emirates needed American support and could not afford to get too upset about the developing U.S. bond with Israel.

Still, while some Arabists resigned themselves to America's special relationship with Israel, others acted as guerrillas in the bowels of the State Department or out in the field, where they sought to influence or sometimes sabotage policies they disliked beyond the immediate scrutiny of the media, Congress, or the Israeli lobby. Foreign minister Golda Meir once publicly complained that if not for the "low-level fanatics in the State Department," Israel's relations with the United States would be a lot better.<sup>34</sup>

Interestingly, from the time of Truman through the end of Nixon's first term, the Arab lobby's influence was exerted almost exclusively through the Arabists, Arab embassies, and oil companies. Arab Americans were uninvolved, and considered irrelevant. The vaunted Israeli lobby, AIPAC, meanwhile, was basically a one-man show that focused all its attention on Congress, specifically to counter the Arabists, and try to secure economic and military assistance for Israel. Following the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, those aid figures began to increase dramatically, but the balance of lobbying power also began to shift with the introduction of the oil weapon.

## Chapter Five The Petrodiplomatic Complex: Do Saudis Really Have Us Over a Barrel?

If the Middle East had no oil, the United States would pay no more attention to the Arab countries than it does to those in Africa. A State Department analyst referred in 1943 to the Saudi oil fields as "the greatest single prize in all history." One of America's principal strategic interests is to guarantee the supply of oil. Rather than do so by force, successive administrations, in part because of Arabist influence, have allowed the Arab oil suppliers (and Iran) to increasingly dictate supply and demand for their interests at the expense of our own.

The Saudis have had us over a barrel from the moment of the first gusher. For the first fifteen to twenty years, Saudi Arabia was a poor desert kingdom with an image as an exotic land run by sheikhs who lived in tents in the desert and carried the nation's wealth in a treasure chest. From this earliest period, however, a pattern was established whereby the Saudis blackmailed the U.S. government to do their bidding. Within days of Barack Obama's inauguration, for example, Prince Turki al-Faisal—a member of the royal family, a former Saudi intelligence chief, and former ambassador to the United States —warned, "Unless the new U.S. administration takes forceful steps to prevent any further suffering and slaughter of Palestinians, the peace process, the U.S.-Saudi relationship and the stability of the region are at risk."<sup>2</sup> Responding like his predecessors, Obama waited less than twenty-four hours before calling Saudi king Abdullah to pledge fealty to the U.S.-Saudi relationship.

These threats have changed slightly through the years, but they have remained the underpinning of the relationship. Given Saudi Arabia's role in the oil market, this relationship may seem unexceptional, but when you consider the early decades, when the Saudis' economy and security were entirely dependent on American goodwill, its uniqueness is revealed.

One reason the Saudis have been so effective in manipulating U.S. officials may be simple American arrogance. Because the Saudis looked and acted like something of the Arabian Nights, out Americans underestimated their intelligence and skill in playing power politics. The ability to negotiate in the Arab bazaar, to exploit the weakness of their opponent, and more important, to outwit, destroy, or co-opt the constituent tribes of the kingdom, are skills the royal family has used to great effect in dealing with patronizing westerners.

In 1933, the country we know today as Saudi Arabia, dripping in oil and filled with princes of mind-boggling wealth, was little more than a pile of sand fought over by rival clans that still practiced slavery. The tribe that emerged victorious in the end was led by Saud Abd al-Aziz ibn Saud. He conquered the holy cities of Islam, Mecca, and Medina, and declared himself king of a new country named after himself. The United States was so uninterested in the new kingdom that it did not recognize it as a state or send an ambassador.

At that time the kingdom's wealth fluctuated with the number of Muslims who could afford to pay for the pilgrimage to Mecca. The trunk that served as a national treasury was nearly empty after the Great Depression dramatically reduced pilgrim revenues, so it was opportune for both parties when Standard Oil of California (SoCal; now Chevron) sought the rights to prospect for oil in the kingdom.

SoCal had discovered oil in Bahrain in 1932. Recognizing the potential for further discoveries, the company sent a representative to meet with King Saud and ask permission to explore the Saudi coastline opposite Bahrain. A coalition of companies known as the Iraq Petroleum Company also sought the right to drill for oil. The Saudis, however, were wary of the imperialist powers, which had carved up the Ottoman Empire for themselves after World War I. Ibn Saud later explained he

chose to work with the Americans because they were "good oil men"; they treated their Arab employees as equals (something that would not be true in Saudi Arabia); the United States is a big and powerful country more interested in business than gaining a political advantage; and, most important, he added, "You are very far away!"<sup>3</sup>

The agreement, signed on May 29, 1933, gave SoCal the exclusive rights for sixty years to explore an area of more than 360,000 square miles, and called for the company to provide a loan and royalty advance of about \$175,000, a second loan of \$100,000 to be made in eighteen months, and a final loan of \$500,000 in gold upon discovery of oil. The deal was based on the concession system, whereby the oil company "contractually obtained rights from a sovereign to explore for, own, and produce oil in a given territory." The Saudis would later feel that they had been too generous to the Americans because of their relative weakness.<sup>4</sup>

SoCal created a subsidiary, the California-Arabian Standard Oil Company (Casoc), to handle its Saudi operations. In 1936 the Texas Company (later Texaco) bought half the subsidiary. Later, in 1944, the two partners renamed the company Aramco. For all the talk that would come later about a "clash of civilizations," from the founding of Casoc forward there has been what Daniel Yergin described as "an unlikely union—Bedouin Arabs and Texas oil men, a traditional Islamic autocracy allied with modern American capitalism."<sup>5</sup>

Oil was discovered in March 1938, and in April 1939 ibn Saud traveled across the desert to Dhahran to turn the valve that sent the first Saudi oil onto a SoCal tanker. Casoc subsequently paid an additional fee to secure the rights to explore a larger area. To win this new concession, as well as persuade the Saudis to reject offers it was receiving from other countries, such as Japan, Casoc had to provide more loans to ibn Saud.

To underscore that the U.S.-Saudi relationship is based on oil, American diplomatic recognition was not granted until

1933, when SoCal obtained the petroleum concession in the kingdom. Even then, the United States did not see the country as important enough to warrant a resident diplomatic mission. SoCal lobbied the State Department to send a representative as the American oil community grew in size following the discovery of oil in 1938. Finally, in 1939, the U.S. ambassador to Egypt, Bert Fish, was assigned to visit occasionally until 1941, when a diplomatic presence was established in Jidda. The Saudis were initially reluctant to exchange diplomatic representatives because of the fear that U.S. diplomats would seek to liberate Saudi slaves, something the British had demanded. The United States, however, promised it would not interfere with this long-standing practice.

It took some time for the State Department to gain the confidence of the Saudis and supplant Aramco as America's interlocutors with the king. J. Rives Childs, who became the first ambassador (he was preceded by two foreign service officers who did not hold that rank), told the Saudis that Aramco was the proper address for oil matters, but that any political issues involving the United States were his responsibility. Aramco made this transition easier in the late 1940s when the issue of partitioning Palestine created angst in Saudi Arabia and the oil men decided it was best to let the Saudis vent their feelings to the State Department.

In 1943, Secretary of the Interior Harold Ickes, Roosevelt's confidant and director of the Petroleum Reserve Corporation, established to acquire oil outside of the United States, wanted to take over Aramco. One of Ickes's advisers was James Terry Duce, who was on temporary leave from his job as a Casoc executive (he later became president of Aramco). Ickes believed it was in the national interest to fully control the companies responsible for finding and supplying America's most vital resource. The Casoc partners wanted assistance, but did not want to be taken over by the government. Ickes finally agreed to a deal whereby the government would buy one-third of Casoc to protect the cash advances it anticipated making to finance the Ras Tanura refinery.

Ibn Saud apparently was not bothered by the idea that the U.S. government would own a controlling interest in the oil company, since this had also been the practice of the British and French. Instead, an objection came from the U.S minister in Saudi Arabia, Alexander Kirk, who anticipated the precise opposite reaction, expecting the king to object to America behaving like the imperialist Europeans. The agreement was scuttled, however, in the wake of a furious lobbying campaign by other American oil companies. Domestic producers did not want to compete with the government, which they feared would flood the market with cheap oil and put them out of business. Standard Oil of California and Texaco subsequently agreed to finance the refinery themselves.<sup>6</sup>

The lack of government involvement did benefit the United States in the short run; Aramco's independence allowed the Saudis, the oil company, and the U.S. government to subtly separate oil and politics. The oil companies could always say they had nothing to do with U.S. policies the Saudis disliked. Moreover, they wanted only to control oil production and distribution and had no desire to run the country. The companies elsewhere were suspect because of the imperial interests of their government owners.

At the outset of America's entry into World War II, Saudi Arabia was only the seventeenth-largest oil producer, and none of its oil was needed in the United States (some oil was imported from other Middle East countries). Nevertheless, the expectation that Saudi Arabian oil would become more important was an incentive to keep King Saud happy and in power. So long as he was content with the United States, and the sole authority for determining oil rights, the American position was secure. Consequently, U.S. policy was aimed at accomplishing both objectives. Thus, whenever expressed displeasure over something, the State Department would do what it could to placate him by leaning on whichever party—Zionists, British, French—had offended him. This was true even when Saudi Arabia was still pumping little oil and had no wealth.

When the kingdom became strapped for cash because oil production came to a halt and pilgrimage traffic dried up, the king appealed to the United States for an emergency loan of \$10 million. Oil executives supported the request, fearing an economic collapse would lead Saudi Arabia to look for help elsewhere. But the State Department remained convinced that the British and French should be responsible for the care and nurturing of the Arabs. This initial request for lend-lease aid to what the administration considered a "backward, corrupt and non-democratic society" was subsequently rejected. Instead, officials told the British that a condition of the loans they were getting from the United States was that they help the Saudis.

What most concerned the U.S. government at that time was ensuring that the supply of oil was controlled by American companies. Officials in Washington were worried about British designs on "their oil," and already could see the long-term importance of the Saudi oil fields.

In April 1945, NEA officers warned that the American oil concession was in danger of being lost if King Saud did not receive sufficient financial assistance. The Saudis wanted aid to cover the deficit for five years. There was no precedent, however, for the United States to provide the type of assistance they sought, and despite the recognition that Saudi Arabia had the largest oil reserves in the world, providing loans was considered a risk. NEA recommended a loan secured by future oil royalties.<sup>7</sup>

As we shall see, once the Saudis took control over their oil and began to accumulate wealth from the revenues, the United States treated them like an ATM whenever a foreign policy need arose that might not receive the political support of Congress. In the early days, however, the relationship was the reverse, with the Saudis treating the oil companies and, by extension, the U.S. government as their personal bank. Whenever a financial crisis arose in the kingdom, whether because of the king's extravagant spending, a decline in pilgrimage revenues, or a paroxysm of greed, the Saudis

would turn to the oil companies and threaten to shut down operations if their demands were not met.<sup>8</sup>

After continued oil company lobbying, supplemented by oil company officials serving as advisers to the government, and a growing concern about the British getting a foothold in Saudi Arabia, Roosevelt authorized providing lend-lease assistance to the Saudis in February 1943, which continued to flow after it had ended to every other country. The United States also offered Saudi Arabia a \$5 million development loan through the Export-Import Bank.<sup>9</sup>

The war also prompted the initiation of the U.S.-Saudi military relationship, as the Joint Chiefs of Staff concluded in March 1945 that construction of a U.S. airfield at Dhahran was needed to shorten the air route between Cairo and Karachi. King Saud was willing to allow the U.S. military to use the base for three years, and to give U.S. commercial airlines most-favored-nation status. The Saudis were extremely sensitive to suggestions that the king was "selling out his people to American imperialism and was bartering the traditions of the holiest of Moslem countries for American gold." They were also worried about rumors that American soldiers in Saudi Arabia were "the forerunners of the American military imperialism in the Near East." This is one reason Dhahran was chosen as the site of the base; it was nearly a thousand miles from the holy cities. 11

As the war wound down, however, the military value of the base diminished, and the War Department ultimately decided it was completely unnecessary. Still, the State Department was insistent that the field be built so King Saud would not think that U.S. policy toward Saudi Arabia was wavering. The State Department's desire to placate Saud won over the military's objection to wasting resources. In July 1945, the president approved construction of the base using existing War Department funds to evade congressional oversight. This became a precedent for keeping most of the U.S.-Saudi relationship secret, or at least beyond public scrutiny.

After the war, the Saudi monarchy continued to spend money faster than the oil company could earn it. The Saudis also were stuck with the agreement they had signed in 1933. When Venezuela forced the oil companies operating there to split profits in the mid-1940s, the oil companies in the Middle East came under greater pressure to renegotiate their deals. The Saudis became even unhappier when they realized how much money the United States was earning in taxes from Aramco compared to the royalties the company paid to them. In 1949, for example, Aramco paid \$43 million in taxes and \$39 million in royalties. The Saudis figured out that they could change the distribution of Aramco earnings by taxing the royalties.

To mollify the Saudis, as well as to provide them with indirect foreign assistance, the Treasury Department established a special oil tax credit that allows them to receive the oil companies' income tax payments and lets the oil companies pay little or no U.S. tax. The U.S. Treasury was the big loser, but the desire to keep the Saudis happy justified the cost. It had the added benefit of functioning as a foreign aid program for the Saudis without requiring the assent of Congress.

When Americans first went to Saudi Arabia, it was the oil companies that were largely responsible for developing the relationship. They had hundreds of employees in the country, while only a handful of diplomats were assigned there. Aramco had its own intelligence operation, ran a library, and was in constant contact with the royal family.

As late as the early 1950s, the State Department viewed Aramco as having greater expertise related to the country and allowed the oil company to operate with little interference. Aramco's involvement in Saudi society was all-encompassing, from providing maps of the country to resolving boundary disputes to paying for the crown prince to visit the United States to translating documents to building roads to controlling mosquitoes. For its part, the oil company was happy to divert Saudi anger over Israel to the diplomats. In fact, the oil

company went so far as to bar the children of the American consulate general from attending the Aramco school, so as not to appear to be an arm of the U.S. government.<sup>12</sup>

In February 1951, the State Department sent a classified memo that raised questions about Aramco's policies and the need to monitor them more closely. "It can do a great deal to preserve American prestige and interests in the area and to combat communism," the memo read. "For example, Saudi Arabia's labor policy toward its 14,500 Arab workers is not only of nation-wide importance in Saudi Arabia, but is a critical factor in the development of western orientation and democratic processes. The department should, therefore, encourage Aramco to pursue progressive and enlightened policies in connection with wages, housing for Arab employees, training and education, and to shift responsibilities to Saudi Arabians as fully and rapidly as possible." <sup>13</sup>

In fact, Aramco treated its American and foreign workers differently. The Americans stayed in their own compound, supplied with most of the modern conveniences that could be imported. The foreign workers were segregated and lived in primitive housing. A director of the company was asked in 1951 why the company had not planned family housing for the Saudi workers, and he replied, "Haven't you read your Bible? It says that Saudi Arabians are supposed to live in tents all their lives." <sup>14</sup>

Aramco also discriminated against American Jews. This was consistent with the general policy of the kingdom, which adopted the standard formula that no one whose "presence is considered undesirable" would be given a visa. As early as October 1944, after Saudi officials rejected his request for a visa for a Jewish reporter from *National Geographic*, Colonel Eddy informed the State Department: "It is recommended that all interested government agencies and private concerns planning to send personnel into Saudi Arabia be advised confidentially that the Saudi Arabian Government does not, at present, welcome Jews into the country." Here, again, we see

that instead of standing up for American values, the Arabist asks that U.S. principles be sacrificed to satisfy his client.

Aramco, meanwhile, was mounting a campaign to win support in the Arab world for Western investment. Eddy admitted that material was being "planted" with members of parliaments in Arab countries to illustrate "the tremendous development in Arab lands which can take place in the next few years by private capital." He even suggested how this would strengthen the Arabs' bargaining position with the West and aid their fight against Zionism. "The royalties and benefits to the Arabs . . . will arm them economically to withstand expanding Zionism, and give them a bargaining point with the Powers who MUST have oil from the Near East and will therefore have to cooperate with the Arabs." It was interesting that a State Department official was offering advice to Arab governments on how to undermine Zionists who had the backing of his government.

In 1946, TWA began regular flights between the United States and Saudi Arabia. In exchange for landing rights, the Saudis demanded that TWA help them create a national airline. The State Department wanted the Saudis to ease restrictions on air travel for Israel and to sign a long-term lease of the Dhahran air base.<sup>17</sup> Typically, the Saudis got what they wanted, but the United States did not.

Saudi intolerance was of no concern whatsoever in the 1950s. America's principal interest was in securing oil supplies. Thus, in 1950 Aramco completed the 753-mile Trans-Arabian Pipeline (Tapline), at the time the longest pipeline in the world. Tapline linked eastern Saudi Arabia to the Mediterranean, cutting the time and the cost of exports to Europe.

The main opponent of the U.S.-Saudi relationship was not the Israeli lobby; it was domestic oil producers who continued to be unhappy about the flow of cheap oil into the United States and lobbied the Eisenhower administration to impose quotas on imports. While the secretary of state argued that it was better to import oil to preserve domestic reserves, Eisenhower ultimately gave in to the lobbying of Texas oil interests and established a quota, which lasted for fourteen years.

Meanwhile, the State Department recognized that the Saudi monarchy in the 1950s was incapable of managing its money and that crises would recur if the Saudis did not put their financial house in order and stop treating the budget as a royal slush fund. The State Department hoped to convince the Saudis to enlist American advisers to teach them to manage their money and to encourage the royal family to invest more in developing their country.

The effort to reform and modernize Saudi Arabia was made nearly hopeless, however, by the profligacy of King Saud, who "could not say no to anyone—least of all himself, and continued to indulge his insatiable appetites for palaces and women." Saud also precipitated a foreign policy crisis in the late 1950s, when the Syrians revealed that he had put out a million-dollar contract on Nasser. The key princes of the family essentially forced him to give up power to his rival and younger brother, Crown Prince Faisal ibn Abdul Aziz al-Saud, in 1958. Saud, it turned out, had spent about 60 percent of the country's oil revenues on himself and the royal family and had never created a budget for the kingdom. Faisal began to institute reforms, establishing some budgetary controls and reducing the total share appropriated for the family. Saud remained king, but became increasingly infirm.

When John Kennedy took office, he sent a letter to King Saud on May 11, 1961, which was designed to do little more than express his interest in maintaining good relations and beginning to discuss common interests as well as finding ways to address differences over the Arab-Israeli conflict. Kennedy was reportedly outraged when Saud responded with a letter criticizing U.S. support for Israel.

Typical of Saudi royal arrogance, when Saud came to the United States for medical treatment, he expected President Kennedy to come to see him. An elaborate diplomatic dance was performed that ultimately resulted in Kennedy going to

his estate in Palm Beach while the king stayed in a nearby hotel. A meeting was arranged for February 13, 1962. Saud wanted to solicit a reaffirmation of American support for Saudi Arabia's independence and to seek economic aid for hospitals, schools, roads, and other development projects. Kennedy told him the World Bank could provide assistance for these projects, and that Saudi Arabia could also apply for loans for specific projects. Saud then resorted to his modus operandi of blackmail and suggested that it would be necessary to reduce the number of American military advisers training Saudi troops to save money. Kennedy called his bluff and said the number would stay the same, and that the United States was already paying most of the cost. <sup>19</sup>

Kennedy was much blunter when Crown Prince Faisal came to the White House in September 1962. The president gave him the reassurance he sought regarding America's devotion to Saudi independence and territorial integrity, but he also made clear that he expected the Saudis to institute certain reforms, in particular the abolition of slavery. One of the little-publicized aspects of Saudi society, this was also one of the most dramatic examples of the difference in values. Slavery was an issue that was swept under the rug by the Arabists, who to this day show little concern for the human rights abuses of the Saudis. Kennedy was the only president who made this an issue, and his emphatic position was probably the reason that Faisal issued a proclamation outlawing slavery soon after he returned from Washington, and almost a century after the practice was abolished in the United States.

Here was evidence that a resolute U.S. president could impose change on the Saudis even if it was contrary to their tradition, religion, or values. No other president, before or since, would take such a principled stand against Saudi human rights abuses. Interestingly, though Kennedy helped put an end to slavery in Saudi Arabia, and various Jewish members of Congress helped reduce the level of discrimination toward Jews, no one has ever pressured the Saudis to change their discriminatory policies toward women.

In the meantime, paradoxically, it was the Aramco companies that began to threaten America's position in Saudi Arabia and access to oil. While the eventual nationalization of the oil companies occurred in the wake of the 1973 embargo and therefore was associated with U.S. support for Israel, the road to nationalization actually began in 1960, when the oil companies unilaterally reduced the price of oil without consulting the Saudi government. This angered the Saudis and provoked them to later join the other oil-producing states to form a cartel—the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC)—to defend the price of oil.

The creation of OPEC was a turning point toward the oil producers' taking control over their natural resources. The oil companies did not recognize this, however, and though they were prompted to apologize for the unilateral actions they'd taken, they did not see the organization as a serious threat to their dominance of the industry. Since the companies owned the concessions, they continued to believe they only had to negotiate better deals with their host countries.

Larger oil revenues also gave the Saudis an opportunity to develop the country, something of greater interest to Faisal, who had replaced Saud as king shortly after Kennedy was assassinated. One of the first projects was to contract with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to create a television network for Saudi Arabia. Previously, some Saudis had access to Aramco's TV station, which broadcast American programs that were censored by Saudi authorities to prevent anything offensive—such as references to alcohol, Israel, or Jews, or symbols of the Christian or Jewish religion—from being aired.<sup>20</sup> The contract for the corps was yet another opportunity for the United States to recycle petrodollars as well as to cement its role as the principal engine for developing a modern state in Saudi Arabia.

While most U.S. institutions were interested in Saudi Arabia primarily for the opportunity to make money, the Ford Foundation was a rarity in that it had the altruistic goal of helping to establish the structure of a functional government.

Even some officials within the foundation found it uncomfortable to provide assistance to a country that, unlike others in the Third World, could pay for its own modernization. Nevertheless, from 1963 until about 1974, Ford provided advice and recommendations, some of which were accepted while many more were ignored. After the oil embargo and the sudden influx of wealth, the foundation found it harder to justify continued assistance, and believed the Saudis had made sufficient progress to continue development work on their own. The decision to leave was ultimately made for the foundation when the Saudis ordered it to cease operations because it was "an organization with Zionist aims." <sup>21</sup>

While various U.S. entities were assisting in Saudi development, tensions in the region were growing as a result of Nasser's efforts to unite the Arab world under his leadership with the backing of the Soviet Union. In January 1965 a group of oil executives from Aramco, Gulf, Socony Mobil, SoCal, and Standard Oil of New Jersey met with State Department officials to express their concern about U.S. policy toward Nasser, which they believed was upsetting the Arab oil producers. Ironically, they were accused of working with the Zionists on the Hill to lobby for legislation directed at Egypt, but they denied this.<sup>22</sup>

The CIA also believed that U.S. policy made the Arabs unhappy, but different groups were upset about different aspects of that policy. As a 1966 National Intelligence Estimate noted, "U.S. relations will remain troubled by the general Arab conviction that the US is basically pro-Israel, by the Arab radicals' belief that the US favors the conservatives [Arabs], and by the conservatives' feeling that the US should support them more than it does."<sup>23</sup>

The volatility of the region also became a concern for decision makers, who began to worry about the reliability of Middle East oil supplies. In 1963, for the first time since Harold Ickes had proposed a government takeover of Aramco, the Interior Department tried to play a role in oil policy.

Secretary Stewart Udall told the press the president had put him "in charge of oil policy." In truth, Udall only had a say in domestic oil policy. He lost the bureaucratic battle to wrest control of broader policy from the State Department, thereby ensuring it would remain dominated by the Arabists.

Besides the strategic value of oil, policy makers were also conscious of its economic value to American business. A State Department assessment prepared in 1967, for example, made reference to the \$2.75 billion invested in the area, of which \$750 million in profits were returned to the United States. At that time about 93 percent of U.S. investment in the region was in the oil industry, and that figure did not include additional investments in tankers, terminals, refineries, and other downstream operations. Anticipating future problems, the report suggested "a crash program to obtain fuel energy from other petroleum areas and from other sources of energy (atomic power, coal, oil shale, tar sands)." A more feasible alternative, the report said, was to "play down our relations with Israel, and protect our fortunate access to the prolific oil resources in the area."<sup>24</sup>

Some of today's energy problems might have been avoided if the State Department and others had pushed the more difficult course of pursuing energy independence rather than hoping to prolong the existing energy policy by selling out Israel. As noted elsewhere, however, Israel was not an issue for the oil producers. A few weeks after the department's assessment, the NSC's Hal Saunders stated in a memo that Saudi Arabia's main concerns were "Nasser's foothold in Yemen and fear that he will expand this by moving into Saudi Arabia when the British pull out." 25

Nasser, meanwhile, saw oil as a potential weapon. In his 1953 book *Philosophy of the Revolution*, Nasser wrote that oil was a "source of strength" for the Arabs against "imperialism." In 1956, Nasser tested the oil weapon by blocking the Suez Canal and persuading his Syrian allies to blow up oil pipelines. The actions had little impact, however,

because the main oil producers did not embargo oil during the conflict. <sup>26</sup>

In 1956 Egypt was fighting alone, but in 1967 the entire Arab world was involved in the fight against Israel, and the oil producers, believing they had an obligation to use the one weapon at their command, imposed an embargo. According to then ambassador Hermann Eilts, King Faisal didn't want the embargo but felt pressured to do something by popular anger toward the United States due to its support for Israel, anger reflected in the bombing of a U.S. embassy building and Raytheon office in Jidda and mobs overrunning the Dhahran airfield and Aramco compound. Faisal ordered Aramco to implement the embargo, meaning that American oil companies were taking orders from a foreign government to act against U.S. interests.

At the time, approximately 80 percent of the kingdom's income came from oil, and rival oil producers were more than happy to fill the void created when the Saudis withdrew from the market, so they could not afford to stop selling their only real product. To save face, and their economy, the Saudis declared in early July 1967 that it was in the Arabs' interest to sell *more* oil to build up their economic strength, and there was no reason to continue the embargo, since they had learned that the United States and British had not helped Israel during the war. Saudi Arabia ended its embargo on September 2, and the other oil producers followed soon afterward.

Ironically, Saudi Arabia was the principal beneficiary of the Israeli victory; it had forced the withdrawal of Egyptian troops from Yemen and effectively ended Nasser's dominant role in Arab affairs. Faisal, with his delusional notions of a Communist-Zionist conspiracy, did not see it that way. In his mind, the Soviets had deliberately misled Nasser because they were really on the side of the Zionists.

The embargo lasted less than two weeks and was not strictly enforced. It was also ineffective; the United States still had sufficient unused spare capacity to make up the shortfall, at least domestically. Troops fighting in Vietnam had a

problem, however, because 45 percent of the Defense Department's supply came from abroad, and 80 percent of its aviation fuel came from the Gulf. Not wanting to jeopardize his relations with President Johnson, Faisal agreed to provide fuel shipments during the embargo to American forces.

The embargo of 1967 backfired in a number of ways. First, it had no impact on Israel or its friends, in part because the war ended so quickly. The Arab states, especially Egypt, were also in desperate financial shape because of the war and needed money, which they could only get from the oil producers, but the Saudis could not afford to help if they didn't sell oil to make money. Aramco informed the Saudis that the continuation of the embargo would cost the kingdom \$9 million per month, and they would lose another \$1.5 million per month from continued stoppage of oil flowing through Tapline. The Saudis and others could therefore rationalize ending the embargo as a way to strengthen the Arab countries resisting Israeli "aggression."

Even though it had been ineffective, U.S. officials knew that a future embargo might have a greater impact. A secret interagency study of the issue prepared after the war presciently warned, "The danger exists that Western Europe and Japan would be willing to pay heavy political and economic prices to avert the loss of Arab oil." The report recommended that "given the inherent instability in the Arab world, it is important to seek and develop alternatives to Arab oil while recognizing that complete independence thereof is not likely to be achieved in the foreseeable future. As a tactical matter, to reduce Arab confidence that oil can be used as a political weapon, we should give maximum publicity to new developments. We should do this in a manner, however, which does not give unnecessary offense to the Arabs to whom we should stress that we welcome access to Arab oil so long as it is offered on reasonable terms."<sup>27</sup>

Rather than pursue the recommended policies, the Arab lobby focused on the traditional Arabist line that relations with Israel were threatening oil supplies. Beginning in 1967, major

U.S. oil companies established a fund to help present the Arab side of the conflict with Israel and, on occasion, warned that oil supplies would be jeopardized by pro-Israel policies. Aramco also urged the United States to support a UN resolution to nullify Israel's unification of Jerusalem after the Six-Day War. The General Assembly approved the measure 90 to 0, with the United States abstaining.

In 1968, David Rockefeller, chairman of Chase Manhattan Bank, John J. McCloy, and a number of prominent oilmen met with president-elect Nixon to suggest he adopt a Middle East policy that was "more friendly to the Arabs." Two years later, in May 1970, Aramco representatives met with assistant secretary of state Joseph Sisco and warned him that American military sales to Israel would hurt U.S.-Arab relations and jeopardize U.S. oil supplies. The former chairman of Aramco testified before Congress that the United States' pro-Israel policies were harming U.S. business interests. No evidence was offered to back this assertion.

Interestingly, while the Arabists saw the Israeli lobby as a nuisance sticking its nose where it didn't belong, the oil companies were seen as valued interlocutors. As we've seen, oil company officials actually held positions in the government at various times and have maintained steady contact with the State Department. William Rountree, a former head of NEA, said the oil companies "maintain an appropriate level of contact" and "exchange information of mutual interest." Unlike the one-sided pressure officials feel from the Israeli lobby, Rountree said relations with the oil companies were a two-way street that was beneficial to the State Department. In fact, he said, he couldn't recall any time when the oil companies lobbied the department to "take action or assume positions that would be inappropriate." 29

U.S. policy did not change as a result of these Arab lobby interventions, and regional events worked against their interests. In September 1970, after Jordan's King Hussein decided to go to war to prevent the Syrian-backed effort by the PLO to take over his country, Israel was asked to prepare to

intervene on the king's behalf. Ultimately, Hussein did not need Israel's help, but from that point on, Israel's stock as a strategic ally in the region began to rise and made Arab lobby arguments against strengthening U.S.-Israel ties far more difficult.

Still, the petrodiplomatic complex kept up the effort to influence policy. In 1972, at Kuwait's urging, Gulf Oil joined the Arab lobby campaign, providing \$50,000 to create a public relations firm "to promote a more balanced view of Arab-Israel differences in the United States." More than half the money was used for an ad hoc organization that operated for only two years called International Affairs Consultants, Inc. It was run by several critics of Israel who used some of the money to fund a pro-Arab book and periodical. The money was also used to accuse Israel of human rights abuses in the disputed territories. Participation in the public relations campaign amounted to the price of doing business in the oil-producing nations.

The Gulf Oil example illustrated the danger the oil companies felt if they became too directly involved in the political debate, and helps explain why they have stayed largely in the background of the Arab lobby. Gulf's role in the Arab propaganda campaign became known when the company revealed its contribution during a May 16, 1975, Senate hearing. A boycott of Gulf was then organized by the Conference of Presidents of Major American Organizations. Gulf quickly apologized for the "improper" gift and essentially said it would never happen again. The Jewish boycott was then canceled. The Jewish reaction was exactly what the companies feared and has been the principal restraint on this type of direct political support for the Arab cause. Nevertheless, the oil companies have continued to be supporters of organizations that at a minimum are pro-Arab and sometimes also anti-Israel.

While the Arab lobby was focusing on Israel, unrelated events in the region again prompted a change in the security of America's oil supply. In 1971 Libya nationalized British

Petroleum's holdings, and Iraq nationalized the Iraq Petroleum Company. The Saudis were reluctant to nationalize Aramco, fearing that it would cause political and economic instability, but they could not resist the trend for long after the other Arab countries had taken this step. In an effort to stave off full nationalization as long as possible, Aramco agreed in 1972 to give the Saudis a greater share of the company.

The implications of Saudi government control over a vital resource were clear to James Akins, who wrote a study for the State Department in 1971 in which he predicted that by 1975, if not earlier, it would be possible for oil producers to "create a supply crisis by cutting off oil supplies." He recommended policy changes to reduce consumption, increase domestic production, and seek more secure sources of oil.<sup>30</sup>

Akins's suggestions were ignored, and as he warned, the oil producers soon precipitated a crisis that continues to reverberate today.

## Chapter Six The Lobby Realizes Its Power: The Oil Weapon Is Unsheathed

The 1970s mark a turning point in the history of the Arab lobby. For most of the previous three decades the petrodiplomatic component of the lobby focused on ensuring access to Middle East oil by keeping Saudi Arabia (and to a lesser extent other oil producers) happy, preventing non-Americans and, especially, the Soviets from encroaching on the U.S. sphere of influence, and guaranteeing the security of the Saudis. The Saudis were almost totally dependent on the United States for their political and economic survival as well as the country's development. While they frequently expressed their displeasure with U.S. Middle East policy, primarily as it related to Israel, the Saudis used the threat of access to their oil to extort arms, economic assistance, and pledges to protect their regime from American administrations rather than to coerce policy changes. They also had no leverage on the international scene and did not try to influence international affairs. U.S. oil companies were starting to lose their grip over Aramco and would soon have to face a choice between protecting their company interests and those of the United States. Also, prior to the 1970s, there was no domestic Arab lobby to speak of. A few organizations came and went, but no serious group of Arab Americans had yet been formed with the specific goal of influencing U.S. policy. All of this changed in the 1970s as the Saudis took control of their oil and began to invest their newfound wealth in the United States and used their economic clout to demand changes in Middle East policy.

According to former CIA operative Raymond Close, Egyptian president Anwar Sadat sent a letter to King Faisal on April 17, 1973, informing him of his intention to attack Israel; "Sadat acknowledged unashamedly in this letter that he did not expect to win a war against Israel, but he explained that only

by restoring Arab honor and displaying Arab courage on the battlefield could he hope to capture the attention of Washington and persuade Henry Kissinger to support a peace process." When Faisal sent his son to warn Nixon about the need to more vigorously pursue peace (on the Arabs' terms, of course) or face the inevitability of war and a likely oil embargo, Close said, "Washington had again failed through arrogance and ignorance to appreciate the significance of the term 'linkage.' "1

Instead of any new peace initiatives, the administration resorted to the now familiar tactic of trying to appease the Saudis with arms, proposing the sale of \$1 billion worth of weapons, including Phantom jets, and a \$600 million navy training program. The proposed sale prompted the Senate to amend the Military Sales Act, giving Congress the right to veto major arms sales. The proposal was killed later that year, but adopted in 1974, giving the Israeli lobby the opening to oppose future sales. Saudi arms purchases had been kept classified for many years. The debate over the new sale, however, resulted in the disclosure that between 1950 and 1972 they totaled at least \$435 million. During the next three years that figure would more than double.<sup>2</sup>

While the Saudis were negotiating for more arms, they were also issuing new threats. In early May 1973, King Faisal told oil company executives that Zionists and Communists were "on the verge of having American interests thrown out of the area." Faisal expected the companies to try to change U.S. policy and suggested that "a simple disavowal of Israeli policies and actions" would help overcome anti-American feelings.<sup>3</sup>

The Saudis had always expected the oil companies to support their position, but had never demanded this as a condition of remaining in the country. This was the most assertive they had ever been in demanding allegiance to their anti-Israel policy. The change was partially due to their growing control over Aramco and the lessening of their dependence on the Americans to develop and market their

resource. They also had learned from years of successful extortion that they could get what they wanted by threats.

On May 23, 1973, oil executives from Aramco, Standard Oil of California, Texaco, Exxon, and Mobil met in Geneva with the Saudi oil minister, Ahmed Zaki Yamani, to discuss the transfer of the ownership of Aramco to Saudi Arabia. A year earlier, the Aramco partners had agreed to sell 20 percent of their stake to the Saudi government, and they were going to have to give up more. The Americans were hoping to delay the inevitable as long as possible, and were therefore especially vulnerable to threats when King Faisal arrived and warned the Americans that if they did not take measures to inform the public and government officials as to America's "true interests" in the Middle East, they would lose their oil concession. "You will lose everything," Faisal said.<sup>4</sup>

A week later, executives from Texaco, Exxon, Mobil, Standard Oil, and Aramco flew to Washington for a series of lobbying appointments with officials in the White House, State Department, and Pentagon. They conveyed a simple message: if U.S. policy toward Israel did not change, "all American interests in the Arab world will suffer."

Here we have a very clear refutation of the assertions of Walt/Mearsheimer and others that an Arab lobby does not exist and that U.S. oil companies have not been engaged in efforts to influence U.S. Middle East policy. They made their case in terms of the national interest, but their actions were motivated primarily by self-interest.

On June 21, 1973, Mobil published its first advertisement/editorial relating to foreign affairs in the *New York Times*. Under the headline "U.S. Stake in Middle East Peace," Mobil explained how the American standard of living would in the future depend on the United States representing the interests of Saudi Arabia and Iran. Mobil called for the U.S. government to join the Soviet Union and "insist" on a peace agreement. Sheikh Yamani wrote to Mobil's president afterward expressing his appreciation for the ad and the expectation that this was "just a beginning."

In July, SoCal's chairman sent out a letter to the company's 40,000 employees and 262,000 stockholders asking them to pressure Washington to support "the aspirations of the Arab people." He said there was a feeling in the Arab world that the United States was turning its back on the Arab people and it was important to work closely with Arab governments to improve relations and to give "more positive support of their efforts toward peace in the Middle East."

In response to the letter, Senator Alan Cranston (D-CA) wrote, "It is my understanding that Standard Oil is far more dependent on Arabian oil than is the United States. . . . I can understand your desire as chairman of the board to ensure the uninterrupted oil supplies for the good of Standard Oil, but I do not share your apparent inference that what is good for Standard Oil is necessarily good for the United States."

A group of executives from ten oil companies returned to Washington in early August with John J. McCloy, a former government official and adviser to presidents going back to Roosevelt when he was in the war department and had opposed the bombing of Auschwitz and commuted the sentences of Nazi war criminals. Now a lobbyist working for a prestigious New York law firm, McCloy and his delegation warned undersecretary of state (later CIA director) William Casey and other top officials that America's position in the region was growing weaker.

Other briefings of key figures in government and the media sponsored by the oil companies followed, each stressing the theme that Israel was the main source of instability in the Middle East, a cause of the growing influence of the Soviet Union, and the principal reason for the deterioration of U.S. influence in the Arab world. Of course, this message dovetailed with what the Arabists had been saying for decades. Nevertheless, the lobbyists came away from their meetings feeling they had been unpersuasive.

The Arab lobby, which in addition to the petrodiplomatic components now included for the first time an Arab American organization, the National Association of Arab Americans, also failed to convince the media. The *Washington Post* and *Wall Street Journal*, for example, wrote warnings in April 1973 against giving in to Arab blackmail. The *Post* said, "It is to yield to hysteria to take such threats as Saudi Arabia's literally." Similarly, the *Journal* declared: "If the United States ever does suggest that it will bend its Middle East policy for the sake of oil, American policy would quickly find itself under intensified pressures and increasingly dangerous threats from all quarters."<sup>7</sup>

While the lobbying campaign against Israel was intensifying, so was Arab war planning. Sadat went to Riyadh to see Faisal on August 23, 1973, and informed him of his secret plan to go to war. Faisal agreed to provide financial aid and said he was prepared to use the oil weapon but was afraid that if the war ended too quickly, as in 1967, it would again fail to have an impact.

Normally press shy, King Faisal himself directly addressed the American people in a series of interviews with the media that he believed was controlled by unspecified forces hostile to Saudi Arabia. He said that Saudi Arabia had no wish to restrict oil exports to the United States, but suggested that it was difficult to continue to supply oil to a country supporting Zionism against the Arabs.

The United States did begin to show some signs of getting the king's message as President Nixon talked about the need for both sides in the Arab-Israeli conflict to negotiate, in part to reduce the threat of an oil embargo. The assistant secretary of state, Joseph Sisco, publicly said that U.S. and Israeli interests were not synonymous and that concerns in the United States over energy were a factor in determining American interests. Because of the failure of the 1967 embargo, however, and the confidence in the existing supply of oil, policy makers did not take the Arab threats too seriously. Nevertheless, if U.S. officials had foreseen the ultimate impact of the embargo, perhaps they would have made a different calculation.

The truth was America's energy security had changed dramatically. World oil production grew from 8.7 million barrels per day in 1948 to 42 million in 1972. While U.S. production also increased (from 5.5 to 9.5 million barrels), America's share of production dropped from 64 percent to 22 percent as Middle East production grew an astronomical 1,500 percent (from 1.1 million barrels per day to 18.2 million). In addition, rapid economic growth after World War II stimulated an exponential increase in oil consumption, with U.S. consumption tripling between 1949 and 1972.

The Saudis had not expected the United States to become so dependent on foreign oil so soon. America was expected to become more reliant on Gulf oil by the mid-1980s, but already in the early 1970s the Saudis had replaced Texas as the "swing producer" for the global market. The share of Saudi oil flowing onto the world market grew from 12.8 percent in 1970 to 21.4 percent in 1973. This increased demand for their oil, as well as that of the other OPEC members, convinced the Arab governments that they were now in a position to use their economic clout to advance their political aims, that the United States was vulnerable to a severe reduction in supply, and that America no longer had the excess capacity to make up for a shortfall for itself or its allies. <sup>10</sup>

Coincidentally, it was at this moment of growing Western dependency on Middle Eastern oil that the Arabs decided to strike. On October 6, 1973—the holiest day of the Jewish calendar, Yom Kippur—Egypt and Syria launched their surprise attack on Israel.

On October 11, 1973, Faisal wrote a letter to Nixon asking him to stop supporting Israel in the war. The following day the chairmen of Exxon, Mobil, Texaco, and SoCal sent President Nixon a memo warning of dire consequences if the United States continued to support the Israelis in the war. The same day, Israeli prime minister Golda Meir also sent an urgent letter to Nixon describing the setbacks the Israeli army had experienced and the desperate situation facing the country if the United States did not provide military supplies. <sup>11</sup>

The president's response to Faisal's letter isn't known; he did not respond to the oil executives' memo. He did react to Meir's, however, by approving a large-scale resupply of Israeli forces on October 14. Despite the months of lobbying and public relations, the oil companies had ultimately failed to change U.S. policy toward Israel. Here is another clear refutation of the Walt/Mearsheimer argument. An Arab lobby, notably led in this case by U.S. oil companies, aggressively asserted a position they claimed to be in the national interest. The president, however, came to a different conclusion and did so without any input from the Israeli lobby.

Meanwhile, the price of oil, which had risen from \$2 to \$3 in the twenty years preceding the war, spiked by more than 70 percent to \$5.12 on October 16. This was an important difference from the situation in 1967; this time, the oil producers could afford to cut production as the skyrocketing price ensured their revenues would not fall. The same day, Faisal also sent another letter to Nixon expressing his dismay over the decision to airlift supplies to Israel and asking him to cease the resupply and demand an Israeli withdrawal. 12

The following day, October 17, OPEC declared an embargo on oil shipments to unfriendly states, including the United States. The oil ministers said they would cut production 5 percent from the September level, and keep cutting by 5 percent each month until their demands were met. Oil supplies to "friendly" states would continue at previous levels.

The timing of the embargo and the declared rationale tied the action to U.S. support for Israel, but this was only the catalyst for the Saudis to act in their own self-interest and the culmination of an evolutionary process toward taking control of their own resources. As Yamani told members of OPEC on October 15, 1973, "This is a moment for which I have been waiting a long time. The moment has come. We are masters of our own commodity." <sup>13</sup>

Aramco enforced the embargo and thereby "became the instrument of a policy intended to undermine the economic

security of the country in which its majority owners were based and most of their stockholders lived." Aramco was given strict instructions as to who would get oil and who would not. Their excuse was that they had no choice and that they were actually *helping* American interests by supplying oil to American allies.

Unlike 1967, when the Saudis made sure fuel reached U.S. military forces in Vietnam, this time Faisal ordered a cutoff of oil to the Sixth Fleet. Here was a dramatic example of the lobby acting diametrically opposed to American interests. The Saudi action prompted an irate William Clements, the undersecretary of defense, to call in senior Aramco executives and read them the riot act. "Find a way to get fuel to Vietnam. . . . Our kids are dying out there fighting Communists." When the message got back to Aramco president Frank Jungers in Saudi Arabia, he made sure Faisal understood the importance of keeping oil flowing to the U.S. military. Though it did little to mollify the anger of the United States, Faisal hoped to avoid a breakdown in relations with the United States by agreeing to allow oil to be sent to U.S. forces, but the exception was kept a secret <sup>14</sup>

The behavior of both the Saudis and the oil companies was reminiscent in a way of the Nazis. The Saudi goal was to isolate the Jews from their supporters, and the Saudis used threats to attract collaborators. The Europeans (more echoes of the 1940s) were quick to appease the Arabs, criticizing U.S. support for Israel and adopting more pro-Arab views. Their excuse was that they were more dependent on Arab oil than the United States was.

Consider the irony of Saudi Arabia, which had a forty-year relationship with the United States based entirely on America's willingness to protect the ruling family, declaring economic war on its protector and going so far as to cut off the oil to the warships protecting it! American oil companies, meanwhile, were cutting not only the 10 percent the Saudis demanded on October 18, but even more to show where their loyalties lay. A second irony was that Prince (later king) Fahd

bin Abdel Aziz al-Saud used the American resupply of Israel as an example of why the Saudis needed to have close relations with the United States. After showing his security officers evidence of the U.S. airlift, Fahd summarized the raison d'être of the relationship: "They are the only ones capable of saving us in this manner should we ever be at risk." <sup>15</sup>

A final irony was that the embargo was far more harmful to many of the Arabs' supporters than to the West. The appeasers in Western Europe and anti-Israeli countries of the Third World were hit far harder than the United States was.

Nixon was not intimidated by the Arab action. On October 19, he publicly called for \$2.2 billion in emergency military aid for Israel, having warned friendly Arab countries earlier of his intention. The Saudis, and other Arab states that had so far only announced a cut in production, immediately retaliated by cutting off all shipments of oil to the United States.

Remarkably, an American official was advising U.S. businessmen how to support Arab efforts to blackmail the United States. The U.S. ambassador to Saudi Arabia, James Akins, telegrammed an Aramco official on October 25, 1973, urging the oil companies to "use their contacts at highest levels of government to hammer home point that oil restrictions are not going to be lifted unless political struggle is settled in manner satisfactory to Arabs. Industry leaders should be careful to deliver the message in a clear unequivocal way so that there could be no mistake about the industry position." It is no wonder Kissinger ultimately fired Akins for representing the Saudis rather than America, a decision that seemed even more justified after the former diplomat was free to express his personal views, which included the opinion that the Saudis should use their oil weapon to force the United States to change its policy. 16

Unable to rely on his ambassador, Kissinger traveled to Riyadh in November 1973 to try to persuade Faisal to lift the embargo. The king not only refused, he lectured Kissinger on how Israel was helping the Communist advance in the Middle East. He said he would not end the embargo until the United States forced Israel to withdraw to the 1967 boundaries and the Palestinians established a homeland with Jerusalem as its capital. When Kissinger asked what would then become of the Wailing (Western) Wall, Israel's holiest shrine, Faisal replied that another wall could be built somewhere else where the Jews could wail. Faisal also declared his intention to stop the Jews' efforts to "run the world" with his "oil weapon."

The United States was furious at Faisal's refusal to immediately end the embargo, and Kissinger publicly threatened that steps would have to be taken against the oil producers if the embargo was not lifted. A variety of options were secretly explored, including seizing the oil fields, launching a food boycott against OPEC, and developing alternative fuel sources. The Saudis, meanwhile, countered with their own threat to blow up the oil fields.

Kissinger was doing what he did best, double-dealing. Publicly, he denied any connection between oil and the Arab-Israeli conflict, but privately, he talked about the need to pressure Israel. In November 1973 Nixon also talked about the possibility of going to the UN or applying other types of pressure on Israel to avert an oil shortage. In a December 1973 memo, Kissinger told Nixon that Israel needed to be prodded to attend the Geneva Conference to help mitigate the impact of the embargo. But he also told the Arabs that the United States would only use its leverage on Israel if they first ended the embargo.

In fact, however, Kissinger did begin to lean more on the Israelis to reach an agreement. He found an unexpected partner in Anwar Sadat, who, having achieved his principal objective of regaining Egyptian honor, was now prepared to engage in peace negotiations. In January 1974, the United States thought it had convinced the Saudis to lift the embargo, in part because Kissinger had negotiated a partial Israeli withdrawal from the Sinai. Syrian president Hafez al-Assad intervened, however, and persuaded Faisal to maintain the embargo until a disengagement agreement was reached for the

Golan Heights. By this time, the impact of the embargo was already dissipating as oil seeped back into the market. Kissinger had been reluctant to try to negotiate with the Syrians and Israelis, but relented and convinced the Israelis to accept the idea of withdrawing from some of the territory Israel had captured. At the same time, he also offered the Saudis more aid and arms.

In mid-February 1974, Faisal met with Sadat and Assad. Sadat argued that the embargo was becoming a liability; the United States would be reluctant to continue to engage in negotiations under coercion. Assad wanted Faisal to hold out until Syria got what it wanted, but Faisal ultimately agreed to lift the embargo on March 18, after Kissinger reported progress in Israeli-Syrian talks. Notably, the embargo ended without any concessions regarding Palestinian demands.

The Arabs left open the possibility of reimposing the embargo if they were dissatisfied with American actions. That threat receded in the short run after Kissinger brokered the Syrian-Israeli disengagement agreement in early May; nevertheless, Faisal warned of a new embargo in September 1974 if Israel did not withdraw from all the territory it held before the end of the year.

If the various elements of the Arab lobby involved in supporting the embargo—the petrodiplomatic complex, the Saudis, and the nascent Arab American interests—expected the embargo to be blamed on Israel and American support for the Jewish state, they were mistaken. After the war, American sympathy for Israel reached a near-record high of 54 percent, compared to 8 percent who supported the Arabs. It was the oil companies that were the target of most of the nation's opprobrium. Congress was especially angry when it learned that Aramco and Gulf had been prevented from delivering oil to U.S. forces during the war, forcing the U.S. Sixth and Seventh fleets to curtail their operations. Members also learned that Aramco had provided the Saudis with information about indirect shipments of Saudi oil to the U.S. military, allowing the Saudis to reduce shipments to those suppliers. <sup>17</sup>

The executive branch's response was completely different. Even after Saudi Arabia declared economic war on the United States, the Nixon administration warmly embraced the Saudis and sought ways to exploit their newfound wealth. One month after the end of the embargo, for example, the United States announced a large sale of sophisticated weapons. One American military official said, "I do not know of anything that is non-nuclear that we would not give the Saudis. . . . We want to sell, and they want to buy the best." The new sales were part of a new strategy to defend the Persian Gulf; the "Two Pillar Policy" sought to avoid a buildup of U.S. troops by instead strengthening its two major allies, Iran and Saudi Arabia. 18

After the embargo, the Saudis embarked on a massive spending spree, building roads, hospitals, airports, and entire cities; American companies were brought in to design, construct, and maintain many of these projects. The United States has even sold sand to the Saudis because the deserts of Saudi Arabia do not contain the type needed to make cement for construction. As a result of the petrodollar circle, U.S. trade with Saudi Arabia grew from \$56.2 million in 1950 to roughly \$68 billion in 2008.

One price of doing business with the Saudis was to comply with their boycott of Israel; another cost was paying bribes. The unspoken bargain with American business was that the Saudis would be happy to entertain their proposals and sign contracts in exchange for a commission of 5 percent or more to the Saudi middleman, usually a member of the royal family. Prince Bandar later admitted that as much as \$50 billion of the \$400 billion Saudi Arabia spent in three decades of nation-building was lost to corruption and mismanagement. "So what? We did not invent corruption," he told a PBS interviewer. 19

So many contracts were negotiated with questionable payoffs to Saudis that in 1977 Congress adopted the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act to make it illegal to bribe foreign officials to obtain contracts. The law had little impact.

The consummate wheeler-dealer of the 1970s and '80s was Adnan Khashoggi, believed to be the middleman for 80 percent of U.S.-Saudi arms deals at the time. During congressional testimony in 1975, officials from the defense contractor Northrop admitted giving Khashoggi \$450,000 to bribe two Saudi generals to buy their jet planes in 1972 and paying other kickbacks under pressure from defense minister Prince Sultan. Lockheed Aircraft Corporation's chairman, Daniel J. Haughton, later admitted during congressional testimony that his company had paid or committed \$106 million in agents' fees to Saudi Arabia, most of which was paid to Khashoggi, who denied paying the bribes.<sup>20</sup>

The Saudis have grown accustomed to the idea that they can buy anything, including silence. When the British, for example, investigated and found evidence of approximately \$2 billion in illegal payments to Prince Bandar by BAE Systems, Britain's largest weapons maker, in exchange for military contracts, the Saudis told the British government to back off or they would cancel a multibillion-dollar purchase of fighter planes, and that they would make it easier for terrorists to attack London. Bandar denied accepting "improper secret commissions," and the British killed the investigation. The Saudis subsequently signed an \$8.7 billion order with BAE for seventy-two Eurofighter Typhoon warplanes. On April 10, 2008, the High Court in Britain ruled that officials investigating accusations of corruption in the deal acted unlawfully when they dropped the inquiry under pressure from British and Saudi authorities.<sup>21</sup> The wealth generated after the oil embargo also presented other U.S. corporations with an opportunity to enter an increasingly lucrative market for goods and services. One example was FMC Corporation. CEO Robert Mallott went on a tour of the Middle East sponsored by Time magazine in January 1975, came away impressed by the Saudis, and immediately began to speak about America's biased policy toward Israel and the need to be more evenhanded. Within the next ten years, FMC signed contracts worth more than \$600 million to supply various goods to the Saudis and other Arab countries. Another company with heavy investments in Saudi Arabia was Bechtel, which received \$3.4 billion in 1974 to build King Khalid International Airport in Riyadh and worked on the \$40 billion petrochemical complex constructed in Jubail. The Justice Department accused the company of discriminatory practices, including refusing to employ Jews, which led Bechtel to sign a consent decree agreeing not to engage in such behavior.<sup>22</sup>

The U.S. oil companies were the biggest winners from the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, with Standard Oil and Exxon posting profit increases exceeding 50 percent. Exxon, in fact, earned an all-time record for any corporation, when it made \$2.5 billion. At the time, the Saudis still owned only 60 percent of Aramco, but the reality was that the Saudi government controlled the company. In 1972, OPEC had negotiated an agreement to gradually increase their stakes in the Western companies pumping their oil. The final takeover took effect in 1980, and the company was renamed the Saudi Arabian Oil Company (Saudi Aramco) in 1988.<sup>23</sup>

While individual companies benefited from the lifting of the embargo, the overall impact on the U.S. economy was devastating. The price of oil increased 600 percent; inflation was at the post–World War II high of 10 percent, with unemployment at 8.5 percent, the highest since 1941. Industrial production fell for twenty-one consecutive months.<sup>24</sup>

Treasury secretary William Simon saw that the government's budget deficit was getting out of control, and the economy was sinking under the weight of escalating oil prices caused by panic over the embargo. The U.S. economy could not grow if it could not generate sufficient foreign exchange to pay its oil import bill. Simon concluded that the way to finance the debt was to convince the OPEC nations to invest their earnings in the United States. Secretly, he negotiated a deal allowing the Saudi national bank to buy U.S. Treasury securities outside of the normal auction.

The Saudis deposited \$1 billion in a special Treasury Department account to pay for all of the American technical assistance. A Joint Economic Commission (JECOR) was also formed to facilitate contacts and to create a vehicle for justifying U.S. technical assistance and feasibility studies. It was established by executive order and paid for by the Saudis, which allowed the Nixon administration to sidestep Congress.

The commission proved to be a moneymaker for the Treasury, collecting more than \$500 million by 1981 from Saudi-funded feasibility studies.<sup>25</sup> By the fourth quarter of 1977, Saudi Arabia held 20 percent of all Treasury notes and bonds purchased by foreign central banks.

While the Arab investments helped ameliorate America's short-term debt crisis, they also increased the Arab countries' potential to use them for political leverage, something they did after 9/11. Meanwhile, successive administrations refused to provide Congress with information about the Arab investments and told the Saudis the information would never be disclosed. The Saudis, in turn, threatened that they would transfer their money elsewhere if OPEC investment data were made public.

Thanks to the rapid increase in oil prices, from \$1.80 per barrel in 1970 to \$39 in 1980, the oil producers were making money faster than they could possibly spend it. In 1970, Saudi Arabia alone earned \$2.3 billion from the sale of oil. By 1980 the figure was more than \$110 billion. The profit windfall gave it international clout on financial markets and the ability to invest worldwide in Western economies. Foreign investment is not unusual, and the Saudis are not even the largest investors in the United States (so far as we know), but what distinguishes the Saudi investments is that they are made by the government, members of the royal family, and those whose fortunes derive from their ties to the monarchy. And these investments are not made solely on the basis of profit, as is the case for other foreign investors; the broader goal is to influence U.S. policy.

Arab oil producers began to purchase significant interests in banks (such as Citibank), media (such as Warner Brothers), real estate (such as Toll Brothers), and other industries. Federal regulations require that corporations disclose investments that exceed 5 percent of a public company's stock, so Arab investors have usually kept their purchases below the threshold. Nevertheless, a House Banking Subcommittee study found that even a 1 or 2 percent stake "can gain tremendous influence over a company's policies and operations." <sup>26</sup>

Though worrisome, the prospect of Arab governments buying controlling interests in key industries is unlikely; the government must approve the acquisition of U.S. companies in certain sectors, such as defense. Nevertheless, as reporter Tad Szulc noted, "there is no way of knowing how much money is invested anonymously in companies operating in these sensitive areas by OPEC Arabs working through 'fronts."" One report found that in 1981 Kuwait alone had spent \$7 billion to buy up to 4 percent of the stock in dozens of different American companies, including thirty-six utilities, twenty oil companies, seventeen banks and finance companies, and eight chemical companies.<sup>27</sup> Szulc argued that Arab threats to pull their money out of the United States if their investments were disclosed were probably empty in part because "the United States is considered the safest repository for surplus foreign sums" and because the value of their assets would suffer.<sup>28</sup> Nevertheless, when Congress began to investigate, the Saudis and Kuwaitis threatened to provoke an economic crisis by withdrawing their funds if their investments were disclosed to the public.

Prior to the embargo, the Saudis had no international clout; they could only blackmail the United States. By the late 1970s, however, they were able to coerce other countries. For example, most sub-Saharan countries severed diplomatic ties with Israel after the war because they were promised cheap oil and financial aid and because they were afraid to defy the Organization of African Unity resolution, sponsored by Egypt, calling for the severing of relations with Israel.

The Saudis also undermined U.S. interests at the UN, where they used financial incentives to African and other

nations to win votes on resolutions opposed by the Nixon and Ford administrations, such as the call for Palestinian self-determination, the invitation of the PLO to participate in UN General Assembly debates on Palestine, the granting of observer status to the PLO, and the equating of Zionism with racism.

The Saudis likewise warned other countries against moving their embassies to Jerusalem. When Canada announced it would move its embassy in 1979, Saudi Arabia and Kuwait canceled more than \$400 million worth of contracts with Canadian firms and threatened to withdraw their deposits from Canadian banks. The value of the Canadian dollar sank, and the country faced a potential economic crisis. The government subsequently decided to postpone the embassy move. Two decades later, it still sits in Tel Aviv. Similar threats directly against the United States have never been made public, but it is not difficult to imagine they have been made privately, especially after Congress voted to relocate the U.S. embassy in 1980; each president since then has used a national security waiver in the legislation to avoid the move.

In 1978, the Senate Foreign Relations Committee prepared to issue a report criticizing the Aramco-Saudi relationship. Before the report was made public, the Saudis let it be known that it would jeopardize the future of Saudi investments in the United States and would eliminate any incentive to reconsider supporting the Israel-Egypt peace agreement (something they had no intention of doing under any circumstances). The report was subsequently sanitized and cleared with the Saudis before its release; not surprisingly, it did not contain any embarrassing disclosures. The Saudis later made similar threats to successfully quash a Justice Department antitrust investigation of Aramco. During a December 1979 visit, Saudi oil minister Sheikh Yamani reportedly pounded his fist on the table and pointedly told treasury secretary William Miller that he expected the probe to be dropped. The NSC joined the State Department in lobbying Justice to scotch the investigation.<sup>29</sup>

Fast forward to 2002, when relatives of nine hundred people who were killed on 9/11 filed a \$116 trillion lawsuit alleging that Saudi money had "for years been funneled to encourage radical anti-Americanism as well as to fund the al-Oaeda terrorists." The suit named three members of the Saudi royal family, including the defense minister. Afterward, the *Telegraph* reported that the kingdom's richest investors threatened to pull billions of dollars out of America. The Bush administration sided with the Saudis against the American terror victims. A stated reason was the principle of opposing lawsuits against foreign leaders and governments out of fear that the U.S. government and American leaders would then be sued in foreign countries. It is reasonable to assume the Saudi threats may have also played a role in the decision. The case was eventually dismissed by the district court in 2005 after the court ruled the main defendants to have foreign sovereign immunity. The victims lost their appeal and petitioned the U.S. Supreme Court to consider the case. In May 2009, the Obama Justice Department filed a brief supporting the lower court ruling. The filing came less than a week before President Obama was scheduled to meet in Saudi Arabia with King Abdullah as part of his initiative to reach out to the Muslim world. A few weeks later, the Supreme Court decided not to overturn the federal appeals court's ruling.<sup>30</sup>

After the embargo, American decision makers had to take into account the possibility that angering the Arabs could result in an act of economic war against the United States, and future policy would be calibrated accordingly. Moreover, for some of the radical Muslims, economic warfare is part of their vision of jihad. On September 28, 2001, after the attacks on the United States, Osama bin Laden called on jihadists "to look for [and strike] the key pillars of the U.S. economy."

The idea of using their economic clout to influence U.S. Middle East policy has been expressed by more mainstream Saudis, such as Prince Alwaleed bin Talal, who has stakes in banks (Citigroup), the media (News Corporation) and resorts (Four Seasons Hotels), and also made huge donations to

Georgetown and Harvard as well as the Carter Center. In May 2002, bin Talal said that if the Arabs "unite through economic interests," they would achieve influence over the U.S. decision makers.<sup>31</sup>

The ability of the Saudis and other oil producers to threaten the United States diminished as they gradually lost control of oil prices. After the price spikes of the 1970s, demand took control, and October 1981 was the last time the OPEC price rose for a decade. OPEC's control was further weakened as production from non-OPEC countries such as the Soviet Union grew. The United States also took steps to protect itself when Congress authorized the creation of the Strategic Petroleum Reserve (SPR), which was designed to hold enough crude oil to replace imports for ninety days.<sup>32</sup>

The Arab oil producers lost their stranglehold over the energy market when the New York Mercantile Exchange (NYMEX) introduced futures in crude oil in 1983. From that point on traders and speculators would determine "spot" prices—oil for immediate delivery—and prices for "futures"—oil to be delivered in a month or later—and reap much of the benefits. Saudi Arabia and the other OPEC members decided to focus on maintaining market share instead, and have tried to control supply by setting production levels.

Meanwhile, Saudi earnings steadily declined from a high of \$119 billion in 1981 to \$26 billion in 1985. The Saudis continued to spend, however, as though they would earn evergrowing revenues, and soon found themselves running a large budget deficit. As their fortune declined, they worried about their waning political power.

In fact, as Aramco was celebrating its seventy-fifth anniversary in 2008, and enjoying the windfall from record high prices, the Saudis found themselves in much the same position as in the earliest days of oil production. After years of trying to buy off potential unrest by providing citizens with free health care and education, the kingdom is beginning to face the prospect of serious domestic problems that it cannot afford to address.

These domestic concerns explain why fears of a future cutoff of oil are exaggerated. While one Saudi monarch famously said that if they had no more oil, they'd simply go back to living in tents, while the United States would have serious trouble, the Saudis know that a precipitous decline in their income might lead their subjects to bury them in their tents, especially if the United States lost interest in keeping them in power.

The Saudis remain in the energy driver's seat, however, because they sit on 22 percent of the world's proven reserves, an estimated 260 billion barrels, a figure that has grown over the years as more oil has been discovered than produced. Saudi oil is also the cheapest to extract. Furthermore, the Saudis control half the world's surplus production capacity—2–3 million barrels a day—which provides a cushion to preserve market stability. A shift from oil will not eliminate the nation's influence, as Saudi Arabia also sits on the fourth-largest reserves of natural gas.<sup>33</sup>

For the first forty years of the relationship, the principal fear of the United States was that the oil concession would be lost. After the Saudis nationalized Aramco completely in 1980, that threat was no longer on the table. Similarly, after the 1973 embargo, OPEC never used the oil weapon again, even after Israel invaded Lebanon and fought uprisings with the Palestinians. Now, changes in the energy market, as well as preventive measures taken by the United States, such as filling the Strategic Petroleum Reserve, make it unlikely that another embargo would be effective. Still, the petrodiplomatic component of the Arab lobby has remained as solicitous over the last thirty-five years as in the first four decades because of their conviction that protecting the royal family is crucial to assuring the supply of oil. And these lobbyists continue to actively make their case at the highest level. As former CIA operative Robert Baer observed, "I'd seen, too, how some midlevel oil exec could pick up the telephone and get a meeting with the National Security Council as fast as Bandar could get one with the president."34

Thus, Saudi Arabia continues to extort American concessions even though it now accounts for only about 8 percent of U.S. crude oil consumption and 16 percent of petroleum imports. It is the Far East that now depends most heavily on Saudi oil, importing about half of all Saudi crude. This suggests that the United States does not need Saudi oil, or at least not enough to kowtow to its demands.

Moreover, Saudi officials have their own concerns, one of which is that al-Qaeda seeks support by claiming that the United States is exploiting Muslim resources. Ayman Zawahiri, the organization's number-two official, said in December 2005, for example, "I call to concentrate efforts on the stolen oil of Muslims, whose main profit goes to the enemies of Islam, while the remainder is stolen by the thieves that control those countries." This echoes the themes of Arab nationalists of the 1950s who similarly accused the Saudis of being American puppets.

The Saudis also fear that if oil prices rise too high or too fast, the world will be more motivated to develop new energy sources. Richard Murphy explained in a nutshell the rationale for the Saudi oil policy: "Saudi policy makers believe, for Saudi Arabia's own self-interest, that their wisest policy is to maintain predictable prices of oil, avoiding spikes which stimulate research on alternative energies and which inevitably collapse, upsetting rational plans for the country's development." Or, as former oil minister Sheikh Yamani once noted, "The Stone Age did not end for lack of stone." 36

The Saudis understand this better than anyone, which is precisely why they have been the "moderating" force within OPEC. It is not, as their apologists would have you believe, because they are friends of the United States, but because they recognize that it is in their interest to keep Americans dependent on oil; and they are willing to forgo short-term profits from higher prices that might provoke a radical change in U.S. policy.

A vivid example of the Saudis' lack of interest in American concerns occurred in May 2008, a time when the U.S.

economy was reeling from the subprime mortgage meltdown and record high oil prices around \$100 a barrel, American troops remained mired in Iraq, international sanctions aimed at stopping Iran's drive for a nuclear bomb were failing, and the president was trying to push the Palestinians and Israelis to reach an agreement before he left office. President George W. Bush traveled to Saudi Arabia to meet with King Abdullah to seek his help and personally lobby the king to increase production and lower oil prices. The country advertised as our closest Arab ally rebuffed the president on every issue. already publicly Abdullah had criticized "illegitimate foreign occupation of Iraq" and was not interested in doing anything to help achieve the U.S. objectives there.<sup>37</sup> The king also made a point of criticizing the president for going to Israel earlier and making a pro-Israel speech in the Knesset. The Saudi oil minister said the kingdom had no intention of pumping more to bring down the price of oil and would adjust output only "when the market justifies it."

Nevertheless, U.S. policy remained consistent. The Bush administration continued to find new ways to boost the regime, including plans for a multibillion-dollar arms sale and an agreement for cooperation in the field of nuclear energy. The nuclear deal was viewed by the administration as a means of helping the Saudis diversify their energy resources, but the Saudis were clearly interested in developing a counter to the Iranian nuclear weapons program.<sup>38</sup>

It has become more popular today to argue for an energy policy that will free the United States from its dependence on foreign oil. The enthusiasm waxes and wanes with the price at the gas pump. Prince Turki al-Faisal, the former Saudi ambassador to the United States, ridiculed this idea as "demagoguery." He called talk of energy independence "political posturing at its worst—a concept that is unrealistic, misguided, and ultimately harmful to energy-producing and consuming countries alike." He added, "There is no technology on the horizon that can completely replace oil as the fuel for the United States' massive manufacturing,

transportation, and military needs."<sup>39</sup> There is little question, however, that multiple American interests would be served by finding alternative energy sources. The Saudis and other oil producers would lose all their leverage over us, along with the justification for providing them a security umbrella. The United States would then be free to base its relations on common values and interests rather than submit to the scare tactics and blackmail that have too often led us to sacrifice our principles.

## Chapter Seven Jimmy Carter's Conversion: From Peacemaker to Provocateur

President Jimmy Carter owed his narrow 1976 election victory, in part, to the support of Jewish voters. Almost immediately upon taking office, however, he began to waffle on his campaign promise to support strong legislation against the Arab boycott of Israel and reversed his predecessor's position on an important Israeli arms sale. Even as he helped bring about a long-dreamed-of peace agreement between Israel and Egypt, he pursued policies that undermined his main objective of a comprehensive peace. Carter sometimes intentionally, and other times inadvertently, made statements and adopted policies that alienated his Jewish supporters and reflected the outlook of the Arab lobby. By the time he ran for reelection, Carter's policies were viewed as a threat to Israel's security, and he was so reviled in the Jewish community that he received the smallest proportion of the Jewish vote of any Democratic candidate since 1924.

Carter was also the one president who made human rights the cornerstone of his foreign policy; yet now he is one of the leading apologists for the apartheid Saudi regime, which also happened to provide significant funding to the Carter Center. Carter's current views are even more ironic, given that it was the Saudis who played a major role in undermining his greatest accomplishment as president, the mediation of the Israeli-Egyptian peace treaty. Yet Carter remains a popular international figure and is now perhaps the most prominent member of the Arab lobby.

During the 1976 presidential campaign, Carter, like most candidates, said what the Israeli lobby wanted to hear. The one concern that some Jews had was that as a born-again Christian he might harbor some views on church-state relations that would create differences on domestic issues. This was a time before the emergence of a strong Christian Zionist political

movement, but the general assumption of many Jews was that someone who talked so much about the Bible and his Christian beliefs could not help but be pro-Israel. As Menachem Begin told a group of American Jews before his first meeting with the president, "Jimmy Carter knows the Bible, and that will make it easier for him to know whose land this is."<sup>2</sup>

In fact, Carter was not a Christian Zionist. While he continued to give politically correct speeches throughout his term expressing support for Israel, his anti-Zionist beliefs were exposed in his postpresidency writings. Unlike Christian Zionists who believe the Jews were meant to be restored to Zion, Carter adopts replacement theology, which says the church has inherited the promises God made to the Jews, and then shares this inheritance with the Muslims. Few other American Christians share his view that Judaism and Islam have anything approaching equal moral validity, but this outlook shapes Carter's attitudes today and probably influenced his policies as president as well.<sup>3</sup>

Carter actually started out as president by supporting the effort to make it illegal for U.S. companies to comply with the Arab boycott against Israel. The battle over the adoption of that legislation is a textbook example of the war between the Israeli and Arab lobbies. The story begins more than thirty years before Carter took office.

The Arab boycott was formally declared by the newly formed Arab League Council on December 2, 1945: "Jewish products and manufactured goods shall be considered undesirable to the Arab countries," and all Arab "institutions, organizations, merchants, commission agents, and individuals" were called upon "to refuse to deal in, distribute, or consume Zionist products or manufactured goods." The boycott consists of a primary, secondary, and tertiary boycott. The primary boycott is the refusal of Arab states to trade with Israel. Beginning in April 1950, the boycott was extended to include the refusal by Arab states to trade with third parties—non-Israelis—which are thought to contribute to Israel's military and economic power. Companies doing business with

Israel were put on a blacklist and were supposed to be barred from commercial activities with Arab countries. This is the secondary boycott. The tertiary boycott prohibits trade of goods containing components made by blacklisted firms.

The objective was to isolate Israel from its neighbors and the international community, as well as to deny it trade that might be used to augment its military and economic strength. The Arab states selectively adhere to the boycott, making exceptions whenever it suits their interests.

The State Department policy reflected the Arabist bent. A statement in 1956 said, "[We] are obliged to recognize that any attempt by this country to force our views on a foreign national would be considered intervention in the domestic affairs of that nation and therefore greatly resented." In 1961, after New York and California state legislatures adopted resolutions calling for action against the Arab boycott, the State Department declared that the Arab states were "entitled to establish rules and regulations that proscribe dealings with any individuals or firms in accordance with what they deem to be the interests of their national security." The department also inaccurately reported that the boycott was not directed against Jews, but only against those doing business with Israel. 6

Congress, spurred by the Israeli lobby, periodically condemned discrimination against Americans in resolutions that were routinely tacked onto foreign aid legislation, but no serious effort to combat the boycott was taken until 1965. AIPAC began to lobby for legislation opposing restrictive trade practices, but the Johnson administration objected that this approach might backfire and provoke the Arabs to intensify their boycott practices. President Johnson also feared that taking a stand against the boycott would incite opposition to U.S. embargoes against Cuba, China, Vietnam, and Korea. Nevertheless, an amendment to the Export Control Act was adopted after the administration forced a compromise whereby the president was given the discretion to decide whether to prohibit boycott compliance. Efforts to make the antiboycott provisions mandatory failed in the next five congresses.

Prior to 1973, the Arab boycott was considered a "toothless and gutless" propaganda ploy. After the oil embargo, however, it was viewed as a tool to force the United States to reduce its support of Israel. The Arab world had become America's fastest-growing export market, and Arab investments began pouring into the United States. In June 1974, Kissinger signed an economic cooperation agreement with the Saudis to assist in "the realization of Saudi aspirations," which meant channeling billions of dollars of new business into the kingdom. This new business, however, was conducted on Saudi terms, which meant "exclusion of hundreds of blacklisted U.S. companies plus discrimination against American Jews."

Also in 1974, the chief executives of seven blacklisted firms, including RCA, Ford, and Coca-Cola, urged Kissinger to use his "best efforts to persuade the Arab nations that the new role of the United States and the Middle East and the new climate of diplomatic accommodation in the region would be well served by an end to these discriminatory barriers." A few months later, Senator Frank Church made public for the first time a list of fifteen hundred American firms on the 1970 Saudi blacklist, which made the public aware of the scope of the boycott. Even more disturbing, however, were revelations of U.S. government complicity in the boycott. The public would never learn many of the details of that collusion, but representatives of the Army Corps of Engineers admitted that Jewish soldiers and civilian employees were excluded from projects the corps managed in Saudi Arabia.<sup>8</sup>

After the U.S. policy was publicized, the secretary of defense announced that Jews would not be screened out of projects and President Ford declared on February 26, 1975, that "such discrimination is totally contrary to the American tradition and repugnant to American principles. It has no place in the free practice of commerce and in the world." The declaration was immediately undercut by the disclosure of a Pentagon contract to train Saudi national guardsmen that contained a discriminatory clause

As in so many other cases, it never seemed to occur to anyone in the government to take the stand Kennedy did against Saudi slavery or say to the Saudis, If you don't end your discriminatory practices, we will stop selling you arms and remove our defense umbrella. The State Department could have taken a lesson from Hilton Hotels, which planned to build a hotel in Tel Aviv in 1961 and was warned about the boycott by the American-Arab Association Commerce and Industry: "Should Hilton Hotels persist in going ahead with its contract in Israel, it will mean the loss of your holdings in Cairo and the end of any plans you might have for Tunis, Baghdad, Jerusalem [part of which was then in Jordanian hands] or anywhere else in all Arab countries." Hilton fired back a response that the company would adhere to "the principles of Americanism as set out by our Founding Fathers and of the principles for which America has stood since its founding." Hilton built its hotel in Tel Aviv; others were built in Jerusalem and throughout the Arab world.

As the Ford administration began to wind down, the pressure for antiboycott legislation escalated. Ford tried to legislation executive by forestall issuing an reporting strengthening the Commerce Department's package requirements and proposing a prevent discrimination against Americans, but the Israeli lobby saw these as merely cosmetic changes that failed "to come to grips with the full scope of Arab boycott operations in the United States." As the House prepared to vote, Mobil Oil ran ads warning against passing the bill, and Exxon adopted "one of the strongest stands it has ever taken on a controversial public issue." The National Association of Arab Americans (NAAA), which had originally taken no position, also took out ads opposing the legislation. The Saudi foreign minister, Prince Saud al-Faisal, spoke with the president and lobbied members of Congress. 10 Treasury secretary William Simon also weighed in, using the argument that administrations would later use in arms sales debates, that the Arabs would go elsewhere if the law was passed: "In the administration's view,

heavy-handed measures which could result in confrontation with the Arab world will not work."11

Neither the administration nor the Arab lobby was convincing, and the House voted 318–63 on September 22, 1976, in favor of a ban on boycott-related activities. A less restrictive measure was passed by the Senate, 65–13. The victory was only temporary, however, as the Export Administration Act containing the antiboycott provisions expired before the competing bills could be reconciled.

Meanwhile, candidate Jimmy Carter was making the boycott a campaign issue. In the foreign policy debate on October 6, 1976, he said, "The boycott of American business by the Arab countries because those businesses trade with Israel or because they have American Jews who are owners or directors in the company is an absolute disgrace." He promised to "do everything I can as President to stop the boycott of American business by the Arab countries." 12

As Carter prepared to take office and, presumably, fulfill his campaign pledge, the Arab lobby created a boycott task force—Full Employment in America Through Trade, Inc. (FEATT)—at a meeting convened on November 11, 1976, by the NAAA. FEATT hoped to defeat the legislation by scaring legislators with the prospect of massive job losses—800,000 to 1 million over a five-year period; however, Congress did not take these warnings seriously, especially after organized labor backed the legislation.

Despite the legislative momentum at the end of Ford's term, widespread public support, and candidate Carter's own campaign promises, President Carter began to retreat from his support for antiboycott legislation. Carter feared the legislation would upset the Arabs and thereby endanger both American oil supplies and his peace agenda.

Though Carter proposed much weaker restrictions than Congress had adopted months earlier, Aramco chairman Frank Jungers warned that business would shift away from the United States to other countries, and that "as an American citizen and as a businessman, I find that I must condemn any laws that are opposed to American interests." The notion that the man who justified and helped manage the oil embargo against his own country should be the arbiter of American interests was laughable.

Jungers also argued that the Arab boycott was okay because it had been around for twenty-five years, and was in his view no different from the American boycott of China, Cuba, and North Korea. Jungers proclaimed that the whole issue had arisen because "Zionist elements" were trying to force the United States to take sides in the Arab-Israeli conflict. "I'll do my best," he added, "to ensure that American legislators realize that anti-boycott laws will not end the Arab-Israeli dispute but will intensify it." 13

Unlike Jungers, most business leaders hoped to avoid a fight with either the administration or the Israeli lobby. Carter stayed above the fray until April 1977, when his top political adviser, Stuart Eizenstat, told Jewish leaders and corporate executives he wanted them to work out a deal. Ultimately, a compromise was worked out between the Israeli lobby and the forty-two-member policy committee of the Business Roundtable. Even Exxon's chairman, Clifton Garvin, went along after being personally lobbied by secretary of state Cyrus Vance, Eizenstat, and other business leaders.

Congress adopted the antiboycott bill by overwhelming margins in both chambers, and Carter signed it into law. The Arab League responded in typically bombastic fashion, threatening to take a decisive stand against the law and to buy their goods elsewhere. Contrary to the claims of opponents who said American trade to the region would suffer, the volume of exports actually increased substantially. Broader diplomatic and cultural relations with Arab states also improved.

Egypt was the first country to officially end its boycott after signing a peace treaty with Israel. It took about fifteen more years before the six Gulf Cooperation Council states announced on September 30, 1994, that they would no longer

support the secondary boycott barring trade with companies doing business with Israel. Since the signing of peace agreements between Israel and the PLO and Jordan, the boycott has gradually crumbled. The primary boycott—prohibiting direct relations between Arab countries and Israel—has slowly cracked as nations such as Qatar, Oman, and Morocco have negotiated deals with Israel. Furthermore, few countries outside the Middle East comply anymore with the boycott.

The boycott is still technically in force, and Saudi Arabia remains one of its most vigorous proponents. In 2005, Saudi Arabia was required to cease its boycott of Israel as a condition of joining the World Trade Organization. In June 2006, the Saudi ambassador admitted that his country still enforced the boycott, in violation of promises made earlier to the Bush administration, and the Saudis participated in the 2007 boycott conference. Saudi officials continue to reiterate their intention to enforce the boycott.

The boycott debate was just a sideshow in Carter's first year in office; his main concern was pursuing peace. He believed that he could bring about world peace by ending the conflict. "There is an increasing realization," he said in May 1977, "that peace in the region means to a great degree a possibility of peace throughout the world." Carter apparently believed that he could convince all the parties to end their decades-long conflict if he could get them all in a room together in Geneva. As political scientist Steven Spiegel put it, Carter had an "almost mystical belief in face-to-face contact with other leaders, an attitude perhaps influenced by his religious tradition of personal witness." 15

Most Arab leaders, however, had little interest in making peace under any conditions except Israel's complete capitulation to their demands, and the Israelis were not anxious to get in a room where their enemies would gang up on them. They were especially alarmed by a number of statements by Carter and his advisers that left them wary of the president's commitment to their security.

Carter sent a message almost immediately to the Israelis that his administration would take a different tack than did its predecessor. One of his first acts in office was to reverse Kissinger's approval of a sale of Israeli-built Kfir planes to Ecuador that not only cost Israel the value of that sale but also killed any chance for similar sales to other Latin American countries. Carter also canceled the sale of U.S. concussion bombs to Israel. These decisions were supposed to reflect the new president's desire to curtail arms sales and to end the practice of using weapons transfers as a foreign policy instrument; however, Carter almost immediately approved the first of a number of arms sales to Saudi Arabia.

Carter also adopted a position long advocated by the Arabists that Israeli settlements were illegal and an obstacle to peace. This was at a time when there were still only a handful of settlements in the territories, and the Jewish population there was about 6,000. This immediately set him on a collision course with Prime Minister Begin, who was committed for ideological reasons to expansion of the Jewish presence in the territories. Carter's public condemnation of Israel also riled the Israeli lobby. Carter further angered both Israelis and their American supporters by beginning what would be a nearly four-year flirtation with the PLO. The Arabists believed the PLO was the representative of the Palestinian people and therefore would have to be part of any negotiations over their future. Henry Kissinger had made a commitment to Israel, however, that the United States would not negotiate with the PLO unless the group accepted Israel's right to exist and UN Resolution 242. Carter was willing to talk to the PLO if they met at least one of the conditions, and repeatedly tried to cajole them to do so. He failed, but the effort cost him support in the pro-Israel community.

Anwar Sadat was also concerned with Carter's policy. Having regained Egyptian honor in the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, he was now prepared to make peace if he could recover the territory Israel had captured in the Sinai. It soon became apparent, however, that Carter's policies were jeopardizing his

goal. In particular, he did not want his national interest held hostage by the more radical Syrians whom Carter wanted to entice to participate in an international conference. Sadat knew they would not agree to peace with Israel and would do everything possible to sabotage his own plans.

Carter's dalliance with the Syrians offers one of the most vivid examples of his naïveté. When the presidents met in Damascus to discuss his plan for a peace conference, Carter found Assad "very constructive," "somewhat flexible," and "willing to cooperate." After his presidency he wrote in his memoir, "This was the man who would soon sabotage the Geneva peace talks . . . and who would . . . do everything possible to prevent the Camp David Accords from being fulfilled."

As journalist Morton Kondracke later wrote, it was Carter's "freshman-year ineptitude that scared Sadat into dramatic independent action." When Sadat made the dramatic decision to go to Jerusalem to address the people of Israel directly, Carter's team was shocked, and the president's agenda was thrown into chaos. Rather than seeing Sadat's bold gesture as the psychological breakthrough that it was, national security adviser Zbigniew Brzezinski was furious. "Sadat's upsetting our careful plans for trying to bring everyone together for the Middle East," NEA's Nicholas Veliotes quoted him as saying. 16

When Israeli prime minister Begin, considered a hard-liner uninterested in peace, showed that he too was open to an agreement, Carter ultimately realized the opportunity to mediate negotiations that could lead to a historic result. The Israeli lobby was unreserved in its praise for Sadat, but the Arab lobby objected to the administration's support for Sadat's initiative. In the only reference to the Arab lobby contained in any of the memoirs of the Carter administration, Carter wrote that he was under pressure from the American Arab community and its friends: "They [Arab Americans] have given all the staff, Brzezinski, Warren Christopher, and others, a hard time." <sup>17</sup>

Most of Carter's people did not have to be pushed. Robert Strauss, who served as Carter's Middle East envoy, said that most of the officials in the Middle East section of the State Department were anti-Israel, and he "didn't trust them as far as I could throw them." These Arabists had a powerful ally in the "realist" national security adviser, Zbigniew Brzezinski, who shared their view that it was important to solve the "Palestinian problem" to protect American interests in the Persian Gulf. Brzezinski agreed with the Arabists that the United States should use its leverage to force Israel to withdraw from the territories with the goal of creating a Palestinian state, which he expected to be dominated by the PLO. Unlike the more knowledgeable Arabists, he had a naive view of that state peacefully coexisting with Israel. 19

Acting on the views of Brzezinski and others who believed that the Arabs were ready for peace, Carter became the first president to declare support for a Palestinian state in March 1977. When asked about the decision, he said it was "consistent with our policy in the UN for decades." In fact, when asked, Nicholas Veliotes had told the White House that the United States had never supported a Palestinian homeland at the UN. More significantly, Carter had essentially made a concession at Israel's expense that undermined his own peace agenda. As Veliotes noted, "He gave it away for nothing. We could have bartered that for something we wanted from the Palestinians, maybe recognition of Israel." 20

Once Israel and Egypt reached an agreement, Carter was concerned about the reaction of the Arab world. It came swiftly and was universally negative. Still, Sadat believed the key to winning an endorsement for the accords and possibly even broadening the process to include Syria and others was the backing of Jordan and Saudi Arabia. Carter assured him that he could deliver their support.

The Saudis led Carter to believe they would help marshal support for the peace process, but instead they joined the other Arab states in denouncing the agreements, in part because they objected to Egypt signing a separate peace that left the Syrians and, especially, the Palestinians out in the cold.

Interestingly, for all their public declarations of fealty to the Palestinian cause, the Saudis have never used oil as a weapon on their behalf. In fact, although Carter said that all the Arab leaders were vigorous public supporters of the Palestinians, privately, they were not as committed to a Palestinian state. "Really, it would be a very great surprise to me," Carter told reporters in 1979, "for Crown Prince Fahd to send through our Ambassador, John West, to me a message: 'If you don't expedite the resolution of the Palestinian question, we will cut off your oil.' "21 This unprecedented admission that, contrary to the view of the Arabists, the Palestinian issue was not the most important factor in U.S. relations with the Arabs belies the policies that Carter and his successors nevertheless persisted in following.

Camp David actually created a golden opportunity for the Palestinians to move closer to the objective of statehood. Begin had offered them only a limited form of autonomy, but they refused to even negotiate over the proposal, which Yasser Arafat referred to as "garbage." Had they accepted this plan, it would have been difficult for Israel to prevent the Palestinians from gradually taking complete control over their affairs. Rather than see this possibility, the domestic Arab lobby joined the PLO in rejecting it out of hand.

Carter made excuses for the Saudis, saying that they would only support the treaty privately and that the Arab criticism would have been worse if not for the Saudis exercising restraint. The truth was that Carter had sent a private letter to King Khalid seeking his support and been rebuffed. Sadat had warned that there would be problems if the Saudis didn't support the Camp David Accords, and Hermann Eilts, the former ambassador to Saudi Arabia, told Carter the Saudis would never accept the agreement. Displaying the messianic conviction that had led him to believe he could persuade the Arabs to make peace by the force of his personality, Carter said, "Hermann, don't you worry about the Saudis, I'll take

care of them." Eilts was left thinking that Carter must know something he didn't. It turned out that Eilts was correct, and Carter subsequently "felt Fahd had betrayed him."<sup>22</sup> From Eilts's point of view, this was a case of the Arabist experts being ignored to the detriment of America's foreign policy interests. Meanwhile, of course, it was Saudi subsidies that were helping to finance the radical parties that were bent on sabotaging the agreement, such as the PLO and Syria.

In another example of Carter's unearned sympathy for the Saudis, he blamed Begin for the Saudis' opposition to Camp David. He said that Begin had promised to freeze settlements for the duration of autonomy talks, which were expected to take months, if not years. Begin, however, insisted he had agreed only to a three-month freeze while the peace treaty was negotiated—and the evidence supports his position. Nevertheless, Carter insisted that Begin reneged on his commitment and maintained that this alienated both the Saudis and Jordanians.<sup>23</sup> It would also be a source of lasting bitterness for Carter.

Despite the opposition of the Saudis and others, the Arab lobby did not prevent Israel and Egypt from making peace. Moreover, despite tensions between Carter and Begin, the United States became more intimately tied to Israel. As late as 1973, Israel had received less than \$500 million in total aid, but from 1980 on, aid to Israel averaged \$3 billion annually. Egypt also benefited, becoming the second-largest aid recipient after Israel, which, ironically, has been supported primarily by the Israeli lobby and Egyptian government and not any other part of the Arab lobby.

The fact that the Saudis tried to sabotage Carter's most important foreign policy initiative did not deter him from offering to sell them \$1.5 billion worth of weapons within weeks of their rebuff of Camp David (Carter would sell the Saudis arms worth \$5.1 billion in 1979). How can this be explained? It is most likely a result of the usual Saudi policy of bribery. In this case, the kingdom announced a temporary increase in oil production. Carter's spokesman denied any

linkage, but Sheikh Yamani offered another possible clue when he told *Newsweek* that he was warning the West that the PLO could threaten tankers in the Persian Gulf.

Carter's sycophancy toward the Saudis was evident throughout his term, and particularly embarrassing when he praised them for pursuing a "responsible and unselfish" oil policy and producing more oil than "perhaps was best for them." According to Carter, "between ourselves and Saudi Arabia there are no disturbing differences at all." Contrary to Carter's rosy portrayal, the Saudis actually made a strategic decision to join the Arab rejectionists, and rather than acting "unselfishly," they cut oil production and triggered a panic in the world oil market after promising they would not do so.<sup>24</sup>

Carter was still embroiled in the antiboycott bill debate, and already over his head in machinations to organize a peace conference in Geneva, when he decided to sell F-15 fighter planes to Saudi Arabia. The Ford administration had earlier promised to replace the Saudis' obsolete planes with any aircraft they wanted. The Saudis chose our best at the time, the F-15. Though it was clear they did not need the most sophisticated plane (according to a report by the comptroller general of the United States, the Saudis had difficulty operating and maintaining the older F-5 planes, and new planes would only exacerbate the situation), the Pentagon wanted to make the sale to keep U.S. procurement on schedule and lower production costs for our air force. When Carter visited Riyadh after the election, he was reminded of Ford's promise and was told that if the United States did not sell them the planes, the Saudis would turn to the French. Some of Carter's advisers suggested that the Saudis should either get less sophisticated planes or join peace negotiations before receiving them. The Saudis rejected any changes to their shopping list.

During the 1970s, the Israeli lobby had formulated a policy that it would oppose arms sales to states at war with Israel, since there was a legitimate concern American weapons could be used against Israel in a future conflict. Many members of Congress shared the concerns of Carter's advisers and the Israeli lobby about the sale; nevertheless, Carter saw an opportunity to overcome the opposition when Sadat traveled to Jerusalem in November 1977. Carter wanted to reward Sadat for his courage by offering Egypt fifty F-5E aircraft, and also compensate Israel with seventy-five F-16s. In an effort to circumvent opposition to the planes for Saudi Arabia, he packaged the sale of sixty F-15s to the Saudis with the Egyptian and Israeli planes. He hoped to hold the jets for Israel hostage in an effort to ensure that Saudi Arabia and Egypt received arms. The Israeli lobby was willing to accept the sale to help Sadat, but the Saudis were viewed as a potential military threat.

The sale's opponents faced an uphill battle; Congress had never vetoed an arms sale before, and Carter was coming off a major legislative victory—the ratification of the Panama Canal Treaty. In addition, the Arab lobby made a dramatic appearance in Washington. As a congressional aide told journalist Hoag Levins,

The Arabs just suddenly appeared in Washington in 1978. It was that quick. Boom! . . . The progress they made was incredible. Four years before, the Arab lobby was a joke. You had maybe two people here who knew what they were doing. . . . They didn't even understand the theory of the system, let alone how it works here on the Hill on a day-to-day basis. And then, Wham! Arabs are everywhere; know exactly what they are doing; are very slick about doing it. It was amazing.<sup>25</sup>

One change was the Arabs' investment in foreign agents. There were twenty-five agents lobbying on the Saudis' behalf for the F-15 sale. For example, the South Carolina consulting firm Cook, Reuf, Span and Weiser received a \$65,000 contract from the Saudis to lobby for the F-15 sale, and another \$100,000 as a down payment to implement a long-term strategy to enhance the kingdom's image. The choice of a South Carolina firm may seem odd, but two of the opponents

of the sale were the state's senators, Ernest Hollings and Strom Thurmond. The head of the firm, J. Crawford Cook, had worked for Hollings and was well connected on the Hill. When Thurmond abruptly canceled a press conference to announce his opposition to the sale the day of the vote and instead voted for it, the senator's change of heart was attributed to Cook's lobbying. Cook's efforts were later rewarded with an increase in the size of his contract with the Saudis to \$470,000 annually.<sup>26</sup>

The Washington savvy of these agents complemented the charm of Saudi royals and diplomats, who made a positive case that they should be sold the planes while simultaneously threatening to go elsewhere if they did not get their way. Prince Bandar even succeeded in obtaining an endorsement from California governor Ronald Reagan. Once again it was the defense industry component of the lobby that played a critical role as Bandar contacted the CEO of Northrop, Tom Jones, whose company made F-5 planes purchased by the Saudis. Jones, a member of Reagan's Kitchen Cabinet, agreed to set up a meeting. The governor was interested in Bandar's answers to only two questions: "Are you friends of ours? Are you anticommunist? When I said yes to both, he said, 'I will support it.""<sup>27</sup>

While the Israeli lobby was accustomed to having allies in the White House, in the Carter administration they faced a formidable enemy, national security adviser Zbigniew Brzezinski, who was seen as the architect of the arms package. Brzezinski was advocating a number of positions in the Middle East that were anathema to the Israeli lobby, such as talking to the PLO and coercing Israel to withdraw to the pre-1967 borders. He reportedly said that the F-15 vote would "break the back of the Israeli lobby." 28

Carter also adopted the position that he was acting in Israel's best interest. For example, Carter claimed that Israeli prime minister Menachem Begin didn't object to the sale, but when Begin publicly criticized the sale, Carter emphasized the importance of the United States fulfilling its commitment to its

friend, saying, "I believe that it's best for Israel to have this good, firm, solid, mutually trustful, friendly relationship with the moderate Arab leaders." This attitude was largely to blame for the deterioration of his ties with Israel's supporters. Carter also undermined his own policy by his heavy-handed approach toward Begin, which drove Americans who disagreed with Begin's policies to defend him against what they viewed as the president's unfair attacks.

Carter and supporters of the F-15 sale argued that the planes were only for self-defense and that the Saudis would not transfer the planes to a third nation without U.S. permission. King Khalid wrote a letter to Carter reminding him of the kingdom's long friendship with the United States and its proven mutual benefits. He also emphasized the need for the F-15s to blunt "Communist expansion in the area."

The NAAA argued the sale was necessary to give the United States the leverage to play peacemaker. Administration officials also suggested that the sale would positively influence Saudi oil policy, even though Saudi oil minister Sheikh Yamani specifically said that "linking the F-15 with oil sales is not justified," and, shortly before the vote on the sale, announced a reduction in oil production to prevent a decline in prices.

A few members of Congress were willing to call the Saudis' bluff to buy arms from France. Senator Jacob Javits asked rhetorically, "Do you think they are going to lean on France for their security for the next five years? They are not crazy, believe me." Others pointed out that the Saudis were likely to buy weapons from France regardless, but the planes would not be as good and would not lead to pressure to follow up the sale with a request for radar planes such as AWACS. Senator Daniel Patrick Moynihan summed up the sale as "a rationalization of American nervelessness in the area of international economic policy as well as political and military policy." <sup>30</sup>

Henry Kissinger suggested sweetening the arms package for the Israelis and placing some restrictions on the use of the F-15s for the Saudis. The administration adopted the idea, pledging not to sell fuel tanks that would allow the Saudi planes to reach Israel, or bomb racks or air-to-air missiles that could give the F-15s offensive capabilities. The administration also got a commitment from the Saudis not to base the planes within striking distance of Israel, and promised not to sell AWACS or any other systems that would enhance the F-15s' ground-attack capability. The concessions allowed him to pick up some additional support, though the Israeli lobby remained determined to block the sale. The White House then began to frame the issue as a test of who would determine U.S. foreign policy: the prime minister of Israel and the Israeli lobby, or the president.

The Senate voted 54–44 against the resolution to block the sale on May 16, 1978. Afterward, Saudi Arabia's state radio proclaimed that "the Jewish lobby in the United States is weakening." The NAAA also declared victory: "The political conclusion to be drawn from the vote is that the Israeli lobby lost its major fight and its apparent veto over American policy toward the Arab world. . . . The vote confirmed that the Israeli lobby is subject to political limits. This reality opens the door to a more constructive and balanced American approach to the Middle East." 32

Thirty years later, Walt, Mearsheimer, Carter, and others would still be claiming that the lobby was all-powerful.

Israeli media, meanwhile, were reporting that White House aides Hamilton Jordan and Jody Powell had told journalists they had broken the back of the Israeli lobby and were now free to make policy without its interference. Both denied they had made the remarks, though several sources said they had heard them. The net effect was to worsen the already deteriorating relations between Israel and its supporters and the administration.

Though the Israeli lobby succeeded in extracting a number of concessions and a promise of even more planes for Israel, the bottom line was that the Saudis got the planes. Moreover, within a few years, all of Carter's promises were broken as the Reagan administration sold the Saudis most of the equipment that had been withheld in addition to AWACS radar planes. It is now clear that the F-15 battle was the beginning of the end of the Israeli lobby's efforts to prevent arms sales to the Arabs.

From the Saudi perspective, nothing was ever enough, no matter what guarantees they were given for their security or how many weapons they were permitted to buy. At the time Carter asked them to support the peace process, the Saudis were miffed by congressional action, ultimately supported by Carter, to end the boycott and by other congressional efforts to force disclosure of their investments in the United States. They were also angered by the leak of an intelligence report suggesting that Crown Prince Fahd's power was waning. They took out their anger on Carter in part by subverting his greatest diplomatic achievement, by supporting the Arab League's decision to ostracize Egypt, and by declining Carter's request that they pick up the \$525 million cost of new jet fighters he wanted to sell Egypt as a reward for making peace with Israel. They also expelled the CIA station chief from Riyadh. Even after all Carter did for the Saudis, Crown Prince Fahd told Al-Hawadess in 1980, "We are not compelled to be friends of the Americans. There are many doors wide open to us, be it on the military, technological or economic level. . . . We can easily replace the Americans."33

Meanwhile, Carter completely absolved the Saudis of any responsibility to conform to his professed commitment to human rights. He made no effort to pressure the Saudis to change their apartheid policies toward women or to stop their export of radical Islamic teachings. Carter also undermined a second centerpiece of his foreign policy related to arms transfers. In May 1977, Carter had said that his administration would "henceforth view arms transfers as an exceptional foreign policy implement, to be used only in instances where it can be clearly demonstrated that the transfer contributes to our national security interests." Some of his advisers had suggested that the F-15 sale would subvert this policy;

nevertheless, Carter went ahead and sold not only the fighter planes, but additional arms worth billions of dollars.

After the fall of the shah of Iran and the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1979, U.S. priorities shifted from Carter's emphasis on Arab-Israeli peace and human rights to regional security. On January 23, 1980, Carter enunciated a new strategic doctrine that put Saudi Arabia and the other Gulf states at the forefront of American defense planning: "Any attempt by an outside force to gain control of the Persian Gulf region will be regarded as an assault on the vital interests of the United States of America, and such an assault will be repelled by any means necessary, including military force."

The Carter Doctrine satisfied the Saudis' persistent need for reassurance, which this time was provoked by Carter's failure to do more to support the shah, who was originally viewed as the stronger of the pillars in the "twin pillar" policy (the other being Saudi Arabia). The Saudis, however, were not interested in doing anything to support the new doctrine and rejected American requests, as they had done throughout the Carter years, for establishing American bases in the kingdom.

Meanwhile, the Saudis were actively trying to prevent the United States from taking measures to protect itself from oil supply disruptions and price fluctuations. In response to the Arab oil embargo, the United States had created a Strategic Petroleum Reserve (SPR) in 1975 to create a stockpile of oil in event of an emergency. In March 1980, the Saudis threatened to cut oil production by one million barrels a day if the Carter administration bought oil for the SPR.34 "We don't like to see any building of that strategic stockpile," Saudi oil minister Ahmed Zaki Yamani reportedly said. "We don't think it is necessary." Columnist Hobart Rowen responded, "The Saudis now seem to be making decisions of the highest strategic order for this country and there is not a peep out of President Carter." The Los Angeles Times observed that the Arab petroleum-producing nations wanted the United States to remain vulnerable to the oil weapon: "The strategic petroleum reserve is too important to be stalled indefinitely out of deference to the Saudis."35

Ultimately, the Saudis, who raised oil prices 60 percent in 1979, helped drag down the U.S. economy and contributed to Carter's reelection defeat. The Saudis, of course, continued to rake in profits; and while the overall American economy suffered, the defense industrial component of the Arab lobby did not. For example, between 1976 and 1980, 22 to 44 percent of Northrop's total sales were to Saudi Arabia.<sup>36</sup>

The instability in the region was magnified in September 1980, when Iran and Iraq started what would become a tenyear war of attrition. Panic over the possible interruption of oil supplies sent the price skyrocketing to a then record high of \$42 per barrel and precipitated a recession in the United States.

Meanwhile, the potential for the Iran-Iraq War to spill over to Saudi Arabia prompted the Carter administration to immediately approve additional weapons for the Saudis. When Carter was defeated for reelection, he recommended that the new Reagan administration provide more arms to the kingdom.

Near the end of his term, Carter's pro-Palestinian UN ambassador, Donald McHenry, argued that the United States should vote in favor of a Security Council resolution condemning Israeli settlements. The administration naively hoped that by voting for the Arab-sponsored rebuke, it would attract support for the Camp David Accords. Carter, as noted above, was convinced the settlements were obstructing his grand design for Middle East peace. He was willing to go along with his advisers and reverse their previous policy of abstaining on such resolutions so long as references to Jerusalem were removed, since he had promised Begin that issues related to Jerusalem would be resolved during future peace negotiations. The State Department told Carter that the references had been removed, and the president authorized a yes vote. But the resolution that was adopted called for Israel to dismantle its existing settlements and freeze construction in

the territories, "including Jerusalem." Israel and its supporters were outraged. Carter, embarrassed, subsequently admitted that the United States had made a mistake.

By the time Carter ran for reelection, he had alienated much of the pro-Israel community; as noted earlier, he received the lowest proportion of the Jewish vote—45 percent —of any Democratic presidential candidate in more than half a century. The feeling that Jews had cost him the election may have provoked him to become one of the most outspoken detractors of Israel. Carter also seems to have never gotten over the feeling that Begin lied to him about freezing settlements, and held him responsible for his failure to achieve his dream of Middle East peace. As ex-president, Carter repeatedly attacked Begin for his decisions to destroy Iraq's nuclear reactor, deploy Israeli troops to Lebanon, and annex the Golan Heights. While the Reagan administration's legal adviser had rejected Carter's portrayal of settlements as a violation of international law, Carter continued to say otherwise. Carter has also remained frustrated that the Israelis never accepted his vision for a comprehensive peace (although the Arabs, including his "blood brother" Sadat, did not accept it, either).

In retirement, Carter gradually became a beloved figure whose postpresidential legacy has eclipsed his presidential accomplishments, a popularity based largely on his charitable work for groups such as Habitat for Humanity and his efforts to promote democracy and the end of conflict in mostly Third World countries. He also retained his messianic zeal for bringing peace to the Middle East, believing that he was serving Christ, and that that was more important than the views of his own government. Consequently, the "Saint Paul of conflict resolution" conducted his own private foreign policy and offered unsolicited advice to his successors. For example, in October 1981, Carter, along with Gerald Ford, called for the Reagan administration to begin talks with the PLO. Reagan responded that the United States had long been prepared to do so once the terrorist group satisfied the long-

standing condition that it recognize the right of Israel to exist, which the PLO refused to do.

Carter also periodically lobbied members of Congress to support Arab positions on arms sales, and opposed recognizing Jerusalem as Israel's capital. Carter also accused Israel of human rights violations and would rely on his PLO friends for documentation of abuses. When he complained about the treatment of Palestinians in 1987, for example, prime minister Yitzhak Rabin replied that all of the Palestinians Carter referred to were involved in a "network of coordinated terror aimed at totally disrupting peaceful daily existence, causing loss of life to innocent victims." Not surprisingly, Carter's public attacks on Israel won plaudits from Arab leaders.

Another familiar Carter theme is that Israeli settlements are the obstacle to peace. This is easily disproved by the fact that the Arabs were not willing to make peace prior to the establishment of settlements in the territories, and Palestinian terror has continued after Israel's disengagement from Gaza. But Carter has little concern for terror committed against Israelis. In one of the rare references to Palestinian terrorism in his book *Palestine: Peace Not Apartheid*, Carter mentions two suicide bombings in March 1996. However, he seemed less bothered by the atrocities than by the fact that the attacks allowed the "hawkish" Benjamin Netanyahu to defeat Shimon Peres in Israel's election. He also leaves out the fact that it was Netanyahu who agreed to give up Israeli control of Hebron, the most sensitive city in the entire disputed territories, and accepted the Clinton administration's proposal to withdraw from an additional 13 percent of the West Bank.

Carter also advised foreign leaders. In 1990, for example, in an effort to reshape the terrorist's image, Carter helped Yasser Arafat draft a speech to the UN and praised him for doing everything he could to promote peace. Two days earlier, Arafat had stood beside Saddam Hussein and said he would fight Israel "with stones, with rifles, and with al-Abed," an Iraqi missile.<sup>37</sup> This pattern would be repeated numerous times

as the person Carter called a man of peace called for a jihad or was caught involved directly in terrorism.

By contrast, Carter routinely asserts that Israel does not want peace, is stealing Palestinian land, and refuses to trade land for peace. Yet he admitted in *Palestine: Peace Not Apartheid* that on his first visit to Israel in 1973, Israeli leaders wanted to trade land for peace. Later, he acknowledged that Prime Minister Rabin concluded an agreement with Jordan, announced his willingness to negotiate with Syria, and concluded an agreement with Yasser Arafat on Gaza and Jericho. Still, he insists that Israel puts "confiscation of Palestinian land ahead of peace," despite the fact that Israel has withdrawn from 94 percent of the territory it captured in 1967.

Carter has also actively worked to undermine his own government. As U.S. forces prepared to invade Iraq, Carter secretly wrote to the presidents of Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and Syria, urging them not to support the war against Saddam Hussein because it might "postpone indefinitely any efforts to resolve the Palestine issue."38 The Bush administration later learned that Carter had written to all the Security Council members, asking them to oppose his own government's position to give Saddam Hussein an ultimatum to withdraw from Kuwait. Once the war began, Arafat was Iraq's principal cheerleader, but this did not seem to bother Carter. It did, however, enrage the Saudis, prompting Arafat to ask Carter to fly to Riyadh and appeal to the king to forgive him and restore Saudi funding to the PLO. Carter's freelance foreign policy initiatives led members of at least two administrations with little else in common—Bush Sr. and Clinton—to view his actions as bordering on treason.<sup>39</sup>

Carter also has shown no hesitancy about violating the unwritten rule of American foreign policy: you should never say anything abroad that might undercut the sitting president. In 1987, for example, while praising the autocratic leaders of Egypt and Jordan, he excoriated the Reagan administration.<sup>40</sup>

But it is in his books and articles that Carter has most fully demonstrated his conversion to the Arab perspective. In his various writings, Carter has established a pattern of historical revisionism, inaccurate and naive descriptions of the region and its history, and a penchant for blaming Israel and absolving the Arabs of all responsibility for the absence of peace. In his much-reviled book *Palestine: Peace Not* Apartheid, he provided aid and comfort to the new anti-Semites, whose goal since the 2001 UN World Conference against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance in Durban, South Africa, has been to link Israel to apartheid-era South Africa. He has also become an apologist for Saudi Arabia. In a fawning section about the Saudis in his book, Carter talks about the "impressive closeness" of the monarchy to the subjects while ignoring the discriminatory aspects of Saudi society. He says nothing about the Saudis' crude anti-Semitism and their hostility toward Israel. Carter praises the 2002 Saudi peace proposal without examining the various elements that made it a nonstarter, not to mention the Saudi rejection of directly negotiating with Israel. He talks about how Saudi Arabia "can be a crucial and beneficial force in the Middle East," but ignores that it is a sponsor of terrorism and the principal funder of schools that teach the most radical views on Islam.

Following the publication of Carter's book, Kenneth Stein, the first executive director of the Carter Center, stepped down from his position at the center. Stein had firsthand experience with the president and personal knowledge of events Carter related in his book, and was so appalled that he wrote in his resignation letter that the book's title was "too inflammatory to even print, is not based on unvarnished analyses; it is replete with factual errors, copied materials not cited, superficialities, glaring omissions, and simply invented segments." Soon after, fourteen members of the Carter Center's two-hundred-person Board of Councilors also resigned to protest Carter's anti-Israel screed. "You have clearly abandoned your historic role of broker in favor of becoming an advocate for one side," they wrote in their letter of resignation. "It seems that you

have turned to a world of advocacy, including even malicious advocacy," they added. "We can no longer endorse your strident and uncompromising position. This is not the Carter Center or Jimmy Carter we came to respect and support." In 1982 Carter and his wife, Rosalynn, founded the Carter Center at Emory University. Though its formal mission is "advancing human rights and alleviating unnecessary human suffering," Carter has used it also as a platform for continuing his unfinished pursuit of Middle East peace. Though supposedly "nonpartisan" and "neutral in dispute-resolution activities," Carter has been nothing of the sort. In fact, Carter's desire to be a peacemaker has led him to invite African warlords and Latin American despots to Atlanta for consultations. Since founding the center, Carter has been involved in a variety of initiatives, from election monitoring to interceding in hostage negotiations. For example, in 1996 Carter led a Carter Center delegation that monitored the Palestinian Authority elections, which he said were "well organized, open and fair." Former CIA director Jim Woolsey said of the same election, "Arafat was essentially 'elected' the same way Stalin was, but not nearly as democratically as Hitler, who at least had actual opponents."42

In the same 2002 op-ed extolling the virtues of the Palestinian election, Carter excoriated Ariel Sharon as antipeace and offered a remarkable defense of suicide bombers, saying that Arafat "may well see the suicide attacks as one of the few ways to retaliate against his tormentors, to dramatize the suffering of his people, or as a means for him, vicariously, to be a martyr." He concluded with a prescription for peace based on the Saudi peace plan and the need for the United States to place demands "on both sides." He then proceeded to argue for one-sided pressure on Israel. <sup>43</sup>

In 2006, Carter again monitored Palestinian elections and declared them "completely honest, completely fair, completely safe and without violence." Despite the victory of Hamas, he said, the United States and others should financially support the new government. President George W. Bush had already

said that Hamas could not be a partner for Middle East peacemaking without renouncing violence and recognizing Israel's right to exist. Still, Carter expressed the hope that Hamas would act "responsibly." 44 Over the next three years, however, Hamas launched more than 10,000 rockets and mortars into Israel and provoked a war. This did not stop Carter from literally embracing Hamas during his many freelance peace missions to the region. For example, in April 2008, Carter laid a wreath at the grave of Arafat and then met and hugged Hamas politician Nasser Shaer. To the displeasure of the Bush administration, Carter volunteered to serve as a conduit between the group and the U.S. and Israeli said and that isolating Hamas governments, counterproductive. Carter subsequently went to Syria to meet Hamas's exiled leader, Khaled Mashaal.<sup>45</sup>

In 2009, Carter again met with Mashaal and Hamas leaders in Gaza. Carter frequently comes out of these meetings claiming that the Palestinians were committed to peace and prepared to change their policies. In June 2009, for example, Carter said after meeting with Hamas officials, "They made several statements, and showed readiness to join the peace [process] and move towards establishing a just and independent Palestinian state." The very next day, however, Ahmed Yousef, the deputy Hamas foreign minister, declared, "The visit has not led to a significant change. Hamas finds the conditions unacceptable. Recognizing Israel is completely unacceptable."

Carter has consistently accepted whatever Arab leaders tell him in private, no matter how many times they make a fool of him by their subsequent statements and actions. He has never acknowledged that his one-sided attacks on Israel might undermine his avowed goal of convincing Israelis to make peace.

Carter has also maintained his popularity in the Muslim world by his apologetics for radical Islam. This reached an extreme when he criticized Salman Rushdie for mocking the Koran after Iran's Ayatollah Khomeini had called for his execution.<sup>47</sup>

Even more odd have been his attacks on Israel's treatment of Christians and silence on their condition elsewhere in the Middle East. In Palestine: Peace Not Apartheid, he repeatedly refers to "Christians and Muslims" in an effort to suggest that Israeli actions are harming Christians and not just Muslims or Arabs. On a visit to Jerusalem in 1990, he said he met with a variety of Christian leaders who he said complained of various abuses, and ascribes the "surprising exodus of Christians from the Holy Land" to the intolerance of Israeli religious authorities. Actually, while Christians are unwelcome in Islamic states such as Saudi Arabia, and have for the most part been driven out of their longtime homes in Lebanon, Christians continue to be welcome in Israel. In fact, it is the Palestinians whose religious extremism has victimized Christians. According to a report by the Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, "the Palestinian Authority has adopted Islam as its official religion, used shari'a Islamic codes, and allowed even officially appointed clerics to brand Christians (and Jews) as infidels in their mosques."48 Vatican Radio correspondent Graziano Motta said after Arafat's death that Christians "have been continually exposed to pressures by Muslim activists, and have been forced to profess fidelity to the intifada." Motta added, "Frequently, there are cases in which the Muslims expropriate houses and lands belonging to Catholics, and often the intervention of the authorities has been lacking in addressing acts of violence against young women, or offenses against the Christian faith."49 Samir Qumsiyeh, a journalist from Beit Sahur, told the Italian newspaper Corriere della Sera that Christians were being subjected to rape, kidnapping, extortion, and expropriation of land and property. Qumsiyeh compiled a list of ninety-three cases of anti-Christian violence between 2000 and 2004. He added that "almost all 140 cases of expropriation of land in the last three years were committed by militant Islamic groups and members of the Palestinian police" and that the Christian population of Bethlehem has dropped from 75 percent in 1950

to 12 percent today. "If the situation continues," Qumsiyeh warned, "we won't be here anymore in 20 years." <sup>50</sup>

The former president has reaped financial rewards for his views, notably including millions of dollars in donations to the Carter Center from Saudi Arabia and other Arab sources. *Investor's Business Daily* listed a number of "founders" of the center, including "the king of Saudi Arabia (who pledged \$1 million during Carter's 1983 visit to Saudi Arabia), BCCI scandal banker Agha Hasan Abedi (who gave \$500,000 to the center and \$10 million to other Carter projects), and Arafat pal Hasib Sabbagh." Sabbagh, whose construction firm became a subcontractor to Bechtel, served as a conduit between Arafat and Carter. He was also one of a number of wealthy Palestinians who supported the center. In 1990, Carter visited Rafiq Hariri, then president of Lebanon, who was married to a Palestinian. He came home with \$250,000 for the Carter Center.

The Saudis have been especially generous to the center. Saudi arms merchant Adnan Khashoggi picked up the \$50,000 tab for a center fundraiser in October 1983, just six months after Carter extolled Saudi Arabia's virtues at a Saudi trade conference in Atlanta.<sup>51</sup> In 1993, King Fahd of Saudi Arabia donated \$7.6 million to the center. As of 2005, the king's nephew, Prince Alwaleed bin Talal (whose post-9/11 offer of \$10 million to New York City was rejected by then-mayor Rudolph Giuliani because it was accompanied by the suggestion that America should cut back its support of Israel), has given at least \$5 million to the Carter Center. In 2000, ten of Osama bin Laden's brothers jointly pledged \$1 million, as did Sultan Qaboos bin Said of Oman in 1998. The Saudi Fund for Development has been another major contributor, as have the Kuwait Fund for Arab Economic Development and the OPEC development fund.

In 2001, Carter received the \$500,000 Zayed International Prize for the Environment from the Abu Dhabi-based Zayed Center, which had also hosted Holocaust deniers and suggested a Jewish conspiracy behind 9/11 and a general

*Elders of Zion*—type effort by Jews to dominate the world. Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan al-Nahayan is the donor whose anti-Semitic history eventually led Harvard to return his multimillion-dollar donation to its Divinity School.<sup>52</sup>

Alan Dershowitz observed that "despite the Saudi Arabian government's myriad human rights abuses, the Carter Center's Human Rights program has no activity whatever in Saudi Arabia." It does, however, list an office in the nonexistent state of "Palestine." Dershowitz also notes that Carter has criticized Jewish influence in American foreign policy, suggesting that politicians and others who receive Jewish money cannot formulate objective opinions. Dershowitz concludes that, using Carter's own standards, "it would be almost economically 'suicidal' for Carter 'to espouse a balanced position between Israel and Palestine," and that his views "must be deemed to have been influenced by the vast sums of Arab money he has received." <sup>53</sup>

While this kind of financial incentive cannot be ruled out, it seems more likely that Carter's views were already in sync with those of the Arabs, though he appears to have grown more strident and inflexible since his presidency. As indicated earlier, Carter's anti-Zionism was implicit in his strain of fundamentalist faith and has led him to read the Bible in peculiar ways as granting equal claims to both Jews and Palestinians. An element of wounded vanity and resentment of uncooperative Israeli leaders may also figure into it. But whatever the source of his views, Carter has become a formidable foe of Israel and, in effect, an Arab lobby unto himself.

## Chapter Eight Arms Sales Fights: The Arab Lobby Knocks Out Its Opponent

For roughly thirty years, the effort to influence U.S. Middle East policy was conducted primarily behind the scenes in the executive branch. The Arab lobby did not have a formal base such as AIPAC for most of that time, and therefore engaged in very little traditional lobbying activity with the legislative branch. AIPAC, in contrast, made Congress its principal focus, and, beginning in the 1960s, started trying to influence policy through legislation aimed sometimes at constraining and other times at encouraging the executive branch's Middle East decision making.

Until the boycott debate, the Arab and Israeli lobbies rarely confronted each other directly, but this changed in the early 1970s, when AIPAC became stronger and more assertive and adopted the position that it would oppose the sale of sophisticated U.S. weapons to Israel's enemies. Congress had given itself the power to veto arms sales, and the pro-Israel lobby was emboldened after it successfully lobbied members in 1975 to prevent the sale of mobile Hawk antiaircraft missiles to Jordan. Though Jordan ultimately got the missiles, albeit a smaller number with a variety of restrictions, AIPAC believed it had won a great victory and now had the power to prevent the Arab lobby from obtaining whatever arms it sought from the White House. Shortly after the "victory" on the Hawks, however, the battle over the sale of F-15s to the Saudis proved the Arab lobby was no paper tiger. Still, AIPAC had again forced modifications to the sale and remained committed to the principle that states refusing to make peace with Israel should not be rewarded with arms.

The true extent of the Israeli lobby's influence on arms transfers had yet to be tested, but it would soon discover the limit of its power in a direct confrontation with the Arab lobby, backed by the most powerful Middle East lobbyist of all.

One of the key compromises President Carter made to secure support from Congress for the F-15 sale to the Saudis in 1978 was to strip them of some components that would threaten Israel and improve the Saudis' offensive capability. The Saudis were furious, and the American ambassador subsequently warned about the possibility of another oil embargo.<sup>1</sup> Shortly after Reagan assumed office in 1981, however, his administration said it was reneging on Carter's earlier commitment because of the instability of the region and the risk of Soviet penetration. Though Israel was again compensated with additional aid and planes, the Israeli lobby was shocked and angered when the press revealed that the president had decided to add airborne warning and control system (AWACS) radar planes to the new deal. For the Israeli lobby, the proposal set a dangerous precedent by offering an Arab state a weapons system superior to anything provided to Israel.

The decision to sell AWACS was made at a National Security Council meeting on April 2, 1981, while Reagan was recovering from wounds suffered in an assassination attempt. General David C. Jones, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, had apparently pushed the decision for economic as well as strategic reasons: "a sack of cash from the Saudis for the AWACS would hold down the cost of producing the radar planes for the U.S. Air Force." When asked why the president had reversed a campaign pledge, national security adviser Dick Allen replied, "That was the campaign, this is the White House."

The decision came just after Prince Fahd said in an interview that if Israel agreed to total withdrawal from the disputed territories, Saudi Arabia would bring other Arab states and the Palestinians to negotiate peace. The Fahd Plan was a nonstarter for negotiations, but making noises about a peace agreement was a clever lobbying tactic to win support for the arms sales. It allowed the administration to paint the

Saudis as moderates. Eight months later, after winning the AWACS battle, the Saudis hosted an Islamic conference that denounced the Camp David Accords, rejected Resolution 242, and called for a jihad against Israel. When Secretary of State Alexander Haig visited Riyadh to press the Saudis to join the strategic consensus he was trying to build against the Soviets, the Saudis went out of their way to say that the only threat to the region was Israel.<sup>4</sup>

Congress reacted immediately, with more than a hundred members of the House coming out against the AWACS sale, and only twenty senators expressing support. Promises that the planes would be used only to protect the oil fields and would have other limitations placed on them did nothing to mollify the critics, who were backed by the public by a margin of 59 to 28 percent.

The Israeli lobby mounted a full-court press against the sale. The timing was not propitious, as Israel was being condemned for bombing Beirut and taking out the Iraqi nuclear reactor, which provoked international outrage and strained ties with the new administration. Nevertheless, AIPAC succeeded in securing support in both chambers to reject the sale. The Arab lobby was equally active, as investigative journalist Steven Emerson documented:

The Saudi lobbying campaign resulted in one of the most successful manipulations of American business and American foreign policy ever attempted by a foreign power. Saudi Arabia demanded and received the aggressive support of the most powerful corporations in America. Scores of other business interests joined the campaign in order to protect existing petrodollar contracts or to obtain new ones. Still thousands of others were indirectly induced to join by pressure from their own domestic suppliers, purchasers, or business partners. And many others with no commercial stake in the sale, or even in Saudi Arabia, jumped into the lobbying fray because

they were prevailed upon to believe that not upsetting the Saudis was vital to the U.S. economy.<sup>5</sup>

The offensive was led by Prince Bandar, who became Saudi Arabia's ambassador to the United States in 1983 and served for the next twenty-two years. He exemplified the personal touch involved in lobbying and the way the Arab lobby, as represented by the Saudis, influenced policy through direct access to the president and his top advisers. Bandar was not just a diplomat but the tennis partner of secretary of state George Shultz and racquetball opponent of the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, General David Jones. Colin Powell developed such a close relationship with Bandar over more than two decades that he referred to him as a brother. Powell said Bandar was such a frequent visitor to top officials in the Reagan administration that he acted as if he were a member of the Cabinet. Senate majority leader Howard Baker provided Bandar with a Senate office to coordinate the Arab lobby activities on the Hill, which included arranging meetings with forty senators.<sup>6</sup>

The oil industry engaged in its most extensive campaign on behalf of the Arab lobby, with Mobil spending more than half a million dollars on full-page advertisements extolling the virtues of the economic partnership between the United States and Saudi Arabia. No mention was made in the ads of the AWACS, only the \$35 billion in business for American firms and the hundreds of thousands of jobs created by Saudi contracts.

In fact, when lobbying for the AWACS began, more than seven hundred corporations in forty-two states had contracts with Saudi Arabia. Each of these, in turn, had hundreds of subcontractors, all of whom shared the principals' interest in keeping the Saudis happy. Boeing, the main contractor for the AWACS, and United Technologies, which had \$100 million at stake, orchestrated the largest campaign in support of the sale, with the presidents of the two companies sending out more than 6,500 telegrams to subsidiaries, vendors, and suppliers all over the country. When asked if the Saudis had pressured UT,

a spokesperson told Emerson, "They didn't have to. It was a matter of pure economic self-interest."

As Emerson noted, however, American business was mobilized in an unprecedented way, and companies not previously associated with the Arab lobby and with seemingly little interest in the sale, such as the Florists Insurance Companies and Fisher-Price Toys, lobbied in its favor. Although he never took a formal position, the president of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Richard Lesher, wrote to every senator the day before the AWACS vote. That same month, the chamber held a reception for the Saudi minister of commerce, Soliman Sulaim, who took the opportunity to lobby the businesspeople in attendance. In addition, the 860,000 recipients of the chamber's newsletter were advised of the adverse consequences for U.S. trade if the sale was not approved.

The Saudis' chief lobbyist, Fred Dutton, was the single most effective spokesman during the campaign. He sent a sixteen-page booklet, *Why Saudi Arabia Needs AWACS*, to every member of Congress. He also arranged for Saudi officials to appear on news shows and brief the press. Most important, he cleverly framed the debate as a fight between the prime minister of Israel and the president of the United States, telling the *New York Times* that senators who opposed the sale would have to explain "how they will run foreign policy now that they have chosen Begin over Reagan." "If I had my way," he told the *Washington Post*, "I'd have bumper stickers plastered all over town that say 'Reagan or Begin.""

Dutton was not the only lobbyist on the case. He also worked with J. Crawford Cook and Stephen Conner, and the three were collectively paid \$1 million for their services in 1981. One of Conner's contributions was to set up a meeting between Bandar and former president Gerald Ford. The following month Ford began to lobby for the sale. In addition, at the request of President Reagan, both Jimmy Carter and Richard Nixon joined the lobbying effort.

Opposition remained strong, however, because of fears that the sale could lead to the compromise of American technology, would reward Saudi Arabia for its refusal to join the Camp David peace process and its financial assistance to the PLO, and would contradict earlier assurances that the capabilities of the Saudi F-15s would not be enhanced. Secretary of State Haig argued, however, that the sale was vital to the administration strategy to protect American interests from the Soviet Union and its proxies.

Opponents were unconvinced, given that the Saudis had been longtime supporters of Soviet proxies such as the PLO, Syria, and Iraq. They also recalled Kissinger's comment during the F-15 debate that you couldn't say the weapons would allow the Saudis to defend themselves against the Soviets and then claim they were no danger to Israel. Besides, in the midst of the debate, Defense Minister Khalid warned that if the United States did not sell AWACS, they would go to the Soviet Union for radar planes! Just the year before, Crown Prince Fahd had said that a meeting of Islamic foreign ministers was going to plan a jihad to "liberate Jerusalem and the occupied Arab lands."

Now, however, the Saudis were trying to overcome their image as opponents of peace by floating their own plan. But neither Israel nor the United States viewed it as workable, and it was dropped into the dustbin, only to be retrieved, dusted off, and cosmetically improved after 9/11.

Meanwhile, in an effort to buy off Israeli opposition, during Prime Minster Begin's visit to Washington the administration offered the first-ever strategic cooperation agreement with Israel. The hope that this would silence Israeli opposition to the AWACS sale quickly proved illusory as Begin continued to angrily denounce it. This provoked Reagan into getting personally involved, and at a press conference on October 1, 1981, he directly challenged the Israeli lobby: "American security interests must remain our internal responsibility," he said, adding, "It is not the business of other nations to make American foreign policy." Once the president

painted Israel and the Israeli lobby as potentially undermining the national interest, the opponents realized that "If we lose, we lose; if we win, we lose." <sup>10</sup>

The NAAA, which at the time had one lobbyist, a staff of eight, and no grassroots support, lobbied for the sale, arguing that it would not threaten other countries and that the Saudis were a force for price moderation within OPEC and were playing a positive role in peacemaking. AIPAC effectively rebutted these points and won an overwhelming victory in the House, which rejected the sale by a vote of 301–111.

It appeared as if AIPAC was on the verge of preventing a sale for the first time, as reports indicated at least fifty senators on the lobby's side. The day before the Senate vote, however, Roger Jepsen, one of the original sponsors of the resolution of disapproval, reversed his position. This shocking twist, along with the eleventh-hour decisions of several others to change their positions, resulted in a stinging defeat for the Israeli lobby and a game-changing victory for the Arab lobby. According to Hoag Levins, "That AWACS vote represented nothing less than a revolution within the Capitol's established order. . . . The Arab lobby had established itself as a major force in American politics and was continuing to consolidate and strengthen its position." 11

Levins can be forgiven for jumping to this conclusion, but in fact the domestic Arab lobby did not become a major force on Capitol Hill. One of the main reasons the Arab lobby was successful in 1981 was the unprecedented involvement of business groups in lobbying activities. Not only did the business component of the lobby take a more visible role, but there was also a successful campaign to build a coalition of businesses normally uninvolved or uninterested in Middle East politics. Minnesota Republican David Durenberger, who withstood the pressure and voted against the sale, said, "It's not Reagan vs. Begin, it's oil vs. the Jews." Alabama Democrat Howell Heflin, for example, received a delegation of twenty-six businessmen from his state who had contracts with the Saudis and conveyed the message that defeating the

sale would cost a lot of people, including Heflin, their jobs. Mobil Oil's president called Arkansas Democrat David Pryor to lobby for the sale. Boeing naturally leaned on the senators from its base in Washington.<sup>12</sup>

The Israeli lobby did influence the outcome by winning some assurances from the administration regarding the use of the AWACS and securing a commitment for additional military aid and planes. The closeness of the vote also discouraged the administration from proposing new arms sales to the Saudis, but only for a short time. Ultimately, the loss did break the Israeli lobby's back, as Brzezinski had hoped in 1978, at least with regard to arms sales. Never again would AIPAC make a serious effort to stop an arms transfer to an Arab ally of the United States.

The main lesson of the AWACS fight was that the president is the foreign policy lobbyist, and that when issues are cast in security terms, it would take extraordinary circumstances for a lobby to defeat him. AIPAC's executive director, Tom Dine, agreed that it was President Reagan rather than the Arab lobby who had snatched victory from the jaws of defeat. After September, Reagan met with twenty-two Republican senators, fourteen of whom voted with him, and twenty-two Democrats, swaying ten. Dine called the sale "a vote of confidence in President Reagan himself," and a response to the president's "appeal that if the sale were defeated, his effectiveness would be impaired."<sup>13</sup> This was reflected also in the statements by many senators, such as Jepsen, who said he'd gotten a classified briefing from the president to ease his fears and that he considered a vote for the sale "a vote for my president and his successful conduct of foreign policy."14 Another switcher was William Cohen, the future defense secretary and defense industry consultant. After being convinced by the president to vote for the sale, he told his colleagues he was only trying to help Israel. Everyone in the Senate dining room laughed. "Come on, Bill," one senator replied, "just say you sold out. But don't give me that stuff about saving Israel."15

A key to persuading uncommitted senators to support the sale, and opponents to switch, was a letter Reagan wrote to Congress promising that before delivering the AWACS to Saudi Arabia, he would "certify" to the Senate that he had obtained agreements from the Saudis that would prevent the use of the planes against Israel or the compromise of its technology. The letter also appeared to commit the president to obtaining "substantial assistance" from Saudi Arabia in advancing Middle East peace. As in the past, however, the United States had missed an opportunity to use its leverage to obtain a quid pro quo from the Saudis, which at that time would have been support for the Camp David peace process.

Instead, the Saudis soon turned on Reagan and started to sabotage his initiatives, as they had done before with Carter after they got the arms they wanted from him. Just one day after the Senate approved the AWACS sale, OPEC raised the price of oil \$2 per barrel, and the following day Saudi Arabia announced a production cutback. A few weeks later, Saudi Arabia gave the PLO \$28 million. In November 1981, Saudi Arabia denounced Oman for participating in a U.S. military exercise and offered money to the emirate if it canceled an agreement allowing American access to its military facilities. Saudi Arabia also undermined U.S. interests in peace by punishing countries that improved relations with Israel. In 1982, for example, the Saudis broke ties with Zaire when that country restored its ties with Israel. Relations were also severed with Costa Rica when it moved its embassy to Jerusalem <sup>16</sup>

Over the next five years, the Saudis also opposed U.S. policy in Lebanon after Israel's invasion (during which Israel discovered PLO fighters had M-16s they'd gotten from the Saudis), opposed the reintegration of Egypt into the Arab world and its application for a seat at the Security Council, threatened to impose sanctions on King Hussein if Jordan negotiated with Israel, and continued to bankroll the PLO and Syrians against American wishes. Just as the United States was trying to isolate the Qaddafi regime after terrorist attacks

attributed to the Libyans at the El Al counters in the Rome and Vienna airports, the Saudis declared their support for Muammar Qaddafi and condemned the United States for its April 1986 air strike on Libya.

Even after winning the AWACS battle, and signing an agreement to create a U.S.-Saudi military committee to hold annual consultations (similar to one created for Israel), the Saudis again resorted to their familiar pattern when President Reagan decided in 1984 to withdraw the planned sale of Stinger missiles to the kingdom. The missiles, which could pose a serious threat to aviation if they fell into the hands of terrorists, were of little use for defending the Saudis from external threats and had provoked vigorous opposition from members of Congress. This time Ambassador Bandar implied that unless they got the weapons they wanted, they would go to the Soviet Union. This was particularly galling, since a major argument for the AWACS sale was that the Saudis needed to protect themselves from the Soviets. A few weeks after withdrawing notice of the sale, Reagan used a "national security" waiver to bypass Congress and sold four hundred Stingers to the Saudis.

The Saudis were not used to having their requests questioned, delayed, or denied. Growing tired of fighting with Congress and the Israeli lobby, they decided to reduce their reliance on U.S. hardware and diversify their suppliers. Bandar again played a key role, negotiating a deal in 1985 with Britain. Rather than a bruising lobbying battle in which the kingdom was dragged through the mud, he was able to reach an agreement with Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher in less than half an hour that turned out to be the largest arms deal in British history, worth \$86 billion. The al-Yamamah deal allowed the Saudis to augment their inventory of U.S. aircraft with seventy-two top-of-the-line planes as well as a variety of other weapons and services. The Saudis paid for the purchase with oil and, best of all, from their perspective, faced none of the humiliating and onerous restrictions the Israeli lobby had forced them to accept in the United States. As Bandar told a

group of McDonnell Douglas executives after the rejection of Saudi Arabia's request for additional F-15s and missiles in 1985, "My friends, let me tell you, we are not masochists; we don't like to spend billions of dollars and get insulted in the process." By contrast, the British government squelched all discussion of the deal and suppressed an audit report on grounds of national interest.

As in the case of the AWACS sale, the Saudi stick was accompanied by a carrot, an agreement by Bandar to provide \$1 million a month to the Contras in Nicaragua (the total ultimately reached \$32 million). The Saudis also reportedly agreed to build a network of naval and air bases that American forces could use to protect the region. They also responded to a request from CIA director William Casey to contribute \$10 million to a campaign to help Italy's Christian Democratic Party against Italian Communists and to supply funds for anti-Communist groups in other parts of the world.<sup>17</sup>

In addition, the Saudis underwrote "Charlie Wilson's War" in Afghanistan by paying for Soviet arms that were captured from the PLO in Lebanon by the Israelis and sent to the Afghan rebels. Saudi involvement actually began during Carter's term, when the Saudis agreed to an arrangement cooked up by Zbigniew Brzezinski whereby the United States agreed to match Saudi contributions to the Afghan resistance. By 1981, the Saudi share was \$5.5 billion.

The Saudis also provided funding to the leaders of Zaire and Somalia to fight pro-Soviet rebels in Angola and Somalia. At one point in 1981 Bandar boasted, "If you knew what we were really doing for America, you wouldn't just give us AWACS, you would give us nuclear weapons." 18

The exchange of U.S. arms for Saudi favors in covert operations continued throughout the 1980s. In early 1986, Reagan proposed selling the Saudis \$354 million worth of weapons, including 2,500 Stinger, Harpoon, and Sidewinder missiles. For the first time, majorities of the House and Senate voted to disapprove the sale, but Reagan vetoed the measure,

and the sixty-six senators who tried to kill the transfer could not win any additional converts, so the sale went ahead.

Bandar was almost a one-man Arab lobby during much of this period. In addition to negotiating arms sales and encouraging his government to support America's covert programs, he also tried to influence the inner workings of the administration. In 1983, for example, Reagan was trying to decide whether to appoint Robert McFarlane or Jeane Kirkpatrick as his new national security adviser. Kirkpatrick was an outspoken supporter of Israel as ambassador to the UN who had had no contact with Bandar, while McFarlane had become a close friend to Bandar while serving as a special Middle East envoy. Bandar reportedly spoke to Nancy Reagan and suggested that McFarlane was the better choice. He ultimately got the job. On another occasion, Bandar learned from Nancy that the president was unhappy with George Shultz and planned to get rid of him. Bandar, who believed the Shultz State Department was too pro-Israel, suggested to the first lady that Secretary of Defense Caspar Weinberger, one of the Saudis' staunchest allies and Israel's harshest critics in the administration, be appointed in his place. He didn't get his wish for that position. 19

A year later, in March 1987, when the USS *Stark* came under attack by Iraqi aircraft, the Saudis ignored a U.S. request to intercept the plane, and thirty-seven sailors were killed. Reagan's reaction? A proposal to sell \$360 million worth of missiles to the kingdom. This time congressional resistance was sufficiently strong to prompt the administration to withdraw the sale in June 1987. About the same time, the *Washington Post* leaked news that the administration had asked for Saudi help in defending the Gulf, but was told its American-made AWACS would only be deployed after U.S.-flagged Kuwaiti tankers passed the Straits of Hormuz. Meanwhile, the Saudis denied U.S. aircraft and aircraft carriers landing rights.

Once again, the administration was apparently unconcerned by the lack of Saudi support, and in October

1987 it proposed yet another arms package, this time worth \$1.4 billion. Congress opposed the package and forced the administration into a compromise that removed 1,600 Maverick missiles from the deal but still provided the Saudis with twelve F-15s and lots of other materiel.

Saudi duplicity reached its zenith when U.S. intelligence detected missile sites in the Saudi desert in 1988. American officials subsequently learned that the kingdom had made a secret deal to buy medium-range Silkworm ballistic missiles from China. The purchase of the Chinese missiles was upsetting to American policy makers on a number of levels. The deal was reportedly negotiated by Bandar, making the sense of betrayal even more acute. Officials were furious that Bandar had gone behind their backs, especially to the Communists. They were also upset that Saudi Arabia would purchase a weapon that had a range of nearly two thousand miles, which would allow it to hit any of its neighbors, including Israel.

Hume Horan was instructed to communicate America's displeasure to King Fahd and to tell him the United States wanted all work on the missile sites suspended. Bandar apparently got wind of this and convinced his White House friends to rescind the rebuke. Horan thought that Bandar's main interest was in collecting his commission on the missile sale. Regardless, Horan's message that the deployment was unacceptable was countermanded by a new message telling the king the issue should be discussed, and intimating it would not be a problem.

The State Department sent a delegation to Riyadh, led by Philip Habib, who told the king that the United States wanted to confirm that the missiles were nonnuclear and that construction on them had stopped. The Saudis rejected the U.S. demand to inspect the missiles, and the king blew up in anger, blaming Horan for creating a problem between the two governments. The king also made a reference to Horan's "Iranian blood"—his father was Persian—which Horan took as a slur. The bottom line was that Horan could no longer be

effective after he'd alienated the king, but Horan also suspected that the Saudis did not like the fact that he spoke Arabic and could speak to people independent of the normal channels used by his predecessors. Fahd made clear that Horan was persona non grata, and the State Department quickly replaced him with the non-Arabic-speaking Walter Cutler.

Horan's departure was less surprising than the fact that he had ever been posted in Saudi Arabia in the first place. The Saudis were determined to ensure that whoever was posted to Riyadh would be their man, and were accustomed to U.S. ambassadors serving effectively as their lobbyists within the U.S. government. Horan had the heretical view that his job was "to represent the values and interests of the United States" and "not just the State Department but the U.S. Congress and the White House, too."<sup>20</sup>

Secretary of State George Shultz visited Riyadh shortly after the quarrel over the Chinese missiles and persuaded the Saudis to sign the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, which was supposed to reassure critics that the missiles would not be armed with nuclear warheads. U.S. arms sales then resumed with the 1993 sale of seventy F-15s.

King Fahd's reaction to the battle over arms sales was to declare Saudi independence—and thereby confirm the belief of political realists that nations always act in their self-interest. "The Kingdom of Saudi Arabia is not tied to anyone and does not take part in any pact that forces upon it any sort of obligations. . . . If things become complicated with a certain country we will find other countries, regardless of whether they are Eastern or Western. . . . We are buying weapons, not principles." No clearer statement has ever been made to illustrate that the Saudis share neither our values nor our interests.

Of course, it did not take long for the Saudis to come back to the United States for more arms. In 1989 they wanted tanks, and were entertaining bids from British, French, German, and Brazilian companies. General Dynamics made the better tank, but congressional opposition was a potential obstacle. Chas Freeman, U.S. ambassador in Riyadh, convinced General Dynamics to adopt the strategy of studying "the economic impact of the deal on every congressional district in the country, so that each congressperson was provided, in his home district, with an indication of the number of jobs that would be generated if the sale were to go through, or, conversely, the number of people would be laid off if the sale did not."<sup>22</sup> The Saudis ultimately bought the U.S. tanks.

Saudi Arabia's posture toward America did not change the fact that the United States had grown dependent on Saudi oil and remained committed to protecting the royal family in the belief that this was the best way to ensure an uninterrupted supply. Thus, when Saddam Hussein began to threaten his neighbors and ultimately invaded Kuwait in August 1990, the United States decided it had to defend the kingdom.

Before the invasion, Saudi misinformation had imperiled U.S. interests. In 1990, for example, after Saddam Hussein threatened to attack Israel, Bandar flew to Iraq to meet with the Iraqi dictator, who assured him he had no intention of attacking Israel, a message dutifully repeated to administration officials a few months before he would launch Scud missiles against Tel Aviv in the midst of the First Gulf War. On July 27, 1990, Bandar assured the administration that Saddam would not invade Kuwait. Less than a week later, on August 2, Iraqi troops entered Kuwait.

Hussein had massed his troops along the Saudi border and was in position to quickly capture the largely undefended Saudi oil fields. The UN condemned Iraq's aggression, imposed a trade embargo, and called for an immediate withdrawal of Iraqi troops, but Hussein was unmoved. Prince Abdullah tried to suggest that Hussein's actions were misdirected, and that Iraq should instead be fighting beside the Saudis to "restore the legitimate rights in Palestine." <sup>23</sup>

The United States was in no position to stop the Iraqis because, as we saw earlier, the Saudis had refused to allow the United States to base a large force in the country. Instead of launching an immediate attack, however, Hussein kept most of

his troops poised on the Iraqi side of the border and gave President George H. W. Bush time to persuade the Saudis to allow American troops onto their soil. The king was given U.S. intelligence showing that Iraqi armor had crossed into Saudi Arabia, but Fahd remained reluctant to allow the deployment of American forces, even after Bush promised they would go home when asked. Fahd sought the opinion of religious authorities and secured a ruling that the nonbelievers were permitted to enter the kingdom because they were coming to defend Islam. The United States then launched Operation Desert Shield to get sufficient troops into Saudi Arabia to deter Saddam from attacking the Saudis.

Bush did not want to fight Iraq alone, however, and set out to build an international coalition to blunt the opposition to war in the United States and placate Arab leaders who were hypersensitive to Western interference in their affairs. Over the course of five months, Bush succeeded in building a coalition of three dozen nations, which contributed a combined 670,000 troops (roughly 75 percent American, the bulk of the rest British and French).

Besides defending the oil fields, the primary concern of the Saudis was that the Americans live by Muslim rules. The Saudi commander said nothing would be tolerated that "clashed with our Muslim customs, national traditions, religious practices and beliefs."<sup>24</sup>

For example, the troops were not allowed to have alcohol, even on their bases; chaplains had to remove or conceal their crosses; women could not wear T-shirts or jog, and when they left their base, they had to wear traditional head-to-toe *abayas*, be accompanied by a man, and ride in the backseat of vehicles. Jews were permitted to defend the kingdom, but not to pray there, so Powell had to arrange for them to be taken by helicopter to ships in the Persian Gulf if they wanted to worship. When President Bush came to visit troops at Thanksgiving, the leader of the free world and defender of the kingdom was told not to say grace before dinner with the troops for fear of upsetting the religious authorities.

The Bush administration, like all of its predecessors and successors, completely misunderstood the nature of the Islamic extremists who were seeking to reestablish the caliphate and subjugate the Western infidels. The effort to appease the radicals was futile, and it should not have been surprising that they would use the American presence as a pretext to attract followers who disliked both the corrupt Saudi monarchy and the United States.

From the beginning of the crisis, one of the critical elements was how to prevent the conflict from engulfing Israel. The Bush administration was convinced that the Arab states would not support a war against Iraq if Israel were involved; consequently, the president urged the Israelis to stay out, even if provoked or attacked. Israel's decision to accede to Bush's request was an extremely painful one, however, because it meant that Israel would have to absorb a first strike and almost certainly suffer casualties that might be avoided by preemptive action. On January 19, 1991, Iraq fired its first Scud missiles at Israel; the nation would be hit by thirty-nine altogether during the war, causing billions of dollars of damage to property and the economy and dozens of casualties. Israel desperately wanted to respond, but Bush pressured Prime Minister Yitzhak Shamir to let the coalition forces handle the problem.

In the run-up to the war, the Israeli lobby and the Saudis were on the same side. Bandar even met with Jewish leaders to solicit their support for going to war against Saddam. Though most Jews are liberal Democrats, and many did not support the use of force, the Israeli lobby supported the war because Saddam was viewed as an implacable enemy of the United States and Israel. The Arab lobby was less unified, as usual, because the PLO had chosen to side with Iraq, putting Arab American organizations in a bind. The informal alliance between the Israeli lobby and the Saudi faction of the Arab lobby did not last beyond the war as the Saudis immediately reverted to their traditional anti-Israel position and Jews who had met with Bandar accused him of breaking promises he had

made to recognize Israel in exchange for the Israeli lobby's support.

After just forty-three days of fighting, the First Gulf War ended on February 28, 1991. The Saudis were only too happy to pay the bill when secretary of state James Baker asked, since they knew the U.S.-led forces had saved them. Ironically, the U.S. ambassador in Riyadh, Chas Freeman, suggested the Saudis might not be able to afford the cost of the war, but Baker dismissed his concerns as "a classic case of clientitis." <sup>25</sup>

The Iraqi invasion had another important consequence for the Saudis, and the Arab lobby generally, and that was to open the floodgates for weapons sales. No one was prepared to challenge transfers in the run-up to the war, so President Bush took advantage by waiving congressional bans on the sale of weapons such as F-15s, which Congress had denied to Saudi Arabia in 1985. More than \$10 billion worth of arms were approved between August and December 1991. This was followed by the sale of an additional seventy-two F-15s in 1992 and a \$9 billion package approved by President Bill Clinton in 1993.<sup>26</sup>

The arms sales continued despite the fact that the war of 1990-91 had shown that billions of dollars of sales to the Saudis had done nothing for Saudi security; they were still entirely dependent on the U.S. umbrella. The sales were also made despite the knowledge that the Saudis didn't need the weapons they were getting and couldn't adequately operate or maintain them. Meanwhile, when a former government official alleged that the Saudis had transferred sensitive U.S. technology from Patriot missiles to China, the administration looked the other way.<sup>27</sup> The defense industry component of the Arab lobby really didn't care. As one consultant put it, "All defense companies have powerful lobbyists to keep arms sales on track. It's just an exchange of money. Oil for equipment which sits in the desert, which they don't fly and can't maintain."28 In fact, one of the principal arguments used to quiet Israel's friends was that the Saudis were too incompetent to pose a threat. Two of the most absurd examples were

offered by a former diplomat in Riyadh who recalled that the U.S. Military and Training Mission had difficulty getting the 30,000-man National Guard to appear where they were supposed to or carry out maneuvers effectively. He said Saudi naval war vessels "could not be pried from their port berths," and that during exercises with the U.S. Navy the commanders would refuse to allow their ships to go out of sight of land and required that the crews be able to return before dark.<sup>29</sup>

The Saudis also proved typically uncooperative in promoting peace between the Israelis and Arabs. When the Saudis were desperate for U.S. help to defend them from Saddam, Prince Bandar made the rounds on Capitol Hill, promising that his kingdom would lead peace efforts once Saddam was defeated. Following the war, however, when the Bush administration decided to organize an international peace conference to jump-start negotiations, the Saudis insisted they would not participate. Secretary of State Baker angrily told the Saudi foreign minister, "I guess that it was okay to be partners in war, but not in peace."30 Under heavy pressure from the administration, and facing furious criticism from members of Congress, the Saudis ultimately agreed to come to the conference in Madrid as "observers" rather than participants. Much of the pressure on the Saudis was really meant to coerce Israeli prime minister Yitzhak Shamir to give up his reservations about the conference.

Though no Arabist himself, chief negotiator Dennis Ross largely bought into the Arabist view that the Saudis were the linchpin in a comprehensive peace and spent more than a decade imploring them to help advance the American agenda. Ross said the Saudis promised all sorts of concessions, such as ending the boycott if Israel stopped settlement construction, and normalizing relations if an agreement was reached between Israel and Syria. The Saudis kept these assurances private, rendering them of dubious value; in any case, they proved moot, as the Syrians remained uninterested in a peace agreement, while the Israelis saw no point in compromising when they were getting nothing in return from the Arabs. Even

when the Saudis went through the motions of trying to be helpful, it became clear that their influence was limited primarily to obstructionism, and they had little clout for any positive steps. This became evident when Bandar lobbied Yasser Arafat to accept the dramatic offer Israeli prime minister Ehud Barak made in 2000 to withdraw from 97 percent of the West Bank, dismantle most settlements, and establish a Palestinian state with East Jerusalem as its capital. Arafat said no, a decision that Bandar considered a betrayal and a crime against the Palestinian people.

Even though most troops left after the war ended, the Saudis became increasingly uncomfortable with any American presence as the monarchy came under attack from religious authorities and other conservative elements in the kingdom. In 1993, just a year after the end of the Gulf War, the king rejected the Clinton administration's request to permit an armored brigade to be based in Saudi Arabia. administration's Gulf security plan envisioned American-built bases and facilities in the kingdom to preposition equipment and to engage in joint training exercises, but the Saudis rejected the plan, and the Pentagon was forced to refocus its strategy on the other Gulf states.

In 1998–99, the Saudis allowed restricted access to air bases when the U.S. requested their use for air operations over Iraq. In 2001, however, U.S.-led forces launched an air raid from Saudi Arabia without asking permission and were subsequently forbidden to conduct offensive operations against Iraq. The Saudi refusal to allow use of their bases after 9/11 for the war against Afghanistan led the United States to use Qatar as its principal base of operations in the region. This did not stop American presidents from satisfying the Saudis' thirst for arms (and U.S. contractors' interest in profits), with sales totaling more than \$9 billion between 1998 and 2005.

Clinton continued to supply the Saudis with the arms they requested, even though they were in dire financial straits and unable to pay billions of dollars in debt to U.S. defense contractors. Bandar was in the embarrassing position of having

to negotiate payment schedules, which the arms makers could not afford to turn down. Meanwhile, Bandar's influence in Washington waned. His close ties with the previous Republican administrations rankled some of Clinton's advisers, who decided he should no longer be given the special treatment that allowed him almost unfettered access to presidents and their top advisers. Bandar's influence within Saudi Arabia also waned when Crown Prince Abdullah became the effective ruler after King Fahd became too ill to govern. He was finally recalled in 2005 and replaced by Prince Turki al-Faisal.

In 1995 the Saudis were avidly courted by the president of France and the prime minister of Great Britain when they announced plans to place a large order for new commercial aircraft for the national airline. Bill Clinton wanted the sale for the American competitor, Boeing, and persuaded King Fahd to buy American planes and engines worth more than \$7 billion. Presidents are usually accused of pandering to the Israeli lobby for political benefit, but mega business deals such as this and the AWACS sales also provided political windfalls. Clinton, for example, could now claim responsibility for creating an estimated 100,000 jobs in Boeing's home base of Washington, at the McDonnell Douglas plant in California, at Pratt & Whitney's Connecticut plant, at General Electric's Ohio facility, and in various other locations. The states benefiting from the deal were worth 122 electoral votes in the forthcoming election. In the 1992 election against Clinton, Bush had touted the fact that the sale of F-15s he approved for the Saudis had created 40,000 jobs.

The Saudis said they chose the U.S. bid over those of other countries to show gratitude for saving them from Saddam. The only trouble was that the Saudis were essentially bankrupt, and could not pay the bill. Clinton intervened by getting the U.S. Export-Import Bank to guarantee loans to cover the entire cost.

The national interests of the United States proved of little consequence to the Saudis once America had served their needs. As one former State Department official put it, "The Saudis are good at showing indispensability—they were anti-Nasser, then anti-Communist. They do just enough to look like they are, but they're not. They did what they did for their own interests, not for the good of the U.S."<sup>31</sup>

## Chapter Nine The Lobby Cover-up: The Saudi-Funded War on America

As we have seen, the United States has developed a pathological relationship with Saudi Arabia over the last seven decades. America's political leaders have allowed themselves to be blackmailed by the Saudi monarchy because of their belief that capitulation to Saudi demands is necessary to ensure the continued flow of oil on which the American economy depends. Successive administrations have sold the kingdom billions of dollars' worth of arms they don't need and can't use to keep the Saudis happy and to recoup part of the cost of the oil. Beyond this compact, which offers the monarchs economic and personal security, the Saudis are only willing to support American interests either if their lives literally depend on it, as in the Gulf War, or if they can do so without risking criticism from their public or other Arabs, as when they provide funds for U.S. covert programs. U.S. officials were content with this relationship until the 1990s, when they began to realize that the Saudis were engaged in a widespread campaign to promote radical Islamists committed to America's destruction.

Just as the United States seeks to export its Western values around the world, Saudi Arabia uses economic and diplomatic means to spread its vision of Islam. The Saudis budget more than \$4 billion annually for Islamic activities, a total greater than the Soviet Union spent on subversion during the Cold War. Some Saudi funding is directed to propagating extremism through Islamic schools, and thereby indirectly fosters terrorism and threats to American security. The government and individuals also subsidize "martyrs" and directly support terrorist groups that have attacked Americans, threatened our allies, destabilized the Middle East, and damaged our interests.

Long before 9/11, Saudi Arabia was a major funder of terrorist organizations, in particular the PLO at the height of its international terror campaign. The United States looked the other way, as it has with regard to most other Saudi behaviors that have undermined our values and interests. The public did not become fully aware of the extent of the Saudi role in terrorism, of course, until 9/11, when it was revealed that fifteen of the nineteen hijackers were Saudis.

The 9/11 Commission "found no evidence that the Saudi government as an institution or senior Saudi officials individually funded [al-Qaeda]," but said Saudi Arabia "was a place where Al Qaeda raised money directly from individuals and through charities . . . with significant Saudi government sponsorship." Twenty-eight pages of the 900-page report were redacted, however, and people such as Senator Pat Roberts (R-KS), chairman of the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence, have suggested that this was done to protect Saudi Arabia.<sup>3</sup>

While the Saudis felt exonerated by the report, subsequent investigations and statements by U.S. government officials made it clear that Saudi Arabia is intimately involved in terrorism. For example, in 2002, the Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) issued a report on terrorist financing that concluded, "For years, individuals and charities based in Saudi Arabia have been the most important source of funds for Al Qaeda. And for years, Saudi officials have turned a blind eye to this problem." That same year Jean-Charles Brisard presented a report to the United Nations on terror financing that concluded that Saudi bankers and businessmen had transferred as much as half a billion dollars to al-Qaeda in one decade. That same year, intelligence sources in the United States confirmed that Saudi Arabia had violated its commitment to stop funding al-Qaeda.<sup>4</sup>

"The Saudis are active at every level of the terror chain, from planners to financiers, from cadre to foot soldier, from ideologist to cheerleader," Rand Corporation analyst Laurent Murawiec told the Defense Policy Board on July 10, 2002.

Publication of his remark provoked a firestorm, and Murawiec came under attack from the Saudis' allies and official spokesmen. The secretaries of state and defense, as well as President Bush himself, all proved to be the best press agents for the Saudis as they repudiated Murawiec's briefing, praised the relationship between the two countries, and reassured Saudi leaders that nothing had changed.<sup>5</sup>

The Arabists' attitude is typified by Richard Murphy, the former NEA director who, as a senior fellow at the Council on Foreign Relations, testified before Congress that the Saudis had been cooperative in establishing controls on charitable groups funding terrorism. He excused their failure to do more because this was so difficult, as evidenced, he said, by the seven years it took the FBI to close down the Texas-based Holy Land Foundation for funneling money to Hamas. This is an absurd comparison, given the FBI's need to carefully gather evidence that meets the rigorous American legal standards, compared to the royal family's ability to immediately shut down any charity at any time with or without evidence. Moreover, while the Saudis often claim to have no control over the activities of their citizens, charitable Muslim causes based in the kingdom must receive authorization from the interior ministry to collect money.<sup>6</sup>

The U.S. government certainly knew about the Saudi connection to terror. Nevertheless, just months before 9/11, the American embassy in Riyadh streamlined its screening procedures and agreed to grant a visa to any Saudi, without even requiring them to personally appear. In this way fifteen unemployed Saudis obtained visas, flew to the United States, and ultimately crashed airplanes into the World Trade Center and the Pentagon. In 2003, the State Department finally began to scrutinize who was being given diplomatic visas; on discovering that Saudi religious scholars, clerics, and professors had gained entrance to the United States this way, they started to issue visas only to legitimate officials.

Meanwhile, the Saudis continue to work to spread their extreme views around the world, often with tragic

consequences. In 1962 the Muslim World League (MWL) was created as a nongovernmental organization to spread Wahhabism in part through mosque construction in the United States. In a two-year period in the 1980s, for example, MWL spent \$10 million on building new mosques.<sup>7</sup> Though not officially part of the government, its secretary general is required to be a Saudi, and funding for offices in more than 120 countries is provided by generous Saudi donors.

The U.S. Treasury Department froze the assets of some of the MWL's organizations because of suspected connections to terrorist activities. Agents raided the group's U.S. offices in Falls Church, Virginia, in 2002, along with those of a branch of the league, the International Islamic Relief Organization (IIRO), as part of an investigation into groups with alleged ties to terrorism. The IIRO contributed \$1,000 to the families of Palestinian "martyrs" during the intifada and was believed to be connected to al-Qaeda. The MWL office was raided again in 2006, and the director of the group, Abdullah Alnoshan, was arrested and deported to Saudi Arabia for using fake documents to enter and live in the United States.

The Saudi-based Al-Haramain Islamic Foundation opened 1,100 mosques, schools, and Islamic centers and, in 2000 alone, printed 13 million Islamic books. The U.S. Treasury Department froze the assets of Al-Haramain, because of suspicions that money was being diverted to terrorists. In April 2010, the investigation of the group was dealt a blow by a federal court's decision that the wiretaps the feds used to gather evidence on the group were improper.<sup>9</sup>

After 9/11, the Saudis were pressured to crack down on charities supporting terror, such as Al-Haramain. The Saudis took some steps to control charities, such as prohibiting them from sending funds outside of the kingdom. They have also worked with the FBI to identify and prosecute individuals involved in terrorist financing. In October 2007, the most senior Wahhabi cleric in Saudi Arabia, Sheikh Abdel-Aziz al-Asheikh, issued a *fatwa* (religious edict) against engaging in jihad outside the country. This was especially aimed at Saudis

who were going to fight in Iraq and was notable because "the Saudis are generally reluctant to concede either that there is Saudi-based financial support for terrorism or that Saudi counterterrorism efforts are inadequate." The Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency (SAMA) said, however, that it would not monitor private bank accounts, and that no accounts had been frozen in connection with terror funding.

A related organization directed specifically at younger Muslims is the World Assembly of Muslim Youth (WAMY). Founded in 1972, WAMY is based in Riyadh and has 450 branches in thirty-four countries. Its goal is to "serve the true Islamic ideology," namely, the Wahhabi brand, and to coordinate the activities of Muslim youth around the world. WAMY provides millions of dollars in aid for students and the establishment of mosques. The group also has been suspected of connections to terrorists, including Hamas, allegations the group denies. WAMY was directed by Abdullah bin Laden (Osama's brother), and another bin Laden brother, Omar, was on the board. The president of WAMY in 2002 was Saleh al-Asheikh, the Saudi minister of Islamic affairs. One of WAMY's employees was Sheikh Saad al-Buraik, who in 2001 called for enslaving Jewish women and killing their children. Al-Buraik was also the religious adviser to Prince Abdul-Aziz bin Fahd, the king's son.

"WAMY was involved in terrorist support activity. There is no doubt about it," according to a former Bush administration official. The FBI and military intelligence officials said they were prevented for political reasons from investigating WAMY and bin Laden's relatives who had links to the group. "There were always constraints on investigating the Saudis," intelligence sources told the *Guardian* in November 2001; and, they said, these grew worse after Bush took office. The sources were told to "back off" from investigating the bin Laden family, Saudi royals, and possible Saudi links to Pakistan's nuclear program. <sup>11</sup>

This is one reason the Israelis seem to know much more about Saudi activities than the United States does. The CIA does not conduct intelligence operations inside Saudi Arabia; the station chief acts primarily as a liaison with the head of Saudi intelligence.

One area where intelligence was lacking for many years was in mosques around the world where Saudi-trained and funded preachers teach intolerance. In London, for example, British filmmakers went undercover at the London Central Mosque, considered one of the most prestigious in Britain, to see if they preached something different privately from the moderate image they projected in public. The documentary reportedly exposed imams "teaching the faithful that God orders them to kill homosexuals and apostates; that they should curtail the freedom of women; and that they should view non-Muslims in a derogatory manner and limit contact with them." 12

Similarly, in the United States, Saudi Arabia has directly invested in the establishment of at least sixteen Islamic and cultural centers in California, Missouri, Michigan, Illinois, New Jersey, New York, Ohio, Virginia, and Maryland. At its peak, in addition to the diplomats engaged in political activity, the Islamic affairs department at the Saudi embassy in Washington had thirty-five to forty diplomats and an annual budget of \$8 million. Many of the department's officials were engaged in proselytizing rather than diplomacy, but had entered the country with diplomatic visas. In 2003, the department was dissolved, and the embassy stopped distributing the Koran in the United States. <sup>13</sup>

Interestingly, the Saudi investment in the United States began "as a bulwark against the spread into American mosques of radical Shiism, which surged after Khomeini deposed the shah of Iran." Instead, the Saudis seek to indoctrinate American Muslims with their Wahhabi beliefs and the conviction that Islam "is the superior religion and must always be so." Perhaps as many as 80 percent of America's 1,200 mosques are run by Wahhabi imams. <sup>15</sup>

In addition to mosques, the Saudis are also trying to infiltrate the United States and spread Wahhabism through Muslim chaplains hired by the U.S. military and federal prisons. Prison conversions have been one reason for the rapid growth of Islam in the United States. Approximately 350,000 inmates in federal, state, and local prisons identify themselves as Muslims, which is 15 to 20 percent of the total prison population.

In June 2003, web sites for navy and air force chaplains had links to Islamworld.net, a Wahhabi site that in turn had links to lectures that advocated jihad against the United States and denigrated Judaism and Christianity. The links were removed after their extremist ties were disclosed.

The Saudis insist they are not sponsors but victims of terror. On November 13, 1995, a car bomb exploded outside the Saudi National Guard building in Riyadh. Among the sixty-seven casualties were five Americans. The Saudis later arrested four suspects, who publicly confessed and then were beheaded. The United States wanted to investigate the bombing, but the Saudis would not allow it, and never permitted the FBI to interrogate the suspects before they were put to death.

That same year, U.S. intelligence informed Saudi officials that the mastermind of the 1983 Beirut bombing that killed 241 U.S. Marines was on a flight from Khartoum to Beirut that was scheduled to stop in Jidda. The FBI sent agents to arrest the terrorist, Imad Mughniyeh, and Clinton's national security adviser Anthony Lake believed he had the cooperation of the Saudis. When the plane was about to land, however, the Saudi government intervened and prevented it from doing so, allowing Mughniyeh to escape. <sup>16</sup>

The Saudis continued to impede American efforts to fight terrorism after a truck bomb exploded on June 25, 1996, at Khobar Towers, an eight-story building housing U.S. Air Force personnel in the city of Khobar, near Saudi Aramco's Dhahran headquarters. A total of 19 American soldiers were killed, and 373 other people were wounded. Again, no Saudis

were hurt, making it clear that the terrorists were not striking against the government but targeting Americans. As in the 1995 case, the Saudis were totally uncooperative when the FBI tried to investigate the attack.

After 9/11 the Saudis have publicized operations that they claim have broken up terrorist plots and cells in the kingdom, and tried to create the perception that they are fighting with us in the war on terror. Former Rand defense analyst Laurent Murawiec makes an interesting observation, however, about the nature of terror allegedly directed against the monarchy. "Bombs have indeed gone off in Saudi Arabia, but no one has attacked the royal family or its henchmen, its symbols, or its foundations. Television, radio, and the newspapers are intact. The countless royal palaces, ministries, and princely properties have never been touched. King, princes, princelings, and courtiers all peacefully go about their business. The soft targets supposedly represented by the palaces, villas, and manor houses in Marbella, Geneva, Paris, Aspen, Surrey, and London have not even had a stone thrown at them. For an evil genius able to destroy the Twin Towers, this is negligent." Murawiec notes that the attacks inside Saudi Arabia have been against English and American targets. explanation for the anomaly, he suggests, on the basis of unconfirmed information he received from an Arab foreign minister, is that the Saudis agreed not to bother Osama bin Laden, and to pay him \$200 million, if he agreed not to act against the kingdom.

Other sources confirmed that members of the royal family were supporting bin Laden. "We've got information about who's backing bin Laden, and in a lot of cases it goes back to the royal family," said Dick Ganon, former head of the State Department's Office of Counterterrorism. NSA intercepts obtained by journalist Seymour Hersh revealed that "by 1996 Saudi money was supporting Osama bin Laden's Al-Qaeda and other extremist groups in Afghanistan, Lebanon, Yemen, and Central Asia and throughout the Persian Gulf region." Another Clinton official said the Saudis were believed to have

begun paying off bin Laden in 1995, the year the National Guard headquarters was attacked. "The deal was, they would turn a blind eye to what he was doing elsewhere. 'You don't conduct operations here, and we won't disrupt them elsewhere." By 1998, Dore Gold concluded, bin Laden was using Saudi Arabia as "a base of operations against American targets, but no longer attacked Saudi Arabia itself." <sup>18</sup>

As former secretary of state George Shultz put it, this relationship with terrorists is "a grotesque protection racket." <sup>19</sup> According to the Sunday Times, the Saudis paid at least \$300 million in "protection money" to al-Qaeda and the Taliban.<sup>20</sup> According to former CIA director James Woolsey, the Saudis had impeded investigations into the Riyadh and Khobar Tower bombings; refused to participate in an FAA-run program that tells U.S. officials who is arriving in America from abroad; refused to take bin Laden into custody in 1996, when the Sudanese offered to deliver him there; and refused to let the United States arrest Hezbollah's Imad Mughniyeh, who was implicated in the bombing of the U.S. Marine barracks in Beirut and the murder of a U.S. Navy diver. Woolsey also complained that American business, especially the oil companies, had for too long been allowed to "cloud thinking" and to shape U.S. policy.<sup>21</sup>

After 9/11, the Saudis also tried to distance themselves from the hijackers and to portray themselves as allies in the war on terrorism. Yet at the very time Crown Prince Abdullah was visiting President Bush at his ranch in Crawford on April 25, 2002, the Israeli army discovered extensive documentation demonstrating the funding of Palestinian terrorism by Saudi Arabia.

In fact, just two weeks earlier, the Saudis sponsored a telethon for "Palestinian martyrs." While the Saudis denied that they were supporting terrorists, suggesting that the funds were for humanitarian assistance, the documents Israel captured during operations against terrorists in the West Bank showed that hundreds of thousands of dollars were being distributed to the families of terrorists by the Saudi Committee

for Support of the Al-Quds Intifada, which had been created by the minister of the interior, Prince Nayef, at the suggestion of Crown Prince Abdullah, who had said the fund would contribute to "the children of the Palestinian martyrs."

The Israelis also found Saudi government accounting schedules showing how much was paid to each Palestinian or his family, with the names of suicide bombers and others who carried out terror attacks highlighted. A table listing payments by the Saudi committee had the names of more than three hundred Palestinians who had died in the uprising, including many who attacked Israeli citizens. The Israelis later released a Saudi spreadsheet from the committee that recorded a payment to the suicide bomber who blew up a bus in Jerusalem on August 21, 1995, killing a U.S. citizen.<sup>22</sup>

The International Islamic Relief Organization (IIRO) also funneled money to Islamic committees in the territories associated with Hamas. An IIRO report captured by the Israelis said that Saudi money had been earmarked for the families of victims as well as Hamas-affiliated groups. Money was given, for example, to families whose sons had committed terror attacks such as the bombing of a Tel Aviv disco where twenty-three Israeli teenagers were killed and more than one hundred wounded, and a shooting at a bus station that killed three civilians and injured fourteen. An angry letter from the Saudis was found that complained about the revelation of the secret Saudi involvement in terror financing in a Palestinian newspaper report that thanked the kingdom for helping the families of terrorists.<sup>23</sup>

Ironically, Mahmoud Abbas, then a deputy to Yasser Arafat and now the president of the Palestinian Authority, complained to the Saudis that money from Prince Nayef's committee was being given to his rivals in Hamas. Previously, the Saudis had been supportive of Arafat because his principal rivals were pro-Marxist Palestinian factions. The Israelis reported that the Saudis now, "for their own reasons (apprehension [about] PA corruption, hostility to Arafat, ideological proximity to Hamas) preferred to transfer the money to Hamas."<sup>24</sup> In 2003,

it was estimated that up to 60 percent of the Hamas budget was supplied from Saudi Arabia, some from government sources, and the rest from individuals and organizations whose activities are permitted by the government or protected by the Saudis. Israel also arrested a Hamas operative who admitted he was on his way to Saudi Arabia to discuss the development of Qassam rockets and seek additional funding for their development.<sup>25</sup>

The revelations about Saudi support for terror were not surprising given the kingdom's long history as a sponsor of violence, from its early financing of the PLO to its more recent policy of underwriting suicide bombers under the guise of a welfare program for the families of "martyrs." On October 20, 2000, for example, Crown Prince Abdullah recommended that \$200 million be allocated for this purpose. Ultimately, more than \$250 million was committed for the year 2000 alone. Another \$109 million was raised in the April 2002 terrorthon hosted by Sheikh Saad al-Buraik, who was known to have referred to Jews as "monkeys" and called for a jihad. 26 These Saudi subsidies helped fuel the Palestinian war from 2000 to 2005, which killed more than a thousand Israelis, but the U.S. government remained silent while the Saudis portrayed themselves as interested in peace while simultaneously undermining American efforts to end the Arab-Israeli conflict.

The Saudis' actions actually highlighted an important change in the nature of that conflict from one between the Arab states and Israel to one between radical Islam and Israel. Egypt and Jordan have signed peace agreements with Israel, and several Gulf and North African Arab countries have had varying levels of contact with the Israelis and have shown a willingness to normalize relations. It is the radical Muslim terrorists, as well as their sponsors, led by the Saudis and the Iranians, who have transformed the Arab-Israeli dispute, which was largely political and geographical and therefore solvable, into an Islamic-Israeli conflict based on theology that is irreconcilable

Following the disclosures that Saudi Arabia was providing funding for terrorists in the West Bank and Gaza Strip, Saudi public relations agent Michael Petruzzello tried to dismiss the evidence: "It is complete and utter nonsense that the Saudi government has been giving money to the families of suicide bombers." Prince Bandar launched into a fit of righteous indignation, accusing the Israelis of a shameful and counterproductive effort to discredit the "leading voice for peace." He said that the charge that Saudi Arabia was paying suicide bombers was "totally baseless and false." <sup>28</sup>

Apparently Bandar didn't read his own embassy press releases, which included one from January 2001 describing the Saudi Committee for Support of the Al-Quds Intifada run by Saudi interior minister Prince Nayef. The document boasted that the committee had distributed \$33 million to the "families of 2,281 prisoners and 358 martyrs," with martyrs often referring to those who engaged in attacks against Israel. A March press release referred to a \$50 million donation to a pan-Arab fund to supplement the \$5,333 Prince Nayef's committee offered to each family that "suffered from martyrdom." A month later, the embassy boasted how Nayef's committee had disbursed \$40 million to Palestinians, including "families of those martyred."

Saudi funding for terror during the Clinton and Bush administrations strengthened those trying to subvert negotiations. Their support of Hamas facilitated the group's eventual takeover of Gaza and the escalation of violence against Israel, undermining U.S. efforts to isolate the radicals and promote moderate Palestinian leaders.

The public was generally unaware of Saudi Arabia's historic involvement in terrorism or its efforts to infiltrate and subvert American institutions. That all changed on September 11, 2001. Following the attacks on the Pentagon and the World Trade Center, the Saudis had a severe image problem. The fact that fifteen of the nineteen hijackers had come from Saudi Arabia created an immediate need to reassure Americans that the terrorists were not "real Saudis." An added embarrassment

was the revelation that the wife of the Saudi ambassador to the United States, Prince Bandar, had transferred to a Saudi student \$130,000 that unknowingly ended up in the pockets of the hijackers. Moreover, the claims of Prince Sultan, the minister of defense, and his brother, Prince Nayef, the interior minister, that the Mossad was really behind the attacks, only reinforced their image as rabid anti-Semites.

The Saudis were largely unaccustomed to the type of negative publicity that surrounded the involvement of Saudi nationals in the attacks. The Saudis were convinced, moreover, that the criticism they received was attributable to the worldwide Jewish conspiracy, the Zionist lobby, and the Jewish-controlled media. "The people of the kingdom have not been affected by what certain newspapers publish and you know who is behind this media," Crown Prince Abdullah told a reporter. This view was echoed by one of the anti-Semitic imams who regularly preached hateful sermons to his followers. In a February 2002 sermon at the Grand Mosque in Mecca, Sheikh Abd al-Rahman al-Sudais was quoted as saying, "The mask of the Western media has now been removed. It is quite evident that most of the news agencies and satellite television channels are controlled by Zionist organizations, and are dummies in the hands of the Zionist lobby."29

Prior to the debate over the oil boycott in the 1970s, the Saudis had managed to stay mostly under the radar and not attract much criticism in the United States. They had retained the public relations firm of Hill & Knowlton in the 1960s, but spent so little that the firm convinced Aramco that the oil conglomerate could do an adequate job speaking for the government.

One of the Saudis' early PR efforts occurred at the end of 1974, in the wake of the embargo, when Charter Corporation proposed a \$7.7 million campaign to produce newspaper and magazine supplements, fund professorships, and organize a tour for Saudi princes to appear throughout the country. A fawning portrait of the royal family was also published in the

Sunday newspaper supplement *Family Weekly*, which was partly controlled by Charter.<sup>30</sup>

Parade magazine in 1976 found that "the Arab nations have mobilized a vast network of influential lawyers, Washington lobbyists, public relations experts, political consultants and a host of other highly paid specialists" to implement a secret plan that called for the expenditure of \$15 million annually on propaganda. The plan, prepared by Martin Ryan Haley and Associates, had targeted six vulnerable senators in the 1974 election campaign that it viewed as adversaries, and another five viewed as friends who needed help. It also called for providing various campaign services and money to friendly candidates. "American citizens of Arab extraction," Haley's document said, "would have to carry the burden in the political field because 'United States law is very clear about prohibiting other nations from playing a part in U.S. election campaigns." In addition, former senator J. William Fulbright's law firm received \$25,000 per year from the United Arab Emirates; former defense secretary Clark Clifford's firm received \$150,000 a year from Algeria; Nixon's former attorney general, Richard Kleindienst, was paid \$120,000 annually by Algeria; Frederick Dutton, an adviser to Robert Kennedy, got \$100,000 a year from the Saudis; and the polling firm headed by Patrick Cadell, Jimmy Carter's pollster, received \$80,000 from the Saudis to survey American attitudes toward Saudi Arabia.<sup>31</sup>

In 1975, just as the boycott debate was heating up, the Saudis hired Doremus A.G., a new company whose majority stakeholder was Samir Khashoggi (the daughter of Saudi Arabia's first Western-educated physician, who served as doctor and adviser to the monarchy); its minority owner was a respected firm with extensive ties to Wall Street as well as the international market.<sup>32</sup>

Unlike Arab American and Muslim groups that operate on shoestring budgets, the Saudis and other Arab states have almost unlimited resources to invest in image building, damage control, and promoting their cause. In 1976, for example, according to *Near East Report*, the Arab League mounted a five-year, \$30 million propaganda campaign to "sell the American people on the idea that the Palestinian and Jerusalem issues—and not the Arabs' rejection of Israel's right to exist—are the crux of the Middle East conflict." The funds were allocated for propaganda committees in key cities, underwriting books, a television show to be broadcast in the United States, western Europe, and Latin America, polling, cultural exhibits, and other activities aimed at improving the image of the Arabs. Funds were also distributed to college campuses to revive moribund activist organizations such as the Organization of Arab Students.<sup>33</sup>

Another distinction between the lobbying efforts of the Arab states and domestic organizations is that the former devote most of their activity to promoting relations between Arab governments and the United States, whereas the latter are more focused on the Palestinian issue and anti-Israel activity. Still, the Arab states, and the Saudis in particular, sometimes lead the chorus of Israel bashing. This was the case, for example, after Israel's 1982 invasion of Lebanon. The Arab Women's Council hired the PR firm of Robert Keith Gray, a former associate of Ronald Reagan, to organize events highlighting the impact of Israel's military operations on the people of Lebanon. The council was organized by the wife of the Saudi ambassador, Nouha Alhegelen, together with the wife of the Arab League's observer to the UN, Hala Maksoud, to stop the "genocide in Lebanon." To get an idea of Alhegelen's views, she was asked if the West Bank was the rightful homeland of the Palestinians and responded, "Well, the rightful home for a long time has been the whole of Palestine—what is Israel today, what is the West Bank."<sup>34</sup>

Robert Keith Gray was paid more than \$300,000 for a two-week PR blitz to "undermine American support of Israel." In addition to Saudi Arabia, the group received money from the UAE, Kuwait, Qatar, Tunisia, Bahrain, Oman, Algeria, Sudan, Jordan, Morocco, and Mauritania. A number of different organizations emerged to join the council's efforts, creating the

impression of widespread opposition to Israel. Many turned out to be front organizations, however, funded by the council itself. For example, Peace Corps for Middle East Understanding sent letters to eighty thousand Peace Corps alumni, asking them to lobby Congress to cut off aid to Israel. The council secretly funded the campaign, and the mailing was traced to the Saudi embassy.<sup>35</sup>

While bashing Israel on one front during 1982, the Saudis also launched a PR offensive to polish their own image. A three-part puff piece on the kingdom that aired on PBS suggested the Arab-Israeli conflict was the major issue for the Saudis, rather than a variety of inter-Arab conflicts that had nothing whatsoever to do with Israel. The same year, the Saudis put up \$4 million for a pavilion at the World's Fair in Knoxville, Tennessee. Billionaire Sheikh Mohammed S. A. al-Fassi, the brother-in-law of a Saudi prince best known for painting garish colors on the genitalia of nude statues at his Beverly Hills mansion, came to visit Washington and gave D.C. mayor Marion Barry \$50,000 to help the city's summer jobs program for youth. A week later, the Saudi ambassador arranged to underwrite the \$100,000 cost of transporting an outdoor theater from Dubai to Wolf Trap, the performing-arts center just outside Washington, to temporarily replace the structure burned in a fire. The chairman of Wolf Trap at the time was Robert Keith Gray.<sup>36</sup>

In 1989 the Saudis launched a national propaganda exhibition, *Saudi Arabia: Yesterday and Today*, to celebrate the U.S.-Saudi friendship. The exhibit extolled the virtues of King Fahd and his role in promoting peace. The Saudis, meanwhile, routinely voted to expel Israel from the UN and other agencies, voted for the UN resolution equating Zionism with racism (and voted against the resolution's repeal in 1991), and supported other one-sided resolutions condemning Israel. Speaking of the UN, the Saudis have also historically opposed American positions there more than 90 percent of the time and, paradoxically, voted 100 percent with the Soviets, whom they claimed to despise.

The Saudis' image problem was infinitely worse after 9/11, however, and they hired Qorvis Communications to design and manage a public relations campaign on their behalf. Michael Petruzzello, the firm's managing partner, said the Saudis had two things in their favor. "The first is the Bush Administration, which has placed the Saudis off limits from criticism. And the second is Bandar, the un-Saudi Saudi." These assets would not be enough, however, to offset the Saudi connection to terror. 37

The Saudi government paid a \$200,000-a-month retainer to Qorvis. Three of the founding partners of Qorvis were so angry, however, that they quit. Associates commented that "their departure reflects a deep discomfort in representing the government of Saudi Arabia against accusations that Saudi leaders have turned a blind eye to terrorism." As we shall see, the discomfort didn't last.

In addition to PR, the Saudis also sought out a bipartisan team of high-powered lobbyists. Patton Boggs received \$100,000, for example, to "educate" members of Congress. The firm, which owned a 15 percent stake in Qorvis, was founded by Thomas Hale Boggs Jr., a former government official whose father, Hale Boggs, was the House majority leader, and whose sister is journalist Cokie Roberts. In addition to Patton Boggs on the Democratic side, they also contracted with Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld, which was founded by longtime Democratic insider Robert Strauss, the former head of the Democratic National Committee. In addition, Frederick Dutton was paid \$536,000 to help manage the kingdom's public relations effort.

On the Republican side, the Saudis offered a \$720,000-a-year retainer to the law firm of Loeffler Jonas & Tuggey. Tom Loeffler was a former Texas congressman who was the finance cochair of George W. Bush's presidential campaign and later national finance cochair of the 2008 McCain presidential campaign. Michael Daniels, a former aide to congressman Lamar Smith, and Susan Nelson, ex-finance director of the Republican Governors Association, also worked on the

account. The Saudis also hired James P. Gallagher, a former aide to New Hampshire senator Judd Gregg, and the mediabuying firm of Sandler-Innocenzi. To add firepower to the PR effort, the Saudis paid Burson-Marsteller \$2.7 million to place ads in the American press extolling the Saudis as allies.<sup>39</sup>

Overall, in the last decade, Saudi Arabia has recruited more than two dozen U.S. firms as foreign agents, and spent nearly \$100 million on American lobbyists, consultants, and public relations firms. These hired guns have attempted to rebrand the Saudis as allies in the war on terror, rather than as the leading purveyors of radical Islamic views through schools in the United States and around the world. Here is a partial list of firms that reported their incomes from the kingdom:

Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP - \$220,770

Boland & Madigan, Inc. - \$420,000

Burson-Marsteller - \$3,619,286.85

Cambridge Associates, Ltd. - \$8,505

Cassidy & Associates, Inc. - \$720,000.00

DNX Partners, LLC - \$225,000.00

Dutton & Dutton, PC - \$3,694,350.00

Fleishman-Hillard - \$6,400,000<sup>40</sup>

Gallagher Group, LLC - \$612,337.37

Iler Interests, LP - \$388,231.14

Loeffler Group, LLP - \$10,349,999.99

Loeffler Tuggey Pauerstein Rosenthal, LLP - \$2,350,457.12

Loeffler, Jonas & Tuggey, LLP - \$1,260,000.00

MPD Consultants, LLP - \$1,447,267.13

Patton Boggs, LLP - \$3,098,000.00

Powell Tate, Inc. - \$900,732.77

Qorvis Communications, LLC - \$60,314,803.80

Sandler-Innocenzi, Inc. - \$8,885,722.65

These firms have been engaged to facilitate meetings between the Saudis and members of Congress, congressional staff, and officials in the executive branch and have lobbied to support bilateral U.S.-Saudi relations, Saudi cooperation on the global war on terrorism, oil- and energy-related issues,

economic development and the Saudi role in the World Trade Organization, Saudi reform efforts, the role of women, the Arab Peace Plan, and terrorism financing.

These are just contracts between the Saudi government and foreign agents. Individual companies also have relations with various American PR companies and agents. For example, in 2002 Hill & Knowlton, which has an office in Jidda, signed a deal with Saudi Basic Industries. Hill & Knowlton was directed by the former head of the Clinton White House's office of Legislative Affairs, Howard Paster.

In addition to the American agents, the Saudis deployed the man a former State Department official called "the Michael Jordan of Saudi Arabian diplomacy," Adel al-Jubeir, Crown Prince Abdullah's thirty-nine-year-old American-educated foreign policy adviser. Jubeir spoke perfect English, was comfortable in front of a camera, and presented a moderate, reasonable voice for the kingdom. Always speaking in a calm, measured tone, Jubeir insisted that his country was a friend of the United States and denied any connections to terrorism. Previously, Jubeir had made contacts in the Jewish community and even invited Jewish leaders for extraordinary visits to Saudi Arabia in an effort to co-opt them and show Saudi tolerance to officials in Washington. 41

One of the first projects of Qorvis was to launch a multimillion-dollar media blitz of thirty-second television ads and sixty-second radio spots aimed at promoting the image of the Saudis as friends of the United States and allies against terrorism. At the time, even the pro-Arab pollster John Zogby found that 58 percent of Americans had an unfavorable view of Saudi Arabia, and only 24 percent had a favorable one.<sup>42</sup>

One series of radio ads produced by Qorvis in 2002 ran in thirty U.S. cities on behalf of a group of Arab American organizations it referred to as the Alliance for Peace and Justice. The spots called for an end to the Israeli "occupation." They also praised the Arab League's "fair plan" for a Middle East peace settlement. This was the plan originally formulated by Saudi crown prince Abdullah. *Time* reported that the ads

were actually financed by a "bridge loan" of \$679,000 from the Saudi embassy, which was repaid with funds solicited by al-Jubeir from businesses associated with the Chambers of Commerce in Saudi Arabia and believed to be close to the Saudi government. In 2004, the FBI raided three of Oorvis's offices and delivered subpoenas to a fourth as part of an investigation into whether the alliance, which ceased to exist after the ad campaign, was designed to avoid violating the Foreign Agents Registration Act, which requires "political" or "informational" messages to be clearly labeled with a statement that they are sponsored by a foreign government. The Justice Department also revealed that Saudi Arabia paid Qorvis \$14.6 million over a six-month period, ending in December 2002, "to promote public awareness" of the kingdom's "commitment in the war against terrorism and to peace in the Middle East." No further publicity was given to the investigation.<sup>43</sup>

The Qorvis ad campaign provoked controversy inside Patton Boggs. A source from the firm told the *Forward*, "The ads were extremely scurrilous. . . . The suggestion that Israel was starting the violence and with no reference to Palestinian terrorism or to the history of the conflict—it angered people. . . . The term 'occupation' really set people off." The source said some partners in the firm wanted to sever ties with Qorvis. Whatever uneasiness members of the firm may have felt, they were apparently sufficiently soothed by the size of the contract to keep the Saudis as clients, though one lawyer quit in protest.

Meanwhile the Saudis engaged in a parallel anti-American campaign in their own press as partial retaliation for the perceived media bias against the kingdom. Saudi media reported on the detainment of Saudi citizens after 9/11, and later repeated the accusations from some of them that they had been mistreated. The Saudis also upset American investigators when they paid hundreds of thousands of dollars to provide lawyers and bail for Saudis detained or questioned in connection with terror investigations.

In 2004, Qorvis set up one-on-one interviews with media stars such as NBC's Tim Russert, CNN's Wolf Blitzer, and Fox News' Tony Snow. Kingdom officials were also sent to make appearances in major cities such as Los Angeles, Dallas, and Chicago. A few months later, Adel al-Jubeir was sent to meet with more than a hundred reporters, including those at the top newspapers, to report on the progress the Saudis claimed to be making in fighting extremism.<sup>44</sup>

Qorvis also deployed a variety of experts to lend a veneer of academic respectability to its PR campaign. As the director of the Middle East Forum, Daniel Pipes, has observed, "A range of public figures—former ambassadors, university professors, think tank experts—routinely opine in America about the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia while quietly taking Saudi funds. . . . They learnedly discuss Arabian affairs on television, radio, in public lectures, and university classrooms. Having no visible connection to Saudi money, they speak with the authority of disinterested U.S. experts, enjoying more credibility than, say, another billionaire prince from the royal family."<sup>45</sup>

By far the most effective PR move made by the Saudis occurred when Crown Prince Abdullah invited *New York Times* columnist Thomas Friedman to dinner in Riyadh and suggested that the Arabs would be prepared to normalize relations with Israel in exchange for Israel's complete withdrawal from the disputed territories. When Friedman reported the conversation in his column of February 17, 2002, it caused a sensation. The "Abdullah Plan" suddenly became the focus of American and international diplomacy. Arabists in particular saw a potential breakthrough in the long-stalled peace process. The effect, as the Saudis must have intended, was to divert attention in the United States from their connection to 9/11 and to shift them from "the box of states supporting terrorism to the box of peacemakers." 46

As it turned out, the seemingly forthcoming ideas that Friedman had publicized were substantially modified when the Arab League met to discuss them. When the "Arab Peace Initiative" was announced on March 28, 2002, the plan no longer offered normalization of relations with Israel and added a number of prerequisites that were nonstarters for the Israelis, such as the requirement that Palestinian refugees be given the "right of return" to homes lost in the 1948 war. Israeli prime minister Ehud Olmert called Abdullah's bluff and offered to negotiate on the basis of the Arab Peace Plan, but when it became clear that Abdullah would never invite Olmert to Riyadh or travel to Jerusalem, Abdullah's sincerity was called into question.

When George W. Bush came to power in early 2001, the Saudis were ecstatic. Yet almost from the outset the Saudis had been surprised and frustrated by Bush's Middle East policy. George H. W. Bush had been considered the most pro-Arab and anti-Israel president in history, and everyone, including the Israeli lobby, expected the son to follow in the father's footsteps. It came as a shock when Bush demonstrated early in his term that he was not interested in becoming enmeshed in peace negotiations between the Israelis and Palestinians, which he saw as having little chance of success after Clinton's failure to achieve an agreement before leaving office. Bush also quickly developed a close relationship with Israeli prime minister Ariel Sharon, who was reviled in the Arab world for his hawkish views and controversial history as a military commander and defense minister. The Saudis were further outraged by Bush's unwillingness to condemn Israel for its measures in response to Palestinian terrorism that had begun in September 2000. They decided to adopt their usual modus operandi of threatening the United States, which came in the form of a message conveyed by Bandar to Condoleezza Rice on August 27, 2001, which angrily denounced America's biased policy and proclaimed the kingdom's intention of protecting its interests "regardless of where America's interests lie in the region." Crown Prince Abdullah was so upset that he took the unprecedented step of refusing an invitation to the White House. George H. W. Bush subsequently called Abdullah to reassure him that his son's

"heart is in the right place," and he was "going to do the right thing." 47

A month before 9/11, however, after Bush criticized Arafat and defended Israel's refusal to negotiate under terrorist threat, Abdullah wrote an angry twenty-five-page letter complaining about U.S. policy toward Israel and making vague threats about the possibility of unsheathing the oil weapon. Bandar was more specific, saying that Saudi Arabia would cut oil production by one million barrels a day and also suggesting that the Saudis would stop cooperating with the CIA and the FBI, refuse use of their air bases, and call an emergency Arab summit to declare a freeze in relations with the United States. By now, an oil embargo should no longer have been viewed as a serious threat; more than half of the oil exports to the United States were being shipped to refineries and gas stations owned by Saudi Aramco, so a cutoff would do significant harm to Saudi investments. Nevertheless, Saudi anger prompted Bush to write a letter to Abdullah outlining views far more sympathetic to the Saudi position than what he said publicly. Bush assured him of his concern for the Palestinians and made his first commitment to a Palestinian state, something no previous president had done before. The Saudis considered the letter "groundbreaking," and it "transformed Bush's reputation in the small circle of Saudis who run their country."48 Abdullah reportedly showed off the correspondence to fellow Arab leaders and hoped to press Bush to follow through on his positive statements. Bush was considering a meeting with Arafat and a major speech that would reflect policies very similar to those of Bill Clinton. Bandar was invited to discuss matters—on September 13. Everything changed, however, when Saudi terrorists flew airplanes into the World Trade Center.

A slightly different version of this story appeared in the *New York Times*, which said that Bush had not mollified Abdullah, because the specter of the oil weapon was raised again a few months later as Bush prepared to meet the crown prince in what the *New York Times*' Patrick Tyler described as

"undeniable brinksmanship." <sup>49</sup> The threats did not seem to have much impact on Bush, who declared after meeting Abdullah on April 25, 2002, that Saudi Arabia would not use oil as a weapon. The only change in policy Abdullah appeared to extract was pressure on Israel to end its siege of Yasser Arafat's compound in Ramallah. For once, a president had called the Saudis' bluff. In fact, Bush announced his own vision of peace in a June 24, 2002, speech that was markedly different from Abdullah's, placing the onus for peace on the Arabs and Palestinians rather than on Israel. While reiterating his support for the creation of a Palestinian state, he also called for the ouster of Arafat as head of the Palestinian Authority, demanded an end to Palestinian terror, and asked the Arab states to build closer diplomatic and commercial ties with Israel that would result in full normalization of relations. The Saudi peace plan was subsequently shelved in 2003 in favor of the "road map for peace" drawn up by the Quartet—that is, the United States, the European Union, Russia, and the United Nations—which required the Palestinians to stop terror and take a number of other steps toward peace, while also placing obligations on the Israelis and the Arab states. In June 2003, when Bush tried to relaunch the peace process in a meeting with Crown Prince Abdullah and other Arab leaders at Sharm al-Sheikh, he asked the Saudis to sign a joint statement supporting normalization with Israel, and Abdullah refused.<sup>50</sup>

Reporter David Ottaway links Saudi anger over Bush's Middle East policy to the decision a few months later to cut American oil companies out of a huge deal to explore for gas in the kingdom. American companies lost their long-standing monopoly on development of energy resources to companies from Europe, Russia, and China. He also notes the irony that Bush was unable to help secure a deal for U.S. companies despite the widespread perception that he was a tool of the oil industry and had a special relationship with the Saudis.<sup>51</sup>

The U.S. military was also losing its position in the kingdom. About the same time the peace initiatives were being launched, the Saudis were telling the administration that the

U.S. presence had become too conspicuous. They had been angered right after Bush took office when U.S. planes attacked Iraqi targets from Saudi bases in February 2001 and thereby drew attention to their continuing presence in the kingdom. This was also around the time the Defense Department built a command center in Saudi Arabia to manage operations in the theater, and about the time the United States was gearing up for attacks on Iraq and Afghanistan. The Saudis were not happy about the subsequent war, but did allow American forces to operate from their bases. After the United States declared "victory," however, the Pentagon withdrew the troops and relocated its command structure elsewhere in the Gulf.

While Bush began to pay more attention to the peace process, his priority was the war on terror, and Saudi involvement in supporting Muslim radicals remained a major The Saudis themselves finally became more concerned with the threat to their regime posed by terror when three compounds housing foreigners in Riyadh were bombed by al-Qaeda in May 2003, killing thirty-five people, including nine Americans. One of the targets belonged to the Vinnell Corporation, a U.S. company training the Saudi National Guard. U.S. ambassador Robert Jordan had complained just days before that the Saudis were not providing sufficient protection for the Americans living in Riyadh. Jordan's public criticism, combined with remarks he had made suggesting it was time for the ailing King Fahd to be replaced, resulted in his departure after less than two years in the post. The attack on the American compound came the same month that a Saudi scholar, Sheikh Nasir bin Hamid al-Fahd, issued a fatwa that justified the use of weapons of mass destruction against the United States.<sup>52</sup>

The views expressed by Saudis such as Sheikh al-Fahd, along with continuing attacks on Americans in the kingdom, exacerbated the Saudis' image problem. Qorvis was again enlisted for damage control. A multimillion-dollar television ad campaign with the theme "The Values We Share" was broadcast in twenty major cities. The PR effort also sought to

portray the Saudis as fighters against terrorism by promoting the first international counterterrorism conference in Riyadh in February 2005.

Meanwhile, Saudi religious leaders have continued to attack the United States. A statement by 126 Islamic scholars in June 2008, for example, labeled the Bush administration "a first class sponsor of international terrorism" and, in a clear reference to Bush's state of the Union speech calling Iran, North Korea, and Iraq an "axis of evil," said the United States and Israel "form an axis of terrorism and evil in the world." This was just after President Bush had promised to sell the Saudis yet more weapons. Shortly thereafter, the *Financial Times* reported the Saudis had withdrawn as much as \$200 billion of their estimated \$700 billion to \$1 trillion in U.S. investments. 54

Still, the Saudis tried to promote an image of tolerance as well as present their perspective on Islam and Middle East affairs. The former has been done through high profile activities, such as the July 2008 interfaith conference sponsored by King Abdullah, and the latter through its investments in the American educational system. The interfaith conference won the king the positive press he sought in part because the media did not scrutinize the substance of the meeting or, more important, the location—Madrid rather than Riyadh. It would have been unconscionable for the Custodian of the Two Mosques to invite nonbelievers onto holy Islamic soil to discuss their religious beliefs.

Similarly, the Saudis sponsored a UN meeting on religious tolerance in November 2008. This meeting was held in New York and was ridiculed by a Shiite Muslim dissident from Saudi Arabia who said, "It's like apartheid South Africa having a conference at the UN on racial harmony." Nevertheless, the conference attracted President George W. Bush and other world leaders, which unquestionably gave the Saudis the propaganda victory they sought and continued a campaign to promote an image of the Saudis as tolerant, peace-loving Muslims. The State Department tried to assist in

this fiction by reporting that King Abdullah spoke to Israeli president Shimon Peres at the meeting. This was too much for the Saudis, however, who demanded that the State Department retract the claim by Undersecretary William Burns and "offer an explanation and clarification of the reasons behind this falsehood that does not serve relations between the two friendly countries." Peres had been invited by the UN, not the Saudis, who also had made a point of denying a report that they had invited Israel to participate. <sup>56</sup>

The Saudi PR offensive has not changed the view of experts regarding the Saudi role in terrorism. In June 2003, Aufhauser, general counsel for the Treasury Department, told the Senate Judiciary Committee that Saudi Arabia is the "epicenter" of terrorist financing. Two years later, a Treasury Department official would still lament that "private Saudi donors may be a significant source of terrorist funding, including for the insurgency in Iraq." On the sixth anniversary of the 9/11 attacks, undersecretary of the treasury for terrorism and financial intelligence Stuart Levey said, "If I could somehow snap my fingers and cut off the funding from one country, it would be Saudi Arabia," and in April 2008, he reiterated that Saudi Arabia remained the world's leading source of money for al-Qaeda and other extremist networks. In July 2009, treasury secretary Timothy Geithner praised more recent Saudi efforts to combat terrorist financing, but U.S. Pakistan and Afghanistan, Richard special envoy to Holbrooke, said that the Taliban was continuing to receive funding from Saudis. In addition, the group accused of the 2008 terror attacks in Mumbai, LET, operates in Saudi Arabia 57

If you think the influence of the Arabists has waned, and that our diplomats in Saudi Arabia now represent our government rather than theirs, consider the comments of the U.S. ambassador to Saudi Arabia from 2007 to 2009, Ford Fraker, in the context of the information above. According to Fraker, the U.S.-Saudi partnership is "the most productive counterterrorism partnership we have in the world, especially

when you couple it with the fact that King Abdullah clearly is winning the minds and hearts battle with the populace." It is hard to imagine how he could suggest that Saudi Arabia is a "more productive counterterrorism" partner than, say, Great Britain or Israel, or how Abdullah has grown more popular, when polls show huge majorities supporting bin Laden. The State Department also has limited faith in the Saudis' counterterrorism efforts; it has prohibited family members from living with foreign service officers in recent years because of ongoing security concerns.

It was a testament to the power of the Arab lobby that despite the mountains of evidence for Saudi involvement, the Bush administration refused to place Saudi Arabia on the list of countries that sponsor terrorism. In fact, Bush exercised a personal waiver to the legislation banning support for the Saudis, and certified to Congress that the Saudis were cooperating with efforts to combat terrorism. Paradoxically, a few months later, the Treasury Department froze the assets of the Saudi headquarters of the Al-Haramain Islamic Foundation following similar actions against other branches of the charity because of its support for al-Qaeda.

The lack of cooperation in the war on terror did not discourage the administration from continuing to provide the Saudis with some of America's most sophisticated weapons. In 2007, the administration agreed to sell \$1.4 billion worth of arms, which included satellite-guided bombs. The inclusion of these high-tech weapons provoked a rare effort by the Israeli lobby to have the munitions stripped from the sale, but it did not mount a major campaign, especially after the Israeli government did not make it an issue, and once again, the president got what he wanted. The Saudis, however, were no longer interested in giving the United States preferential treatment in the expansion of their arsenal and signed a new \$40 billion agreement with BAE, the company accused of bribing Bandar and other royals, to purchase Europe's Typhoon fighter plane.

Still, the United States was called on to train the Saudi National Guard, and a new agreement was signed in 2008 to train and supply a 35,000-man force to protect the kingdom's energy infrastructure. Ambassador Fraker described it as the biggest initiative in the relationship, worth tens of billions of dollars. Largely in response to the Iranian threat, the United States also signed a cooperation agreement to combat nuclear terrorism and to help the Saudis develop a peaceful nuclear industry, something the world's largest oil producer does not need any more than the Iranians do. The United States also announced plans in August 2009 to help the Saudis establish a war college.

As the clock ticked down on the Bush administration, officials became more desperate to curry favor with the Saudis in hopes of getting some cooperation in the war on terror, as well as curbing rising oil prices that threatened to undermine the U.S. economy during the presidential campaign, convincing them to rally Arab support for U.S. policies in Iraq and Afghanistan and for taking steps to prevent Iran from acquiring a nuclear weapon. Abdullah was uncooperative on every issue. The Bush administration had learned nothing from the long history of U.S.-Saudi relations. Part of the problem was that the president had appointed Condoleezza Rice as secretary of state, and she was almost immediately co-opted by the Arabists. A Sovietologist, Rice, like most of her predecessors, did not know enough about the region to recognize the folly of the Arabists' advice. Thus, she attempted to appease the Saudis with offers of arms and a commitment to midwife a Palestinian state. The Saudis, meanwhile, did everything they could to undermine the administration's broader agenda. Bush wanted to isolate Syria and Iran, for example, and Abdullah met with the leaders of both countries against the president's wishes. The United States was trying to stabilize Iraq, and Abdullah denounced the American presence as "an illegal foreign occupation." The Washington Post subsequently noted that "attempting to achieve U.S. strategic ends through partnerships with Arab

autocracies yields mixed results, at best, in the short term and is cancerous in the longer run."<sup>59</sup>

Abdullah continued to harp on the Palestinian issue and express anger over Bush's continuing support for Ariel Sharon. In March 2008, the king told Vice President Dick Cheney to pressure Israel to make a deal before Bush left office. Hoping to mollify Abdullah, Bush launched an eleventh-hour push for an agreement, sending Secretary of State Rice to the region. The Saudis undercut their purported interest in helping the Palestinians, however, by strengthening Hamas at the expense of the more "moderate" Fatah leaders that America backed. Since both the United States and Israel refused to deal with Hamas until it met the minimal conditions of recognizing Israel, renouncing terror, and agreeing to fulfill past agreements, Saudi interference virtually guaranteed the last year of shuttle diplomacy Rice pursued would fail.

When three years of Hamas rocket attacks finally provoked Israel to invade Gaza in December 2008, Bush supported Israel's defensive action, but the fighting produced new images of Palestinian suffering that further stoked Abdullah's anger. American support for Israel's operation also reflected the failure of the Arab lobby to exert influence outside of Washington. Indeed, it is the failure to win public support for their cause that has placed the greatest limits on the lobby's power. Ambassador Fraker observed that for thirty years the Saudis had been "ineffective putting their own case across to the American public despite the money spent."60 This is borne out by the fact that despite the \$100 million post-9/11 Saudi PR campaign, Americans have developed a strong dislike for Saudi Arabia. According to Gallup polls, in August 1991, after the Saudis allowed U.S. forces to fight Iraq from their territory, 56 percent of Americans had a favorable opinion of the kingdom. A decade later, the figure had dropped to 47 percent. After 9/11, in February 2002, attitudes dramatically changed, and 64 percent of Americans held unfavorable views of the Saudis. Dislike of the kingdom peaked at 66 percent in 2004, and today 60 percent still have mostly or very

unfavorable opinions of Saudi Arabia (compared to 63 percent with favorable views of Israel).

Saudis don't like Americans either. The Saudi intelligence service found that 95 percent of educated Saudis between the ages of twenty-five and forty-one supported bin Laden in October 2001. Saudis who are not directly benefiting from the kickbacks enjoyed by members of the royal family from their relations with the United States feel little or no loyalty to America. Nearly a year after 9/11, the people from their hometowns considered "the Fifteen," as the hijackers are called, heroes who were protecting Islam.

Saudis also remained heavily involved in terror activities. Hundreds of Saudis were fighting alongside the Taliban against American forces in Afghanistan (a secret Saudi opinion poll found that preachers in 6,000 of 11,200 mosques supported the Taliban). Nearly one-third of the insurgents fighting in Lebanon were Saudis. Between twenty and thirty Saudis intending to be suicide bombers cross into Iraq each day. More than a thousand Saudis were training in an al-Qaeda camp in Syria, while others trained in camps in Pakistan, Afghanistan, and Iran. At least seven hundred Saudis were in jail in Iraq and another hundred in Jordan on terrorism charges. More than one-third of the 350 hard-core fighters being held at Guantanamo Bay in 2002 were Saudi nationals, and at least 14 of those released and sent home to Saudi Arabia have rejoined terror groups after going through a Saudi rehabilitation program for former jihadists.<sup>61</sup> Documents gathered by lawyers for the families of 9/11 victims have found new evidence of Saudi financing for terrorism, but this information may never become public because of the successful effort by the U.S. and Saudi governments to block the lawsuit against members of the Saudi royal family.

In addition, throughout the kingdom, imams were condemning the United States at prayers every Friday. In 2003, Ambassador Robert Jordan said, "We have noticed lately in influential mosques the imam has condemned terrorism and preached in favor of tolerance, then closed the

sermon with 'O God, please destroy the Jews, the infidels, and all who support them." 62

These are our friends and allies.

## Chapter Ten The Lobby Takes Root: The Day of the Arab American

Strangely enough, the domestic Arab lobby did not originate with Arab Americans organizing to support the Arab world or oppose Israel. The first organizations were mostly created by Arab states or non-Arabs in the United States. In fact, after Israel's establishment, the first lobbying organization was a product of the machinations of State Department Arabists backed by CIA funding.

Arab Americans did not become actively involved until the 1970s, and even today, because of a mixture of demographic and cultural factors, they remain largely inactive in politics. Even as Arab American groups began to engage in lobbying, they suffered a number of disadvantages relative to the rival Israeli lobby. One of these is the differing priorities of the various Arab states, which has prevented most of the organizations from developing a positive agenda in support of Arab interests. Instead, the Arab lobby groups have consistently maintained a largely negative agenda aimed at undermining the U.S.-Israel relationship, which has been notably unsuccessful. Their greatest success has been to raise the profile of the Palestinian issue, even though a tiny fraction of Arab Americans are of Palestinian descent or support their cause. Moreover, despite their relatively small numbers, politicians have increasingly viewed Arab Americans as a constituency they must take into account. In addition, American Muslims have also become more politically active, using the counterterror measures taken after 9/11 as a rallying their fighting perceived asserting rights, discrimination, and gaining access to the political system to also lobby on Middle East issues. Still, all these groups face the daunting task of overcoming the widespread American sympathy for Israel, the general recognition that the United

States shares values and interests with only one Middle Eastern country, and the advocacy efforts of the Israeli lobby.

Unlike the broader Arab lobby, which is interested principally in oil and commerce, the domestic Arab lobby groups are driven primarily by the Palestinian issue. These groups believe that, as the director of the American-Arab Relations Committee put it in 1980, "The road to the liberation of Palestine is through Washington."

Unlike foreign governments attempting to influence the policy of the United States, or other elements of the Arab lobby that operate outside the democratic process, such as the Arabists, the individuals and groups discussed in this chapter are exercising their constitutional right to petition their government. While there may be issues regarding foreign funding of some organizations, and the connection of others to terrorism, the principal groups are engaged in legitimate activities to promote their agendas. However, for the most part these groups do not act in America's interest and have remained relatively weak because of their inability to raise money, cultivate membership, or develop persuasive arguments for changing U.S. policy.

The domestic Arab lobby has remained fragmented, with little institutional memory beyond a handful of omnipresent figures such as James Zogby. While pro-Israel organizations have been around for decades, many of the Arab American groups have been one-person fly-by-night operations or weak coalitions that coalesce at the time of a particular event, such as the Lebanon War or intifada, and then disappear after doing little more than placing some anti-Israel ads in the press and protesting Israeli behavior.

Moreover, the Arab American component of the Arab lobby often relied on foreign individuals and governments that "compromised their political independence." Paradoxically, the Arab states themselves do not see these groups as playing an important role in representing their interests. Though some minimal financial support is offered to a few organizations, the governments prefer to lobby themselves or hire prominent

consulting firms. Arab governments such as Saudi Arabia's don't trust Arab Americans to represent their interests and fear that their case will be hurt by the negative image of Arabs and Muslims; consequently, they prefer to hire well-known, politically connected American public relations and lobbying firms.<sup>3</sup> This also has put the Arab lobby at a disadvantage; the targets of these hired guns know that they do not share Jews' passion for the issues. "It's not a cause, it's an account for foreign agents," AIPAC's longtime director Tom Dine notes, and they "could just as easily lobby the opposite side if the money was better."<sup>4</sup>

In the interwar period, Arab lobbying efforts were initially focused on London, where the mandatory government was based. In the mid-1930s, following a series of visits by Arab delegations seeking to undo the Balfour Declaration, the Palestine Information Center was created. About the same time, Arab Americans organized the first group to defend Arab rights in Palestine, known as the Palestine National League or Palestine Anti-Zionism Society, which later became the Arab National League. The group was organized prior to World War II by journalist Habib Katibah and scholar and physician George Khairallah and led by New York surgeon Fuad Shatara. A non-Arab group, the American Friends of the Arabs, led by Elihu Grant, was also formed around this time. The league met with State Department officials as early as 1938, and became "well known" to the Division of Near Eastern Affairs, telling them that relations with the Arabs would suffer if the United States supported the Zionists. The British Colonial Office viewed the league's involvement as proof that there were "pro-Arabs in the United States."<sup>5</sup>

The Arab Americans were depicted as selfless because they were not asking for anything for the Arabs; they only wanted the United States not to back the Zionists. Rather than selfless, however, the league set the precedent that would be followed by all of its successors, namely, an emphasis on the negative, opposition to Zionism (later Israel) rather than advocating for something positive on behalf of the Arabs. The league was

ineffective, and disbanded after Pearl Harbor because of its Nazi sympathies.

A few other organizations emerged during the war, such as the League of American-Arabs Committee for Democracy, which was established in 1943 in Flint, Michigan. The Institute of Arab American Affairs was founded in New York in 1944 as an educational organization that also engaged in anti-Zionist propaganda. It was essentially a replacement for the Arab National League.

By the end of World War II, the Arab American community had grown from around 200,000 in the 1920s to about 500,000. As a Zionist report in 1945 said, "Where formerly Arab propaganda activities were limited and sporadic, within the past 12 months, well coordinated Arab American organizations, apparently well-financed have sprung up with branches in the major cities."

American diplomats encouraged pro-Arab Americans to form the Committee for Justice and Peace in the Holy Land in 1948 to try to rescind the partition resolution, arguing that increase if the resolution anti-Semitism would implemented. Failing to achieve their goal, the group disbanded. Several ad hoc pro-Arab groups came and went, often lasting for less than a year—the Institute of Arab American Affairs (1945–50), the League for Peace with Justice in Palestine (1946–48), the Holy Land Christian Committee (1949), and the Holy Land Emergency Liaison Program (1949). These and a handful of other small operations published occasional materials representing the Arab point of view but did not attract much support or attention, and disappeared without a trace within a short time of their founding.

In October 1944, a meeting of Arab leaders concluded that they needed to organize a propaganda office to respond to the Zionists. The Iraqi government put up \$400,000 after the war to open offices in Washington, London, and Latin America. The pro-Western Iraqi government's involvement rankled the Egyptians, who subsequently viewed the office as "little better

than British agents." The first head of the "Arab Office" was Ahmad Shuqeiri, a Lebanese who later was a Saudi diplomat and the first chairman of the PLO. The office's most significant activity was lobbying participants at the founding UN conference in San Francisco in 1945 to oppose the creation of a Jewish state in Palestine. Like the lobbyists and consultants the Saudis would hire decades later, the people running the Arab Office understood how the political game in Washington was played and were instructed to, for example, "entertain lavishly" and do everything in a "first class" manner and establish "official and social" contacts with "politicians, journalists and government officials." Thus, from the outset, the Arab lobby believed it could essentially go over the head of the American people directly to decision makers to persuade them of the merits of their case, and at the time they had the advantage of the support of much of the administration. The Arab leadership was also convinced that the United States supported the Zionists because of their propaganda, and that they could counter this with their own to show that American policy "would lead to disaster." Consequently, they never understood the depth of Americans' feeling for the justness of the Zionist cause and underestimated what would be required to influence policy.<sup>7</sup>

The Arab Office was not established by Arab Americans, but worked with them prior to 1948, cooperating in particular with the Institute of Arab American Affairs, including preparing a rebuttal to the UNSCOP partition proposals in 1947. The Zionists were alarmed by the Arab Office's "large-scale anti-Zionist propaganda . . . tremendous financial means [and] American publicity agents," but they need not have worried; the group was shut down shortly after the partition vote because of the "complete and arrogant disregard for Arab rights, Arab interests and Arab feelings."

Following the UN partition resolution, a group of prominent Americans, who were not of Arab origin, organized the Committee for Justice and Peace in the Holy Land to lobby the Truman administration to abandon its support of the

Jewish state. That group was led by Dr. Virginia Gildersleeve, dean emeritus of Barnard College; Kermit Roosevelt, the grandson of Theodore and a militant anti-Zionist who worked for the OSS and, later, Gulf Oil; and the Reverend Garland Evans Hopkins, a preacher from Virginia. The group argued that U.S. support for Israel threatened oil supplies and U.S.-Arab relations, and would cause a backlash of anti-Semitism against American Jews. When Truman recognized Israel and made it clear that he would not reverse course, the committee disbanded.

The triumvirate behind the committee soon was back in business, thanks to funding from Aramco, which helped underwrite a new Holy Land Emergency Liaison Program (HELP). The first director was Colonel William Eddy. He was replaced by Alfred Lilienthal, the Jewish anti-Zionist. This group, too, was short-lived.

In 1951, King Saud asked U.S. diplomats to finance a pro-Arab lobby to counter the American Zionist Committee for Public Affairs (later the American Israel Public Affairs Committee—AIPAC). Rather than emerging from the Arab American community, the lobby was actually a creation of the Arabists. U.S. diplomat Cornelius Van Engert corresponded with Allen Dulles, then CIA director of plans, who helped arrange a secret subvention through the Dearborn Foundation in Chicago to establish the American Friends of the Middle East (AFME).

The group was initially led by journalist Dorothy Thompson, who set out to present "the other side" of the Middle East story. The group's primary mission was to blunt the spread of communism in the Middle East through cultural and educational programs, but it was also hostile toward Israel. That Thompson would lead what became an Aramcosponsored arm of the Arab lobby was shocking; she had been an outspoken supporter of Zionism in the 1940s, even speaking to a Madison Square Garden throng in 1944 to accuse opponents of Zionism of hypocrisy. It was more understandable when Harold Minor, a former State

Department official who opposed the Zionists during the partition debate and became an Aramco consultant, became executive secretary in the late 1950s and early 1960s. Though the group did engage in activities to promote a positive image of the Arab world, and provided beneficial aid to the region, it often strayed into extreme anti-Israel positions, as voiced by Elmo Hutchison, a former UN official, who joined AFME because he wanted to be a part of the group's fight against Zionism, and who declared that Israel was "fascist, intolerant, defiant, aggressive, expansionist" and would not last. The chairman of AFME's National Council during the 1950s was Edward Elson, a Presbyterian minister who served as a pastor to President Eisenhower and Secretary of State John Foster Dulles. He lobbied Dulles to adopt AFME's positions, but ironically, Dulles dismissed AFME as a "partisan Arab group" even though it was supported by his brother and funded by the CIA 9

AIPAC's Sy Kenen questioned the propriety of U.S. taxpayers funding such an organization. Myer Feldman, an aide to President Kennedy, didn't know about the CIA funding, but investigated and learned that Kenen was right. Feldman told him in 1962 that the CIA no longer supported AFME, but funding was only reduced and did not cease until 1967. At the group's peak, the U.S. government was providing \$400,000 a year to "wage a propaganda offensive against Israel," while AIPAC's budget was less than \$100,000.

AFME's director of information services, Joan Borum, gave an example in 1974 of the group's position when she called U.S. support for the creation of Israel "a big mistake" and said, "We don't think Israel will ever be a viable entity in the Middle East." 10

For a number of years, AFME was the principal pro-Arab American organization, but it was led by non-Arabs. AFME's board was typically filled by prominent anti-Zionists of the time, such as Elmer Berger, Aramco's Terry Duce, and Gulf Oil's Kermit Roosevelt. The group received funding from oil companies and other corporations as well as the Ford

Foundation, the State Department, and the Saudi national airline. Gradually, the group became less active in anti-Israel propaganda and focused more on Arab medical, educational, and economic progress, later changing its name to America-Mideast Educational and Training Services (AMIDEAST). Two of the group's four board members today are former heads of NEA.

About the same time AFME was formed, the Organization of Arab Students (OAS) was established in the United States and Canada. The group limited its activities to propaganda on campus and had its heyday in the 1960s, when it aligned with the New Left, Black Power, and other Third World movements. The group hoped to influence young Americans to oppose Israel, especially after the Six-Day War of 1967, but it never had a measurable impact on or off campus.

In the early 1960s, the only pro-Arab organization registered to lobby Congress was the Citizens Committee on American Policy in the Near East (CitCom), which was organized by Hopkins and others and represented by Harold Minor. "The basic difference between AIPAC and the Citizens Committee," AIPAC's Kenen wrote, "is that AIPAC urges strong public support for the traditional U.S. commitment to resist aggression in the Near East and to move forward towards a peace settlement, while CitCom's proposals studiously avoid any reaffirmation of that commitment or the need for peace negotiations." This group also came and went without fanfare or impact. 11

Aramco and individual oil companies have been funders of a number of Arab American organizations that are critical of Israel, but focus more on humanitarian groups such as American Near East Refugee Aid (ANERA). In fact, one complaint of Arab Americans was that the oil industry was not sufficiently generous because companies were afraid of possible repercussions from the Israeli lobby. Still, Gulf Oil contributed \$2.2 million after the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, a significant increase from the \$10,000–\$15,000 it had donated in the past. According to their Web site, the organization still

receives funding from Saudi Aramco (listed as donating \$100,000 or above) and Exxon Mobil (\$25,000-\$49,999). ANERA was created in 1968 as a national coordinating agency for the relief and rehabilitation of Palestinian refugees, but it also frequently engaged in anti-Israel propaganda. Its chairman, John Davis, was a former commissioner general of the United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA); the New York Times called him "probably the best-known American who is an outspoken supporter of the Arab cause." He was also a well-known critic of Israel who questioned Israel's right to exist. In a 1974 interview, ANERA's president John Richardson admitted his organization had little influence on the American public, blaming American Zionists for deluding the public with "one-sided" information. 12 Today, the organization is the largest American NGO operating in the territories. It receives significant U.S. government funding, so it behooves the organization to avoid political controversy that might upset members of Congress. Now the principal complaint against ANERA is that it fails to place recent events in context, discussing Palestinian hardships, for example, without explaining that many of the difficulties they describe are a direct or indirect consequence of terrorist attacks on Israel.

After the Six-Day War of 1967, the ratio of nine Christians to one Muslim Arab among immigrants to the United States steadily declined, and the newcomers of this generation were less prone to assimilation and intermarriage. These Arab Americans took greater pride in their ethnic identity and also began to react to a sense of persecution as a result of the Arab oil embargo; the U.S. government's refusal to recognize the PLO; the 1978 FBI Abscam sting operation in which FBI agents posing as Middle Eastern businessmen offered government officials money in exchange for political favors to a nonexistent sheikh; the Israeli invasions of Lebanon in 1978 and, especially, 1982, when they saw the impact of Israeli military attacks on Palestinians in Lebanon on television; and the intifada of the late 1980s, which presented stark images of

Palestinian rock-throwing Davids facing off against the tanks and guns of the Israeli Goliath.

One of the changes in the Arab lobby approach, particularly on college campuses, after the Six-Day War was an outgrowth of the Palestinian national consciousness that was emerging as Palestinians realized the Arab states could not defeat Israel for them. Similar feelings began to stir in America as well, and advocates changed their emphasis from defending Arab governments to supporting Palestinian liberation movements and trying to label Israel as the "embodiment of racism, colonialism and imperialism."

In the late 1960s and early 1970s, the lobby tried to draw parallels between Israel and Vietnam, portraying Israel as "the brutal suppressor of Arab aspirations, as the capitalist 'giant' exploiting a people yearning to be free."13 This meshed with the growing popularity at that time of liberation theology. During this time, the Arab lobby formed informal and fleeting alliances with radical blacks and the New Left. Israel was cast as another Western villain whose treatment of Arabs compared with America's discrimination toward blacks. MIT linguistics professor and longtime Israel critic Noam Chomsky went so far as to compare Israel to the Nazis. The Jewish community was seen as an oppressive part of the establishment, and since Israel is "the darling of the Jewish community," attacking Israel "shakes up the establishment." These organizations were large in number and made a lot of noise, but actually represented few people. Moreover, by consistently aligning with the far left in a desperate search for allies, the Arab lobby made a monumental strategic miscalculation that prevented it from gaining mainstream public support.

Today, Arab Americans remain a small, fractious minority divided by a variety of issues. According to the 2000 U.S. census, 1.2 million Americans were of Arab descent. It is impossible for Arab Americans to represent "the Arabs" because, unlike the Israeli lobby, which can stand up for the strengthening of America's relationship with a single nation, Americans of Arab descent come from no fewer than twenty-

one countries, which have conflicting interests and are often at war with each other. As Jawad George, the executive secretary of the Palestine Congress of North America, said, "The same things that divide the Arab world divide the Arab American world." 15

American Jews also feel a greater urgency to support Israel than do Arab Americans to their homelands. As Malcolm Hoenlein, executive vice chairman of the Conference of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations, described the Jewish motivation, "If we're not there, they won't be there." He adds that another source of the strength of the pro-Israel community is that "Jews in the Israeli lobby are also involved in a lot of other issues, so they can build coalitions with groups that know the Jews are not indifferent to their interests. That is not the case for Arab Americans." In fact, AIPAC sometimes even went to bat for Arab countries, lobbying *for* arms for a Maghreb country, for example, and supporting aid to Egypt and Jordan. <sup>16</sup>

One distinction is between Arab Americans with a nationalist view, who are critical of U.S. policy and supportive of the Palestinian cause, and those who have a regional or religious outlook and are apathetic or even hostile toward the Arab lobby. For example, Lebanese Christians, who comprise more than one-third of all Arab Americans (some estimates have placed their proportion as high as 80 percent), have very different attitudes toward Middle East issues than do most other Arabs because of their experience with Muslim and Palestinian organizations in Lebanon. Many Lebanese-American Maronites, for example, support the anti-Palestinian American Lebanese League (ALL), which for years believed U.S. policy should take a tougher stand against the PLO and Syria. "How the hell can NAAA [National Association of Arab Americans] have a constituency among the Lebanese," ALL chairman Robert Basil asked at the time the PLO had created a state within Lebanon, "when they support Syria, which is shelling Lebanese villages, and Saudi Arabia and Kuwait, which fund the PLO?"17

The one issue that does unite most of the Arab world, at least rhetorically, is the Palestinian issue. That is one reason it has been a principal focus of the Arab lobby even though only 6 percent of Arab Americans, about 70,000 people, are Palestinians. Palestinians receive more per capita aid than any other group in the world. Even as hundreds of thousands of people die in Darfur, it is the Palestinians who get the world's sympathy and donations of billions of dollars. Palestinians get support from the U.S. government despite the fact that Americans have little sympathy for them. Gallup polls since 1967 show that an average of 47 percent of Americans support Israel (63 percent in the latest poll), while only 12 percent sympathize with the Arabs/Palestinians (15 percent in the recent poll). The Palestinian Authority is also disliked by an overwhelming majority of Americans, ranking just above Iran and North Korea.

This lack of support may be attributable in part to negative stereotypes about Arabs, but it is also a result of the association of Arabs with terrorism. Arab American groups have also been handicapped in the battle for public support because of their frequent unwillingness to unambiguously condemn terrorism. Even before 9/11, hundreds of Americans had been victims of Palestinian and Islamic terrorist groups, and Americans have little tolerance for apologetics and moral equivalence. For years the Arab lobby could not bring itself to criticize terrorists at all. With the adoption of a more moderate tone in recent years, the lobby has been more willing to speak out after spasms of violence, but they are very careful to avoid offending Palestinians engaged in "resistance." If they say anything critical, it will be directed at both sides, to suggest a moral and substantive equivalence. Even this concession is typically accompanied by suggestions that radical Islam either does not exist or is not really a threat. In the post-9/11 era of the war on terrorism, moreover, the lobby's opposition to laws designed to protect Americans, such as the Patriot Act, has placed it further from the mainstream.

Even though they have moderated their rhetoric, the Arab lobby organizations' agenda is consistent with that of the Palestinian organizations in the Middle East they support. For example, the logo of the Islamic Association of Palestine (IAP), <sup>18</sup> like that of Fatah, showed all of Israel incorporated into "Palestine." IAP distributed Hamas literature and was called a "Hamas front" by former FBI counterterrorism chief Oliver Revell. IAP president Amer al-Shawa has admitted that his group shares many ideals with Hamas and acknowledged that speakers at its events sometimes take anti-American and anti-Jewish positions.

Israel celebrated its sixtieth anniversary in 2008. On the occasion of its fiftieth birthday, most of the major organizations—ADC, NAAA, AAUG, AAI—cosponsored a tour highlighting villages they claimed Israel destroyed in 1948. The tour's logo also showed Israel's pre-1967 borders, along with the disputed territories, under the caption "Palestine: 50 Years of Dispossession: 1948–1998." The implication of this argument, like the Palestinians' celebration of the *nakba* (catastrophe), which they date to 1948, is that the Arab lobby does not accept the existence of Israel; otherwise, their protest would be focused on contemporary Israeli policies or on the territories disputed since 1967. By questioning Israel's right to exist within even the pre-1967 borders, it is clear they have not reconciled themselves to a two-state solution, once again placing their position outside the American consensus.

Arab American involvement in the Arab lobby grew out of the oil embargo. "The day of the Arab American is here," boasted Richard Shadyac; "the reason is oil." Arab Americans also took pride in the fact that for the first time Arab armies had performed well and erased the shame of 1967. They became more confident that the American public would grow sympathetic to their demands that Israel withdraw from the disputed territories as they felt the pain of rising oil prices.

Shadyac founded the first formal Arab American lobby organization in 1972, the National Association of Arab Americans (NAAA), which is consciously patterned after its pro-Israel counterpart, AIPAC. In fact, the NAAA even duplicated AIPAC's stationery, changing only the name, and even more brazenly, asked the Israeli lobby for help. Both AIPAC's former executive and legislative directors told the story of being outside a hearing room on Capitol Hill and having NAAA director David Saad come over and say, "How would you guys like to earn some extra money? Train my staff." Tom Dine said he told Saad, "We do it for the love of the cause, not for money.' That moment said more about them than us." <sup>20</sup>

Shadyac believed the power and wealth of the Arab countries, stemming from their oil reserves, would allow the Arab lobby to take advantage of the political process in the same way Arabs thought Jews had done. Like AIPAC, the NAAA made its case on the basis of U.S. national interests, arguing that a pro-Israel policy harmed those interests. The lobbying agenda, however, was almost entirely negative and focused largely on trying to drive a wedge between the United States and Israel and reduce American aid to Israel. "Arab American groups are clumsy," AIPAC's former legislative director Douglas Bloomfield observed. "Their position was always, 'This is what I want you to do to Israel, never anything positive we can do for the Palestinians.' "21 This was clear from the earliest days of the NAAA's activity on Capitol Hill, when the group joined eighteen other pro-Arab organizations in lobbying Congress to oppose arms and emergency aid for Israel to defend itself in the Arab-Israeli War of 1973. Peter Tanous, head of the NAAA, told members, "If we are cold this winter it will be because we have turned our backs on the Arabs' plea for peace with justice in the Middle East." He also defended the oil companies' economic war on his country: "We must respect the right of Arab producers to exercise leverage in behalf of their own interests "22

In 1984, the NAAA supported an amendment introduced by Rep. Nick Joe Rahall (D-WV), one of only a handful of Arab Americans to serve in Congress, to prevent Israel from using U.S. military aid for the production of its Lavi fighter plane. The Reagan administration and a large majority of Congress opposed the amendment. The fact that it received forty votes, however, was considered a victory by the NAAA. This was typical of the domestic lobby's "victories," which consist primarily of getting an issue on the agenda or winning a few votes, rather than having its legislation adopted or effecting changes in U.S. policy.

The highlight of the NAAA's early efforts was a meeting between President Ford and twelve NAAA officials in 1975. Afterward, the NAAA participated in meetings with each president and obtained access to top government officials. In 1977, for example, after Sadat's historic visit to Jerusalem, the Arab lobby made its displeasure over U.S. support for the initiative known to President Carter, who complained about Arab Americans giving his staff "a hard time." Still, even at its peak, when the organization dubiously claimed more than 200,000 members (even today AIPAC has only half this number), NAAA leaders admitted they had "not been effective in changing Congressional sentiment on Middle East policy." Congressional sentiment on Middle East policy."

One obstacle, particularly in the 1980s, was the strong support for Israel of the Reagan administration, the evolution of Israel's strategic relationship with the United States, and the perception that Israel was a democratic bulwark against Communist intervention in the region (a complete reversal from the Arabist/Dulles/Eisenhower conception of the 1950s). At that time, most Israelis still opposed the creation of a Palestinian state, as did the United States, so there was also little support for Palestinian independence and an unwillingness to speak with the PLO, the "sole legitimate representatives" of the Palestinian people, to whom most of the Arab American groups swore their allegiance.

Despite some success, the NAAA had little financial support; its staff dwindled from twenty to three, and it never succeeded in creating the organizational structure and grassroots membership of its rival. Its director, Khalil Jahshan, attributed the group's downfall to its controversial policy of ambivalence toward the Gulf War, supporting it while expressing discomfort, which satisfied neither supporters nor opponents of the war, and the general suspicion he said Arab Americans held about lobbying, which involves "compromises and corruption" and which the Israeli lobby was "better at anyway."<sup>25</sup>

The NAAA merged in 2000 with the American-Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee (ADC), which describes itself as a grassroots civil rights organization committed to defending the rights of people of Arab descent and promoting their rich heritage. The focus pragmatic; cultural was also antidiscrimination was more of a consensus issue for Arab Americans than the controversial Middle East questions, making it easier to attract followers. ADC was founded in 1980 by former U.S. senator James Abourezk, the first Arab American to serve in the Senate, and one of the members most critical of Israel.

ADC was patterned after the Anti-Defamation League, but a comparison of their budgets gives an indication of their relative clout. In 2006, ADC had a budget of \$2.4 million, while the ADL's was \$60 million. Like the ADL, ADC engages in work related to discrimination and also wades into Middle East issues. While the NAAA was associated with the Republican Party, wealthy Arab Americans, and corporations, ADC was connected to the Democrats, liberal progressives, and lower- and middle-income Arab Americans. Like other Arab lobby groups that claim to represent Arab Americans, ADC received substantial funding from non-Americans, in particular Saudi prince Alwaleed bin Talal, who in 2005 donated \$2.6 million toward the purchase of the organization's national headquarters in Washington, D.C. <sup>26</sup>

A look at ADC's 2008–9 resolutions gives a good indication of its disposition. The board principally targeted Israel and ignored discrimination against Arabs by anyone other than Israel or the United States. Instead, they called for the U.S. government to force Israel out of the territories and to freeze settlements; to halt military aid; to allow assistance to Gaza; to dismantle the security fence that dramatically reduced Palestinian terrorism from the West Bank; to adopt an "evenhanded" Middle East policy (a code word suggesting policy is too pro-Israel and should be more pro-Arab); and to impose a boycott and other sanctions on Israel. The only pro-Arab resolution relating to the Middle East called for the creation of a Palestinian state and endorsed the "right of return of Palestinian refugees."

ADC has been active in trying to weaken laws designed to improve security after 9/11 because of concerns that Arabs and Muslims are unfairly profiled. The Arab American concern with what they perceive as assaults on their civil liberties as a result of counterterror operations did not begin after 9/11. As early as 1972, when Palestinian terrorists hijacked a Lufthansa plane, eleven Arab American organizations protested the "singling out of people of Arab origin . . . as targets of surveillance, investigation and interrogation."<sup>27</sup>

ADC also has tried to alter the portrayal of Arabs in films where they are too often depicted as "brute murderers, sleazy rapists, religious fanatics, oil-rich dimwits, and abusers of women." The group also tries to dissuade writers and filmmakers from portraying Arabs as terrorists. In 1986, for example, ADC tried to persuade NBC to modify the film *Under Siege* because the group objected to the plot, which envisioned Arab terrorist attacks paralyzing the United States. The group sent a letter to the writers that said FBI reports showed Puerto Ricans and Jews committed more attacks in the United States than Arab groups, apparently implying that these groups would make more realistic villains.

The principal lobby for Palestinian issues today is the American Task Force on Palestine (ATFP), which was founded

in 2003. It exemplifies some of the changes in the Arab lobby as it has shifted from militant radicalism that turned off all but the most hard-core partisans to a more moderate-sounding advocate that has taken the unusual step of criticizing some especially Palestinian actions, what it counterproductive terror attacks by Hamas. According to its mission statement, "ATFP is strictly opposed to all acts of violence against civilians no matter the cause and no matter who the victims or perpetrators may be. The Task Force advocates the development of a Palestinian state that is democratic, pluralistic, non-militarized and neutral in armed conflicts."

By taking a more temperate public tone, ATFP has succeeded in winning a modicum of access to decision makers. At its inaugural gala dinner in 2006, for example, Condoleezza Rice gave the keynote speech. The following year, undersecretary of state for political affairs Nicholas Burns spoke about his Palestinian sister-in-law and how he learned from her family about the refugees' plight. The organization also has tried to work with marginal Jewish organizations to lobby for an increase in financial aid to the Palestinian Authority. ATFP founder Ziad Asali is unusually clear-eyed and blunt in his assessment of the Palestinians' situation, reflecting an understanding or at least an honesty that most of their advocates lack. For example, in March 2009, he wrote about how politically weak the PA was and that "Hamas offers only bloody resistance that appeals to the Palestinian and Arab sense of dignity, while also piling up a record of deaths, injuries and destruction."29

Tom Dine, the former AIPAC director who now works for Search for Common Ground, says that Asali is the most effective member of the domestic Arab lobby today. "He's effective as an individual. He has respect. He's a low-key American. He gets calls constantly from Abu Mazen [Palestinian Authority president Mahmoud Abbas] to find out what's going on in Washington."<sup>30</sup> (As is often the case with leaders of the Arab lobby, however, their moderation is

frequently superficial. I had some personal experience with Asali on a panel during which I raised the issue of incitement in the Palestinian media and textbooks, and his moderate response to all criticism of the Palestinian Authority was simply to ignore the facts and call me a racist.)

Even a moderate tone adopted for the clear strategic purpose of appealing to mainstream America, however, provokes opposition from hard-liners in the Arab lobby. During the early 1990s, for example, James Zogby came under attack for making favorable remarks about Clinton appointees such as Martin Indyk, a Jew from the pro-Israel Washington Institute for Near East Policy. After Zogby endorsed the Oslo Accords and began to cooperate with some American Jews interested in economic development in the Palestinian Authority, he was denounced as a "collaborator" and vilified by the head of the ADC as well as by Edward Said. In the case of ATFP, the ire of militant activists was provoked because it supports a two-state solution (rather than the replacement of Israel with a Palestinian state) and recognizes that the Palestinian refugees will have to accept less than an unequivocal right to return to their homes. It is remarkable and unprecedented for an Arab lobby organization to face stronger criticism from its fellow Arabs than from supporters of Israel. The attacks were so serious that the group published a tenpage response to its critics. Dine, who praised Asali's effectiveness, still concluded the Arab lobby remains weak. "The grassroots has gone from no place to nowhere." <sup>31</sup>

It remains to be seen if ATFP will have any greater influence or staying power than the many other pro-Palestinian groups that have come and gone. Its 2008 tax return showed a budget of less than \$875,000 (compared to nearly \$70 million for AIPAC). In 2008, ATFP had only five employees and fired its number-two official, Rafi Dajani, a prominent spokesman on Palestinian affairs, after tens of thousands of dollars disappeared in what ATFP described as an "apparent breach of his fiduciary responsibilities."<sup>32</sup>

Another active group is the Arab American Institute (AAI). Its founder-president is James Zogby, a cofounder, with Senator Abourezk, of the ADC (James's brother, political pollster John Zogby, also serves on the AAI board). Zogby started the group in 1985 and was particularly involved in encouraging Arab Americans to become active in Democratic Party politics. AAI board chairman George Salem was similarly active in promoting Arab American participation in Republican Party activities. Salem was solicitor of the U.S. of Labor during the second administration, and played key roles in the Bush-Quayle and Bush-Cheney campaigns. Like ATFP and the other domestic groups, AAI has a relatively small budget, about \$1.3 million in 2007.

The Association of Arab-American University Graduates (AAUG) was founded by Palestinian professors such as Edward Said and Hisham Sharabi. It advertised itself as an educational and cultural organization, but was one of the most fervently anti-Israel groups. The group received funding from Arab governments and Aramco, but has withered and appears to have now died. One member looked back on the organization fondly and offers a good analysis of the way members of the Arab lobby once saw themselves:

We were never under the illusion that we could create a counter to the pro-Israel lobby in this country. Some Arab Americans suffered from this illusion and sought the largesse of Saudi Arabia and some of the Gulf countries trying to convince them that they can in fact produce a lobby that could neutralize the influence of pro-Israel groups. We were not convinced of the value of this approach for several reasons. One was that our community was relatively small and our numbers of politically aware individuals tiny by comparison to those of American Jews. . . . A second factor is that the alleged power of the pro-Israel lobby derives from the fact that it agrees fundamentally with and enhances that of the

official American position on the Middle East. By contrast, we saw ourselves as oppositional to the manner in which American foreign policy was conducted in the region. Many of us felt that our voice would be severely marginalized no matter how much money we spent. In the third place, we did not see ourselves as mouthpieces for corrupt and dictatorial Arab governments which had hitched their stars to the rising American empire in the region.<sup>33</sup>

A number of other organizations can also be associated with the Arab lobby. One is the Foundation for Middle East Peace (FMEP), a nonprofit organization that "promotes peace between Israel and Palestine, via two states, that meets the fundamental needs of both peoples." Today, the group devotes most of its energy to criticizing Israeli settlement policy. The Middle East Research and Information Project was formed in 1971 to provide a critical perspective on the region, but it has also historically devoted its *MERIP Reports* to criticism of Israel. Other groups include the Middle East Affairs Council and the American Palestine Committee.

The Arab lobby has also occasionally been aided by groups founded by Jews, such as Rabbi Elmer Berger, who was one of the leaders of the American Council for Judaism (ACJ). This group, founded by Reform rabbis in 1943 who opposed the Zionist program, was a fringe organization that was sometimes used by opponents of Jewish statehood to show that Jews were also against creating Israel. Berger later created another group, American Jewish Alternatives to Zionism, and published materials critical of Israel used by various anti-Israel organizations.

Other far-left Jewish organizations, such as New Jewish Agenda and Breira, came and went because of limited followings and never influenced U.S. policy; however, these groups and individuals were valuable pawns in the Arab lobby campaign that allowed Israel's detractors to say that even Jews agreed with them, counting on the fact that most Americans would have no idea that these particular Jews were marginal

figures who were unrepresentative of the wider community's views. After the Six-Day War, the anti-Zionist Jews all but disappeared. Today, the most visible group is the ultra-Orthodox Neturei Karta, a small sect that is so extreme its members went to Tehran to attend a Holocaust-denial conference. Less extreme but marginal groups on the far left of the pro-Israel spectrum, such as Americans for Peace Now and J Street, have now become occasional allies of the Arab lobby, finding common cause in their opposition to settlements and belief that the U.S. government should force Israel to withdraw from the West Bank.

While all of the Arab American groups advertise themselves as supporters of peace, most toed the PLO's intransigent line throughout the period when Yasser Arafat was the group's leader and the principal spokesman for the Palestinian cause. Thus, for example, while most of the world regarded the Egyptian-Israeli peace treaty as a triumph for U.S. Middle East diplomacy, the Arab lobby viewed it as a betrayal. Rather than attempt to influence the Arab world to support and, ideally, expand the peace agreement, the lobby was driven more by criticism of the PLO, which viewed the Camp David autonomy proposals as unacceptable, and by the Arab League, which objected to any of its members breaking ranks and making peace with the "Zionist entity." Rather than seizing on the opportunity to build on the autonomy offer, the pro-Palestinian groups followed the PLO line in condemning the idea and became more active in agitating for what they viewed as the neglect of Palestinian rights.

So long as the PLO remained beyond the pale of official U.S. diplomatic efforts in the Middle East, the close association of the Arab American groups with the terror organization ensured they would remain outside the political establishment. The Arab lobby remained helpless to change this reality until the PLO itself won recognition first from the U.S. government and later from the Israelis.

## Chapter Eleven From Mavericks to Mainstream: Arab and Muslim Americans Gain Recognition

Though some individuals were active in the Arab lobby during the 1960s and '70s, the overwhelming majority of Arab Americans remained apathetic and uninvolved. This began to change with Israel's bombing of the Iraqi nuclear reactor in June 1981 and what Arabs considered to be increasingly repressive Israeli measures in the territories. The most important catalyst, however, was Israel's invasion of Lebanon in June 1982 to root out the PLO terrorists who were threatening Israel's citizens in the north. Many previously uninvolved members of the community became motivated to speak out by what they viewed as Israeli aggression against Lebanon and the Palestinians living there. ADC's Hussein Ibish believes this was also a turning point because it gave the Arab lobby the opportunity to show the destructive impact of Israel's "occupation of Arab lands."

During the 1982 Lebanon War, for example, the NAAA (ignoring decades of Lebanese history, including a civil war in the 1970s) declared that "without the creation of Israel and its subsequent crimes against the Palestinian people, there would be no trouble in Lebanon today." Gray & Company proposed a \$2 million telethon to raise funds "to benefit the survivors of the Holocaust in Lebanon," and to "alter American attitudes on the Middle East" with the goal of creating an image of Israel as an "aggressor nation." The NAAA did not think the campaign was sufficiently forceful, and Gray dropped the NAAA as a client.

As noted earlier, one of the unique aspects of the Arab lobby is that rather than try to centralize its message in one organization, as the Israeli lobby has effectively done through AIPAC, it often creates a variety of ad hoc organizations as events occur. Thus, during the 1982 Lebanon War there were groups such as the "Concerned Americans for Peace,"

"Americans for Peace" (which was traced to the director of the PLO's Washington office), and the Ad Hoc Committee in Defense of the Palestinian and Lebanese People (which was traced to the wife of Edward Said, the Columbia professor who served on the PLO's Palestine National Council). Full-page ads appeared in the *New York Times* and other major papers accusing Israel of war crimes, but the groups behind them were often mysterious.

These groups exploited the horrors of war to paint Israelis as murderers who were undermining U.S. interests. A basic theme was to suggest that American taxpayers should not underwrite Israel's military campaign. "We feel the United States is a persuadable entity," said Clovis Maksoud, the Arab League's ambassador to the United States—and a ubiquitous figure on television. "For a time the Israelis had a monopoly on image-making. Now I think we have hit a responsive chord." Support for the Arabs did reach its all-time high (28 percent) and sympathy for Israel its low (32 percent) in June 1982 after disclosure of the massacre of Palestinian refugees by Christian Phalangists at Sabra and Shatila, but six months later, public attitudes returned to more traditional levels, with only 12 percent sympathizing with the Arabs compared to 49 percent for Israel.

Furthermore, the enthusiasm and cooperation of many Arab Americans dissipated soon after the war, when it became clear that the principal objectives—cutting aid and ending arms sales to Israel, generating greater support for the Palestinians, driving a wedge between the United States and Israel, and shifting public opinion—had not been achieved.

As early as 1983, there was a recognition that the Arab lobby was changing its approach and becoming more sophisticated. Angry spokesmen who would rant and rave about Israel's sins, challenge its right to exist, and justify terror against it were being replaced by attractive young men and women who appeared to be voices of reason, suggesting that all of America's troubles in the Middle East would vanish if it would just pressure Israel to accept the legitimate and just

demands of the Palestinians for independence. While pro-Israel spokespeople delivered complex history lessons, the Arab lobby reduced its argument to three words, "End the occupation."

The Arab lobby also adopted the terminology of the Israeli lobby and turned it against Israel. For example, Palestinians, like Jews, now live in the "Diaspora." Israelis are compared to Nazis, and their actions are characterized as "pogroms," "ethnic cleansing," and "genocide." Israel is accused also of creating "ghettoes" and engaging in a "holocaust." The lobby has succeeded in turning the disputed territories into the "occupied West Bank and Gaza." A new term was also invented, "Islamophobia," which is presented as a corollary to anti-Semitism, and is used to accuse anyone critical of radical Islam or Muslims of bigotry.

The ability of the tiny minority of Palestinian Americans and their supporters to put their concerns front and center on the Middle East policy agenda has been the domestic Arab lobby's greatest success. Much of its propaganda has now become accepted in regular discourse about the conflict. It is now almost unthinkable for the media to report on the issue without including a representative of the Arab lobby's point of view.

Of course, old habits die hard. In 1985, ADC and the NAAA launched an ad campaign attacking aid to Israel. What was striking about their approach was that rather than pursue their stated goal of defending the rights and promoting the heritage of Arab Americans, the groups were entirely focused on convincing Americans that their economic hardships were due in part to America's financial assistance to Israelis.

The campaign against aid to Israel has been the most obvious example of the Arab lobby's failure. Though cutting or conditioning aid to Israel has been a top priority of Arab American organizations since their inception, assistance to Israel continued to grow, and the terms of that aid became more generous. In 1996, Israel voluntarily agreed to phase out economic aid as it became unnecessary, but the United States

agreed simultaneously to increase military aid and, in 2008, reached a new agreement to provide Israel \$30 billion in military aid over the next ten years. The decision was negotiated between the governments and not influenced by partisan lobbying, but the Israeli lobby easily lined up the votes in Congress to support the deal, which represented a major defeat for the Arab lobby.

Interestingly, the Arab American groups played no appreciable role in the major battles between the Israeli and Arab lobbies in the 1970s and '80s over the sale of arms to Arab states still at war with Israel. One reason was that the NAAA initially was ambivalent about supporting arms sales. Another is that the principal lobbyists were those who would most benefit from the sales—the Arab governments seeking the arms, the Pentagon, and the defense contractors. Even during the high-profile AWACS fight in 1981, domestic organizations played little role, though the NAAA claimed to have helped coordinate the activities of Arab governments and businesses lobbying for the sale.

Arab Americans became more politically active following the AWACS battle. As AIPAC grew in stature, size, and funding, Arab lobby groups became increasingly agitated over the strengthening of the U.S.-Israel relationship. Fouad Moughrabi recalled a meeting where Hisham Sharabi came with a group of Arab American businessmen to propose the formation of an umbrella organization to mimic the pro-Israel community's Conference of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations. 4 Sharabi said Saudi Arabia was willing to invest in the idea, but Moughrabi said, "We will not allow ourselves to become pimps for the Saudis." Many Arab Americans did not like the idea of Arab states, especially the Saudis, interfering in their affairs, but the Saudis got their way, and the National Council of Presidents of Arab-American Organizations was established in 1983 with seventeen groups. Not surprisingly, however, it never achieved the type of consensus or influence of the Jewish organization, and faded away.

Another period of ferment for the domestic Arab lobby was the first intifada in the late 1980s. As during the Lebanon War, numerous ad hoc groups were established to criticize Israel, but again, they were not unified and could not sustain their level of activity as the intifada turned into an *intra*fada where more Palestinians were killed by their fellow Palestinians than died in clashes with Israel, and tensions in the Persian Gulf turned Americans' attention toward Iraq. The groups also minimized their opportunity to win sympathy for the Palestinians' plight by supporting the violence against Israelis. Nevertheless, Arab American leaders believe this period was, in the words of the NAAA's Khalil Jahshan, "the father and mother of the peace process, a single event that convinced all in the West that we need the two-state solution."

Jahshan is partially right, as the two-state idea did gain traction, but that was largely because a growing number of Israelis were willing to accept the idea. The Arab lobby had no influence on U.S. policy, which remained staunchly pro-Israel, and supported the Israeli conception of a Palestinian state. In Congress, "American policymakers did not offer the Palestinians any respite outside of calling Israel to show restraint." And while AAI demanded in 1988, "palestine statehood now!" more than twenty years have passed with little progress toward the establishment of that state.

Whatever gains the lobby might have made during the intifada by portraying Israel as a ruthless Goliath were largely erased with the onset of the First Gulf War. The Arab lobby was typically divided, with some organizations that were "heavily dependent on Gulf connections"—the NAAA and AAI—publicly supporting the Bush administration, and others —ADC, Palestine Aid Society, Palestine Solidarity Committee —joining the PLO in backing Saddam Hussein and opposing American intervention. During the First Gulf War, Kuwait expelled 300,000 Palestinians, but no criticism was heard from the Arab lobby, whereas Israel's expulsion of a handful of Palestinian terrorists would spark a national campaign. The explanation is partly related to the fact that the Arab American

groups were heavily dependent on support from the Gulf States backing America's war on Saddam Hussein. The behavior of Palestinians in the territories also undermined the lobby's efforts and reinforced their image as pro-terror and anti-American when Arafat publicly sided with Iraq and Palestinian marchers cheered Scud missile attacks on Israel.

The lobby got another chance to make its case following the war when President Bush organized the Madrid peace conference. Once again, however, Arab Americans were divided, even as the Bush administration took an increasingly hostile line toward Israel.

More important, however, was the end of the Cold War, which the Arab lobby believed had put them at a disadvantage since Israel was viewed as staunchly anti-Communist while the Palestinians and much of the Arab world were supported by the Soviets. ADC president Mary Rose Oakar observed that after the Cold War, the Palestinians and Arab Americans "would be viewed on their own merits" rather than "as pawns in an ideological rivalry." The Palestinian struggle also was no longer "construed as a rebellion against an anti-Soviet ally."

The period following the signing of the Oslo Accords caused schisms among Palestinians in the Middle East and also in the United States. AAI's Zogby called the agreement "a great and historic moment," and the NAAA said it heralded "a new era of peace and understanding" and "wholeheartedly" supported it. ADC did not endorse the agreement and declared it would "continue putting daily pressure" on Israel to make concessions. Several of the elder statesmen of the cause in America, however, became disillusioned with the direction in which their former hero, Yasser Arafat, was taking the PLO. Hisham Sharabi, who had become a professor at Georgetown, abandoned his earlier support and began to warn that Arafat was seeking to establish a dictatorship and that radical Islamists were threatening prospects for a Palestinian democracy. Edward Said, a Columbia professor and longtime member of the Palestine National Council, had almost the

polar opposite reaction, calling the Oslo Accords "capitulation."

AAI's Helen Samhan still believed Oslo was a milestone because the Arab lobby position was validated. She and other Arab American leaders participated in the signing ceremony on the White House lawn, where they were treated on a par with representatives of the Israeli lobby. "We were given equal billing when, for so long, we used to be so unwelcome. After the Oslo peace process we were actually invited to weigh in on issues having to do with the Palestinians and American foreign policy."8

Paradoxically, Oslo severely weakened the Arab lobby. One reason was that the agreement meant giving up the dream of a state in all of Palestine. Moreover, the perception that the conflict was moving toward resolution resulted in a decline in membership and support for many of the Arab lobby groups. For a brief period, the groups that did support Oslo found common cause with some pro-Israel organizations, as the Israeli lobby dropped its opposition to the PLO and joint efforts were made to promote the Palestinian economy. Violence soon escalated, however, and the euphoria that accompanied the early agreements evaporated along with the goodwill between the lobbies. By 1995, Zogby and others who supported Oslo had returned to demonizing Israel, calling for U.S. pressure, opposing monitoring of PLO compliance with its agreements, and objecting to congressional efforts to move the U.S. embassy to Jerusalem.

When Israelis elected Benjamin Netanyahu as prime minister in May 1996, the Arab lobby's rhetoric again became extreme. Indeed, its positions remained so far outside the American mainstream that Arab American groups returned to the margins of political debate.

This is particularly evident when Israel defends itself against terrorists. Typically, the Arab lobby goes into full attack mode, justifying attacks on Israeli citizens while castigating Israeli forces for responding. After reacting to provocations from Hezbollah in Lebanon in 1996, for

example, AAI, ADC, NAAA—the whole Arab lobby alphabet soup—used terms such as *aggression*, *state terrorism*, *disproportionate*, *inhumane*, *atrocities*, and *massacre* to describe Israel's actions.

In December 1998, after Arafat and Netanyahu signed the Wye agreement, in which Israel committed to withdraw from an additional 13 percent of the West Bank, secretary of state Madeleine Albright met with American Jewish and Arab leaders to encourage them to "build a constituency for peace." While the Israeli lobby endorsed the meeting, ADC, NAAA, and AAI all criticized various aspects of the negotiations and cosponsored a *Washington Post* ad that scurrilously accused Israel of ethnic cleansing.<sup>9</sup>

The hostility of the Arab lobby reinforced the notion that the Arabs really had no interest in peace. When Arafat rejected the Israeli offer in 2000 of a Palestinian state with 97 percent of the West Bank and East Jerusalem as its capital, the Palestinians were seen once again as a people who never missed an opportunity to miss an opportunity. Every Arab leader who offered peace and security, and could implement his promise, got peace and territory from Israel. The Palestinians, however, remained unwilling to end the conflict, and the American public and policy makers recognized their irredentism as the obstacle to peace.

During the Second Intifada from 2000 to 2005, and Israel's war with Hezbollah in 2006, the Arab lobby simply reverted to its habit of bashing Israel and seeking to drive a wedge between the United States and its ally. The same tactics and messages were employed that were used during the First Intifada of 1987–93 and the Lebanon War of 1982, accusing Israel of atrocities and disproportionate force and calling on the government to condemn and sanction Israel. Unlike his father, however, President George W. Bush was a staunch defender of Israel, and viewed most of Israel's actions as reasonable responses to the terror attacks. Congress was even more supportive; rather than imposing sanctions on Israel as the lobby wanted, members voted to give Israel additional aid

and to place restrictions on financial aid for the Palestinians. The president did come out in favor of creating a Palestinian state and provided large amounts of aid to the Palestinian Authority over the objections of Congress, but these decisions were made without regard to the lobby. They were principally a response to the international consensus that the Palestinian economy had to be bolstered to increase the prospects for peace.

By 2008, the Arab lobby was concerned with a number of legislative issues. Several were related to Iran, and all opposed the tough measures favored by the Bush administration and most of the international community. In particular, the lobby opposed sanctions and a possible blockade, but supported unconditional negotiations and a requirement that Congress consent to any military action against Iran. The lobby also supported legislation asking the secretary of state to try to convince Israel to lift its restrictions on Gaza while opposing resolutions congratulating Israel on the fortieth anniversary of the reunification of Jerusalem, condemning Hamas as a terrorist organization, proposing sanctions against the Palestinian Authority, and seeking cooperation from Arab states in the peace process.

While the Arab American organizations were mostly spinning their wheels, changes in the community were afoot. In the Middle East, radical Islam became more appealing to many Palestinians and other Arabs, and groups such as Hamas, Hezbollah, and Islamic Jihad became more powerful. This move from ideology to religion was mirrored in the United States as many American Muslims began to shift their allegiance from Arab American to Muslim American political organizations.

This trend also occurred on college campuses, where young Arab Muslims turned away from the AAUG and joined Muslim student groups such as the Muslim Students Association, a group founded in 1962–63 by members of the Muslim Brotherhood at the University of Illinois at

Champaign-Urbana whose goal was to spread their militant brand of Islam to students.

One common feature of most of the Muslim groups associated with the Arab lobby, as distinct from the more sophisticated Palestinian organizations, is that they do not even pretend to have an interest in Middle East peace. These groups condemned the Oslo peace process, and their leaders regularly criticize Israel and have suggested that an Islamic state replace Israel.

The Muslim organizations, in particular, have credibility problems resulting from the discovery of officials with connections to terrorism and other legal problems. For example, the former president of the Islamic Association of Palestine was indicted for naturalization fraud in January 2008; he failed to disclose that he was a member of "an organization that sought to raise funds for Hamas." <sup>10</sup>

The Saudis also consciously created a "Wahhabi lobby" in the United States "to create a secure base for planning terrorist operations in Israel, to amass funds and recruits, and finally to control all discussion of Islam and Muslim societies in American media and government." The lobby exploits American values while seeking to undermine them. "They wanted all the benefits and guarantees of American society while, at the same time, rejecting the foundation of American religious liberty: tolerance of differences." 11

The strictures of Wahhabism are ill suited to life in the United States, so it has found relatively few adherents here. One group that represents a Wahhabi point of view is the Muslim Public Affairs Council (MPAC), which was founded in 1988 and bills itself as "a public service agency working for the civil rights of American Muslims, for the integration of Islam into American pluralism, and for a positive, constructive relationship between American Muslims and their representatives." One of its advisers, Maher Hathout, exemplified how these values are applied when he said that Arab governments that meet with Israelis would be "flushed".

down in the cesspools of history of treason," labeled Israel an "apartheid state," and said that Arabs have to "throw a bomb in a market or send somebody to suicide" because they don't have the "ability to target real targets in Israel." The group also has often been an apologist for terror attacks, as in 2001, when a suicide bomber blew up a Jerusalem pizzeria and MPAC blamed Israeli policy, or when it referred to the 1983 bombing of the U.S. Marine barracks in Beirut by Hezbollah terrorists as a "military operation." <sup>14</sup>

One of MPAC's recent legislative efforts, along with ADC, was to try to block a proposed House resolution calling for greater transparency by the UN Relief and Works Agency to ensure it is not "providing funding, employment or other support to terrorists." The legislation was prompted by revelations about UNRWA's behavior and association with terrorism in the Gaza Strip. It is difficult to understand the justification for opposing the idea that an organization whose largest donor is the United States be held accountable for how it spends taxpayer money and not be involved in facilitating terrorism, unless the Arab lobby is afraid such scrutiny will interfere with supporting terrorist groups they endorse, such as Hamas. ADC and other Arab lobby groups also opposed legislation condemning the biased and inaccurate report produced for the UN Human Rights Council about the 2008–9 war in Gaza. That legislation nevertheless passed the House by a vote of 344–36.<sup>15</sup>

Like ADC, MPAC has little interest in abuses against Muslims outside of the United States and Israel. One case that was so egregious that it provoked MPAC to make an exception occurred in 2007, when the victim of a gang rape in Saudi Arabia was sentenced to two hundred lashes and six months in jail. MPAC called for the sentence to be overturned. The same day, ADC was condemning the "collective punishment of Gaza students."

The vast majority of American Muslims are exercising their democratic right to participate in the political process, but some are engaged in support for terrorists abroad and have been involved in domestic plots. A number of cases have been in the news the last few years of individuals and organizations with alleged and proven connections to terrorists. The FBI was investigating at least twenty groups with suspected links to terrorists. While Muslim groups see this as a form of persecution, one Justice Department official explained, "We have a problem with Islamic terrorism. . . . If we had a problem with Latvian terrorism, we'd focus on Latvians." <sup>16</sup>

One of the most high-profile cases involved the Holy Land Foundation, which was named as a Specially Designated Global Terrorist Organization and indicted on charges of providing material support to Hamas. In November 2008, a jury convicted five former foundation officials of conspiracy to provide material support to terrorists. Other charges included money laundering and tax fraud. The charity itself was convicted on thirty-two counts, including funding schools and social welfare programs controlled by Hamas. One of the founders, Shukri Abu Baker, was sentenced to sixty-five years in prison.<sup>17</sup>

Legitimate Muslim organizations are outraged by the behavior of radical groups such as the Holy Land Foundation, which perpetuate negative stereotypes of Muslims as anti-American and supporters of terrorism. This is why M. Zuhdi Jasser, founder of the American Islamic Forum for Democracy, applauded the convictions in the Holy Land Foundation trial.

The most visible of the Muslim organizations is the Council on American-Islamic Relations (CAIR). In 1993, Hamas members and sympathizers met in Philadelphia to discuss ways to undermine the newly signed Oslo Accords, including the creation of a new organization in Washington. The following year, CAIR was established. CAIR immediately condemned the Oslo peace accords and declared that "Palestine is an Islamic and Arabic land which no one has the right to trade, sell, or give up." Since then, CAIR has been an active critic of Israel, routinely condemning Israeli actions, calling for a cut in U.S. aid, and advocating the creation of a

Palestinian state. During Israel's war with Hamas in December 2008–January 2009, for example, CAIR did not criticize the indiscriminate rocket attacks by Hamas on Israeli cities (which had been going on for more than three years), but instead organized anti-Israel rallies and demanded that the U.S. government take steps to stop Israel's military operation.

CAIR views itself as a "Muslim NAACP." When President George W. Bush visited the Islamic Center of Washington several days after September 11, 2001, to signal that he would not tolerate a backlash against Muslims, he invited CAIR's executive director, Nihad Awad, to join him at the podium. Two months later, when secretary of state Colin Powell hosted a Ramadan dinner, he too called upon CAIR representative of Islam in America. When the Department seeks out Muslims to welcome foreign dignitaries, journalists, and academics, it calls upon CAIR. The organization came under a cloud of suspicion, however, when it was named an unindicted coconspirator in the trial of the Holy Land Foundation. Responding to a congressional inquiry, Assistant Attorney General Ronald Weich said that trial transcripts and exhibits "demonstrated a relationship among CAIR, individual CAIR founders, and the Palestine Committee. Evidence was also introduced that demonstrated a relationship between the Palestine Committee and Hamas, which was designated as a terrorist organization in 1995." In another case, federal prosecutors wrote, "From its founding by Muslim Brotherhood leaders, CAIR conspired with other affiliates of the Muslim Brotherhood to support terrorists." 18

Awad has said he supports Hamas and has protested the use of the word *Israel* in an American Muslim magazine, chastising the editors for not referring to it as "Occupied Palestine." He also suggested that there was evidence that the Mossad and Egyptian intelligence were involved in the 1993 World Trade Center bombing. CAIR's communications director, Ibrahim Hooper, could not bring himself to condemn Osama bin Laden when interviewed shortly after 9/11. In 2003, the *Cleveland Plain Dealer* reported, "While the Islamic

council says it has denounced suicide bombings against Israeli civilians, spokesman Ibrahim Hooper yesterday would not criticize suicide attacks against Israeli soldiers. Instead, he spoke of Palestinians exercising 'the right to resist military occupation." As recently as 2008, when Hooper and CAIR's legislative director Corey Saylor were asked to specifically condemn Hamas or Hezbollah, they stuck to formulations such as "CAIR condemns terrorist acts, whoever commits them, wherever they commit them, whenever they commit them," but frustrated their interviewers by never directly answering their questions. <sup>20</sup>

More recently, however, CAIR the marked anniversary of the terrorist attacks in Madrid by repudiating terror. "Our position is clear. We unequivocally condemn all acts of terrorism whether carried out by al-Qaida, the Real IRA, FARC, Hamas, ETA, or any other group designated by the U.S. Department of State as a 'Foreign Terrorist Organization."<sup>21</sup> CAIR also trumpets its cooperation with law enforcement. It produced a guide for police that explains how officers should behave to show respect to Muslims, but says nothing about how they might identify extremists in the community. Meanwhile, the group opposed the creation of a National Commission on Terrorism and has campaigned against other measures adopted to protect American security on the grounds that they discriminate against, or lead to the persecution of, Muslims. In 2008, the FBI cut off contacts with CAIR because of questions about the group's association with Hamas, a move praised in a letter from senators Jon Kyl (R-AZ), Tom Coburn (R-OK), and Charles Schumer (D-NY) to FBI director Robert Mueller, which called for the policy to be adopted government-wide.<sup>22</sup>

Unlike the other major domestic organizations lobbying on Middle East issues, CAIR has received significant financial support from foreign sources. Though it initially denied receiving foreign funds, CAIR now says it is "proud to receive support . . . from foreign nationals . . . as long as there are no 'strings' attached." Contributors include Saudi Arabia, which

gave the organization \$250,000 to purchase a plot for its Washington headquarters; the ruler of Dubai's foundation, which provided nearly \$1 million for the building; and the Bank of Kuwait, which lent the organization \$2.1 million. Saudi prince Alwaleed bin Talal donated \$500,000 to the group. In 2007, Saudi prince Abdullah bin Mosa'ad wired the group \$112,000. CAIR also reportedly received financial support from the World Assembly of Muslim Youth, a Saudisponsored group associated with the spread of radical Islamic views, which announced in 1999 support for CAIR's plan to construct a new headquarters building in Washington. In 2002, the two groups planned a million-dollar PR campaign. CAIR's acceptance of funds from abroad and activities to further the contributors' interests have prompted calls to require CAIR to register as a foreign agent.<sup>23</sup>

Though muted, some Muslims have questioned the wisdom of accepting money from Saudi Arabia, in particular, because they believe it prevents them from criticizing what they view as the kingdom's misrepresentation of Islam.

In 2006, CAIR announced plans for a \$50 million media campaign to improve the image of Islam and Muslims. The plan, Awad announced, was to spend \$10 million annually for five years on materials for television, radio, and newspapers.

CAIR monitors the treatment of Muslims in the United States and often labels criminal investigations of Muslims as acts of discrimination. By accusing those who criticize or investigate Muslims as guilty of bias or "Islamophobia," CAIR "encourages Muslims to feel angry and non-Muslims to feel guilty" and "tends to intimidate or silence even the most sensible critics."<sup>24</sup>

The group has also been very successful in promoting the idea that American Muslims are frequent victims of hate crimes and that 9/11 provoked widespread attacks against them. Any crimes or discrimination against Muslims on the basis of their faith is unacceptable, but FBI crime statistics show that the number of incidents has been consistent in recent years and declined significantly after 2001. Moreover,

hate crimes committed against Muslims are a small fraction of the number reported against Jews.<sup>25</sup>

Like the ADC, CAIR has also been involved in trying to discourage Hollywood from portraying Arabs and Muslims as terrorists. Its most notable success occurred in 2002 when pressure from the organization persuaded filmmakers adapting the Tom Clancy best seller *The Sum of All Fears* to replace the novel's Arab terrorists with neo-Nazis. The film's director wrote to CAIR, "I hope you will be reassured that I have no intention of portraying negative images of Arabs Muslims."26 CAIR has been less successful in convincing the writers of Fox's hit show 24 not to regularly use Muslim and Arab villains, though more sympathetic characters have been introduced in recent seasons. Season 8 found hero Jack Bauer preventing the assassination of a Muslim leader interested in peace, but the plot still focused on radical Muslims from a country similar to Iran attempting to obtain nuclear weapons and explode a dirty bomb in New York.

CAIR has also actively defended Arab Americans accused of involvement in terrorism. One of the most celebrated cases involved University of South Florida professor Sami Al-Arian, who was originally found not guilty of several major charges and the jury deadlocked on others. After the trial, the *St. Petersburg Times* wrote:

Even though Al-Arian was not convicted of supporting terrorist acts, he stands exposed for what he is—a carrier of hate. He is not just an innocent academic with unpopular views about the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, as he has so often claimed, or a "prisoner of conscience." The trial demonstrated that Al-Arian was deeply connected to the [Palestinian] Islmic Jihad], which believed is responsible for more than 100 deaths in the Middle East. He was described by his own lawyers as a fundraiser for the "charitable arm of the PIJ." And Al-Arian was not blind to the group's monstrous tactics, as he was the regular recipient of faxes

announcing the group's suicide bombings. . . . In a 1994 fax, Al-Arian wrote to PIJ headquarters after a suicide bombing, that "pride and glory overwhelm us." . . . The trial has laid bare Al-Arian's involvement in one of the most violent groups in the Middle East. He may now claim an acquittal, but he can never again claim moral innocence.<sup>27</sup>

In 2006, after denying his involvement for more than a decade, Al-Arian pleaded guilty to conspiracy to provide support to the terror group Palestinian Islamic Jihad and was sentenced to fifty-seven months in prison. The Justice Department believed Al-Arian was the main North American organizer for the group and charged him with criminal contempt after he served his sentence because he failed to testify, as required in his plea agreement, as to the alleged connection between the International Institute of Islamic Thought and terrorist organizations. Al-Arian refused to testify, despite a grant of immunity, and staged a highly publicized hunger strike while appealing a contempt citation, an appeal he ultimately lost.

CAIR and others tried to portray Al-Arian as a victim of persecution by government officials seeking to silence him because of his outspoken support for the Palestinian cause. Rather than as a "political prisoner," however, the judge who sentenced Al-Arian saw him very differently: "But when it came to blowing up women and children on buses, did you leap into action then? Did you offer to form a committee to protect the innocent? Did you call your fellow directors and enlist their aid in stopping the bombing or even stop the targeting of the innocent? No. You lifted not one finger, made not one phone call. To the contrary, you laughed when you heard about the bombings, what you euphemistically call 'operations.' You even pleaded for donations to pay for more such actions. Your only connection to widows and orphans is that you create them, even among Palestinians."<sup>28</sup>

The former chief of the FBI's counterterrorism division, Steve Pomerantz, said, "CAIR has defended individuals involved in terrorist violence, including Hamas leader Mousa Abu Marzook. . . . The modus operandi has been to falsely tar as 'anti-Muslim' the U.S. government, counter-terror officials, writers, journalists and others who have investigated or exposed the threat of Middle East-based terrorism. . . . Unfortunately CAIR is but one of the new generation of new groups in the United States that hide under a veneer of 'civil rights' or 'academic' status but in fact are tethered to a platform that supports terrorism."<sup>29</sup>

CAIR has been remarkably successful in presenting itself as the representative of American Muslims. In fact, CAIR, like other Arab lobby groups, has a small constituency that has reportedly been shrinking. According to a report by the *Washington Times*, the group's membership declined by more than 90 percent since 9/11, from more than 29,000 to 1,700 in 2006. M. Zuhdi Jasser, director of the American Islamic Forum for Democracy, said it was a "myth that CAIR represents the American Muslim population" and that "post 9/11, they have marginalized themselves by their tired exploitation of the media attention for victimization issues at the expense of representing the priorities of the American Muslim population."<sup>30</sup>

Another Muslim organization that has gained credibility is the American Muslim Council (AMC), which was founded in 1990 to "provide a national structure within which American Muslims may express and act upon their shared concerns, promote, encourage and foster better understanding, in the United States, of Muslim culture, values and history and enhance, encourage and foster the common good and general welfare of the people of the United States."<sup>31</sup>

While condemning terrorism in general, AMC has refused to denounce specific groups such as Hamas and Islamic Jihad. It described antiterrorism policies as "anti-Muslim and anti-Arab" and suggested they were the product of Jewish pressure. AMC opposed loan guarantees, called for an end to aid to Israel, and charged Israel in May 1996 with committing "genocide" in Lebanon. That same year, the media began to

scrutinize the activities of AMC and criticize it for expressing sympathy for terrorists. A number of individuals and groups, particularly Christian organizations, came to its defense, denouncing critics for engaging in "Muslim bashing." The American Friends Service Committee, the National Conference of Catholic Bishops, the National Council of the Churches of Christ, and the Presbyterian Church wrote a letter of protest and endorsed the AMC as "the premier, mainstream Muslim group in Washington."<sup>32</sup>

Meanwhile, AMC's founder, Abdurahman Alamoudi, met with both Clintons in the White House and joined George W. Bush at a prayer service dedicated to victims of the 9/11 attacks. He arranged a Ramadan fast-breaking dinner for congressional leaders, lectured on behalf of the State Department, and founded an organization to provide Muslim chaplains for the Department of Defense.

This was the same man who was described as an "expert in the art of deception" in a report by *Newsweek* journalists Mark Hosenball and Michael Isikoff, for expressing moderate, pro-American sympathies in his lobbying and public relations work with Americans, but then being caught on camera expressing support for Hamas and Hezbollah at an Islamist rally. For example, at a pro-Palestinian rally outside the White House in 2000, he told the crowd, "We are all supporters of Hamas. . . . I am also a supporter of Hezbollah." Later he was photographed in Beirut at a conference attended by representatives of al-Qaeda, Islamic Jihad, Hamas, and Hezbollah. Wiretapped conversations also recorded him praising the 1994 bombing of the Jewish community center in Buenos Aires, Argentina, where eighty-six people died. Alamoudi called it "a worthy operation." 33

When the government began to investigate Alamoudi for possible ties to terrorism, James Zogby and others defended him as the victim of "a shameful hysteria campaign of McCarthyism." On July 30, 2004, he pleaded guilty to three charges of illegal dealings with Libya, after admitting that he participated in a plot to murder Saudi crown prince Abdullah

for Muammar Qaddafi and accepted hundreds of thousands of dollars from top Libyan officials, in addition to tax and immigration violations. He was sentenced to twenty-three years in jail.

Few Muslims are willing to speak out against the extremist organizations in the Arab lobby. One of the rare critiques came from Mustafa Elhussein, secretary of the Ibn Khaldun Society, who said, "[These] self-appointed leaders who spew hatred toward America and the West and yet claim to be legitimate spokespersons for the American Muslim community . . . [should] not only be kept at arm's length from the political process, they should be actively opposed as extremists."<sup>34</sup>

Supporters of Israel became alarmed when they read reports of a rapidly expanding Muslim American population that was growing increasingly active in politics and was expected to be hostile to Israel. These fears were fanned by Muslim organizations that claimed huge memberships and spoke about a constituency of 8 million that had the potential to form a larger voting bloc than the Jews, whose total population is only about 5 million. As it turns out, the influence and numbers of American Muslims have been greatly exaggerated. Rather than 8 million Muslims, for example, the Pew Research Center estimated the population at less than one-third that figure—2.35 million. Another study found the number could be as high as 2.8 million, but was more likely closer to 1.9 million.

In addition, the American Muslim community is multiethnic, with about 30 percent African American, 33 percent of Asian origin, and only 25 percent of Arab descent, which means that not all Muslims are focused on Middle East issues or share the views of the Arab lobby. Iranians, for example, have a very different outlook from Muslims from Arab countries. Indo-Pakistanis are active and well organized and mostly uninterested in Middle East issues, focusing instead on matters directly related to the conflict between India and Pakistan, such as the disputed region of Kashmir. African

Americans, meanwhile, are focused primarily on domestic issues and those affecting African nations.

While the Muslim organizations express opinions on the Arab-Israeli conflict, their principal influence has been exerted through the education system and the media, where they have tried to portray Islam in its most benign form and to convince Americans that radical Muslims do not exist, act contrary to Islam, or are only hostile to the United States because of American policy in the Middle East. They have had limited success because of the reality that Americans (and others) continue to be attacked by Islamists. Thus, for example, a *Washington Post*/ABC News poll in 2009 found that 48 percent of Americans have an unfavorable view of Islam, the highest figure since late 2001, and 29 percent believe mainstream Islam advocates violence against non-Muslims (58 percent said it is a peaceful religion).

This is similar to the problem Arab American groups have had in portraying the Palestinians as peace-loving, while the media report that Hamas and other Palestinians continue to reject Israel's existence and engage in terror. The Muslim organizations' other priority, to weaken domestic counterterrorism laws, has been unsuccessful because most Americans have accepted the tradeoff of some civil liberties for the need to protect the nation from terrorists. In fact, a Cornell University study found in 2004 that 44 percent of Americans believe the U.S. government should restrict the civil liberties of Muslim Americans; about 27 percent said that all Muslim Americans should be required to register their location with the federal government; 26 percent said they think that mosques should be closely monitored by U.S. law enforcement agencies; 29 percent agreed that undercover law enforcement agents should infiltrate Muslim civic and volunteer organizations to keep tabs on their activities and fund-raising; and about 22 percent said the federal government should profile citizens as potential threats based on the fact that they are Muslim or have Middle Eastern heritage.<sup>35</sup>

Another reason the domestic Arab lobby has had limited influence is that in contrast to the pro-Israel community, Arab Americans and Muslims have played a trivial role in electoral politics. American Jews vote and participate in all aspects of campaign politics in disproportionate numbers. While their overall influence on election outcomes is debatable, there is no question that their involvement forces politicians to pay attention to their concerns. Moreover, the lack of comparable Arab involvement means that candidates have no incentive to take positions that might be viewed as hostile to Israel, as that would lose them Israeli lobby support and win little or nothing in return. As Harry Truman said in 1948, "In all of my political experience I don't ever recall the Arab vote swinging a close election." <sup>36</sup>

This attitude naturally carries over to when a candidate is elected. He or she will need votes and money to be reelected and is unlikely to attract either by taking positions hostile to Israel. That is why the Arab lobby considers it a victory if anyone puts one of their issues on the agenda or votes against the Israeli lobby.

About half of the Arab population is concentrated in five states—California, Florida, Michigan, New Jersey, and New York—that are all key to the electoral college. Still, the Arab population is dwarfed by that of the Jews in every one of these states except Michigan.

JEWISH AND ARAB POPULATIONS IN KEY STATES

State: CA

Arab Population: 142,805 Arabs as % of Total State: .48 Jewish Population: 999,000 Jews as % of Total State: 2.9

State: FL

Arab Population: 49,206 Arabs as % of Total State: .38 Jewish Population: 628,000 Jews as % of Total State: 3.9

State: MI

Arab Population: 76,504 Arabs as % of Total State: .82 Jewish Population: 110,000 Jews as % of Total State: 1.1

State: NJ

Arab Population: 46,381 Arabs as % of Total State: .60 Jewish Population: 485,000 Jews as % of Total State: 5.7

State: NY

Arab Population: 94,319 Arabs as % of Total State: .52 Jewish Population: 1,657,000 Jews as % of Total State: 8.7

The Arab lobby did not take an active and visible role in campaigns until the 1984 election. The lobby then targeted Maryland Democrat Clarence Long, the chairman of the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Foreign Operations and a driving force behind increasing aid to Israel. He was chosen "to serve notice to members of Congress that the Arab lobby is ready and able to make life uncomfortable for Israel's friends on Capitol Hill." The NAAA took credit for Long's defeat, but the loss had less to do with the effort of the Arab lobby than the facts that redistricting took away a large percentage of his constituency and that, after a narrow victory in 1982, he became a high-priority target of the Republican National Committee.<sup>37</sup>

The 1984 presidential election was the first time that Arab Americans participated as an organized community in a national political campaign. A small group backed Jesse Jackson, who had a record of sympathy for the Palestinian cause and had made controversial remarks that Jews felt were anti-Semitic, and James Zogby gave one of the nominating speeches for Jackson at the Democratic convention. Ironically, Arab Americans also actively supported the very pro-Israel Ronald Reagan. The reason was that the Republican Party made a concerted effort to court their vote, whereas the Democrats did not. Moreover, Arab Americans were upset that Democrats were pressuring Reagan to move the U.S. embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem.

Zogby and other Arab Americans subsequently became regulars at the Democratic National Convention and began to try to affect the party's platform at the state and national level by introducing language that would give greater recognition to the Palestinian cause. In 1988–89, for example, the AAI managed to secure passage of platform planks favoring a Palestinian state at eight Democratic Party conventions. These campaigns provoked a response from the Israeli lobby, which persuaded the party to remain committed to its long-standing support for a strong U.S.-Israel relationship, and pro-Israel forces became more vigilant in fighting and defeating Arab lobby efforts to shape party platforms.

In 2000, Zogby claimed another milestone when both Al Gore and George W. Bush became the first presidential candidates to meet with Arab Americans to solicit their support. This was also the first election in which Muslim Americans played an active role in a campaign.

Muslim involvement in the 2000 election can be traced to the efforts of Grover Norquist, president of Americans for Tax Reform, and a well-known conservative Republican activist. In 1998 Norquist founded the Islamic Free Market Institute (IFMI) to promote his conservative agenda among American Muslims and increase American Muslim participation in the political process. The organization also seeks to "introduce traditional American values to the Muslim community and traditional Islamic teachings and values to decision-makers" and to "promote an Islamic perspective on domestic issues (social and fiscal) to help enhance the Muslim community's input in the decision-making process."<sup>38</sup>

The institute's main supporter has been Qatar, from which it has received hundreds of thousands of dollars. Other funders have included Saudis and the government of Kuwait. Most of the institute's contributions come from foreign governments, companies, and individuals writing checks on foreign banks. Other funders, such as the Safa Trust and the International Institute of Islamic Thought, have been raided by federal

authorities as part of an investigation into suspected terrorist financial networks.<sup>39</sup>

One of Norquist's funders was Abdurahman Alamoudi, the head of the American Muslim Council who made multiple visits to the Clinton White House and met with then-candidate George W. Bush in Austin in July 2000, offering to support his bid for the White House in exchange for Bush's commitment to repeal certain antiterrorist laws. (As discussed earlier, Alamoudi was sentenced in 2004 to twenty-three years in prison for a variety of offenses, including a plot to kill Saudi crown prince Abdullah.) Khaled Saffuri, the director of IFMI, also enlisted Sami Al-Arian to attract Muslim voters in Florida.

One of Norquist's main objectives on behalf of the Arab lobby was to try to persuade the presidential candidates in the 2000 election to weaken the pre-9/11 policy regarding investigating suspected illegal immigrants. Norquist subsequently took credit for George W. Bush's statement in a nationally televised debate on October 11, 2000, "Arab Americans are racially profiled in what's called secret evidence. . . . We've got to do something about that." Bush's remarks won the support of more than twenty Arab American groups. 40

A year later, leaders of a half dozen Arab American and Muslim organizations were scheduled to meet with President Bush at 3:00 p.m. on September 11, "to discuss their desire to end ethnic profiling, as well as the policy of 'secret evidence' that allows American law enforcement officials to detain non-U.S. citizens based on evidence they are not compelled to share."<sup>41</sup> Instead, after 9/11, Bush championed even more vigorous use of secret evidence and profiling and provoked widespread anger in the Arab-American and Muslim community.

Despite the Muslim outreach efforts of Norquist, Bush lost the state of Michigan, the only state with a large enough Arab/Muslim population to make even a marginal difference in an election. Also in that election, the only Arab American in the Senate, Spencer Abraham, lost his bid for reelection (President Bush later named him secretary of energy).

Nevertheless, since the 2000 election was so close, every constituency can claim to have influenced the outcome. Arab Americans are no different. After Bush's narrow victory in Florida, most attention was focused on elderly Jewish voters who, believing they had voted for Gore, had accidentally cast ballots for Pat Buchanan. Meanwhile, the Tampa Bay Islamic Center claimed that 50,000 Muslims in Florida voted, and an exit poll conducted by the American Muslim Alliance showed Bush won 88 percent of the Muslim vote, compared to 8 percent for Ralph Nader and 1 percent for Al Gore. This allowed Norquist to claim that Bush was elected as a result of the Muslim vote. The lopsided outcome was due partly to the expectation that George W. would be at least as pro-Arab as his father, and also undoubtedly partly to the fact that Gore's running mate, Joe Lieberman, was Jewish and unabashedly pro-Israel.

Gore actually was viewed as having taken the Muslim vote for granted. Not until two weeks before the election did the campaign consider sending his wife to a Muslim-American convention in Chicago, but the idea was apparently shot down because of concerns about Jewish voters' reactions.

In 2004, the major Muslim organizations tried to unite to form a Muslim-American voting bloc. A coalition comprised of the American Muslim Alliance (AMA); the Council on American-Islamic Relations (CAIR); the Islamic Circle of North America (ICNA); the Islamic Society of North America (ISNA); the Muslim Alliance of North America (MANA); the Muslim American Society (MAS); the Muslim Public Affairs Council (MPAC); the Muslim Students Association-National (MSA-N); the Muslim Ummah of North America (MUNA); Project Islamic Hope (PIH); and United Muslims of America (UMA), which represented most mosques in the United States, established the American Muslim Taskforce on Civil Rights and Elections—Political Action Committee (AMT-PAC) to

protest "oppressive laws" against Muslims and support John Kerry. The Arab lobby was disenchanted with Bush because of the post-9/11 security measures they viewed as discriminatory, and because of his unexpectedly strong support for Israel. Overwhelming Muslim support did not change the outcome, however, as Kerry lost.

In the 2008 election, John McCain's pro-Israel credentials were well established from his record in the Senate and outspoken support of Israel during the campaign, so he was never likely to get the votes of many Arab Americans. Other components of the lobby, notably the petromilitary elements, were likely to support McCain because of his support for oil drilling and a robust military.

The candidacy of Barack Obama presented a bit of a conundrum for the Arab lobby. On one hand, some people believed he was a Muslim, which attracted support, but the fact that he was not, and emphasized his Christian beliefs, made him problematic for some Muslims. James Abourezk, for example, complained after the election that Obama "wanted nothing to do with Arabs, either Christian or Muslim" and that his staff "prevented Muslim women with head scarves from sitting behind him in view of the television cameras during his campaign rallies." While Obama visited churches and synagogues, Abourezk said he "refused to visit even one mosque during the campaign." 42

In addition, Obama's policy positions related to Israel were virtually identical to McCain's, which were not to the lobby's liking, but his desire to withdraw troops from Iraq and negotiate with Iran were more positive signs, as were his friendship with Columbia professor Rashid Khalidi, a vitriolic critic of Israel and former PLO spokesman, not to mention the statement by Jesse Jackson that Obama would decrease the influence of "Zionists who have controlled American policy for decades" (Jackson claimed later to have been misquoted). Obama was also determined to radically change course from what was viewed as a rabidly pro-Israel Bush administration. Several of his advisers were critics of Israel; he

spoke about becoming more engaged in the peace process, which was interpreted as opening the possibility for pressuring Israel; he was committed to opening diplomatic channels to countries such as Syria and Iran and, unlike McCain, did not emphasize the war on terror or the danger of radical Islam. The Arab lobby hoped to receive a more sympathetic hearing for their concerns, and that they would have an opportunity to pressure President Obama to pursue an "evenhanded policy," which focused on the Palestinians. The lobby also hoped to silence discussion that might cast any aspersions on Islam and roll back security measures used to investigate Muslims and Arabs.

On the positive side for the lobby, at least initially, Obama appointed a national coordinator for Muslim American affairs. The person chosen, Chicago lawyer Mazen Asbahi, lasted less than a month, resigning after questions were raised about his participation on the board of a subsidiary of the Saudi-funded North American Islamic Trust, which promotes Wahhabi Islam and owns title to many mosques. Asbahi was also described by the *Wall Street Journal* as frequently speaking before groups associated with the Muslim Brotherhood. Before Asbahi joined the campaign in late July, Obama did not have a Muslim-outreach coordinator, which had provoked complaints by Muslims who felt this was unfair, since Obama did have outreach staff for Catholics, evangelical Christians, and Jews.<sup>44</sup>

In 2008 the American Muslim Taskforce on Civil Rights and Elections reported that 89 percent of Muslims voted for Obama, while only 2 percent voted for McCain (only 4 percent identified themselves as Republicans). As for most voters in 2008, by far the most important issue for Muslim voters (63 percent) was the economy, followed by the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan (16 percent).

Ironically, while Obama received the overwhelming support of Arab Americans, Palestinians in the Middle East viewed him with great suspicion. One journalist described his "phobic reaction to anything and everything Islamic," and

other Palestinians were appalled by his statements of support for Israel at the AIPAC conference in June 2008 and during his one-day stopover in Israel in July. The forty-five-minute visit Obama paid to Mahmoud Abbas in Ramallah and his expression of support for a Palestinian state were viewed as insufficient. A poll of Palestinians found that 34 percent actually favored McCain, who never visited the West Bank, while only 28 percent supported Obama. Pollster Nabil Kukali explained, "People had high expectations for Obama, but his statements to AIPAC indicated that he does not understand Palestinian suffering." Palestinians The disenchanted with the Arab American groups, which they believed failed to promote their concerns.<sup>45</sup>

One of the most surprising aspects of the Arab lobby, which perhaps partially explains its minimal influence in electoral politics, is the paltry amount of money given to political campaigns. As in much of its strategy, the idea was to match the electoral involvement of the Israeli lobby and create political action committees that could reward sympathetic candidates and punish those who were too pro-Israel. The NAAA formed the first Arab American PAC—NAAA-PAC—in 1984. It gave out a paltry \$20,000, split among twenty-two Democrats and twenty-four Republicans. The same year, more than seventy pro-Israel PACs distributed more than \$4 million.

In 2003, Arab Americans in Virginia formed the New Dominion PAC. Since then, it has distributed more than \$126,000, \$34,000 of that in the 2008 campaign (nothing was given to Republicans).

"Traditionally, Arab Americans participated as individuals" in elections, according to then director of AAI, Jean Abi Nader, but in 2004, Nader said, they realized they could be more influential by contributing to PACs and predicted that AAI's PAC alone would raise \$200,000.<sup>46</sup> In fact, in that election cycle, AAI raised half that amount, and the rest of the pro-Arab PACs contributed only about \$50,000 more, a total of \$150,000, which paled in comparison to the \$3.1 million

donated by pro-Israel PACs (nearly \$3 million more was donated by individuals).

In 2008, three Arab American PACs (Americans for a Palestinian State, Arab American Leadership PAC, and NAAA-ADC) contributed a total of just over \$60,000 to candidates. Ten Muslim PACs existed at one time, but only three were active in 2008, and only two contributed a total of about \$15,000 to candidates. These data are misleading because the Center for Responsive Politics does not include all PACs that are part of the Arab lobby. The New Dominion PAC, for example, is missing from their data. By comparison, thirty-one pro-Israel PACs had contributed nearly \$3.1 million (on a broader comparison, the top PAC contributor, the National Association of Realtors, gave \$4 million). If anything, disclosure of Arab campaign contributions alarms the Israeli lobby, and it responds with even more money to more than compensate for the Arab lobby's donations.

Khaled Saffuri, executive director of the Islamic Institute in Washington, has argued that the PAC donations are misleading, as most major donors do not contribute to PACs and therefore do not show up in studies of campaign financing: "There is lots of money giving on a personal level and most of the donors do not tie in on Arab and Muslim issues. They do so on personal interest rather than community interest." Though he had no evidence to back the claim, Saffuri said Arab American and Muslim donors had given a minimum of \$2 million to the Bush campaign. 47

When Arab Americans and Muslims make contributions to candidates, they often provoke controversy. For example, when Hillary Clinton was running for the Senate in 1998, she received a \$50,000 donation from the American Muslim Alliance, which presumably was pleased by her endorsement of a Palestinian state, but her campaign returned the money after it was alerted to offensive material on the group's Web site. Still, Zogby claims that questions raised about campaign donations actually work in the lobby's favor because "we get

copy for the next three days about that issue." He says it is "the best money we never had to spend." <sup>48</sup>

The Israeli lobby is often accused of directing money to pro-Israel political candidates, but it typically does not have to give donors formal instructions; the candidates who are supportive are generally well known, and to the extent advice is needed, it may be on the order of which races are close enough that additional contributions may affect the outcome. The same holds for the Arab lobby. Very few members of Congress have not supported Israel over the years, and an even smaller number have been identifiably hostile. Since these members stand out as a minority, it is easy for the Arab lobby to know whom to support. Nevertheless, some direction may be given, as occurred in the notorious 1982 election involving Paul Findley. Findley called himself "Yasser Arafat's best friend in Congress" and later compared the terrorist leader to Gandhi and Martin Luther King Jr. He blamed his defeat on the Israeli lobby, but never mentioned the support he received from the Arab lobby. For example, the Saudi newspaper Al-Jazirah reported "All Findley needs now is \$150,000 to \$200,000. Is this amount too much for companies [with contracts in the Arab world] to contribute through political action committees . . . ?"49 Ultimately, Findley was defeated because his district suffered from a high unemployment rate, and his district was gerrymandered to his disadvantage.

In fact, in 1982 and in subsequent elections, the corporate component of the Arab lobby did not support pro-Arab candidates. The *Boston Globe*, for example, examined the donations of the oil industry and found little correlation with candidates' positions on Middle East issues. This finding reinforces the point that corporations do not consistently support the lobby's agenda, mostly participating only when their immediate interests are at stake.

This should not be surprising, as oil and other companies are focused on their bottom lines, which are affected by a range of issues beyond the Arab-Israeli conflict; moreover, donors tend to prefer incumbents because they have a higher probability of victory, are known quantities, and have seniority on key committees. Since members of Congress have been overwhelmingly supportive of Israel, this increases the likelihood that this will remain true. To change the balance of opinion in Congress would require the Arab lobby to target often powerful, well-funded incumbents. Given their limited involvement in campaigns, both as participants and funders, it is easy to see why members of the Arab lobby have not been able to weaken congressional support for Israel.

Though Congress has long been supportive of Israel, only in the last twenty years or so have a disproportionate number of Jews been elected to serve. These Jewish members, combined with sympathetic non-Jews, have ensured a comfortable majority in support of most legislation favored by the Israeli lobby. Few Arab Americans have served in Congress, but those who have typically became Israel's principal critics in Congress. This was the case in the early 1970s, when South Dakota Democrat James Abourezk became the first Arab American elected to the Senate. He joined representatives Toby Moffett, Abraham Kazen Jr., and James Abdnor in an informal Arab lobby alliance in Congress. As a leading pro-Arab or, more typically, anti-Israel voice in Congress, Abourezk became a popular speaker for Arab American groups, and when he left Congress, he cofounded the ADC.

Keith Ellison (D-MN) became the first Muslim member of Congress in 2006 and was soon followed by Andre Carson (D-IN). As the groundbreaker, Ellison came under particular scrutiny. Although he has not shied away from speaking to the Arab lobby, he has also made a concerted effort to show the Israeli lobby that he is a friend of Israel. Carson, after participating in a town hall meeting sponsored by CAIR, apparently began to have second thoughts about appearing at the group's events. CAIR spokesman Hooper advised CAIR chapters not to publicly invite Carson, for fear he would turn them down and critics could then say, "Oh, a Muslim member of Congress won't even be seen with CAIR." Meanwhile, on

AIPAC's top priority, foreign aid, both voted with the pro-Israel lobby in 2009.

The weakness of the Arab American groups can be seen every time a major conflict occurs between Israel and its neighbors. The Israeli military operation Cast Lead, designed to stop Hamas rocket fire in December 2008–January 2009, is a good example. After exercising restraint for three years and absorbing nearly 10,000 mortar and rocket attacks fired by terrorists in the Gaza Strip at the civilian population in southern Israel, the Israel Defense Forces launched a largecounterterrorism operation in Gaza. extraordinary efforts to avoid civilian casualties, which included dropping leaflets and making phone calls to warn bystanders to stay away from the terrorists, many innocent Palestinians were killed, and destruction was widespread. The international press pilloried Israel, its often distorted and inaccurate reports conveying an image of Israel as a brutal aggressor that created a humanitarian disaster. The Arab lobby immediately organized protests and called for the government to stop the Israeli onslaught and condemn its actions. To the chagrin of the groups described here, however, the Bush administration backed the Israeli operation as a legitimate act of self-defense, and the House voted overwhelmingly (390–5), and the Senate unanimously, to support Israel's actions. Months later, the UN Human Rights Council established a fact-finding mission headed by Richard Goldstone that resulted in a highly controversial and widely criticized report accusing Israel of war crimes. The Arab lobby strongly supported the report, but the House of Representatives voted 344 to 36 to condemn it.

In part because the Arab lobby has been so unsuccessful in making its case at the national level, it has often tried to win points at the local level by promoting anti-Israel measures it hopes will snowball into a national campaign that undermines the U.S.-Israel relationship. These efforts are often the product of ad hoc groups that also are formed in a community, usually an especially liberal one. Though practically meaningless in

terms of foreign policy, these groups seek to delegitimize Israel through symbolic acts such as using the divestment campaign employed against South Africa. Thus, as early as 1984, Taxpayers for Peace in the Middle East sought to put a measure on the ballot in Berkeley, California, that called for foreign aid to be reduced by the amount Israel spends on settlements. The measure was defeated overwhelmingly, but attracted publicity and sparked similar movements in several other communities. In 2004, anti-Israel activists in Somerville, Massachusetts, sought to divest its \$137.4 million pension fund from Israeli bonds and companies that sell military equipment to Israel. The resolution was defeated 10–0. More recently, anti-Israel activists tried to make Seattle the first major American city to divest from companies that provide material support to Israel. That effort also failed when a court ruled the proposed ballot initiative invalid. While ineffective to this point, such activities represent another component of the Arab lobby's persistent campaign at all levels of society to weaken the U.S.-Israel alliance.

More than twenty years ago, James Zogby boasted about the strength of the Arab lobby in comparison to the Israeli lobby. "They control the Hill, but we've got a lot of the positions around the Hill. We have a lot more allies than we ever had before." He acknowledged the need to have greater impact on elections, but concluded, "We're on the track towards power." <sup>51</sup>

The truth is different, however, as his colleague Hussein Ibish admitted. Ibish, a longtime activist and staff member of different Arab lobby groups, who is currently ADC's communications director, told an audience in Bahrain that organizations such as the ADC and AAI had not changed in size since the 1990s. Ibish said numerous Arab-Muslim organizations have been created, but "none of these organizations are particularly strong or effective representatives of the Arab American community."<sup>52</sup>

## Chapter Twelve God Takes a Side: Christian Anti-Zionists Join the Lobby

Though much is written about the support for Israel today among the estimated 75 million evangelicals in the United States, approximately 200 million American Christians are not evangelical and, historically, the most active Christian organizations have been hostile toward Israel and more sympathetic to the Arabs. This is ironic, given that a substantial proportion of Arab Americans are Christians, but generally unsupportive of the Arab lobby.

The roots of anti-Israel sentiment in the Christian community can be traced to anti-Semitic theology as well as years of Vatican hostility based, in part, on concern that a Jewish state would jeopardize Catholic attachment to the Holy Land. Later, when liberation theology emerged as an influential strain of Christian ideology, the idea was introduced that Israel was part of the Western imperialist effort to oppress the downtrodden Palestinians. When these ideas lost favor within the church, they were superseded by a Palestinian version that attempts to wipe Israel and the Jews from the Bible and deny the Jews' historical ties to their homeland.

Much of the focus of the Christians in the Arab lobby is on Jerusalem and the objection to its control by Jews. They also rail against real and imagined offenses against Christians committed by Israel while remaining mute in the face of discriminatory policies of the Palestinians and the Arab and Muslim states. Christian groups have given the Arab lobby moral cover and helped create the impression that the case against Israel is based on human rights and justice rather than politics, religion, psychology, history, geography, and, ultimately, Arab irredentism. Besides this halo effect, the Christian groups have helped keep criticism of Israeli human rights at the forefront of discussions about the Middle East and

poisoned the minds of many of the faithful in the denominations that have joined the Arab lobby.

Today it is common to hear evangelical Christian leaders talk about the consistency of their faith with the strengthening of Israel, but other Christians have a very different view rooted in their theology. "The central issue between Judaism and Christianity," wrote Millar Burrows in Christian Century, "lies in their answer to the question: What do you think of Christ? . . . The present resurgence of Jewish nationalism is a repetition of the same fatal error that caused Israel's rejection of Jesus. It is the focal point at which Christian opinion, in all brotherly love, should make clear and emphatic its disagreement with the dominant trend in contemporary Judaism. For the authentic, dominating, just now apparently all-conquering devotees of political Zionism we would feel the sorrow that Jesus felt when he wept over Jerusalem. . . . The Christians' final attitude may be that of Paul: 'Brethren, my heart's desire for Israel is that they may be saved.""1

The U.S. Presbyterian Church takes a different position and separates the discussion of Israel from the Bible. In its view, "the State of Israel is a geopolitical entity and is not to be validated theologically." The Presbyterians have been perhaps the most committed denomination on the Palestinian issue, and one of the first to call for the United States to "end its unqualified commitment to Israel" and "deny further aid to Israel until . . . [Israel] ends its West Bank and Gaza settlements policy."<sup>2</sup>

The influence of Christians dates back to the beginning of America's involvement with the Middle East, as the first Americans to live in the region were missionaries. The Presbyterians, for example, have been involved in the region for more than 160 years. Many of the organizations and individuals who became vocal critics of Israel had institutional commitments in the Arab Middle East.

Meanwhile, the Catholic Church made clear its position on Zionism as early as 1904, when Theodor Herzl went to Rome to meet Pope Pius X to solicit his support for the Jewish homeland. The pope's position was unambiguous: "The soil of Jerusalem is sacred in the life of Jesus Christ. As head of the Church, I cannot say otherwise. The Jews did not acknowledge our Lord and thus we cannot recognize the Jewish people. Hence, if you go to Palestine and if the Jewish people settle there, our churches and our priests will be ready to baptize you all."3 At this point, the Zionist movement was not significant enough to have generated the pope's political concern, so the response to Herzl was more likely an expression of the replacement theology that dominated church thinking; that is, the view that Christianity had replaced Judaism, that Jews are no longer God's chosen people, and that God does not have specific future plans for the nation of Israel. It was therefore not surprising that the Vatican later refused to endorse the Balfour Declaration's call for the establishment of a Jewish homeland in Palestine.

As the debate over the idea of creating a Jewish state became more intense in the 1940s, so did the arguments among non-Jews. Eminent theologians such as Reinhold Niebuhr were vigorous supporters of the Zionists, but others were hostile, sometimes relying on their interpretations of the Bible and other times expressing anti-Semitic attitudes. The magazine *Century*, the Christian of U.S. Protestantism, for example, trumpeted the notion of Jewish disloyalty, insisting that Jews decide "whether they are an integral part of the nation in which they live, or members of a Levantine nation dwelling in exile." The Baptist Watchman-Examiner adopted a more theological critique, arguing that "Israel cannot be restored except in the divine plan and purpose. If Israel is now being restored, then, as we interpret the Bible, history is rapidly approaching its climax."<sup>4</sup>

In June 1943, the apostolic delegate in Washington wrote to Myron Taylor, the American representative to the Vatican, "If the greater part of Palestine is given to the Jewish People, this would be a severe blow to the religious attachment of Catholics to this land. To have the Jewish People in the majority would be to interfere with the peaceful exercise of

these rights in the Holy Land already vested in Catholics [sic]. . . . If a 'Hebrew Home' is desired, it would not be too difficult to find a more fitting territory than Palestine. With an increase in the Jewish population there, grave, new, international problems would arise."<sup>5</sup>

The debate over the future of Palestine was also conducted in the aftermath of the Holocaust and the shadow of the church's general silence during that catastrophe. It would be many years later, however, before the controversy over the role of Pope Pius XII during the war would generate tension between Catholics and Jews. While the church did engage in some efforts to rescue Jews, it was explicitly opposed to taking measures that would bring any to Palestine. In May 1943, for example, the Vatican's secretary of state, Cardinal Luigi Maglioni, gave as one of the reasons for the pope's refusal to rescue two thousand Jewish children from Slovakia the fear that an influx of Jews into Palestine would threaten Christian interests <sup>6</sup>

The Vatican believed it should have a say in determining the future of the Holy Land. Its representatives were primarily concerned about Jerusalem, and lobbied the State Department to support internationalization as the only way to preserve the holy places. The Zionists argued that they had every intention of protecting the holy places of all faiths; moreover, they maintained that Jews had a connection to Jerusalem dating back nearly three thousand years, and that it should be their capital.

As the debate on the future of Palestine headed toward its denouement, the Arab lobby now included the petrodiplomatic complex, a few domestic organizations, the Arab states, and the Catholic Church. They were all aligned against partition at the UN, but the Zionists had some faint hope that the Vatican might yet support a Jewish state and use its influence with some countries, particularly in Latin America, where Catholic influence was particularly strong. That did not occur. The Zionists were actually fortunate that the Vatican did not lobby more actively *against* the resolution. Israel's future prime

minister, Moshe Sharett, believed that the Vatican did not actively oppose partition because it did not want to declare war on the Jewish people, who it hoped would join the international front against communism, and because it saw the partition resolution's internationalization of Jerusalem as effectively giving Christians control over the city. Still, the church left no doubt where it stood when the Vatican's semiofficial newspaper, *L'Osservatore Romano*, proclaimed the day before Israel announced its independence that "modern Zionism is not the true heir of biblical Israel. . . . Therefore the Holy Land and its sacred sites belong to Christianity, which is the true Israel."

When it became clear that the partition resolution would not be implemented and that war would decide the fate of the Holy Land, the Vatican remained silent. Israelis believe this was because the Vatican expected the Jews to lose the war and was hoping to find a way to get along with the Arabs and still assume a dominant position in Jerusalem. The silence ended when reports of Jewish soldiers damaging and defiling Christian holy sites were disseminated. While some incidents did indeed occur, the Israelis felt they were being exaggerated for propaganda purposes by various parties interested in generating hostility toward the new state. Prime Minister David Ben-Gurion understood the danger the negative publicity could cause and ordered Israeli troops to protect all holy sites, going so far as to tell commanders to make "merciless use of machine guns against any Jews, and in particular any Jewish soldier, who tries to loot or defile a Christian or Muslim Holy Place."8

The Vatican represented Catholics, but other denominations had their own views of Zionism. Many mainline Protestants, in particular, were hostile because of their historic missionary activities in the Middle East, which they believed were threatened by the establishment of a Jewish state. One influential leader of the anti-Zionists was Virginia Gildersleeve, the president of Barnard College and a member of the board of the American University of Beirut, who argued

that Zionism would "plunge much of the region into war, sow longstanding hatred and make the Arabs consider America not the best-liked and trusted of the nations of the West . . . but the most disliked and distrusted." In 1948, she was a founder of the Committee for Justice and Peace in the Holy Land (CJPHL), which later merged with the American Friends of the Middle East (AFME), and her organization became a vigorous member of the Arab lobby, supported by Aramco and the CIA. At the time of the partition debate, CJPHL and other prominent Protestants, such as Dorothy Thompson, Harry Emerson Fosdick, and Henry Sloane Coffin, were lobbying the Truman administration to prevent Jewish statehood.

A few months after Israel declared independence, another player joined the Arab lobby. On August 22, 1948, the World Council of Churches (WCC) was established and has grown to include hundreds of churches in the East and West. Individual Christians pay little heed to the WCC; however, political leaders sometimes accept WCC declarations as a reflection of the opinion of "the Christians." As Israel was fighting for its life, the WCC would not take a position on its survival, but urged the international community to see it as "a moral and spiritual question" rather than a political, economic, or strategic one. The WCC hinted, however, that the creation of a Jewish state might provoke anti-Semitism: "The establishment of the state of 'Israel' adds a political dimension to the Christian approach to the Jews and threatens to complicate anti-Semitism with political fears and enmities." <sup>10</sup>

After the end of Israel's War of Independence, relations with Christians did become more complex. Thousands of Palestinian Christians fled their homes or were expelled and were not allowed to return; Jews now controlled Christian holy sites; Christians elsewhere in the Middle East were separated from their shrines and the community remaining in the Holy Land; and Israeli Jews feared missionary activities by Christians in Israel.

The Mennonites and Quakers began relief work among the Palestinians after the 1948 Arab-Israeli War and were for some

time the only Christian denominations lobbying on Middle East issues through Washington-based advocacy offices. They have been persistent critics of Israel, joining the general Arab lobby campaign of condemnation and delegitimization. The Mennonite Central Committee, for example, routinely portrays Israel's existence as the cause of the Arab-Israeli conflict and calls for a one-state solution. The group also sponsors "Christian Peacemaker Teams" that are sent to the West Bank to confront Israeli soldiers, but like other such "peace" groups, they do nothing to challenge Palestinian terrorists. These groups have undoubtedly influenced their membership, but there is no indication they have had any influence on policy. They maintain a consistent presence in the Middle East and Washington, and the Friends Committee on National Legislation remains active.

Like some U.S. State Department officials, the Vatican feared the new state might turn Communist and resisted entreaties to establish formal diplomatic relations with Israel. In fact, when the U.S. ambassador to Israel suggested that the pope meet with Chaim Weizmann, the Holy See rejected the idea and complained that the United States had recognized Israel but not the Vatican. The pope also reiterated that he would never accept Israeli sovereignty over the Holy Land. In April 1949, Pius XII issued an encyclical on Palestine that made specific demands on Israel. Israel had no problem with his call for freedom of access to holy places and worship, which were guaranteed in Israel's declaration of independence, but the pope's support for the return of the Palestinian refugees and the internationalization of Jerusalem were considered dangerous because the refugees were seen as a potential fifth column that would undermine Israel from within, and internationalization of Jerusalem threatened Israel's claim to its capital.

While in 1947 the Vatican did not weigh in on the partition resolution, it shifted policy after the 1948 Arab-Israeli War when Israel and Jordan gained control over the Christian holy places. The Vatican successfully lobbied the UN General

Assembly to reaffirm the recommendation to internationalize Jerusalem, even though events and facts on the ground had made that aspect of the resolution unworkable. The Vatican also focused its criticism on Israel, even though Jordan (then Transjordan) controlled the eastern half of Jerusalem, including the Old City, where many of the Christian shrines were located. The Vatican would also remain silent for the next nineteen years when Israeli Christians were denied access to their holy places, and Jews were barred from the Western Wall.

The church's anti-Israel position became clear when it tried to prevent the UN from granting membership to Israel. Delegations were told not to vote for Israel's admission unless an agreement was reached on the internationalization of Jerusalem. Cardinal Francis Spellman, the most influential American Roman Catholic leader, lobbied Truman to oppose Israel's admission to the UN and then hoped to reverse the president's decision after the United States joined the majority approving Israel's membership. 11 This is not part of the history of the period you will find in the books asserting the omnipotence of the Israeli lobby, which leave out all the countervailing pressures to create an image of American political leaders pandering to Jewish voters rather than statesmen choosing between competing arguments by domestic and foreign interests.

It is an overstatement to suggest, as Uri Bialer does in *Cross on the Star of David*, that the pope was the "most dangerous challenge to Israeli control over West Jerusalem and, indirectly, to all of Israel's gains in the 1948 war," but he is undoubtedly correct when he says that the hostility of the church became one of the political obstacles Israel would have to confront as it sought to legitimate its borders and international standing. <sup>12</sup> Catholic leaders and spokespeople repeatedly attacked Israel for ruining shrines, for defying UN resolutions, and for its "illegal" claim to jurisdiction over any part of Jerusalem. Given the Vatican's position, it should not be surprising that Catholic institutions outside Rome and other

Christian groups might adopt antagonistic attitudes toward Israel.

Israel felt less threatened by the Vatican's position by the mid-1950s, when it perceived its status in Jerusalem to be more secure. Though not only the Vatican but the United States and other nations had protested when Israel began to move the institutions of government from Tel Aviv to the capital in Jerusalem, the realization set in that Israel was not going to be dislodged from the city. Furthermore, the Jordanians had been no less adamant in staking their claim to the half of the city they controlled. In fact, though only two nations recognized Jordan's occupation of the territory it captured in 1948, the international community gradually accepted that the partition resolution was dead. After annual votes reaffirming the General Assembly's commitment to the internationalization of Jerusalem, the idea was dropped in the early 1950s, and the level of tension with the Vatican declined.

Israel still had little success in improving relations with the Vatican or gaining recognition, in large measure because of the opposition of the church's secretary of state, Cardinal Domenico Tardini, who remained committed internationalization of Jerusalem and, like his counterparts in Washington, feared that an improvement in Israeli-Vatican relations would adversely affect ties with the Arabs. Like the Arabists of the early part of the century, Tardini also worried that Catholics in the region might be endangered by acceptance of a Jewish state in the Islamic heartland. But Tardini was similar to some American Arabists, who made the case against ties with Israel on policy grounds but were also motivated by personal beliefs. Tardini's view was expressed, for example, in a discussion with a fellow cardinal during which he said, "There is no possibility of contact or negotiations with the killers of God."<sup>13</sup>

Not only the Catholics feared the reaction of Arabs. At the WCC's Second World Assembly in 1954, a group of theologians proposed a statement that Israel was one of the recent signs of hope. The proposal was narrowly defeated after

a Lebanese Christian political leader, Charles Malik, argued that the group should not take positions that might alienate Arab Christians.

Following the Suez War in 1956, it was the State Department that contacted the Christian community in an effort to elicit support for its policy of pressuring Israel to withdraw from the Sinai. Secretary of State Dulles contacted Dr. Roswell Barnes, the associate general secretary of the National Council of Churches (NCC), and told him that the "Jews and those very much influenced by Jews" were the only ones speaking out, and they were critical of Eisenhower's stand. The NCC is composed of thirty-two Protestant denominations, including virtually all major church bodies, and has historically been critical of Israel. At the time, Dulles was frustrated that no one else was taking an interest in the Sinai issue, and he ultimately got little from Barnes beyond the statement that he had been working on some comments to include in sermons and a promise to try to convince the president of the NCC to do something.<sup>14</sup> The NCC's involvement was not necessary, as Eisenhower's pressure was sufficient to force Israel to withdraw.

The church's relations with Israel and the Jews also grew more complicated in the 1960s, as more and more research was conducted on the Holocaust. While the Vatican was unhappy with Israeli policies relating to Jerusalem and the treatment of Catholics, Jews became increasingly angry over the revelations of what had happened during the war and the pope's failure to do more to save European Jews or speak out against Hitler. Pope Paul VI did little to endear himself to Jews or Israelis when he visited Israel for eleven hours, refused to meet the chief rabbis or government officials, and avoided the use of the word *Israel* during his stay.

Sometimes the anti-Israel Christians exert the greatest influence within their own ecumenical bodies. They are frequently more active and vocal than other Christians and therefore can have a disproportional impact. For example, in 1963, the Reverend Gustave Weigel said that a statement

condemning anti-Semitism was prepared for the Ecumenical Council in Rome and had the support of a majority of the 2,500 bishops. It was never introduced, Weigel said, "because the Arab states would understand it as backing up Israel and therefore chiding and rebuffing the Arab states." He added that his colleagues were also hesitant because of concern about the fate of Christians in Arab lands and the presence of Arab bishops.<sup>15</sup>

Still, a watershed in Jewish-Christian relations occurred the following year, when the Second Vatican Council adopted the Declaration on the Relation of the Church with Non-Christian Religions (*Nostra Aetate*), which, among other things, officially absolved the Jews of responsibility for the death of Jesus. This resolved, at least on an official level, one of the theological bases for centuries of Christian anti-Semitism.

The reaction of Muslims to *Nostra Aetate* was anger; it represented, they feared, a change in the church's view toward not only Jews but Zionism. How could Christians be counted on to oppose the Jewish state if they no longer were expected to hate Jews for killing their savior? The Vatican tried to minimize the damage in the Middle East by explaining that "the measure was being enacted largely to stabilize the Jewish communities outside Israel, especially those in Catholic countries (e.g., France and Latin America), in an attempt to insure that they would never again be driven by some new Christian persecution to mass emigration to the Zionist state." <sup>16</sup>

Theology gave way to politics as Christians in the Arab lobby found new reasons for hostility toward Israel during the crisis in June 1967 and the aftermath of the Six-Day War. For weeks, Nasser and other Arab leaders made bellicose statements about their intention to annihilate Israel. Egypt mobilized its troops in the Sinai and blockaded the Straits of Tiran. Like the rest of the Arab lobby, the National Council of Churches and other Christian groups said nothing. Immediately after Israel's victory, however, the NCC suddenly spoke up, announcing that it could not "condone by silence

territorial expansion by armed force." From that point on the NCC, along with the WCC, has adopted the Arab lobby's rhetoric and blamed Israel for the ills of the region, accusing it of starting the succeeding wars to acquire more territory and to "incorporate innocent and abject Arab populations." <sup>17</sup>

Most of the world was impressed by the stunning Israeli victory over the Arabs. Much of the church, however, was appalled by the outcome, and especially angry over Israel's reunification of Jerusalem and assertion of sovereignty over the entire city. James Kelso of the United Presbyterian Church condemned Israel's "crimes against Arab Christians and Arab Muslims." The WCC rejected Israel's claim to its capital.

Jewish leaders were dismayed by the Christian reaction. Many had long been engaged in interfaith dialogue and were shocked by the silence of the Protestant and Catholic establishments. Rabbi Marc Tannenbaum criticized "the failure of the 'diplomatic' institutions of Christendom to speak an unequivocal word in defense of the preservation of the Jewish people." This was the principal source of Jewish anger. "Jews did not expect unanimous Christian support for every policy decision of the State of Israel," Judith Banki, a major player in Jewish-Christian dialogue for the American Jewish Committee, noted. "What they did expect was an outpouring of protest at the threats to annihilate human beings—the Jews of Israel—and an affirmation of the right to defend themselves and their nation. The relative silence of the churches on this matter, combined with later remonstrances regarding Israel's 'territorial expansion,' was inexplicable to Jews, particularly when it seemed clear that the overwhelming majority of Americans supported Israel's position."18

The Quakers became one of the most persistent critics of Israel after the war. Typically, the group's spokespeople and publications expressed what they undoubtedly viewed as impartiality by suggesting that both sides were equally to blame for the war and subsequent ceasefire violations. Ultimately, however, they placed the burden of making peace on Israel, which they maintained must "recognize the

obligations as military victor in past combats to make the first move toward peace" and "give forthright assurances on eventual withdrawal from occupied territories and on rejection of future expansionist aims." As is the case in general with the Arab lobby, the Arabs are not viewed as having any responsibility for provoking war or any obligation to make concessions to facilitate peace.

While the Johnson administration was considering the sale of Phantom jets to Israel, the Friends Committee on National Legislation (the Quakers) sent Congress a 20,000-word memo criticizing Israel's demand for direct negotiations and preoccupation with "security" as opposed to "justice" for the Arabs. The memo called for all the occupied territories except the Jewish part of the Old City of Jerusalem to be placed under a UN trusteeship. The Protestant journal *Christianity and Crisis* also began to reflect the more critical view of the movement's leadership as founder Reinhold Niebuhr, a staunch supporter of Israel, was eclipsed by younger rivals. That publication, founded in 1941 to encourage American participation in the war against Germany, had become so hostile toward Israel by 1972 that Niebuhr's widow demanded that his name be removed from the masthead.<sup>20</sup>

Franklin Littell, a Methodist minister and renowned Holocaust scholar, also noted that some Christians, particularly after Israel's victory in 1967, had difficulty seeing Jews as anything but victims. "The thing the nineteenthcentury Liberal Protestant, the Christian humanitarian, cannot grasp is the Jew who is a winner, a citizen soldier of liberty and dignity, who does not have to beg protection of a patron or toleration of a so-called Christian nation, who can take the Golan Heights in six hours if necessary. This is precisely the reason why Israel is a stone of stumbling, and why also the generally covert anti-Semitism of liberal Protestantism can be just as dangerous as the overt anti-Semitism of the radical right."21

From 1967 on, many Christian groups became among the most vociferous members of the Arab lobby as they focused

on what they perceived as human rights abuses regarding the Palestinians while typically ignoring Israel's security dilemma, which neither interested them nor fit into their newly developed "liberation theology." Though originating in Europe, this mind-set became particularly prevalent in Latin America, where the West in general, and the United States in particular, were viewed as oppressors trying to impose Western culture and merciless capitalism on Third World peoples. Father Daniel Berrigan, a leading spokesperson for the liberationist viewpoint as regards Israel, condemned the nation as a "criminal Jewish community" and "settler state" seeking "Biblical justification for crimes against humanity."<sup>22</sup>

As Soviet support of anti-Western guerrilla movements waned, and the Catholic Church formally condemned liberation theologians, the movement withered. This created an intellectual vacuum that was filled by Palestinian Christians, who developed their own theology, casting the war against Zionism as part of the larger struggle against capitalism, imperialism, and Eurocentrism.

Ironically, because there are so few Palestinian Christians, Palestinian liberation theology is more popular among Western, especially Protestant, churches, which have had a longtime presence in the region. It is appealing because it makes the case for the Palestinians based on an "ideology of resistance of injustice" and the claim that God has "an overriding concern with the poor and the oppressed." One of the goals of these Christians is to reinterpret biblical references that both Christian and Jewish Zionists see as supporting the religious claim to Israel. In the process, notes Adam Gregerman of the Institute for Christian and Jewish Studies, they have begun to reintroduce "some of the ancient anti-Jewish teachings that Western Christians have been working for decades to discard or alter."<sup>23</sup>

Oddly, the groups that advertise themselves as peace organizations were unsupportive of the first negotiated treaty between Israel and an Arab state. The NCC, for example,

denounced the agreement for ignoring the national ambitions of the Palestinians.<sup>24</sup>

The NCC has taken consistently anti-Israel stands. During the Arab-Israeli War of 1973, when Israel was attacked by Arab armies on Yom Kippur, the NCC, unwilling to blame Egypt and Syria for starting the hostilities, held a meeting that was punctuated by anti-Semitic speeches. A resolution was adopted that was meant to be evenhanded but did not criticize Egypt and Syria's actions. As early as 1980, the group called for the creation of a PLO state. In the 1980s, Aramco subsidized a special Middle East newsletter critical of Israel called SWASIA (Southwest Asia), which was distributed by the NCC. Besides passing anti-Israel resolutions, the NCC puts on seminars, radio shows, and conferences. In recent years, Presbyterians have been at the forefront of efforts to divest from Israel. The Reverend Isaac Rottenberg wrote in the New York Times on May 24, 1978, that "a persistent anti-Israel propaganda campaign" was waged in the council, and that "every NCC Governing Board meeting has been preceded by internal bureaucratic power plays aimed at criticizing Israel." Rottenberg added that whenever "concerns were raised in the Council about anti-Semitism, the Holocaust or the emergence of neo-Nazi movements, attempts have been made to trivialize or neutralize them."<sup>25</sup>

For many Christian groups, the treatment of the Palestinians by the Israelis was less a matter of a new theology than of simply pursuing justice and supporting the oppressed. Following the intifada (1987–91), however, Palestinian Christians did turn their activism into what they referred to as a Palestinian theology for national liberation. In their view, Israel does not exist in the Bible, and the Christians who believe in the restoration of the Jewish people to their homeland have been victims of a "manipulation of the Bible by the Jews." In the Palestinian conception, Jesus was a revolutionary, the founder of the intifada, and the Holy Land is the homeland of the Palestinians who lived there from time immemorial. The Bible used by Palestinian Christians has

been mutilated. "All the passages considered unacceptable to Muslims have been eliminated from the Arab version. Entire generations of Palestinian Christians have grown up ignoring God's alliance with Israel and the Jewishness of Jesus, of the Madonna, of the Apostles. To them, they were all Arabs!"<sup>26</sup>

While these Christian theologians of liberation have been used to support Palestinian propaganda, their position has nevertheless become more precarious. The percentage of Christians in the Palestinian territories has declined precipitously, from 15 percent in 1950 to less than 2 percent today. Christians have also become increasingly concerned about the Islamization of life under Palestinian Muslim rule, especially in Gaza, where Hamas has begun to apply sharia law

The Vatican's efforts to curb liberation theology had nothing to do with Israel, and its own policy remained largely unfriendly toward Israel and, in the view of Israelis, hypocritical. The most outrageous incident occurred in September 1982, after Israel invaded Lebanon to stop the PLO from menacing its northern border. After much bloodshed provoked by Yasser Arafat's terrorist organization, a deal was struck by which Arafat and his henchmen were to be expelled from Lebanon and exiled in Tunisia. Shockingly, the pope, who had been silent throughout the years of Lebanon's civil war, during which the Christian community had been devastated, invited Arafat to an audience in Rome. Israeli foreign minister Yitzhak Shamir denounced the decision: "If the Pope is going to meet Arafat, it shows something about the moral standards of the Church." The Vatican responded harshly and, six years later, invited Arafat for another visit. In the interim, the pope declared that the Palestinians had "the natural right in justice to find once more a homeland and to be able to live in peace and tranquility with the other peoples in the area."<sup>27</sup>

While the Vatican had diplomatic relations with most of the Arab world, it continued to withhold recognition of Israel. Not until 1993 was an agreement signed for mutual recognition. It took several more years to fully implement the agreement.

Finally, the Vatican also accepted Israel's control of Jerusalem in exchange for assurances that the holy places would be safeguarded.

In 2000, Pope John Paul II made a pilgrimage to Israel that contrasted sharply with the brief tour of John VI. The pope was warmly received throughout his visit, was greeted upon arrival by the chief rabbis and many of Israel's top public officials, and made highly publicized trips to Yad Vashem and the Western Wall. The goodwill generated by the trip had almost been undone before it started, when the pope met once again with Arafat a few weeks earlier and signed an agreement with the PLO supporting the Palestinian opposition to Israeli policies in Jerusalem. Ironically, when the pope visited Jerusalem, he was free to pray at Christian and Jewish shrines, but was prohibited by the mufti of Jerusalem from praying on the Temple Mount.

Pope Benedict visited Israel in 2009, but that visit was viewed more ambivalently. The government saw the visit as a step toward stronger ties, but the pope upset many Israelis by his failure to apologize on behalf of the Catholic Church or express remorse about the Holocaust, by his pointed criticism of Israel's security barrier, and by his calls for an end to restrictions placed on the Gaza Strip as a result of Hamas terror attacks and for international pressure to establish a Palestinian state.

While liberation theology has fallen out of favor with the Vatican, groups committed to Palestinian "liberation" have remained vocal. One of the most active Christian organizations on behalf of the Arab cause today is the Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center. Founded in 1989 and led by Naim Ateek, Sabeel is an Arab Christian nongovernmental organization based in Jerusalem that "strives to empower the Palestinian community as a whole and to develop the internal strengths needed for participation in building a better world for all." The organization is also outspoken in its criticism of Israel and its government. It has been one of the main coordinators for anti-Israeli advocacy among U.S. churches

and a leading proponent of divestment from Israel. Several Protestant church groups that have expressed support for divesting from Israel, such as the World Council of Churches, the Anglican Church of Britain, and the Presbyterian Church, quote Sabeel publications in their divestment statements.

Sabeel also supports a "one state solution, two nations and three religions," meaning that it advocates the dismantling of Israel as a Jewish state. "Indeed," claims its publication *Cornerstone*, "the ideal and best solution has always been to envisage ultimately a bi-national state in Palestine-Israel where people are free and equal."

Sabeel considers Christian Zionists heretics: "We categorically reject Christian Zionist doctrines as a false teaching that undermines the biblical message of love, mercy and justice." While Sabeel presents itself as a pro-peace Christian group invested in the Palestinian cause, its publications, conferences, and Web site are platforms for extremist anti-Israel views.

Another organization that agitates against Israel is Churches for Middle East Peace (CMEP), a coalition of twenty-two Orthodox, Protestant, Anglican, and Catholic church bodies. The group includes mainline churches and groups such as the Presbyterian Church, the United Methodist Church, the American Friends Service Committee (AFSC), and the National Council of Churches. CMEP consistently engages in one-sided advocacy, eschewing criticism of Arab behavior and ignoring the treatment of Christians in Arab lands. In fact, the group went so far as to suggest that Islamist groups have not been a problem for Palestinian Christians, and that Christian-Muslim relations are congenial despite the fact that Hamas was driving Christians out of Gaza and that even the more "moderate" Muslims in the West Bank persecuted Christians.

CMEP routinely criticizes Israel and calls for punishment for building settlements, opposes loan guarantees for the absorption of immigrants, objects to the unification of Jerusalem, and favors cutting aid to Israel. CMEP has been especially critical of Israeli policy in Jerusalem; it advocates international guarantees of access (which Israel already ensures) and calls for the city to be shared by Israel and the Palestinians. On the eve of Secretary of State Hillary Clinton's first trip to Israel in March 2009, CMEP sent a letter to Clinton that mentions the need to hold both sides "accountable for their obligations," but focuses only on Israel and the group's insistence that Israel freeze all settlement activity.<sup>28</sup>

The 1993 Oslo Accords and subsequent peace negotiations reinvigorated support from moderate Christian leaders for the Palestinians. In 1995, for example, the president of the National Council of Catholic Bishops, William Keeler, outlined a series of issues he said would undermine the peace process that focused on Israel and U.S. support for Israeli positions: "Israel's expropriation of Palestinian land; Israel's plans for 'Greater Jerusalem'; Israelis' implicit claim to exclusive sovereignty over Jerusalem; recent U.S. hedging over the issue of East Jerusalem, which previous administrations have considered occupied territory subject to UN Security Council Resolution 242 and total Israeli withdrawal; and the failure of U.S. policy to recognize and support Palestinian rights and interests in Jerusalem."<sup>29</sup>

The bottom line for Christians in the Arab lobby since at least 1967 has been that recognition of Israel's sovereignty is contingent on first settling the Palestinian refugee problem, complete Israeli withdrawal from the territories captured in 1967, and the establishment of a Palestinian state in the West Bank and Gaza with Jerusalem as its capital. The Israeli lobby position is precisely the reverse: the Arab states must first recognize Israel's right to exist within secure and defensible borders before Israel makes seemingly irrevocable and dangerous territorial concessions.

One tactic adopted by Christian groups to punish Israel and try to coerce a change in policy is to support boycotts, divestment, and sanctions. In 2004 the Presbyterian Church voted to begin divesting from companies it said were benefiting from Israeli "occupation." This was followed by

similar moves by the Episcopal Church, the United Methodist Church, and the World Council of Churches. In July 2005 the United Church of Christ voted for a more limited proposal calling for "multiple, non-violent strategies, including economic leverage, to promote peace in the Middle East." Meanwhile, no such coercive measures are proposed to pressure the Palestinians or Arab states to recognize Israel or offer concessions for peace.

Ultimately, while the divestment issue continues to be raised by anti-Israel members of the church groups in an effort to embarrass, isolate, and delegitimize Israel, the majority of the membership has opposed the move. For example, in May 2008, Methodists overwhelmingly defeated proposals for divestment. Meanwhile, none of the U.S. churches have actually carried out any significant divestment; in 2006 the Presbyterians rescinded their divestment plan, and they rejected calls in 2008 to readopt it. In 2009 the Episcopal Church held its annual convention and a one-sided resolution was introduced that called for the dismantling of the security barrier, a just resolution to the Palestinian refugee issue, and an end to a variety of Israeli policies. The House of Bishops rejected the resolution by a narrow vote as opponents insisted on a more balanced approach.

Mainstream Presbyterians tried to mend fences with the Jewish community in 2008 when they drafted a document, "Vigilance against Anti-Jewish Ideas and Bias," that outlined many of the church's troublesome actions and writings, such as the 2004 overture "Confronting Christian Zionism," which suggested that "the Jewish people are no longer in covenant with God" and repeated the medieval Christian notion that Jews were responsible for the crucifixion of Christ. The document admitted that the church sometimes misrepresented the Zionist movement and that its analysis of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict sometimes "employs language or draws on sources that have anti-Jewish overtones, or clearly makes use of classic Christian anti-Jewish ideas" that "cloud complicated issues with the rhetoric of ignorance." Jewish organizations

applauded the statement, but it was subsequently revised and "infused with the very bias that the original statement condemned." The document was changed, for example, to suggest that the biblical promise of the land of Israel to the Jewish people was actually a promise made to the Jews "and to all the descendants of Abraham," including Palestinian Arabs. <sup>30</sup>

Many of these groups continue to seek ways to promote the Arab cause at Israel's expense, and often seem intent on provoking the Jewish community and Israel. A good example occurred on September 25, 2008, when the Mennonite Central Committee, the Quakers, the World Council of Churches, Religions for Peace, and the American Friends Service Committee sponsored a meeting with Iranian president Mahmoud Ahmadinejad. This occurred at the height of protests against his appearance at the UN and amid renewed efforts by the international community to impose sanctions on Iran for its refusal to comply with previous Security Council resolutions and ongoing pursuit of nuclear weapons. Ahmadinejad had already earned a reputation for being perhaps the world's most anti-Israel leader after threatening to destroy Israel and repeatedly denying the Holocaust. Iran under the ayatollahs has also become known for its persecution of religious minorities. Despite the record, these groups, which ordinarily oppose nuclear weapons and advocate religious freedom, chose to give their imprimatur to the Iranian leader.

A World Council of Churches official said the event "demonstrated both the power and potential of religious leaders contributing to peace." By contrast, in a rare instance of siding with the Israeli lobby, NCC head Michael Kinnamon released a statement saying, "President Ahmadinejad's hateful language, denying the Holocaust and apparently calling for Israel to be 'wiped off the map,' must be persistently and forcefully denounced by all who value peace."

The hallmark of the Christian component of the Arab lobby is hypocrisy. Like Arab American groups, Christian elements

of the Arab lobby, despite their flowery rhetoric about peace and justice, have difficulty making simple declarative statements condemning Palestinian terrorism. When terrorists were hijacking planes or killing Israeli athletes, or more recently, when suicide bombers and Qassam rockets killed Israeli civilians, the Christian groups were usually silent, yet they would not hesitate to condemn Israel for both real and imagined sins against Arabs as well as any Israeli actions to defend their citizens.

In 2006, the WCC Executive Committee launched a one-sided attack on Israeli policy that it said was consistent with six decades of policy toward the conflict. This was shortly after Palestinian elections brought the terrorist group Hamas to power, which the WCC called "legitimately elected leaders." Rather than celebrate Israel's sixtieth anniversary in 2008, the WCC organized "a collective public witness for peace" on five continents and highlighted the "disintegration of Palestinian society and dispersal of some 750,000 Palestinians as refugees."

The Christians of the Arab lobby do not even speak out on behalf of their coreligionists. In addition to Lebanon, where the sizable Christian minority has gradually lost power as the population has fled to escape Muslim persecution and the oppression of first the PLO, then the Syrians, and now Hezbollah, smaller Christian communities that are even more vulnerable have not gained any more sympathy. The Arab lobby even refuses to condemn abuses in countries such as Saudi Arabia, which have never allowed Christians to practice their faith. The AFSC, which received financial support from Aramco, was quick to express concern for Palestinian refugees but uninterested in slavery in Saudi Arabia or the discriminatory treatment of Aramco's Saudi employees.

The attitudes of the anti-Israel Christians stand in stark contrast to the vigorous support for Israel expressed by Christian Zionists, especially among the evangelical community. Professor Paul Merkley offers the following explanation for the dramatic difference in views:

The history of the relations between the Church and Israel has been shaped by the fact that, somewhere along the line since the war for Israel's independence in 1948–49, most official spokesmen of most of the churches reworked the moral arithmetic and came to find more "justice" in the claims of the Palestinian Arabs and less in the cause of Israel than they saw in 1947. In contrast, most Christians who define as theologically conservative have themselves remained constant in their preference for Israel's claims. That is because for "Christian Zionists" the case for the Restoration of the Jews in the first place. even though it was manifestly defensible in terms of "justice," actually stood upon a firmer ground: namely, that it was predicted and ordained by scripture.<sup>32</sup>

The Christian anti-Zionists believe that the use of theology to justify the existence of Israel by evangelical supporters of Israel is nothing short of "heresy."

One of the leading representatives of this school of thought is Jimmy Carter. When he was running for office, and later as president, Carter would often cite the Bible and his Christian beliefs as a basis for his sympathy for Israel and the Jewish people. He was never a Christian Zionist, however, and Merkley argues that at least since 1985 he has become "a champion of Christian anti-Zionism." In particular, he adopted the equivalence of the Jewish and Arab narratives and accepted the historically specious claim popularized by the Middle East Council of Churches that the Palestinians are descendants of the Canaanites and the other original peoples of Palestine.

Despite the large numbers of evangelicals, and the widespread perception of the disproportionate influence of Jews in electoral politics, Rabbi Gary Greenebaum, director of Interreligious Affairs for the American Jewish Committee, notes that "the mainline churches are still important because they have elected all but four presidents, including Obama,

who is from a UCC background, and a disproportionate number of members of Congress." These groups disseminate publications around the world and put on a tremendous number of programs. So many Palestinians visit and speak at mainline churches, churchgoers are inevitably influenced by the anti-Israel rhetoric they hear.

Joseph Stalin once dismissively asked, "How many divisions does the Pope have?" Israel and its supporters have been far more respectful in their assessment of the overall Christian challenge to the state's legitimacy and policies. Though by no means a monolith, many elements of the Christian world remain uncomfortable with the idea of a Jewish state and disturbed by Israeli actions that are acceptable (or at least tolerated) when carried out by other states but unreasonable when undertaken by Jews. By often siding with Israel's most vociferous critics, some clergy have created a halo around many individuals and organizations that apply double standards to Israel's behavior, demonize the Jewish state, and attempt to delegitimize it.

## Chapter Thirteen The Diplomatic Alumni Network: The Lobby's Revolving Door

One of the Arab lobby's strengths is that many of its members work inside the government, whereas the Israeli lobby must typically exert influence from outside. Moreover, when these people retire, they use their contacts and the cachet of their former positions to continue to do the work of the lobby, and do so with an added veneer of credibility. Arab lobbyists in the private sector are well compensated; they can get lucrative positions in lobbying firms, land prestigious jobs at think tanks and universities, and become regulars on the lecture circuit and as media pundits. They can also exploit their expertise to set up commercial interests in the Arab world, serve on boards of and nonprofit companies corporate organizations related to the Middle East, and find high-paying jobs in oil, defense, and other industries with interests in the region. Given the potential of these post-retirement opportunities, it would not be surprising if officials adopted positions while in government to make themselves marketable to the Arab lobby.

Undersecretary of state George Ball made the case during hearings on foreign lobbying in 1963 that the State Department benefits from lobbying. "American lobbyists for foreign interests were in a better position than their clients or policy makers, he believed, to call attention to the impact of legislation on their clients' countries and thus on U.S. foreign relations." On the other hand, as Deborah Levy, a lawyer for Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering, also notes, "foreign interests, by hiring former officials, may gain an advantage they ought not to enjoy . . . and, even more troubling, incumbent officials, knowing that they may be for sale to the highest foreign bidder after they leave office, may not aggressively protect U.S. interests when dealing with foreigners." Senator David Boren (D-OK) was even more explicit, declaring that Washington

lobbyists hired by foreign interests present "a real threat to our national security and interests in trade, defense, and foreign policy." 1

Diplomats naturally think about what they might do after leaving government, and they have learned that their former clients can become generous employers. Saudi ambassador Bandar put it bluntly: "If the reputation then builds that the Saudis take care of friends when they leave office," he said, "you'd be surprised how much better friends you have who are just coming into office."<sup>2</sup>

The Saudis have applied this philosophy to presidents and presidential candidates as well as bureaucrats. Jimmy Carter is by no means the only president to be rewarded by the kingdom. For example, the Saudis contributed \$1.5 million to charities affiliated with George H. W. Bush, including his high school, Phillips Academy. They contributed \$1 million to George H. W. Bush's presidential library (Kuwait, Oman, and the United Arab Emirates also contributed) and pledged \$1 million to George W. Bush's eventual presidential library. At the suggestion of Ambassador Bandar, King Fahd also kicked in \$1 million for Barbara Bush's campaign against illiteracy (he had earlier donated a similar amount to Nancy Reagan's campaign against drugs). Bush Sr. also received money for his library from Kuwait, Oman, and the United Arab Emirates.<sup>3</sup>

The Saudis did not get all they bargained for, however, when they approved Bill Clinton's 1991 request to create a Middle East studies program at the University of Arkansas. Clinton had been seeking funding from the Saudis since 1989 without success. After he was elected president, the university received \$3 million as "a gesture of respect" for the Arkansas governor. Two weeks after his inauguration, the university received another \$20 million. When he became president, Clinton turned out to be the most pro-Israel president in history. Though that may have rankled the Saudis, he still succeeded, contrary to Arabist opinion, in maintaining good ties with the Saudis and other Arabs. They were sufficiently happy with his presidency—or hopeful of winning favor in the

event that Hillary reached the White House—that Clinton's \$165 million presidential library received donations of approximately \$10 million from the Saudi royal family. The governments of Dubai, Kuwait, the United Arab Emirates, and Qatar also contributed. Middle Eastern business executives and officials who gave at least \$1 million include Saudi businessmen Abdullah al-Dabbagh, Nasser al-Rashid, and Walid Juffali, as well as Issam Fares, the former deputy prime minister of Lebanon. The William J. Clinton Foundation has also benefited from the largesse of the Saudis. The kingdom was listed as donating between \$10 and \$25 million. Oman, Qatar, the ruling family of Abu Dhabi and the Dubai Foundation (both based in the United Arab Emirates), and the Friends of Saudi Arabia, founded by a Saudi prince, all gave more than \$1 million.<sup>4</sup>

The employment of former government officials serves the Arab lobby in a number of ways. These officials have valuable experience and can offer advice to their clients on how to manipulate the levers of power, provide insight into U.S. policy and policy makers, and use the contacts they've developed in their government careers to gain access to decision makers. They are also effective propagandists; the media call on them as former officials to comment on Middle East affairs and usually treat them as nonpartisan experts rather than paid spokespeople for Arab interests.

The revolving-door problem is certainly not unique to foreign policy; government officials from regulatory agencies, for example, frequently go to work for the industries they once regulated. The difference is that those relationships rarely affect U.S. national security. Charles Lewis, executive director of the Center for Public Integrity, a Washington-based government watchdog group, observed that the cozy relations between former officials and the Saudis have helped to quiet criticism of the kingdom's role in terrorism. "The chances to cash in and the amount you can cash in for are starting to become absolutely astronomical," Lewis said. "Who wants to

look like the Boy Scout complaining about it and potentially jeopardize their own post-employment prospects?"<sup>5</sup>

Consider the case of Michael Deaver, former Reagan White House deputy chief of staff. Deaver earned \$70,200 as one of the president's top advisers. A *Time* magazine story on Washington lobbyists disclosed that when he left the White House, he earned \$400,000 as a public affairs consultant. After the story was published, the Saudis signed Deaver's firm as one of its agents with a \$500,000 annual retainer.<sup>6</sup>

Former defense secretary William Cohen is a case study of the revolving door from government official to wellcompensated special interest lobbyist. The Washington Post reported how he was saddled with credit card debt for more than thirty years in politics; but "within weeks of leaving office, he was living in a \$3.5 million McLean mansion with a swimming pool, a cabana and a carriage house." Cohen formed a consulting and lobbying firm, the Cohen Group, to work for some of the largest defense contractors, among other clients. Other members of the firm include Joseph Ralston, former vice chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff; James Loy, former deputy secretary of homeland security; and Marc Grossman, a former undersecretary of state. On the company's Web site, they list the Middle East as an area of expertise with a photo of Cohen shaking hands with the king of Saudi Arabia. The site states that "as Congressman, Senator, and Secretary of Defense, Secretary Cohen visited the region on numerous occasions and established close and enduring relationships with the region's key leaders." It also touts the diplomatic credentials of other former government officials working for the firm 8

According to lobbyist disclosure documents, the Cohen Group represents Lockheed Martin, Pratt & Whitney, Sikorsky Aircraft, Rolls-Royce North America, and General Dynamics. Given Cohen's connections, it was not surprising that he would tell participants at the Herzliya Conference in April 2008 that Israel should not be worried if the United States made large arms sales to Arab states. "President Bush has

proposed a \$20 billion armaments package to the Gulf. I think we should go through with this package because if we fail to, other nations like China, Russia, and France, won't hesitate to do so in our place. If we, the U.S. do it, we can assure the security of Israel, as well as other interests, much more so than if not." One of the most controversial components of the proposed sale were JDAMs, highly accurate smart bombs that are supplied by Lockheed Martin, which is represented by the Cohen Group, a fact he did not disclose to his audience.

Many other top officials have provided their services to the Arab lobby. One of the most ironic twists was that Clark Clifford, the political adviser who played perhaps the most important role in influencing President Truman to support partition and recognize Israel, later became a consultant to various Arab governments and investors. Another irony is that the former director of the FBI, Louis Freeh, who complained about Saudi stonewalling of terror investigations, is now being paid to defend Prince Bandar against the \$2 billion corruption charges he faces in connection with his role in arms dealing.<sup>10</sup>

While State Department Arabists have been the most common government officials to go through the revolving door, a number of top Treasury Department officials have also joined the Arab lobby. For example, former treasury secretary William Simon, who negotiated the secret deal with the Saudis to conceal their investments, became a consultant and later chairman of Crescent Diversified, Ltd., the American investment company started by Saudi billionaire Suliman S. Olavan. 11 Simon was succeeded at Crescent by Carter's treasury secretary, Michael Blumenthal, who was one of the key figures in the discussions about the sale of F-15s to the Saudis. In addition to Crescent, he also was chairman of another of Olayan's investment companies, Gentrol. Simon's assistant for monetary affairs, Gerald Parsky, who helped set up the Joint Saudi Economic Commission, went to work for Gibson Dunn & Crutcher, where he was hired as a foreign agent for Saudi Arabia and the UAE. The firm later opened an

office in Riyadh and picked up the Saudi Public Transportation Company and the University of Riyadh as clients.

Another former Treasury secretary from the Nixon era, John Connally, became a consultant and also invested money with wealthy Saudis to purchase a controlling interest in the Main Bank in Houston. When he decided to run for president, Connally proposed a Middle East peace plan that linked Israeli concessions to stabilizing oil prices and parroted Arab lobby calls for Israeli withdrawal from the disputed territories, creation of a Palestinian state, and dismantling of settlements.

The revolving door ensures that the Saudis will always have some of America's most politically astute and well-connected individuals working for them outside of government and attuned to their interests while serving in the government. Brent Scowcroft, for example, the former national security adviser under George H. W. Bush, runs a firm that analyzes oil and energy companies, and was on the board of Pennzoil–Quaker State. Scowcroft frequently comments on Middle East affairs and is not considered a friend of Israel. He is, however, a booster for the Saudis. Scowcroft told an interviewer in October 2001 that Osama bin Laden was probably more dangerous to the Saudis than to the United States, and that he saw no "problem with Wahhabism, as long as it is not engaged in terrorism." Rand analyst Laurent Murawiec calls him the "honorary chairman of the Saudi lobby in Washington." 12

Former CIA officials also have spun through the revolving door into lucrative deals with the Saudis. One of the most interesting is Raymond Close, the former station chief in Riyadh, who started a business relationship with Saudi intelligence chief Kamal Adham. "On the day he retired from the CIA, Ray walked across the street and joined Kamal Adham in a business relationship," according to another former CIA officer, Duane Clarridge. "To many officers in the CIA this seemed untoward because, as a government official, he had an official relationship with Kamal Adham. Now he was in a commercial relationship which over the years reportedly made Close a very wealthy man." In addition to

setting up a consulting firm to do business with Saudi Arabia, Close also worked with the Faisal Foundation, the royal family's fund for medical research and philanthropy. Close's son Kenneth is also a registered agent for Saudi Arabia. Close has been a frequent critic of Israel, accusing the Israelis, for example, of disproportionate retaliation to "resistance" by the Palestinians for more than half a century. Given his background, it was not too surprising to learn that when Close served as an adviser to the Baker-Hamilton commission tasked in 2006 with making recommendations regarding Iraq, he called for "significant modifications" in Israel's position and suggested that the United States might have to "put pressure on Israel to make territorial concessions in the Golan." 13

Michael Scheuer spent twenty-two years at the CIA and has become a frequent critic of Israel since his retirement. In June 2009, Scheuer told Glenn Beck, "The only chance we have as a country right now is for Osama bin Laden to deploy and detonate a major weapon in the United States." He became a senior fellow at the Jamestown Foundation, but said he was forced out because of his anti-Israel views. <sup>14</sup> Another former CIA officer, Philip Giraldi, became famous for claiming in 2005 that the United States was preparing plans to attack Iran with nuclear weapons in response to a terrorist attack against the United States. He has also become an outspoken critic of Israel, claiming, for example, that Israel is trying to convince the United States to attack Iran, and that the Israeli-occupied media are abetting them. He is presently a partner in an international security consultancy, Cannistraro Associates. <sup>15</sup>

Some of the figures involved in the Iran-Contra scandal apparently recognized that Saudi largesse could benefit not only foreign guerrillas but also their own careers. Charles Tyson, a member of the National Security Council, for example, went to work for Saudi arms merchant Adnan Khashoggi. Oliver North's supervisor at the NSC, Robert Lilac, cashed in his position as director for political military affairs for a job consulting for Saudi ambassador Bandar. The former deputy assistant secretary of defense, Richard Secord,

who played a key role in negotiating and lobbying for the AWACS sale, reportedly became an arms broker for the Saudis and the Contras. <sup>16</sup>

One of the most influential facilitators for the Arab lobby is the Carlyle Group, which helped Prince Talal grab a \$590 million stake in Citicorp, making him the largest individual shareholder. In addition to founder David Rubenstein, a former Carter domestic policy adviser, and longtime chairman Frank Carlucci, a former defense secretary, the investment company boasts the former budget director, Richard Darman, and secretary of state, James Baker, in the George H. W. Bush administration, as partner and special adviser, respectively. Bush himself has served as a conduit between the company and Arab leaders and investors. Bush, Baker, and former British prime minister John Major went to Saudi Arabia on behalf of Carlyle to drum up business, for example, and a source told the *Financial Times* that when the two leaders who "saved the Saudis' ass in the Gulf War" came in, the companies they were representing "are going to have it pretty good."17

Not surprisingly, Carlyle benefited from investments from individual Saudis as well as government contracts to companies owned by the group. Vinnell, for example, received a \$163 million contract to modernize the Saudi National Guard, and Vought Aircraft, makers of tail sections of aircraft, received a portion of the \$6 billion contract for fifty commercial aircraft. Carlyle had a controlling stake in BDM International, which received \$50 million annually in the 1990s to provide training and logistical services to the Saudi National Guard. For some years the Carlyle Group advised the Saudis on an "economic offset program," whereby U.S. arms manufacturers selling weapons to the Saudis had to give back a portion of their revenues in the form of contracts to Saudi companies that inevitably were owned or somehow connected to the royal family. Because Carlyle is a private company, the public does not know how much of its money comes from Saudi or other foreign investors. 18

The investments flow in both directions, as Prince Bandar and his father, Prince Sultan, the Saudi defense minister, have put money into Carlyle. Another investor became more of an embarrassment after 9/11, however, when it was disclosed that the bin Laden family had put at least \$2 million into the company. After the attacks, Carlyle severed its ties with the bin Laden Group.

Another former government official we met earlier, Robert Gray served in the Eisenhower administration before becoming the chief lobbyist for Hill & Knowlton and later starting his own lobbying firm. In 1986, Gray's firm merged with JTW Group and its Hill & Knowlton subsidiary, which Gray chaired. Gray hired a number of former officials and became involved early on with the Kuwait Petroleum Company after questions were raised about its purchase of an American company that owned a nuclear technology subsidiary. He was subsequently hired by the group organized by the wife of the Saudi ambassador to conduct the campaign condemning Israel's 1982 military operation in Lebanon. He used the high profile of that anti-Israel effort to solicit other Arab lobby clients, such as the NAAA, with the pitch that he could help weaken public support for Israel. Gray did some work for the NAAA before ending his relationship with the group because he found them "too strident." Gray then reportedly met with the Israeli ambassador to the United States, Moshe Arens, and assured him he held no animus toward Israel and wouldn't engage in any more anti-Israel campaigns. He said this even as he was circulating another proposal to the Arabs, "A Strategy to Improve Perceptions of Arabs in the United States," which suggested that a Jewish conspiracy controlled U.S. policy and that he could develop a campaign to improve the Arabs' standing in the United States. In 1982, he received a \$100,000 contract from Prince Talal Abdul Aziz ibn Saud. He later received another six-figure payment to help the League of Arab States. In 1984, Gray stopped working on projects related to the Arab-Israeli conflict.

Gray's lobbying firm is typical of many that seem to be interested primarily in their clients' ability to pay and not in their politics. They are not necessarily anti-Israel, just hired guns. Thus, for example, while Gray was representing the staunchly anti-Communist Saudis, he was also lobbying on behalf of the widely reviled Marxist government of Angola.

Qorvis, the firm that does most of the Saudis' PR work, also has its share of officials with government connections. The account was handled, for example, by Jack Deschauer, a former legislative counsel for the U.S. Navy during the George H. W. Bush administration, and Ed Newbury, a former aide to Rep. Frank Wolf (R-VA). In 2006, Qorvis retained the services of Les Janka, a former member of the NSC staff, special assistant to Henry Kissinger, deputy press secretary under Reagan, and deputy assistant secretary of defense.

One of the best known pro-Arab lobbyists was Fred Dutton, a former assistant secretary for legislative affairs and special assistant to President Kennedy, and an adviser to Robert and Edward Kennedy. He also worked on the presidential campaigns of Hubert Humphrey and George McGovern. Dutton's wife did legal work for the Saudi embassy. He advised Mobil Oil in the early 1970s to buy an ad on newspaper op-ed pages to argue a single topic, which frequently related to Middle East affairs, and thus gave birth to the corporate advertorial.

Senator J. William Fulbright, a persistent critic of Israel in the Senate, where he chaired the Foreign Relations Committee, first suggested to Dutton that he consider representing the Saudis, who needed help with their image after the oil embargo. The oil companies also were looking to disentangle themselves from the job of advising the Saudis on political matters. The Saudis had approached several well-known Washington operatives, but none wanted the job. Dutton reportedly was hesitant out of fear it would hurt his relations with pro-Israel Democrats, but he went ahead anyway and provided the Saudis in 1974 with a "Public Affairs Program for the Arab World," which outlined a

strategy for "manipulating American public opinion, the press and the political process." The program called for an effort to defeat six senators viewed as hostile to the Saudis and an advertising campaign in major media outlets to promote the Saudis' agenda.

A year later, Dutton registered as a foreign agent of Saudi Arabia. One of his first assignments was to arrange meetings for Saudi officials to lobby against the antiboycott legislation. Later, he spearheaded the AWACS campaign and conceived the "Reagan vs. Begin" angle. He arranged for Saudis to appear on the major television networks and meet with newspaper editors and performed similar public relations tasks, as well as crisis management, for more than thirty years, earning the moniker "Fred of Arabia." During that time he collected millions of dollars in fees from the Saudis without any serious impact on his broader political ties.

After being defeated for reelection, Dutton's patron, Senator Fulbright, was hired by the Washington law firm of Hogan and Hartson and soon became an agent for the UAE and the Saudis. The Saudis paid Fulbright a \$50,000 annual retainer to personally provide "counsel and guidance in connection with the laws and policies of the United States, possible Congressional or other action affecting these, as well as commercial and other ventures, and what steps might be appropriate and proper for us to consider from time to time." <sup>19</sup>

Fulbright is one of many former members of Congress and their staffs who have joined former executive-branch officials as lobbyists and consultants. A number of these officials, such as James Abourezk and Mary Rose Oakar, have started or joined Arab American organizations.

Another former member of Congress who became actively involved in the Arab lobby, though he is not of Arab descent, is Paul Findley. A Democrat from Illinois, Findley was considered one of the most unfriendly members by the Israeli lobby, and an effort was made to defeat him when he ran for reelection in 1982. As previously explained, Findley's district suffered from a high unemployment rate, and had been

gerrymandered to his disadvantage, but he blamed the Israeli lobby when he was defeated. Along with another disgruntled pro-Arab former congressman, Paul McCloskey, he then established the Council for the National Interest (CNI), which is devoted to undermining the U.S.-Israel relationship and promoting the Arab lobby agenda. The current president of CNI is Eugene Bird, a twenty-three-year State Department veteran who served as counselor in the U.S. embassy in Saudi Arabia, among other Middle East posts. The description of CNI begins with the following statement from Findley: "The United States provides the support without which Israel could not maintain its repression of human rights and its territorial expansion. This collusive relationship severely damages the U.S. influence and credibility worldwide. It has led our government into a disgraceful practice of turning a blind eye to Israeli violations of both international and U.S. law, a habit widely noted by foreign leaders." The group's mission, to "repair the damage being done to our political institutions by the over-zealous tactics of Israel's lobby," has made CNI one of the most visible of Israel's detractors.<sup>20</sup>

Not surprisingly, after leaving the Foreign Service, many Arabists became advocates for the Arab cause. Many were true believers who remained convinced that American interests were best served by close ties to the Arab world and undermined by the special relationship with Israel. Some were bitter about how they were treated, especially when the Arabists began to lose influence to pro-Israel political appointees and peace processors. Others were outraged by what they claimed was the disproportionate and nefarious influence of domestic politics on foreign policy making and, especially, the role of AIPAC. Still others found it profitable to become part of the Arab lobby because they could receive handsome paychecks from Arab governments and companies doing business in the Middle East. They could also count on finding positions at prestigious scholarly and quasi-academic think tanks interested in promoting a pro-Arab point of view and being invited to join the lecture circuit to rail against Israel on college campuses and at events hosted by Arab lobby organizations. In some cases, officials embodied all of these elements.

William Eddy resigned over Truman's decision to support partition and, subsequently, became a consultant to Aramco in charge of organizing its anti-Zionist lobby. About the same time, two other men with close government connections also became involved with Aramco. One was Halford Hoskins, a Lebanese-educated American who had been a Middle East envoy for Roosevelt. Another was Samuel Kopper, a deputy director of NEA who resigned in 1951 because of Truman's Palestine policy. He became the chief aide to the chairman of Aramco and worked as an observer at the UN.

Marshall Wiley was a product of the American University of Beirut. A rarity among Arabists, he served in Israel in the mid-1950s but did not come away with a positive view of the Israelis. When he went to the AUB, he learned "the other side" of the story of the conflict and became more sympathetic to the Palestinians. He also became convinced of the harmful influence of the Israeli lobby. His personal experience further embittered him when he learned that Israel had bombed an Egyptian military base during the War of Attrition that was close to the school his children attended. Wiley retired from the Foreign Service in 1981 in large measure because he believed the incoming Reagan administration was too pro-Israel. He subsequently organized the U.S.-Iraq Business Forum with the help of Iraq's ambassador to the United States, Nizar Hamdoon. The forum charged major American corporations annual dues of \$2,500 to \$5,000 with the implicit purpose of opening doors to Saddam Hussein's Iraq. The forum became a "revolving door" for retired Arabists, and Wiley became an apologist for Saddam after his invasion of Kuwait.

Today, one of the advisers to Palestinian president Mahmoud Abbas is the former U.S. consul general for Jerusalem, Edward Abbington. One of Abbington's predecessors in Jerusalem, Philip Wilcox, is president of the anti-Israel NGO Foundation for Middle East Peace

John West served as governor of South Carolina before becoming the first noncareer Foreign Service diplomat to be appointed ambassador to Saudi Arabia. West was in Riyadh at the critical time of the Camp David negotiations when the support of the Saudis, which had been promised to President Carter, might have changed the history of the region by giving other Arab countries cover to join in talks with the Israelis and move toward a comprehensive peace. Instead, West had difficulty answering the question he said the Saudis asked him as to how they would benefit from supporting the peace process. He also was extremely critical of Egyptian president Anwar Sadat, the leader Carter idolized. Hermann Eilts, then ambassador to Egypt, complained that West was operating a "public relations firm for the Saudis." Toward that end, West became an apologist for the kingdom's human rights abuses as well as oil price hikes. After leaving the State Department, he established a consulting firm to help American companies do business with Saudi Arabia and created a foundation whose contributors included the head of the Saudi intelligence service, Prince Turki. He also became a prominent critic of Israel, accusing the Israelis in Lebanon, for example, of behaving toward the PLO the way Hitler treated the Jews.

Henry Byroade, one of the most vitriolic opponents of Israel among the Arabists, retired when Carter came into office after having served as ambassador to six countries. He became vice president for Saudi Arabia of Northrop and was based in Riyadh for two years.

Talcott Seelye was an Arabist fixture at the State Department for more than three decades, during which time he served in Jordan, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, Lebanon, Tunisia, Syria, and the NEA. He retired in 1981, but had not even left the embassy before telling the press his personal views on what the U.S. government should have been doing, notably replacing the Camp David process and establishing a relationship with the PLO, which at that time had not fulfilled the minimal steps the United States expected before opening a dialogue. He retired, according to the *Washington Post*,

because the Reagan administration would not offer him a good position, and he blamed the Israeli lobby for sabotaging his chances by arguing he was too sympathetic to the Arabs. Not surprisingly, in his postretirement career Seelye became a leading figure in the Arabist alumni component of the Arab lobby and a frequent critic of Israel. He also became consultant to Rezayat America Inc., a Saudi-owned company that coordinated service contracts between American firms and the kingdom.

Chas Freeman served as ambassador to Saudi Arabia and fit the mold of the Arabist afflicted, as James Baker said, with "clientitis." He admitted, for example, that he spent a lot of time trying to resolve disputes over the failure of Saudis, especially members of the royal family, to meet contractual obligations to Americans. He blamed Jews for complicating U.S.-Saudi relations by alerting members of Congress to the Saudis' behavior. Of course, it was Freeman's job to support those Americans, but he viewed his role as avoiding irritants to the relationship. Thus, he also objected to the Bush administration's insistence that the Saudis pay a share of the costs of the 1991 Gulf War, in which U.S. troops likely saved them from being overrun by the Iraqis, because the demand was a "huge irritant" in his relationship with the monarchy.

Freeman became the president of the Saudi-supported Middle East Policy Council. He frequently speaks out on the Arab-Israeli conflict and makes ignorant claims such as "Israel's democracy denies full rights of citizenship to one-fifth of its inhabitants and any rights at all to the millions it rules in the occupied territories." Freeman blamed rightwing Israeli governments, rather than the persistence of Palestinian terrorism, for undoing the Oslo Accords. Freeman also implicitly blamed Israel for 9/11, saying in 2006, "Americans need to be clear about the consequences of continuing our current counterproductive approaches to security in the Middle East. . . . We have paid heavily and often in treasure in the past for our unflinching support and unstinting subsidies of Israel's approach to managing its

relations with the Arabs. Five years ago we began to pay with the blood of our citizens here at home. We are now paying with the lives of our soldiers, sailors, airmen and marines on battlefields in several regions of the realm of Islam." Freeman denies he was blaming Israel for 9/11, but says Israel's actions toward the Palestinians have "helped to create an atmosphere first in the Arab world and now through all of Islam, in which anti-Americanism flourishes."<sup>22</sup>

Freeman's comments and business interests caught up to him in 2009, when he was appointed chair of the National Intelligence Council and, not surprisingly, provoked opposition from a wide range of people, including several members of Congress, who called for a review of Freeman's ties to foreign governments. While his defenders argued that he was being targeted because he had the courage to speak out against Israel, one of his harshest critics, Rep. Frank Wolf (R-VA), did not even mention Israel in explaining why he opposed Freeman's appointment. Wolf and Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi were far more concerned with his statements and activities related to China. Freeman served on the advisory board of the government-owned Chinese National Offshore Oil Co. This affiliation and controversial comments he made regarding the Tiananmen Square massacre are what elicited the most serious objections to his appointment.

Freeman was quick to blame the Israeli lobby for derailing his appointment, a charge the *Washington Post* called a "grotesque libel." In fact, the American Israel Public Affairs Committee never took a formal position on Freeman's appointment, and numerous members of Congress, both Republicans and Democrats, questioned whether someone who "headed a Saudi-funded Middle East advocacy group in Washington and served on the advisory board of a state-owned Chinese oil company" was the right choice to the chairmanship responsible for reviewing intelligence agencies' analysis and preparing intelligence reports for the new administration.<sup>23</sup>

The Washington Post rejected Freeman's contention that American policy is somehow dictated by Israeli leaders. "That will certainly be news to Israel's 'ruling faction,' which in the past few years alone has seen the U.S. government promote a Palestinian election that it opposed; refuse it weapons it might have used for an attack on Iran's nuclear facilities; and adopt a policy of direct negotiations with a regime that denies the Holocaust and that promises to wipe Israel off the map. Two Israeli governments have been forced from office since the early 1990s after open clashes with Washington over matters such as settlement construction in the occupied territories." The *Post* noted that Freeman and "like-minded conspiracy theorists" ignore such facts. The paper also rejected Freeman's claim that Americans cannot discuss "Israel's nefarious influence," noting that "several of his allies have made themselves famous (and advanced their careers) by making such charges—and no doubt Mr. Freeman himself will now win plenty of admiring attention. Crackpot tirades such as his have always had an eager audience here and around the world." Freeman had been president of the Middle East Policy Council (MEPC) and was replaced by William Nash, the former chief of the Near East and South Asia division of the CIA. MEPC traces its origins to a group of former Foreign Service officers who served in Arab countries and who founded the American Arab Affairs Council. Its advisory committee included eleven American ambassadors, most of them prominent Arabists such as Andrew Killgore, Lucius Battle, Parker Hart, and Talcott Seelye. The group was subsidized by major corporations with business interests in the Middle East. That group is now the Middle East Policy Council, which publishes a journal, Middle East Policy, and has had on its board former defense secretary Frank Carlucci and Fuad Rihani, research and development director of the Saudi bin Laden Group.

MEPC is just one of a number of quasi-academic institutions and think tanks supported by Arab lobby interests seeking to buy credibility and influence policy makers through conferences, publications, lectures, media interviews, and trips

to the region. These nonprofit organizations often claim to be nonpartisan, or as MEPC's mission statement says, "to ensure that a full range of U.S. interests and views are considered by policy makers." The full range, however, rarely includes the Israeli point of view. These groups are largely populated by former government officials, and many Arabists have found comfortable homes from which to advocate pro-Arab and, often, anti-Israel policies that were either ineffective or rejected by their bosses when they actually had the power to implement them.

One of the best known of these organizations is the Washington-based Middle East Institute (MEI), nicknamed "the chorus of the friends of Aramco." Founded in 1946 to promote understanding of the Arab world, the institute has received substantial support from Saudi Arabia, Aramco, and the oil industry and has had numerous former government officials and Arabists among its board members and directors. A current member is Michael Petruzzello, the CEO of Qorvis Communications, the Saudis' PR firm.<sup>24</sup>

MEI tends to have more balanced programs and publications than some Arab lobby—affiliated groups, but it is not known for having members with pro-Israel sympathies. On the contrary, it has historically been home to detractors. The organization has benefited from Saudi support, and the organization's directors, such as Ray Hare, who was succeeded by Parker Hart, have often served as ambassadors to the kingdom. Other directors, such as Lucius Battle, who used the MEI platform to criticize the press for its "sanctimonious and absolutely emotional" criticism of the oil embargo, were secretaries or undersecretaries of NEA.

Wyche Fowler Jr., a former congressman and ambassador to Saudi Arabia, is chairman of the MEI board. To get a sense of his views, when asked on CNN about the requirement that American women adhere to the Saudi dress code, Fowler replied, "They wear what my mother and sister always wore on Wednesday and Friday night. They wear what amounts to a choir robe "25"

Edward Walker Jr., a former assistant secretary of state for NEA and ambassador to Egypt and Israel, served as president of MEI and is another apologist for Saudi Arabia; after 9/11, for example, he said, "We cannot condemn an entire people for the actions of a few of its citizens. . . . Saudi Arabia is far from the worst in comparison to the rest of the world." Near the height of Palestinian suicide bombings in Israel, Walker also defended the right of Palestinians to "resist occupation," though he opposed killing innocent civilians. "I do not think anyone considers the fights between the Israeli army and Palestinian fighters in occupied territories terrorism," he told the Arab newspaper *Jerusalem Times*. When he was asked whether it was legitimate to attack settlers, Walker said, "I believe women and children are not appropriate targets"—leaving open the question of whether men are.<sup>26</sup>

One person who had a particular animus toward Israel and never got over what he viewed as the mistakes of the State Department was Andrew Killgore. He spent more than three years doing "highly paid consulting" to help American companies doing business in the Gulf and to assist U.S. oil companies that did not yet have interests there get a foot in the door. He also organized the American Citizens Overseas Political Action Committee, and raised money from Americans living in Saudi Arabia to fund pro-Arab candidates running for Congress. Killgore and other former State Department officials and businesspeople created the American Educational Trust in 1982 as a means of expressing their views on the Middle East with a frequent anti-Israel emphasis. Killgore and Richard Curtiss, a former International Communications Agency and U.S. Information Agency official, put out the AET publication Washington Report on Middle East Affairs, which they dedicated to ensuring that "no Zionist statement go unchallenged." The publication often publishes attacks on the Israeli lobby, Zionism, and Israeli leaders and policies. It views Zionism as racism, supporters of Israel "collaborators" and "fifth-columnists," Congress as "Israeli occupied territory," and the media as dominated by Jews.<sup>27</sup>

After he retired, former Saudi ambassador James Akins became a popular spokesman for the Arab cause, regularly condemning Israel and repeatedly making dire predictions about the future of U.S. Middle East relations if more pro-Arab policies were not adopted, as when he said in 1979 that the Camp David Accords would likely spark a war in the region. A few years later, at the time of the AWACS debate, Akins appeared at an energy conference in which he claimed that the Saudis had responded positively to American requests to produce more oil, hold down oil prices, and defend the dollar. He also suggested that the Saudis would link oil production to the sale of AWACS. The suggestion that failure to appease the Saudis would have severe consequences would not have been an unusual position for an Arabist to take if not for the fact that the Saudi oil minister had spoken just before him and specifically said the arms sale was not tied to oil policy. In 1989, Akins and others asked the Federal Election Commission (FEC) to regulate the American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC) as a political committee. When the FEC rejected the request, Akins became the lead plaintiff in a lawsuit against the FEC, which went all the way to the U.S. Supreme Court, which ruled that the FEC had the authority to decide how to treat AIPAC.

The National Council on U.S.-Arab Relations was established in 1983 to improve American knowledge and understanding of the Arab world. Founder John Duke Anthony has also been involved in a number of other pro-Arab organizations and is a leading apologist for the Arab states. In a July 2007 interview with NPR, for example, he was asked about putting conditions on the sale of weapons to Saudi Arabia until they become more cooperative with American efforts in Iraq and stopping Saudis from going to fight against U.S. troops. Anthony said the number of Saudis fighting was "tinier than minuscule," they came from Syria and not Saudi Arabia, and were understandably fighting because they "rightly" believed their relatives and fellow tribal members were besieged. When asked to react to another guest's statement that after purchasing \$117 billion worth of arms, the

Saudis had not done anything to contribute to stability, Anthony gave the implausible answer that the Saudis had helped end the Iran-Iraq War, prevented the expansion of the Iranian revolution, and brought the Red Army to its knees in Afghanistan.<sup>28</sup> It's not surprising that he would defend the Saudis and the sale of arms to them, looking at the list of sponsors for the 2008 Arab-U.S. Policymakers Conference Anthony's group sponsored, which included Halliburton, Shell. Chevron. General Dynamics, BAE, Boeing, ExxonMobil, Raytheon, General Dynamics, Northrop Grumman, ConocoPhillips, and Aramco.

Another non-Arab organization that has spent the last four decades attacking Israel is Americans for Middle East Understanding (AMEU), which was created in 1968 by Aramco and has had on its board prominent Arabists such as James Akins and critics of Israel such as Paul Findley. The group has also received money from Prince Khalid bin Sultan, the Olayan Charitable Trust, and the World Muslim League. Its publication, the *Link*, routinely criticizes Israel.

For all of the effort and money spent, it is difficult to determine what real impact former government officials have had on U.S. policy. Clearly, the detractors of Israel have had no success to date in driving a wedge between the United States and Israel. Outside of promoting relations with the Gulf States in general, and the Saudis in particular, they have also done little to promote ties with the Arabs. Most, in fact, have no real interest in the rest of the Arab world, which is mostly poor and unable to pay for their services.

Unlike the Arab American and Muslim groups, this component of the lobby is less interested in the Palestinian issue. It is discussed more in the context of the traditional Arabist view that the persistence of the "Palestinian question" undermines American interests in the broader Arab world. Even in the case of lobbying on behalf of the Saudis, the alumni's interest is more complementary than determinative, as they are typically pushing through open doors to officials who are already sympathetic to the idea, for example, of

expanding commercial and defense ties with the Saudis. Still, as in the case of the broad public support for Israel, the Arab lobby helps to create a supportive atmosphere in which policies affecting the Arab world are debated.

## Chapter Fourteen The Abuse of Academic Freedom: The Lobby Infiltrates the Classroom

The Arab lobby has devoted a great deal of money to trying to shape the views of the next generation of Americans and, especially, future decision makers. For more than fifty years, the Arab lobby has invested in creating centers and chairs at universities to propagate its views. The lobby succeeded in hijacking the field of Middle East studies and now has faculty across the country who use their positions to advance a political agenda. In recent years, the lobby has begun to extend its reach into precollegiate education as well. The lobby clearly understands the potential to influence Americans across a wide spectrum of professions. Aramco's magazine observed that courses "once tailored for diplomats and missionaries now draw students who plan careers in banking, business, law, public health, education and urban studies," and "university 'outreach' programs are developing and providing courses on the Middle East for both high school [actually K-12] and adult-education programs."

The Arab lobby's takeover of the classrooms has been slow and quiet, and perhaps more successful than any other campaign it has conducted in the United States. At the same time, the lobby has long been active in trying to influence student opinion outside the classroom, an effort that provoked a vigorous response from the Israeli lobby that has helped to counter the impact of Israel's detractors on the campus green.

The study of the Middle East is important, and there is no doubt that insufficient attention has been given to instruction in Arabic and the history, politics, and theology of Muslims. These topics have become even more important because of the rise of Islamism, the threat of Muslim terrorism, the denial of human rights in Arab/Muslim countries, and efforts by radical Muslims and some Middle Eastern governments (including our putative allies) to undermine American values and

interests. The Arab lobby, however, is determined to minimize these dangers and suppress discussion of them.

The first Arab lobby group on campus was the Organization of Arab Students (OAS), which was formed in 1952 by the American Friends of the Middle East. Prior to 1967, the group was dominated by the Egyptian point of view as Nasser's influence in the region spread to the Arab American community. After the humiliation of Nasser's forces and those of the other Arab states, however, the students began to identify more with liberation movements and sought to build alliances with the antiwar American left and radical blacks. Whereas the group had kept its distance in the past from the Communists, in the postwar period OAS openly sided with Communist and Third World states that supported the Arab position.

With the ascendancy of the PLO, the General Union of Palestinian Students (GUPS), a student arm of the PLO's Palestinian National Council, became the principal Arab lobby organization on American campuses, sponsoring speaking tours by anti-Israel speakers and organizing protests and other activities, though it is no longer active.

The principal agent of the Arab lobby among college students today is the Muslim Students Association (MSA), an organization created in 1963 with close links to the Muslim World League. The organization has chapters across the country and is frequently the source of much anti-Israel student activity. There is some variation from campus to campus, and occasionally the leadership on a particular campus will be moderate enough to engage in dialogue with pro-Israel students. My own experience with the MSA in the early 1980s included visiting their table in Sproul Plaza at Berkeley, where they would post a sign that said Zionism Is Racism and hand out highlights of the *Protocols of the Elders of Zion*, the notorious Russian forgery accusing Jews of a conspiracy to control the world.

Little has changed.

For example, according to Leila Beckwith, the Muslim Student Union and Society of Arab Students at the University of California-Irvine since 2001 has sponsored speakers and programs that "used classic anti-Semitic themes, demonized Israel and Jews with Nazi comparisons. Some Jewish students were harassed and intimidated. When they asked for help from the administration, it was not given."<sup>2</sup> The MSU put on weeklong hate fests at UCI with titles such as "Anti-Oppression Week," "Holocaust in the Holy Land," and "Tragedy in the Holy Land Week," which featured one speaker who compared Zionists to Nazis and said that the Mossad destroyed the Twin Towers. In October 2004, the Zionist Organization of America sued UCI under Title VI of the 1964 Civil Rights Law provision prohibiting discrimination based on race, color, or national origin. It was the first time a complaint of university anti-Semitism was investigated by the Office for Civil Rights of the Department of Education. No formal action was taken against UCI, but partly as a result of the lawsuit and the furor raised by it, the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights initiated a public education campaign to end campus anti-Semitism.

The Jewish community and Israelis, especially, have an image of American campuses as hotbeds of anti-Semitism because of incidents of swastikas painted on walls, the annual parade of anti-Israel speakers, and various efforts to demonize Israel through divestment petitions and other symbolic measures. However, according to the Anti-Defamation League, in 2007 only eighty-one anti-Jewish incidents were reported across the country, and these were primarily instances of graffiti. Most anti-Israel student activities have gone on for decades and had little or no impact, but are frequently blown up into major incidents. Israel's detractors regularly engage in guerrilla theater such as "die-ins," mock checkpoints, and "apartheid walls." They hold "Palestine Weeks" and "Israel Apartheid Weeks," which cause consternation for the pro-Israel students, but rarely attract the attention of students who are not already disposed to the anti-Israel point of view. For

the generally apathetic students of today, especially, these anti-Israel activities are irrelevant or just a nuisance.

One example of the disproportionate attention given to some of these student activities was a debate held at Yale between students and *Israel Lobby* author John Mearsheimer. The *Jerusalem Post* published the story under the headline "Yale Students 'End' US-Israel Relations." Actually, fortyfour students—less than one half of one percent of the Yale student body—voted to end America's "special relationship" with Israel. One might argue that one of those forty-four may be the future president, but it's probably more likely that one of the twenty-five who voted against the resolution will have a political future. Regardless of such speculation, the fact is that no one cares what those handful of students think, and it has no impact whatsoever on U.S. policy.<sup>3</sup>

The Arab lobby may have had limited impact on the campus quad, but it is not for lack of trying. Over the years many different organizations have come and gone, coalescing around particular issues of the day, but having in common a hatred of Israel. As in the case of the lobbyists in Washington, the campus branches of the Arab lobby rarely focus on any positive agenda for promoting democracy or human rights in the Arab world or ending terror. To the contrary, their focus is primarily on demonizing Israel and propagating Palestinian victimhood. A good example was the Palestine Solidarity Movement (PSM), which put on conferences for five consecutive years with the goals of ending the Israeli "occupation of Palestine"; promoting equality under the law for Palestinians living in Israel; demanding the "right of return" for Palestinian refugees; opposing oppression; and endorsing divestment as "our tactic of resistance."<sup>4</sup>

Pro-Israel students called the bluff of organizers at the PSM conference held at Duke in 2004 when they asked them to sign an innocuous statement before the event calling for a civil debate that would "condemn the murder of innocent civilians," "support a two-state solution," and "recognize the difference between disagreement and hate speech." The

organizers refused to sign the statement. By hosting a group that could not bring itself to object to the murder of Jews, Duke gave their views legitimacy, as did the other universities—Berkeley, Wisconsin, Ohio State, and Georgetown—that blackened their reputations by allowing the event on their campus.

The PSM conferences featured professors exhibiting their animus for Israel as well as a rogue's gallery of activists with nefarious intentions, such as instructing students how they could infiltrate birthright trips to Israel (free trips for Jews who have never been to Israel) and then sneak off to engage in protests in the West Bank, and ways to insinuate their propaganda into public schools (one example is to offer a teacher a Jewish and Palestinian speaker to provide a balanced presentation without letting on that the Jew actually shares the Palestinians' views). In the end, the PSM lost its momentum. Only a few hundred students would come to the conferences, and they did not successfully attract students who were not already on their side. The last conference was in 2006, and like many other Arab lobby groups, PSM faded away.

For the most part, the Jewish community accepts that anti-Israel speakers and conferences are a matter of free speech and is afraid to do anything that might suggest an effort to stifle what is actually hate speech. In 1983 AIPAC published a booklet, *The Campaign to Discredit Israel*, with information about speakers who regularly appeared on campus to express hostile views. ADL published a similar book. Both were vilified for producing a "blacklist" and never revised the publications. More recently Daniel Pipes started "Campus Watch," which at first published "dossiers" on faculty engaged in dubious research; he, too, was accused of McCarthyism. This has become a rallying cry for the Arab lobby, which protests what it claims are efforts to silence critics of Israel by using their own McCarthyite tactics to intimidate, silence, and defame anyone audacious enough to scrutinize their advocates.

Certain activities have now become regular features on many college campuses, such as demonstrations on the anniversary of the UN partition decision and "Israel Apartheid" Week. Perhaps the best example of a concerted campaign waged by the Arab lobby against Israel is the effort to convince universities to divest from Israel.

Divestment proponents hope to tar Israel with an association with apartheid South Africa, an offensive comparison that ignores the fact that all Israeli citizens are equal under the law. Moreover, the divestment campaign against South Africa was specifically directed at companies that were using that country's racist laws to their advantage. In Israel, no such racist laws exist; moreover, companies doing business there adhere to the same standards of equal working rights that are applied in the United States.

The calls for divestment began to intensify in 2002, after British academics launched an effort to boycott Israel. This came on the heels of the 2001 Israel-bashing UN conference in Durban, South Africa, which launched the strategy of delegitimization represented by these movements. By October 2002, more than fifty campuses were circulating divestment petitions. "Profoundly anti-Israel views are increasingly finding support in progressive intellectual communities," said Harvard president Lawrence Summers. "Serious and thoughtful people are advocating and taking actions that are anti-Semitic in their effect, if not their intent."<sup>5</sup>

Only one campus has voted for divestment, and the anti-Israel campaign has probably been most effective in provoking greater sympathy for Israel.<sup>6</sup> Though beaten back in 2002, proponents were reenergized by opposition to Israel's war with Hamas in Gaza in 2008–9 and renewed their calls for divestment.

In January 2009, faculty detractors also called for an academic and cultural boycott of Israel. Given the strong opposition to boycotts in the United States, it is unlikely American professors will be as successful as their British counterparts in mobilizing support. In 2007, nearly three hundred university presidents denounced the British boycott in a statement that said, "In seeking to quarantine Israeli

universities and scholars, this vote threatens every university committed to fostering scholarly and cultural exchanges that lead to enlightenment, empathy, and a much-needed international marketplace of ideas." Alan Dershowitz noted that "many of the people who want boycotts claim that Israel is inflicting collective punishment on the Palestinians, but a boycott is essentially punishing every Israeli academic without regard for what their views may be." The British boycott was more enlightened, as it exempted "Israeli academics and intellectuals who oppose the colonial and racist policy of their state." As of February 2009, fewer than two hundred American professors had signed the boycott petition.

These faculty-initiated attacks on Israel have served as a wake-up call to the Israeli lobby, whose attention had been diverted by student activities on campus quads.

The Arab lobby was meanwhile quietly building a formidable army of pro-Arab and, more often, anti-Israel faculty, who assumed dominant roles in Middle East studies departments throughout the country. These professors, along with like-minded faculty in other disciplines, habitually abuse their academic freedom and have turned their classrooms into bully pulpits to advance the Arab lobby agenda.

From the Arab lobby perspective, there was a need to counter what they saw as the overwhelming Jewish influence on campuses. Jews, after all, had funded Jewish studies departments and Holocaust chairs throughout the country, and it was also no secret that a disproportionate number of faculty were Jewish. Most Jews also believed that their interests were being advanced on campus, and assumed that courses on Israel were being taught and that faculty was speaking out on Israel's behalf.

In fact, a study of the top seventeen political science departments found that six had no tenured or tenure track faculty members with a specialty in the Middle East, and only five had a faculty member whose principal specialization was the Middle East. Five of the seventeen departments offered no courses on the Middle East, and no department offered more

than four courses. The situation is even worse when you look more specifically at courses related to Israel across all departments. A study in 2006 found that 53 percent of the major universities offered *zero courses* on Israel, and 77 percent offered zero or one.<sup>8</sup> Moreover, few of those Jewish professors who were assumed to be pro-Israel actually were politically engaged, and those who were tended to be unsympathetic.

Universities were not always anti-Israel propaganda machines. Originally, Middle East scholars, or orientalists, as they were often called, were dispassionate scholars who immersed themselves in the history and culture of the region and studied original texts written in the languages of the region. These scholars also were not usually of Arab descent. In fact, two of the earliest and most prestigious Middle East centers were established at Harvard and UCLA by a British and German scholar, respectively, Sir Hamilton Gibb and Gustave E. von Grunebaum. Another center was at the University of Chicago, which was directed by a virulent opponent of Zionism in the 1940s, John Wilson. One of the few prominent Arab orientalists was Lebanese historian Philip Hitti, another anti-Zionist scholar, who created a center at Princeton.

In his study of the decline of Middle East studies, *Ivory Towers on Sand: The Failure of Middle Eastern Studies in America*, Martin Kramer points to George Hourani's 1968 presidential address to the Middle Eastern Studies Association as the origin of the anti-Israel era in Middle Eastern studies: Hourani declared that "the Arabs' claim to a state [in Palestine] is . . . based on indisputable facts," while "the claims of the Jews to live in and have a state in a part of Palestine . . . present a serious ethical problem." Hourani rejected Jewish historical and religious claims to the land of Israel and characterized early Zionist settlement as immoral. He would not even acknowledge the legitimacy of the necessity of Jews finding a haven in Palestine from the Nazis, since "it cannot be assumed that if Palestine had not been

available all other gates out of central Europe would have been closed to these individuals." Hourani believed that the Jews should have recognized that their desire for a state would cause suffering for the Arabs and abandoned the Zionist enterprise. This was a watershed in Middle East studies that marked the end of the tradition of keeping personal views out of the classroom and academic writing and introducing partisanship to the discipline; scholarship subsequently became secondary to the advancement of a political agenda. <sup>11</sup>

Kramer cites a survey of major articles and books on the history of the Middle East published between 1962 and 1985, showing that more than a third dealt with some aspect of the Arab-Israeli conflict—a disproportionate amount of attention paid to a single issue in a region riddled with wars, religious upheaval, and political and social instability. This attention, Kramer concludes, "came at the expense of other countries and subjects, many of which suffered from relative neglect."

The shift in perspective, not surprisingly, coincides with the growth in the number of professors from the Middle East. A little more than a decade after Hourani's address, more than two thousand professors with "an intimate knowledge of their own language, history and civilization" were teaching on campuses across the country. 12

In addition to an obsession with Israel and the Palestinians, the faculty now commonly associated with Middle East studies have little interest in history and original texts and express subjective opinions based on anti-Western, anticolonial, anti-imperial, and anti-American attitudes. They tend to view Arabs as victims, deny the existence of radical Islamists or minimize their influence, and apologize for terrorism. The range of opinions tends to vary from the left (Israel must capitulate to Arab demands) to the far left (a Jewish state is illegitimate).

Anti-Israel sentiment became the springboard for a dramatic expansion of scholars' political activism in 1978, when the virulently anti-Israel professor Edward Said, who taught English literature at Columbia University, published

Orientalism. Said turned the tradition of the orientalists on its head by arguing that westerners speaking about the Orient were by his definition ethnocentric racists and imperialists. Said delegitimized Western scholarship on the East, arguing that all of its practitioners were, consciously or not, tainted by prejudice and the desire to keep the Arab peoples in a state of submission. Essentially, only Muslims were capable of studying Islam or the Muslim world.

The popularity of Said's conception dramatically shifted the political orientation of Middle Eastern scholarship. Orientalism made it acceptable for scholars "to spell out their own political commitments as a preface to anything they wrote or did," and enshrined "an acceptable hierarchy of political commitments, with Palestine at the top, followed by the Arab nation and the Islamic world." As a member of the Palestine National Council, Said could hardly be considered an objective scholar. Still, Said's influence cannot be overstated, as his book has become omnipresent on syllabi. As one Barnard graduate put it, "I had to read Said in every class except maybe math."

One consequence of the Saidian influence has been to largely ignore the phenomenon of Arab and, especially, Muslim violence. American academics were quick to point out that focusing on it would only reinforce stereotypes. Consequently, in the 1990s, few Middle East scholars paid any attention to radical Islam. Even after fundamentalist groups began to engage in widespread terror, most Middle East "experts" were unwilling to acknowledge that a problem existed. The most often quoted professors on the Arab world, such as Georgetown's John Esposito (whose institute was funded by the Saudis), only see moderate Islam and consistently try to minimize the threat of radical Muslims. Just for **Esposito** before 9/11. example, was antiterrorism legislation because of its disproportionate impact on Muslims and wrote: "Bin Laden is the best thing to come along, if you are an intelligence officer, if you are an authoritarian regime, or if you want to paint Islamist activism

as a threat. There's a danger in making Bin Laden the poster boy of global terrorism." 13 Even after 9/11, he has suggested that Hamas, Hezbollah, and the Muslim Brotherhood are legitimate organizations while making artificial distinctions between their military and political wings. Consistent with these views, Esposito defended Professor Sami Al-Arian, who had pleaded guilty in 2006 to conspiring to provide goods and services to the Palestinian Islamic Jihad and was later jailed a second time for contempt, as "an extraordinarily bright, articulate scholar and intellectual-activist, a man of conscience with a strong commitment to peace and social justice" in a July 2, 2008, letter to U.S. district judge Leonie Brinkema. A few weeks later, Esposito spoke in Dallas for a Council on American-Islamic Relations fund raiser "to show solidarity not only with the Holy Land Fund [sic; Holy Land Foundation], but also with CAIR." Ultimately, the Holy Land Foundation was convicted for its connections to terrorists, and CAIR has come under increasing scrutiny for its alleged ties to extremists <sup>14</sup>

When a Saudi Arabian court sentenced a nineteen-year-old rape victim to two hundred lashes and six months in prison, and the Justice Ministry suggested that the woman invited the attack because she was in a parked car with a man who was not her relative, Esposito and his colleague John Voll were mostly concerned that the case would allow "Islamophobes" to "blur the distinction between the barbaric acts of Muslim extremists and terrorists and the religion of Islam." The trouble, of course, was that the sentence was carried out in the name of Islam not by extremists, but by the government Esposito and Voll routinely defend.<sup>15</sup>

Nevertheless, as director of a center funded by Saudi Arabia, Esposito can influence diplomats because Georgetown boasts the oldest and largest school of international affairs in the United States and is one of the principal training centers for the foreign service (and also has a campus in Qatar). As a former president of the Middle East Studies Association and author of numerous books and articles, he is automatically

assumed to be an authority on the Arab and Islamic world. Moreover, his books are widely read and assigned in courses on the basis of his reputation. He is also invited to offer his views to decision makers and to comment on the news in the media.

One example of misleading information disseminated by Esposito is found in a study he coauthored titled *Who Speaks for Islam? What a Billion Muslims Really Think*. In it, Esposito and Dalia Mogahed, executive director of the Gallup Center for Muslim Studies, argued that most Muslims are just like ordinary Americans. The book claimed to represent the views of more than 90 percent of the world's 1.3 billion Muslims and concluded that only 7 percent are radicals, whom they defined as people who believed that the September 11 attacks were "completely" justified and held unfavorable opinions of the United States. The West, therefore, has nothing to fear from the overwhelming majority of Muslims, and the minority, they said, may change their minds if the United States shows them more respect.

The authors glossed over the fact that the minority that holds hostile opinions of the United States totals 91 million Muslims, a significant number, especially considering the fact that it took only nineteen to carry out the 9/11 attacks. The situation is actually worse; the authors vastly underestimated the number of Muslims whose views might concern Americans. Robert Satloff noted that rather than 7 percent of the sample expressing a "radical" view, the actual figure was 13.5 percent. Another 23.1 percent said the 9/11 attacks were in some way justified, which means that the number of Muslims with troubling views exceeds 400 million! "Amazing as it sounds," wrote Satloff, "according to Esposito and Mogahed, the proper term for a Muslim who hates America, wants to impose Sharia law, supports suicide bombing, and opposes equal rights for women but does not 'completely' justify 9/11 is . . . 'moderate.'"16

Perhaps the most renowned Middle East scholar today, Princeton's Bernard Lewis, observed that Middle East studies programs have been distorted by "a degree of thought control and limitations of freedom of expression without parallel in the Western world since the 18th century." He added, "It seems to me it's a very dangerous situation because it makes any kind of scholarly discussion of Islam, to say the least, dangerous. Islam and Islamic values now have a level of immunity from comment and criticism in the Western world that Christianity has lost and Judaism never had." <sup>17</sup>

The principal representatives of the danger Lewis speaks about can be found among the 3,000-member Middle East Studies Association (MESA). Interestingly, then MESA president Joel Beinin said the association did not discuss the Six-Day War of 1967 and had a long-established "gentleman's agreement" that "discussion of the Arab-Israeli conflict would be avoided because it would generate too much controversy and undermine the collegiality of the organization" as well as "the claim of Middle East studies to objective and scientific knowledge." As Beinin acknowledged, however, things have dramatically changed, though he did not acknowledge that a major reason is the growing influence of the followers of Edward Said.

Beinin himself is an outspoken critic of Israel who, for example, initiated a petition in 2002 that charged Israel with plotting the "ethnic cleansing" of Palestinians under cover of the approaching war in Iraq and predicted that Ariel Sharon would use the war as an opportunity to push the Palestinians into Jordan.

MESA is not monolithic, but a sense of its priorities can be gleaned from the topics at its annual conferences. Prior to 1992, the general tenor reflected the popular support for the PLO and Arafat. The end of the Cold War injected some measure of realism, though the typical anti-Western, anti-Israel feelings remained latent. The signing of the Oslo Accords in 1993 temporarily threw the group into chaos. By the following year, however, the tenor began shifting back toward the usual hostility toward Israel, with an added undercurrent of anger toward Arafat for what some perceived as selling out the

Palestinian cause. As the reality of Oslo's failure set in over the next several years, the broad animus toward Israel returned.

"There's been a lot of lamenting about the political correctness that's taken over MESA," Tristan Mabry, a visiting assistant professor of government at Georgetown University, told the Wall Street Journal. "The A-No.1 issue that dominates MESA is always Israel, and even if you're not interested in Israel [Mr. Mabry's research focuses on Pakistan, India, and Bangladesh], where you stand on Israel is always a litmus test." Richard Bulliet, professor of Middle East history at Columbia, agreed: "You have a big chunk of the [Middle Eastern history] specialist community that starts every sentence with the word Palestine. And they have successfully from 1967 onwards, partly through the extraordinary skills of Yasser Arafat, to turn [sic] this side-show into a great world concern so that it's given in many, many quarters in the Arab world that all problems stem from the Palestine question. That's a great sell. Certainly it's succeeded on this campus."<sup>20</sup>

Franck Salameh, assistant professor of Near Eastern studies at Boston College, highlights the myopic view of the Middle East promulgated by the MESA leadership, which ignores all the non-Israel-related rivalries, such as Turkish versus Kurdish, Islamist zealots versus modernist secularists. nationalists versus Islamist dictators, and Sunnis versus Shiites. "Heaven forbid one should dare advocate for Middle Eastern Jews, Christians, and non-Arabs and give airtime to their story and their epics of suffering, dispossession, triumph and renewal! According to the official line laid down by MESA's leaders, after all, they are not indigenous to the Middle East, but relics of the odious eleventh century Western colonialist enterprise." Salameh also observes the power that the MESAns can wield. "Grants, appointments, promotions, publications, and one's general workplace atmosphere are all affected by whether or not one is willing to submit to exponents of select historical perceptions and attitudes

regarding the Middle East and its allegedly monolithic peoples and cultures."<sup>21</sup>

The centrality of the Palestine issue is apparent at MESA conferences. In a study of the three-year period following 9/11, Martin Kramer found that 1,900 papers were presented:

For MESAns, the Palestinians are the chosen people, and more so now than ever. More papers are devoted to Palestine than to any other country. There are ten times as many Egyptians as there are Palestinians, but they get less attention; there are ten times as many Iranians, but Iran gets less than half the attention. Even Iraq, America's project in the Middle East, still inspires only half the papers that Palestine does. Papers dealing with Israel are only half as numerous as those on Palestine, and only three of these are about Israel per se, apart from the Arab-Israeli conflict. More than half of the Israel-related papers actually overlap the Palestine category.<sup>22</sup>

The situation has only marginally improved. In 2007, eleven panels were devoted solely to Palestinian grievances. In 2008, a few panels addressed Israel in a scholarly way and included Zionist Israelis. The preliminary program for 2009 listed six panels related to Israel, and only one, on Turkish-Israeli relations, did not have some tie to the Palestinian issue.

What concerns MESA, however, is "academic vigilantism on campuses to watch, report, and if necessary to intimidate scholars who present 'biased,' 'anti-Israel,' 'pro-Islamic' or 'pro-Palestinian' views in their class lectures, in public statements outside their institutions, or in their writings." MESA president (2005) Ali Banuazizi said these "smear tactics and confrontations have begun to threaten the rights of free speech and inquiry and, if not contained, could potentially undermine the integrity of academic institutions." This suggests Banuazizi supports freedom of speech for those with whom he agrees, but is less tolerant of the rights of critics.

It is not surprising that many members of MESA would be anti-American and anti-Israel, given that their funding often comes from Arab sources, and their research depends on access to countries that hold similar views.

The Saudis and other Arabs have a great appreciation for American education and recognize that it is a route to knowledge, influence, and power. King Faisal sent seven of his eight sons to prep schools in the United States (the Hun School of Princeton or Lawrenceville in New Jersey) and universities in the United States or England.<sup>24</sup> Given this appreciation for American education, it is reasonable to ask why anyone should care whether the Saudis and other Arab governments donate money to institutions where students *should* learn to speak Arabic, understand Islam, and analyze Middle East affairs. The problem with Arab investments, especially from the Saudis, is what they would like Americans (and others) to learn. Consider some of the lessons from Saudi-produced textbooks used inside and outside the kingdom:

- "The Jews and Christians are enemies of the believers, and they cannot approve of Muslims."
- "The clash between this [Muslim] nation and the Jews and Christians has endured, and it will continue as long as God wills."
- "The punishment for homosexuality is death. . . . Ibn Qudamah said, 'The companions of the Prophet were unanimous on killing, although they differed in the description, that is, in the manner of killing. Some of the companions of the Prophet stated that [a homosexual] is to be burned with fire. It has also been said that he should be stoned, or thrown from a high place."
- "In Islamic law, however, [jihad] has two uses: One usage is specific. It means to exert effort to wage war against the unbelievers and tyrants."

- "In its general usage, 'jihad' is divided into the following categories: . . . —Wrestling with the infidels by calling them to the faith and battling against them."
- "In these verses is a call for jihad, which is the pinnacle of Islam. In (jihad) is life for the body; thus it is one of the most important causes of outward life. Only through force and victory over the enemies is there security and repose. Within martyrdom in the path of God (exalted and glorified is He) is a type of noble life-force that is not diminished by fear or poverty."
- "As cited in Ibn Abbas: The apes are Jews, the people of the Sabbath; while the swine are Christians, the infidels of the communion of Jesus."
- "The decisive proof of the veracity of the Protocols [of the Elders of Zion] and the infernal Jewish plans they contain is that the plans, plots, and conspiracies they list have been carried out. Whoever reads the protocols—and they emerged in the 19th century—will realize today how much of what they described has been implemented."
- "You can hardly find an example of sedition in which the Jews have not played a role." <sup>25</sup>

The Center for Religious Freedom's report on Saudi textbooks notes that "Wahhabi teachings . . . are murderously intolerant toward the Shi'a, Jews, Baha'i, Ahmadiyya, homosexuals, apostates and 'unbelievers' of all kinds, and horribly repressive with respect to everyone else, especially women. The ultimate Wahhabi objective is quite clear from a wide range of their writings—the establishment of a world-wide theocratic dictatorship, the caliphate. These are essentially the same basic beliefs as those expressed by al Qaeda." Even the State Department conceded that the Saudi textbooks "contain some overtly intolerant statements against

Jews and Christians and subtly intolerant statements against Shi'a and other religious groups."<sup>27</sup>

Given these beliefs, it is a matter of grave concern that Saudi Arabia is spending an estimated \$4 billion per year globally on education and outreach programs. The rulers of the Arab oil states are neither simple philanthropists nor disinterested patrons, former English diplomat John Kelly observed. They expect a return upon their donations to institutions of learning and their subsidies to publishing houses; whether it be in the form of subtle propaganda on behalf of Arab or Islamic causes, or the preferential admission of their nationals, however unqualified . . . or the publication of the kind of sycophantic flim-flam about themselves and their countries which now clutters sections of the Western press and even respectable periodical literature."

The Arab lobby understood from the beginning that it was important to use American universities for its own purposes, namely to train specialists who would appreciate the Arab point of view and who could work directly and indirectly on its behalf. Colonel William Eddy, the intelligence operative, Aramco adviser, and State Department representative to Saudi Arabia, reported that Aramco began funding programs as early as the 1950s. In 1956, he wrote to his son, "ARAMCO contributes to institutions like Princeton, the Middle East Institute, at [sic] Washington, and the American University of Beirut not only because these centers prepare future employees, but because they also equip men to come out to the Near East in the Foreign Service, or in teaching or in other capacities, which strengthens the small band of Americans who know the Arabs and understand them." 30

In 1969, tiny Ricker College in Houlton, Maine, which closed in the mid-1970s, received funding from King Faisal of Saudi Arabia, the government of Kuwait, and Aramco to support the first undergraduate program on the Muslim world in the United States, and offered academic credit to students spending their junior year abroad at a college in a Muslim country.<sup>31</sup>

Starting as early as 1976, Arab governments and individuals began to make large gifts to universities to create chairs and centers in Arab, Middle Eastern, and Islamic studies. More than ninety universities sought assistance from the Saudis, but the first endowment was created at USC, with \$1 million. Though universities usually jealously guard their prerogatives to choose their faculty and normally refuse to allow donors a say in hiring, even when the donor's name is on the position, Saudis were given the right to approve the appointment of the King Faisal Chair in Islamic Studies. Their first choice was Willard Beling, an international relations professor who had worked for Aramco. Investigative journalist Steven Emerson suggested that the choice of USC as the first recipient of Saudi aid might have been related to the fact that many Saudis attended the school, including the ministers of industry, commerce, and planning. USC president John Hubbard, whose office had a photo of him with Saudi king Khalid, actually claimed in a 1978 interview that the Saudis had moderated their oil policy "because of the USC connection "32

Three years later, the Saudis gave \$200,000 to Duke for a program in Arabian and Islamic studies (which was doubled to \$400,000 three years later); Libya donated \$750,000 for a chair in Arab culture at Georgetown; and the UAE gave Georgetown another \$250,000 for a visiting professorship in Arab history.<sup>33</sup>

Few universities have the courage to reject multimillion-dollar offers from donors. Harvard's Divinity School, for example, took \$2.5 million in 2000 from Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan al-Nahayan, the dictatorial ruler of Abu Dhabi. Besides presiding over a country condemned for its human rights abuses, Zayed established a think tank that promoted Holocaust denial, anti-Semitism, and anti-American conspiracy theories. Rachel Fish, a graduate student at Harvard, began to raise questions in 2002 about the propriety of accepting money from a source that promoted hatred of Jews. She also produced the terms of the gift agreement,

which said a liaison officer would "advise the U.A.E. on procedures relating to application and admission to the University." Though she received little assistance from other students or Harvard faculty, Fish persisted in arguing for more than a year, continuing even after she graduated, that the gift should be returned. In 2003, Harvard put the funds on hold and said it would reassess the gift. When it became clear Harvard was likely to return the money, Zayed asked for his money back.<sup>34</sup>

More recently Temple University turned down a \$1.5 million chair in Islamic studies after trustees raised questions about the donor, the International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT), a nonprofit organization that was under scrutiny as part of a government investigation into the funding of terrorists. IIIT found a more welcoming reception from Shenandoah University, which agreed to cooperate in "course development, educational programs, and research with a goal of promoting an understanding of Islam and Muslims in America, and Islamic civilization and culture," based on "the principles of equality and reciprocal benefit." 35

Though it has the oldest visiting Israel scholar program in the United States and today has a growing program in Jewish civilization that hosts very good scholars of Israel, Georgetown has long been viewed as a propaganda arm of the Saudis and other Arab governments. In 1978, for example, the university issued a press release quoting visiting lecturer Clovis Maksoud, the chief spokesman for the Arab League, criticizing Israel's military operation in Lebanon in response to a PLO attack on a civilian bus in Tel Aviv. Maksoud also had called for replacing the "egocentric" Jewish state of Israel with a Palestinian state. He said that the destruction of "Zionism is a precursor to any dialogue of consequence" and called "Palestinian resistance . . . the healthiest expression of the Arab people in the aftermath of the 1967 defeat."<sup>36</sup> Columnist Art Buchwald said afterward, "I don't see why the PLO has to have a PR organization when Georgetown is doing all their work for them."37 Maksoud was later hired by American

University as a professor of international relations and director of the Center for the Global South.

When Georgetown received a \$750,000 donation from Libya for an endowed chair in 1977, Buchwald chastised the university for accepting "blood money from one of the most notorious regimes in the world today" and suggested the university also consider establishing a "Brezhnev Studies Program in Human Rights or an Idi Amin Chair in Genocide." Center director Michael Hudson's response was that "the Libyans say they are just as anti-terrorist as anyone else." 38

The person who led Georgetown's fund-raising effort in Libya and defended the grant was Peter Krogh, dean of Georgetown's School of Foreign Service and founder of the Center for Contemporary Arab Studies, whose sympathies were apparent in 1980 when he joined a coalition of groups trying to cut U.S. aid to Israel by \$150 million. Krogh actually had solicited all the Arab embassies and missions in Washington with the goal of getting half the money needed to start the center from Arab governments. "I went to all of them," Krogh said, "whether they had diplomatic relations with the United States or not, whether they were moderate or radical, whatever their stripe." Before he got money from Libya, donations came in from Oman, the UAE, Egypt, and Later, Jordan, Qatar, Saudi Arabia. and Iraq sent contributions <sup>39</sup>

After nearly five years of defending the decision to accept the "blood money," university president Rev. Timothy Healy returned the money to Libya with interest because of its support of terrorism. The person who was supposed to hold the chair (he still got one under a different endowment), Hisham Sharabi, responded by calling Healy a "Jesuit Zionist." Sharabi, incidentally, in addition to being a professor of European intellectual history at Georgetown and one of the founders of its Center for Contemporary Arab Studies, also was a founder of the Institute for Palestine Studies (which received Aramco funding), "the unofficial academic wing of the PLO," which publishes the *Journal of Palestine Studies*;

and he was a founder and president of the National Association of Arab Americans. Sharabi also ran the Arab American Cultural Foundation, which was supported by grants from Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, and other Arab sources. One of the foundation's projects was to fund an anti-Israel propaganda film, *Days of Rage*, which PBS aired without knowing the producer had received funds from a group with a political interest in the outcome.<sup>41</sup>

In 1975, Saudi Arabia was asked to finance a \$5.5 million teacher-training program, but a number of schools, including Harvard, would not participate after the Saudis banned Jewish faculty from participating. MIT also lost a \$2 million contract to train Saudi teachers because it insisted that Jewish faculty be allowed to participate.<sup>42</sup>

In the late 1970s, Saudi arms merchant Adnan Khashoggi offered \$600,000 to establish a Middle East studies program at Swarthmore, Haverford, and Bryn Mawr, but the deal fell through after revelations about his alleged involvement in passing bribes on behalf of Northrop. After that firestorm blew over, he offered \$5 million to American University in Washington, D.C., where he served on the board of trustees from 1983 to 1989. His 1984 contribution was for construction of the Adnan Khashoggi Sports and Convocation Center. Ironically, the center was also to be named after a local Jewish family. After criminal charges surfaced, the issue of keeping the building's name was debated. Khashoggi was eventually acquitted of all charges, but in 1986 he admitted to advancing \$5 million toward the shipment of arms in the Iran-Contra scandal, and the university came under pressure to remove Khashoggi's name from the center. In the middle of the night, his name was apparently surreptitiously removed, which was later attributed to his failure to pay his financial pledge. 43

The Midwest Universities Consortium for International Activities (Illinois, Indiana, Wisconsin, Michigan State, and Minnesota) won a contract to give curricular advice to the University of Riyadh but withdrew after four Jewish professors were denied visas to enter the country. In a rare

example of a university standing on principle, the dean of international studies at Wisconsin, David Johnson, said, "We are not really dependent on an infusion of Arabian funds. Even if we were, this organization is not going to prostitute itself for oil money."<sup>44</sup>

The Saudis and other Arab donors did not have to worry; many other universities were happy to do so.

Georgetown and Harvard, for example, accepted \$20 million gifts in 2005 from Saudi Prince Alwaleed bin Talal, whose offer of money to victims of 9/11 was rejected by then mayor Giuliani because of the prince's suggestion that America rethink its support of Israel. Georgetown's funding was used to support a center for Muslim-Christian understanding, which was subsequently renamed the Prince bin for Alwaleed Talal Center Muslim-Christian Understanding (the center was originally created in 1993 with \$6.5 million from a foundation of Arab businessmen led by an Arab Christian, Hasib Sabbagh).<sup>45</sup> Prospective Jewish donors to Georgetown might ask why it is not a center for Muslim-Christian-Jewish understanding, but Jews aside, other donors might wonder why a Jesuit university is accepting funding for such a center from a government that does not allow the practice of Christianity. A good indication of the center's posture was a 2007 symposium it hosted on "Islamophobia and the Challenge of Pluralism" that was organized by CAIR with \$300,000 from the Organization of the Islamic Conference.

Rep. Frank Wolf (R-VA) asked in February 2008 whether "the center has produced any analysis critical of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, for example in the fields of human rights, religious freedom, freedom of expression, women's rights, minority rights, protection for foreign workers, due process and the rule of law." He also wanted to know if the center "has examined Saudi links to extremism and terrorism" or produced any critical study of the "controversial religious textbooks produced by the government of Saudi Arabia that have been cited by the State Department, the U.S. Commission on

International Religious Freedom and non-governmental groups for propagating extreme intolerance."

Georgetown president John DeGioia responded by extolling the virtues of Prince Talal as "a global business leader and philanthropist" whose investments in Citicorp were helping the company address its financial distress from the subprime mortgage situation. Without answering Wolf's questions directly, DeGioia simply pointed out that the center had experts who had written about the extremism of Wahhabism and human rights issues. He also lauded the center's director, John Esposito.

To bolster the credibility of the center, DeGioia actually revealed the real reason for the Saudis' interest in Georgetown, and the ultimate threat it poses: "Our scholars have been called upon not only by the State Department, as you note, but also by Defense, Homeland Security and FBI officials as well as governments and their agencies in Europe and Asia. In fact, a number of high ranking U.S. military officials, prior to assuming roles with the Multi-National Force in Iraq, have sought out faculty with the Center for their expertise on the region." 46

The Harvard and Georgetown donations were just pocket change to the Saudi prince, the nineteenth-richest person in the world on the 2008 Forbes list (net worth \$21 billion), who has also given millions to other universities in the United States and abroad. In fact, the director-general of MI5 said in 2008 that Saudi contributions to British universities had caused a "dangerous increase in the spread of extremism in leading university campuses."<sup>47</sup>

The prince's donation was not the first dip into the petrodollar trough for these universities. Harvard, for example, received its first donation from the Saudis in 1977, \$300,000 to establish a chair in Islamic law. In 1982, the Saudi royal family gave \$600,000 to preserve photographs of Middle Eastern life at the Semitic Museum. That same year, a Saudi businessman made a contribution that was believed to be conditional on the hiring of a faculty member with ties to the

PLO, a charge that was never proven. In 2001 Saudi businessman Khalid Alturki added \$500,000 to the \$1.5 million he had already given to establish the contemporary Arab studies program at Harvard. The university also received \$5 million for the King Fahd Chair for Islamic Studies in 1993, and hosts the H. E. Sheikh Ahmed Zaki Yamani (the former head of OPEC, who led the campaign to turn the oil weapon against the West) Islamic Legal Studies Fund and the Bakr M. Binladin [Osama's brother] Visiting Scholars Fund, and the government of Kuwait endowed the only chair in the world in the history of Islamic science. The commemorative book published on the fiftieth anniversary of the establishment of Harvard's Center for Middle Eastern Studies noted that the center's outreach program was funded by the federal government, Harvard, and Aramco. 48

Georgetown received \$100,000 from the sultan of Oman to develop Arab studies programs and \$250,000 from the UAE to support a visiting professorship of Arab civilization, and two-thirds of the funding for its Center for Contemporary Arab Studies came from Arab countries (its board of advisers included representatives from Egypt, Jordan, Libya, Qatar, Oman, Saudi Arabia, and the UAE).<sup>49</sup>

According to the U.S. Department of Education, between 1986 and 2007, donors from Arab countries made more than 100 contributions, worth in excess of \$320 million, to American universities. This report does not include Saudi Arabia's \$20 million gifts to Harvard and Georgetown. Nearly half of the gifts in the report came from Saudi sources. Counting the recent gifts, Saudi Arabia has invested more than \$130 million in American universities; Qatar, \$150 million; the UAE, \$52 million; Kuwait, \$12 million; and Oman, \$9 million. By far the largest donation on the Department of Education list, nearly \$85 million, came from Qatar, to Carnegie-Mellon for a council for information and technology. The government of Saudi Arabia gave \$29 million to the University of Virginia, and King Fahd donated \$18 million to the University of Arkansas. Qatar gave \$17 million to

Georgetown and another \$10 million to Cornell. The UAE gave nearly \$15 million to Harvard.

College presidents, whose jobs depend more on their ability to raise money than their ability to educate students, see dollar signs when they look to the Middle East and have taken to prospecting for petrodollars. Columbia, for instance, happily (some might say greedily) took money from the United Arab Emirates, among others, to endow a chair in Middle East studies named after Edward Said (whose field literature. Middle thereby was not East studies). institutionalizing an anti-Israel faculty position on the campus. Predictably, the chair was filled by an outspoken critic of Israel, former PLO spokesman Rashid Khalidi.<sup>51</sup> For many months, efforts were made to learn where the estimated \$4 million had come from to endow the chair, but the university refused to disclose the information until bad publicity forced the publication of the names of the donors. Actually, the university, which stonewalled requests for the information, was legally obligated to provide the information; foreign gifts of \$250,000 or more must be disclosed to the U.S. Department of Education, though the department does little to enforce the law, which has no penalty for noncompliance. In New York State, a similar disclosure law applies to amounts of \$100,000 or more.<sup>52</sup>

Interestingly, MESA has "consistently called for open and full disclosure of funding sources for research, conferences and teaching programs, since MESA has been concerned about restrictions on academic freedom that can be imposed—explicitly or implicitly—by funders, whether American or foreign." MESA certainly has never complained about Arab funding in the United States, though "the Board of Directors has warned against blanket accusations that funding by Middle East governments necessarily means that those governments control the academic content of the programs and the hiring of faculty, this issue is also one that should be of particular and continuing concern for us." No, the group's real concern is with funding from U.S. government agencies, namely the CIA

and Department of Defense, which seek academic support for the benefit of America's national security because such connections create "'dangers for students and scholars by fostering the perception [abroad] of [their] involvement in military or intelligence activities.'"<sup>53</sup>

Columbia has become one of the symbols of the politicization of Middle East studies. Since the Khalidi appointment, the university also hired Timothy Mitchell, a politics professor from New York University, to head its graduate studies program in Middle East studies. Mitchell is married to another controversial Columbia professor, Lila Abu-Lughod, and both signed an open letter in 2004 supporting an academic boycott of Israel.<sup>54</sup>

As the Department of Education list of foreign donors below indicates, the Arab lobby has focused on elite universities. Berkeley, for example, received two large gifts from the Saudis in the 1990s. The Alireza family donated \$2 million for a program to promote understanding of Muslims and technology transfer to the Muslim world, especially Saudi Arabia. The Sultan bin Abdul Aziz Charity Foundation gave \$5 million to broaden understanding of the Arab and Islamic worlds. 55

The following list is just a sample of the universities that have received large donations from the Saudis and others interested in politicizing the academy:

Arkansas - \$20,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—King Fahd Center for Middle East and Islamic Studies

Cornell - \$11,000,000 - Saudi Arabia

Rutgers - \$5,000,000 - Saudi Arabia

George Washington - \$3,300,000 - Kuwait Foundation

Harvard - \$2,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—Prince Khalid al-Turki

Harvard - \$2,500,000 - Saudi Arabia

Harvard Law - \$5,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—King Fahd Chair for Islamic Shariah Studies

Princeton - \$1,000,000 - Saudi Arabia

UC Berkeley - \$5,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—two Saudi sheiks

Georgetown - \$8,100,000 - Saudi Arabia—scholarship from Prince Alwaleed bin Talal

Texas A&M - \$1,500,000 - Saudi Arabia

MIT - \$5,000,000 - Saudi Arabia

UCLA - - Saudi Arabia

Columbia - \$2,000,000 - UAE and other donors—Edward Said Chair

UC Santa Barbara - Saudi Arabia—King Abdul Aziz ibn Saud Chair in Islamic Studies

Johns Hopkins - - Saudi Arabia

Rice University - - Saudi Arabia

American University - - Saudi Arabia

Chicago - - Saudi Arabia

Syracuse University - - Saudi Arabia

USC - - Saudi Arabia

Duke University - - Saudi Arabia

Howard University - - Saudi Arabia

UC Berkeley - \$5,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—Sultan bin Abdulaziz al Saud Foundation and Sheikh Salahuddin Yusuf Hamza Abdeljawad

Harvard - \$2,000,000 - Sheikh Khalid al-Turki

Georgetown - \$20,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—Prince Alwaleed bin Talal

Harvard - \$20,000,000 - Saudi Arabia—Prince Alwaleed bin Talal

USC - \$1,000,000 - Saudi government—King Faisal Chair for Arab and Islamic Studies

Duke University - \$200,000 - Saudi Arabia—program in Islamic and Arabian development studies

Georgetown - \$750,000 - Libyan government—Al-Mukhtar Chair of Arab Culture

Georgetown - \$250,000 - United Arab Emirates—visiting professor in Arab civilization

American University - \$5,000,000 - Saudi arms dealer Adnan Khashoggi

Phillips Academy - \$500,000 - Prince Alwaleed bin Talal

Cornell - \$10,000,000 - Prince Alwaleed bin Talal

The totals for the highest-grossing universities:

- Carnegie Mellon—nearly \$111 million from Qatar
- Georgetown—more than \$60 million from Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and Oman
- Harvard—more than \$42 million from the UAE, Saudi Arabia, Lebanon, Kuwait, and Oman

- University of Virginia—more than \$29 million from Saudi Arabia
- The Colorado School of Mines in Golden—more than \$19 million from the UAE
- Cornell—nearly \$11 million from Qatar
- George Washington University—nearly \$20 million from Saudi Arabia and Kuwait

Given the lack of effort by the Department of Education in enforcing the disclosure law, it is likely that this list only represents a sample of the total Arab investments in American universities. For example, Saudi Aramco has also donated tens of thousands of dollars to universities such as Columbia, Georgetown, Arizona, and Utah for "outreach" and trips for educators to Saudi Arabia. In fact, while it is difficult for most Americans to visit Saudi Arabia unless they are invited for business purposes, Aramco funds their Educators to Saudi Arabia Program through the Institute of International Education "to provide a professional development opportunity to U.S. educators with the goal of increasing their knowledge and understanding of Saudi Arabia, its culture, and values." Another program aimed at promoting understanding of Saudi Arabia in the wake of 9/11 was founded by Prince Faisal F. Al Saud and Dr. J. Gregory Payne. The Saudi Global Exchange (SGE) has held more than a thousand events in the United States and sponsored at least a hundred trips to Saudi Arabia for academics, professionals, and citizens.<sup>56</sup>

In addition to fishing for money in the Gulf and offering to set up new departments of Middle East, Arab, and Islamic studies if given the resources, universities are also increasingly seeking lucrative deals with Gulf states to fund branches of their campuses in the Middle East. This is not entirely new, since the American University in Beirut was established in 1866, but in just the last few years more than a dozen colleges have established campuses in Qatar, the UAE, and Dubai. As in the case of the offers of endowments, few schools are willing to turn down the opportunity to reap a windfall from

the eager Gulf donors. One exception is Yale, which decided in 2008 to forgo a planned arts institute in Abu Dhabi because Yale was not willing to offer degrees at the campus.

On the other extreme is the president of NYU, John Sexton, who was referred to as the "Emir of NYU" in a New York magazine article about accepting a "blank check" to become the first university to open an American liberal arts college that will function as an equal with the home campus on the desert island. According to the article, Abu Dhabi has already committed \$50 million to the program and agreed to finance the Middle East campus as well as parts of the New York campus. Some critics of the deal have raised questions about the wisdom of collaborating with a nation that has a record of human rights abuses and anti-Semitism. Sexton seemed unconcerned about potential problems that might arise for gay students (homosexuality is illegal) or Jews (Abu Dhabi was home to a think tank that denied the Holocaust) or Israeli scholars (Israelis are barred from the country). He would only grant that anyone on the NYU Abu Dhabi campus would have to accept the norms of the society. The coordinator of the program from the Abu Dhabi government was more blunt. "NYU was aware of our local culture and rules and guidelines," said Mubarak Al Shamesi, "and our policies on Israelis or homosexuality were clearly not a concern for them "57

NYU is not alone in taking the money. Among the institutions that have overseas branches are American University, Carnegie Mellon, Cornell Medical School, George Mason, Georgetown, Johns Hopkins, Michigan State, MIT, Northwestern, Rochester Institute of Technology, Texas A&M, and Virginia Commonwealth.<sup>58</sup> As in the case of donations, a few universities do stand on principle and reject the easy money offered by the sheikhdoms. The University of Nevada at Las Vegas, for example, turned down Dubai's offer to open a campus because of concerns about human rights.<sup>59</sup>

In addition, Jewish donors have discovered, to their chagrin, that they have little control over how their money is

spent. A Bay Area donor, for example, gave \$5 million to Berkeley to endow a visiting Israel scholar position, and the Middle East studies department chose one of the Israeli academics most critical of his country's policies.

Arab donors know, however, that the positions they fund will be given to academics who share their worldview and who invariably are anti-Israel and content to present a one-sided, sanitized version of Islamic and Middle Eastern history. This is what the Saudis expect as they hope "to encourage and develop communication between Islamic culture and other cultures, to encourage greater understanding of the true nature of Islam by clearly explaining the beliefs of Muslims and correcting false conceptions and caricatures, and to show that Islam welcomes knowledge with enthusiasm." <sup>60</sup>

The allure of Arab money can influence universities in other ways as well. For example, Texas A&M University effectively censored the PBS station it managed by canceling the broadcast of *Death of a Princess*, a film the Saudis were desperate to keep off the airwaves because of its unsympathetic portrayal of the kingdom. University president Jarvis Miller explained that his university didn't want to "risk damaging international relations by showing a movie that reportedly relies on sensationalism and shock value to attack a culture and religion that is foreign to us. As a university we are attempting at this very time to establish significant new ties with the people who are most offended by this movie."

The University of Houston also prevented the film from being shown on its station. A press release explained that the university wanted to "avoid exacerbating the situation" in the Middle East. Several years earlier the university had signed a lucrative contract to provide instruction for a Saudi princess in Riyadh, and the university received a significant percentage of its donations from oil companies.<sup>61</sup>

In addition to funding from Arab sources, the U.S. government unwittingly helps to support the Arab lobby by providing financial support. In addition to the Edward Said Chair at Columbia, for example, Rashid Khalidi was named

the director of Columbia's Middle East Institute, which was expected to receive about \$1 million in federal subsidies over the following three years under Title VI of the 1958 National Defense Education Act.

Faculty bitterly complain when any "outsiders" try to hold them accountable for their scholarship or their behavior inside or outside the classroom. Columbia offers a case study where the university did nothing when made aware of problems until it was publicly embarrassed by a film documenting abuses by professors. Middle East and Asian Languages and Cultures Department (MEALAC) professor Dan Miron told the press that faculty abuse of students is a long-existing problem, and that students came to his office at least once a week to complain of being "humiliated" in the classroom. A pro-Israel organization, the David Project, produced a film in 2004, Columbia Unbecoming, which interviewed students who complained about bias in the classroom. The video documented that two students met with Columbia dean Kathryn Yatrakis to complain about Professor George Saliba. Their complaints were ignored and they were told their Jewish upbringing may have affected their reaction to the professor's behavior. This reinforced the argument of students who said they were unable to file complaints because of fears that they would be discriminated against by the department chair or other professors.

In one of the more notorious incidents, an Israeli student (and former IDF member) asked Professor Joseph Massad a question at a public lecture, and Massad responded by demanding, "How many Palestinians did you kill?" A student of Massad's later told the *Jerusalem Post* (December 31, 2004) that Massad shouted at her, "If you're going to deny the atrocities being committed against the Palestinian people then you can get out of my classroom!" This same professor has written that Israel is a racist, colonialist state and that Zionists are Nazis, and proposed a one-state solution to the Middle East conflict. The film also reported that on April 17, 2002, Israel's Independence Day, an anti-Israel rally was scheduled

to compete with a pro-Israel celebration. Massad addressed the rally, proclaiming that Israel is "a Jewish supremacist and racist state," and that "every racist state should be threatened." Nicholas De Genova, a professor of Latino studies, told the crowd, "The heritage of the victims of the Holocaust belongs to the Palestinian people. The state of Israel has no [legitimate] claim to the heritage of the Holocaust." Hamid Dabashi and George Saliba, two MEALAC instructors, canceled their classes to attend the demonstration and encouraged students to attend. 63

In the spring of 2003, Columbia president Lee Bollinger appointed a faculty committee to investigate bias in the MEALAC Department. The committee did not submit a written report, only an oral one, which concluded that they had "not found claims of bias or indoctrination." The committee was read a portion of the *Columbia Unbecoming* transcript and was offered a copy of the video, but declined to view it.

In December 2004, Bollinger appointed a new committee to investigate the charges made in the film. The investigative committee itself reflected the need for such outside monitoring because all too often giving universities exclusive power to police themselves is like the proverbial fox guarding the henhouse.

In this case the committee was comprised of some of Israel's harshest critics on the faculty. The members were selected by vice president for arts and sciences Nicholas Dirks, who had signed a petition the previous year calling on Columbia to divest its holdings from companies selling hardware to Israel. Professor Dirks's wife, a professor in the MEALAC department, was coteaching with one of the professors accused of bias. Another member, Lisa Anderson, dean of the School of International Affairs, had traveled to Saudi Arabia on an Aramco-financed junket just months before and had served as a dissertation adviser to Joseph Massad. Committee member Mark Mazower, program director of the Center for International History, "compared Israel's 'occupation' of the 'West Bank' to the Nazis' occupation of

Eastern Europe," according to Scholars for Peace in the Middle East. The last two members of the committee, Jean Howard, vice provost for diversity initiatives, and comparative literature professor Farah Jasmine Griffin, also signed the divestment petition. The chair of the committee, Ira Katznelson, professor of political science and history, presided over some of the committee sessions during which students claimed their academic freedom had been denied in some of the Middle East studies classes. Columnist Nat Hentoff pointed out that 106 faculty members signed the divestment petition, while 360-plus faculty members opposed that petition in writing. "How come President Bollinger appointed not a single one of those 360-plus to the committee?" Hentoff asked. "Or any others from Columbia's 3,224 full-time faculty?"64

The report the committee produced focused less on the substance of the students' allegations than on maligning those who raised concerns. The New York Times (which received an advance copy of the report, allegedly with the condition that no comments be solicited from students) trumpeted the committee's findings clearing the faculty of charges of anti-Semitism, allegations that were actually not made.<sup>65</sup> The committee said the faculty had the obligation to "assess the quality of the research and teaching of their colleagues," but then said it was beyond its purview to investigate complaints about the content of the courses and criticized professors for encouraging students to report on what goes on in other classrooms. The report itself had anti-Semitic overtones, criticizing throughout outside agitators—all Jews—who were trying to defend students, monitor the faculty, and assess their scholarship.

At this book's writing, Professor Massad was being considered for tenure. Reportedly, the review committee voted to deny it, but, in an extraordinary decision, Bollinger permitted Dirks to authorize a second tenure review and now will ask Columbia's trustees, in "an almost-unheard-of trustee intervention that would infuriate a good part of the faculty," to

make the final decision. The university was in a delicate situation; it knew that the failure to grant tenure would provoke a storm of criticism from Massad and his supporters, describing the decision as politically motivated. In the current atmosphere of political correctness, and given the Arab lobby's ability to intimidate administrators, the expectation was that Massad would indeed be granted tenure despite serious reservations about whether it was merited on the basis of his scholarship. At last report, Massad had been granted tenure, but the school had not announced it. Fourteen Columbia professors subsequently protested to provost Claude Steele that Massad's tenure approval—after his previous bid was reportedly denied—violated procedural policy. They raised questions as to whether Massad had shown the evidence of "substantial scholarly growth" required of faculty reapplying for tenure.

Prominent Jewish donors angered by the disclosures about MEALAC agreed to provide more than \$3 million to fund a chair in Israel studies. They foolishly handed their money over to the university, which then appointed two notoriously anti-Israel professors (Rashid Khalidi and Lila Abu-Lughod) to the search committee, which ultimately chose an Israeli whose scholarly reputation and attitudes would probably not have made him a candidate for an Israel studies chair at a school with a more unbiased search committee. Meanwhile, in 2009, 139 professors signed a letter to Bollinger calling on him to condemn Israel and support academic freedom of Palestinians.

Unlike Arab governments, Israel does not fund chairs or centers in the United States. Some pro-Israel philanthropists do invest in academic positions, but the emphasis is on academic scholarship and credibility rather than politics, and visiting Israeli professors are the first to say they are not interested in being advocates for Israel. Even those who chafe at the politicization of the campus and oppose the demonization of Israel prefer to cling to an ivory tower standard of scholarly detachment. Ilan Troen, the director of the Schusterman Center for Israel Studies at Brandeis, for

example, dismisses the idea that he is fighting a war between pro- and anti-Israel faculty. "I don't agree with the notion of combat," he told *Moment* magazine. "We assume that knowledge can dissipate baseless animosity. To that extent, we're there to combat ignorance, not advocate a particular line." Alan Dowty, who held a chair in Israel studies at the University of Calgary, echoed Troen's views: "Our objective is not to do something equally politicized on the other side," he said. "Our idea is to go back to the academic ideal of scholarly research."

This is the academic equivalent of a boxer adhering to the Marquess of Queensberry rules in a street fight with a bully carrying a crowbar and a broken beer bottle. For example, in January 2009, a program on Israel's Gaza operation was cosponsored by three Rice University student organizations: the Muslim Students Association, Student Forum on Israeli-Arab Affairs, and Houston Hillel. Rice Hillel student president Laura Shepherd said Hillel agreed to cosponsor the program based on the presumption that it would be balanced and would have academic merit. The program was presented as an opportunity for Rice students and Houstonians "to express our shared desires for peace"; however, much of the discussion was devoted to attacking Israel with the alleged crimes of "racism," "ethnic cleansing," "apartheid," and "60 years" of illegitimacy and "occupation."

Most of the anti-Israel pronouncements were made by Ussama Makdisi, the nephew of Edward Said, who holds the Arab American Educational Foundation chair of Arab studies at Rice and is known for "promoting anti-Israel advocacy on the Rice campus, both in the classroom, according to students interviewed by the JH-V [*Jewish Herald-Voice*], and through history department-sponsored lecture series, attended and documented in the JH-V by this reporter over the past three years."68

Makdisi's presentation was expected to be counterbalanced by Ranan Kuperman, the Joan and Stanford Alexander Visiting Israeli Professor at Rice; however, "Kuperman's nuanced and dispassionate analysis contrasted greatly with the bluntness, tone and loaded language employed by the other panelists," reporter Michael Duke observed. "Whereas Makdisi and Cohen, at times, instructed the audience to agree with their positions and interpretations of data, Kuperman simply offered his remarks and invited others to decide for themselves. As one audience member commented after the program, 'It was like bringing a stack of spreadsheets to a gunfight.""

One unique aspect of the bias related to Israel is the tendency for faculty in courses and disciplines completely unrelated to the history and politics of the conflict to inject their anti-Israel views into their classes. By contrast, pro-Israel faculty rarely expose their biases inside or outside the classroom, in part out of fear of the impact on their image on campus and within their fields. In fact, those scholars (Jews and non-Jews) who do teach about the Middle East typically go out of their way to declare their commitment to scholarship and forswear advocacy.

Here are just a few examples of the politicization of the university:

- Prior to the U.S. invasion of Iraq, 1,500 academics signed a petition warning of a possible impending "crime against humanity"—that Israel would expel large numbers of Palestinians during the fog of the Iraq War.
- Columbia hosted a faculty panel discussion titled "60 Years of Nakba: The Catastrophe of Palestine, 1948–2008." Panelist Lila Abu-Lughod told the audience that the Palestinian homeland was "buried, erased and rewritten by Israel." She then told a colorful story about her father's return to Israel and his inability to find his way because he couldn't read Hebrew, neglecting to mention the fact that Arabic is an official language in Israel, and road signs are in Hebrew, Arabic, and English.

- At American University, an anthropology professor used a comic book in the vein of *Der Stürmer* as a text. Another professor crossed out the word *Israel* on a student's exam and wrote in the margin, "Zionist entity." Another handed out maps of the Middle East without Israel on them.
- Berkeley offered a course titled The Politics and Poetics of Palestinian Resistance, which the instructor said would explore how Israel "systematically displaced, killed, and maimed millions of Palestinian people."
- At Clemson University, a philosophy professor taught a Humanities course titled Living under Occupation.
- Princeton offered a course titled Society under Occupation: Contemporary Palestinian Politics, Culture and Identity.
- More than one thousand academics signed a petition written by the Faculty for Israeli-Palestinian Peace, which criticizes Israel's security fence and presence in the territories and calls for protecting accessibility to educational institutions in the West Bank and Gaza Strip. The group also sponsors a conference called "An End to Occupation, A Just Peace in Israel-Palestine," aimed at "mobilizing the Academia worldwide to promote an end of the Israeli occupation."
- At the University of Chicago, a doctoral student in the Middle East Studies program was discouraged by faculty from studying militant Islamic ideologies and told that this topic was created by a "sensationalist media" and advances "Zionist" interests.

The problem is even more serious on many campuses where whole departments legitimate the radical views of the Arab lobby professors. At UC Santa Cruz, for example, an

academic conference on Zionism was sponsored and funded by eight university departments in March 2007. UCSC lecturer Tammi Rossman-Benjamin noted, "Each of the speakers concluded that Zionism was an illegitimate ideology and Israel a racist state, each professed to being an anti-Israel activist, and one speaker even urged members of the audience to join in the movement demanding that businesses and universities divest from Israel." <sup>69</sup>

As noted above, the attacks on Israel often occur in academic forums that are totally unrelated to the Arab-Israeli conflict or Middle East studies. For example, in 2009, the Modern Language Association approved a resolution accusing Israel of stifling education and calling for the endorsement of "teaching and scholarship about Palestinian culture" and supporting members "who come under attack for pursuing such work" and expressing "solidarity with scholars of Palestinian culture" "70"

Few people have noticed the bias in academia because students rarely complain. They are too afraid it will negatively impact their grades and their career. Thus, the misinformation produced by professors such as Walt and Mearsheimer can be part of courses around the country without anyone being aware of it. Usually faculty bias is only exposed when professors publish their outrageous views in mainstream media. Then they immediately retreat behind the shield of academic freedom and castigate their critics as McCarthyites.

Criticism of pseudo-scholars has sometimes produced a backlash, as these professors have won sympathy as victims of "smear campaigns." Yet no one has silenced any of these professors. Many are tenured and received lifetime employment despite controversies surrounding their work. Moreover, academic critics of Israel are routinely invited to lecture at campuses around the world, and no one prevents them from speaking. Hypocritically, however, many of these same professors are the ones calling for the silencing of pro-Israeli colleagues and the boycotting of Israeli universities.

In fact, it is the study of Israel that has been marginalized, delegitimized, and demonized, and it is to the detriment of everyone. As Gary Schiff put it nearly thirty years ago: "The tendency to deny Israel and the Hebrew language their fair share of attention and resources in the universities should be recognized and resisted, not only by the federal government and the universities themselves, but also by anyone concerned to preserve peace in the Middle East and, perhaps, in the world."<sup>71</sup>

## Chapter Fifteen Brainwashing the Children: The Lobby Goes After the Next Generation

The Arab lobby is no longer content to try to influence college students. An increasing effort is being made to shape the views of Americans from an early age through creative programs and educational resources. This is no doubt partly a result of the failure to significantly shift public opinion or policy away from Israel or toward the Arab/Muslim world with prior strategies. The new emphasis on younger Americans is also a function of the challenge and opportunity created by 9/11. On one hand, the terror attacks prompted great fear and some misunderstanding about Muslims and Islam. The knee-jerk pull of political correctness, however, also gave the lobby the chance to present its sanitized version of events that seeks to downplay Arab/Muslim distinctions, ignore differences in values or interests, and dismiss links between Islam and terror. Many of the lobby's efforts in this regard are actually underwritten by U.S. taxpayers through government-funded programs that have largely escaped scrutiny and allowed the lobby to insinuate its views into the American educational system.

The effort to influence future generations extends beyond college to grade schools. The collegiate Middle East programs are often the propagators of knowledge to the precollegiate level. Under Title VI of the Higher Education Act, the federal government provides funding to Middle East Studies centers to conduct public outreach. The reviewers of grant applications have typically been Middle East studies professors who naturally reject any proposals related to Israel and fund the work of like-minded colleagues at centers often funded by the Saudis. Stanley Kurtz, a senior fellow at the Ethics and Public Policy Center, summarizes the impact:

The United States government gives money—and a federal seal of approval—to a university Middle East

Studies center. That center offers a government-approved K-12 Middle East studies curriculum to America's teachers. But in fact, that curriculum has been bought and paid for by the Saudis, who may even have trained the personnel who operate the university's outreach program. Meanwhile, the American government is asleep at the wheel—paying scant attention to how its federally mandated public outreach programs actually work. So without ever realizing it, America's taxpayers end up subsidizing—and providing official federal approval for—K-12 educational materials on the Middle East that have been created under Saudi auspices. Game, set, match: Saudis.<sup>1</sup>

The program began when Congress passed Title VI of the 1958 National Defense Education Act to fund the establishment of institutes to teach foreign languages of strategically important areas unavailable elsewhere. The first Middle East centers were set up at Michigan, Princeton, and Harvard. Others were later established at Texas, Utah, UCLA, NYU, Penn, Berkeley, Georgetown, Ohio State, Arizona, Chicago, UC Santa Barbara, Washington, and Emory. Today, the U.S. Department of Education provides funding for seventeen Middle East centers and nearly one hundred student fellowships (at a cost of \$4 million per year).<sup>2</sup>

These centers, which do not have scholars on Israel and are primarily inhabited by faculty hostile to Israel, are training centers for future leaders and housed at the most elite universities. They are also viewed as credible and respected sources of information about the Arab/Muslim world and have an exponential impact because they reach tens of thousands of Americans through their appearances the consultations with policy makers, publications, lectures and conferences, and teacher training. They have all been in particular demand since 9/11. The Texas center, for example, went from receiving dozens of calls to hundreds. Professors and graduate students were dispatched to speak to schools,

businesses, churches, and other groups, reaching 20,000 people in the four months following the attack on the World Trade Center. The Arizona center met several times with the local congressman, Jim Kolbe, to discuss issues related to the 9/11 attack and its aftermath. The Texas center has also published more than sixty books that are marketed around the world.<sup>3</sup>

In 1981, the University of Arizona distributed a "Media Briefing Packet" produced by its Near Eastern Center, filled with inaccuracies and featuring a cover map of Middle Eastern countries in which Israel was the only one with no designated capital. The center also sent materials to public schools that included exhibits on Saudi Arabia and films glorifying Islam and the Arab world, without mentioning Israel. A fact-finding report to the university president later documented that the program received funding from Aramco, Exxon, the Mobil Foundation, and Standard Oil of California.<sup>4</sup> Also in 1981, the Middle East Outreach Council, the association of coordinators of federally funded outreach activities at the centers, held a conference on expanding public understanding of the Middle East that was cosponsored by the Mobil Foundation and Exxon Corporation.

In 1981, not all the centers had become politicized. In fact, Columbia was noted for its "objective, scholarly and apolitical" approach despite receiving small amounts of funding from corporations such as Exxon and Texaco. At the time, "no major Middle East government was clamoring to endow chairs at Columbia." The center's reputation for evenhandedness was attributed to the director, J. C. Hurewitz, coincidentally a Jewish scholar with impeccable scholarly credentials, a far cry from the former PLO spokesman who now runs the center.<sup>5</sup>

At that time, the University of Pennsylvania and UCLA had more problematic programs. Penn's center was run by an Arab American, Thomas Naff, who became involved in several controversies related to the involvement and funding of programs by Arab governments. The center established

cooperation and exchange programs with seven Middle Eastern universities, but none in Israel. The imbalance provoked pro-Israel faculty to create the Penn-Israel exchange program, which upset Naff, who saw it as interfering with his program. UCLA's center had flourished under the leadership of founder Gustave E. von Grunebaum, a distinguished historian of Islam, but began a steady decline when he was replaced by Malcolm Kerr, a pro-Arab partisan who would later become president of the American University of Beirut and die at the hands of Muslim terrorists. Nearly thirty years later, both centers, ironically, at very philo-Semitic universities, are considered hostile to Israel.

At Penn, for example, here are the resources offered to K-12 schools to learn about the Middle East:

- Teaching Resources about Islam and Muslims
- Tapestry of Travel: Contributions of Arab/Muslim Civilization to Geography and World Exploration
- The Arabic Language
- Who Are the Arabs?
- The Contributions of Arab Civilization to Mathematics and Science
- Educational System in Saudi Arabia and Various Booklets on Saudi Arabia

The first publication comes from the very problematic Council for Islamic Education (see below); the publications on Saudi Arabia are products of the Saudi Arabian Cultural Mission, and the rest of the materials are from the Saudi-funded Center for Contemporary Arab Studies at Georgetown University. Nothing is offered related to Israel.

UCLA's federally subsidized Center for Near Eastern Studies (CNES) staged a public symposium titled "Gaza and Human Rights" that featured four outspoken critics of Israel. CNES director Susan Slyomovics opened the session by telling the audience they would learn the "truth" about Gaza that had been hidden or distorted by the media. UCLA

historian Gabriel Piterberg compared Zionist policy since 1900 to European colonialism that led to the extermination and enslavement of the indigenous peoples. UCSB's Lisa Hajjar, who chairs the Law and Society Program, accused Israel of war crimes. Richard Falk, who taught international law at Princeton before being named UN special rapporteur on human rights in the Palestinian territories, compared the Israeli treatment of Palestinians to the Nazi extermination of Jews, insisted that Hamas and its missiles posed no security threat to Israel, and labeled Israeli action in Gaza as a "savagely criminal operation." The fourth speaker, UCLA English literature professor Saree Makdisi, said that it was Israel's "premeditated state policy" to kill Gazans and stunt the growth of their children. The event was later referred to as an "academic lynching," a "one-sided witch hunt of Israel," a "Hamas recruiting rally," or at the very least "a degradation of academic standards." UCLA chancellor Block responded to the controversy by restating UCLA's commitment to the "free exchange of ideas . . . as a core value of academic freedom" and praised UCLA as one of the most invigorating intellectual campuses in the world.

The event may have violated the congressional mandate that federally supported outreach programs promote intellectual diversity and balanced debate. When asked if CNES would plan any events to present an alternative point of view, the center's director, Susan Slyomovics, reportedly said no. Sondra Hale defended the one-sided panel and said it was necessary to criticize the "state policies that have led to this calamity." In another example of the fox guarding the henhouse, Hale, chair of the center's faculty advisory committee, is an organizer of the academic boycott of Israel.

The Jewish Telegraphic Agency reported on another outreach program put on by the center at Georgetown:

Chairs are lined up in neat rows. Coffee is brewing, muffins arrayed. The table is thick with handouts. One of them is Saudi Aramco World, a magazine published by Aramco, the Saudi government-owned

outfit that is the largest oil company in the world. "The Arab World in the Classroom," published by Georgetown University, thanks Saudi Aramco on its back cover. Alongside it is the brochure of The Mosaic Foundation, an organization of spouses of Arab ambassadors in America, whose chairwoman and president of the board of trustees is Her Royal Highness Princess Haifa Al-Faisal of the Royal Embassy of Saudi Arabia. If you think this is a meeting of Saudi oil executives or Middle Eastern exporters or Saudi government officials, you are wrong: It's a social studies training seminar for American elementary and secondary teachers, held last year at Georgetown University. It's paid for by U.S. tax dollars, as the organizer points out in her introduction.6

Indeed, the program was underwritten with Title VI funds.

Georgetown also sponsors symposiums on "Palestine." The Center for Contemporary Arab Studies Web site says it has had a particular interest in Palestine since its establishment in 1975, which begs the question of why the experts in charge of the center are seemingly unaware that no such place has existed during that time period. In 2009, nevertheless, the center sponsored a program titled "Palestine and the Palestinians Today," which featured some of the most vitriolic critics of Israel (including three of the four participants from the UCLA program on Gaza) and post-Zionist Israeli professors.

An extraordinary example of a Title VI-funded center is the Palestinian American Research Center (PARC), the first and I believe only "academic" center focusing on "Palestine" and Palestinian studies. PARC was established in 1998 and has raised more than \$550,000 since 2002 to "improve scholarship about Palestinian affairs, expand the pool of experts knowledgeable about the Palestinians, and strengthen linkages among Palestinian, American, and foreign research institutions and scholars." Professors associated with PARC include

several well-known academic critics of Israel, such as Stanford's Joel Beinin, Columbia's Rashid Khalidi, NYU's Zachary Lockman, and Penn's Ian Lustick, so it should not be surprising that the work produced under its auspices "glorifies Palestinian 'resistance' against Israel and vilifies the Jewish state."

PARC originally operated out of Randolph Macon College, but no longer has any university affiliation. It is an independent nonprofit organization with no academic credentials whatsoever. The president, Philip Mattar, was previously the director of the Institute for Palestine Studies and editor of its journal.

PARC has awarded more than 120 fellowships to researchers from thirteen countries since 2000. Funding has come from grants from the Ford, Rockefeller, Tananbaum, and Earhart foundations and the U.S. Department of Education. Foreign funding has come in from a member of the London School of Economics Students' Union, a professor from An-Najah National University in the West Bank, and other sources in the U.K., Lebanon, Greece, the West Bank, East Jerusalem, and the Gaza Strip. PARC also receives support from the U.S. Department of State and "nearly 20 leading U.S. universities" that have institutional memberships.

The conclusions of the American Jewish Committee's 1981 study of Middle East centers are shockingly still valid today. The study found:

- The omission of Israel or its minimalization in some of the centers' own literature
- The virtual absence of federal funding for the study or teaching of Hebrew
- The general absence of courses on Zionism in the curricula of the Middle East centers
- The expanding pattern of funding by Arab governments or pro-Arab corporations of chairs,

programs and other activities related to the Middle East

• The entire scope of federally mandated and funded outreach programs, which, while not excluding Israel in every case, in many curriculum development and evaluation projects, evince a determination to improve the image of the Arab world or, as in the case of business-oriented outreach programs, project decidedly entrepreneurial orientation, geared almost exclusively towards the Arab Middle East<sup>10</sup>

It is not just the university Middle East centers that are trying to shape the minds of young Americans. The Arab lobby is actively engaged in developing, monitoring and shaping the materials used in K-12 schools. Since at least the early 1990s, publishers have been pressured to revise textbooks to better reflect multicultural values. In 1993, I reviewed eighteen of the most widely used world and American history texts, which were filled with egregious factual errors and specious analyses. The mistakes invariably were to the detriment of the Jews or Israel, raising questions about the predisposition of authors and publishers. The anti-Israel bias was usually a result of factual inaccuracy, oversimplification, omission, and distortion. Common errors included getting dates of events wrong, blaming Israel for wars that were a result of Arab provocation, perpetuating the myth of Islamic tolerance of Jews, minimizing the Jewish aspect of the Holocaust, apologizing for Arab autocrats, refusing to label violence against civilians as terrorism, and suggesting that Israel is the obstacle to peace. Some of the most flagrant examples that occur in more than one book are the failure to mention that Syria and Egypt launched a surprise attack in 1973 on Israel's holiest day, Yom Kippur, and that Iraq fired SCUD missiles at Israel during the 1990-91 Gulf War. The books in this study were so poorly written that all but one required major revisions. 11

To be fair, writing textbooks that satisfy everyone is probably impossible. Most have multiple authors and are therefore unevenly written. The authors rarely have a background in Middle East or Jewish history. Moreover, in eight-hundred-page tomes designed to cover all of world and American history, events must be condensed. In the case of U.S. history texts, space devoted to Jews, Israel, and the Middle East is of necessity limited. Still, given the extent of media coverage on the Middle East and the level of U.S. aid provided to Israel, one might expect greater efforts would be made to explain the basis of the U.S.-Israel alliance.

Two newer studies have documented remaining distortions in history textbooks now being used by public schools. For example, they tend to whitewash the meaning of jihad, make no distinction between sharia and Western law, downplay discrimination against women, and ignore radical Islam. No effort is made to explain Muslim involvement in terrorism or the animus toward the United States and Israel.

In a study of twenty-eight public school textbooks by Gary Tobin and Dennis Ybarra, the authors found five hundred problematic passages about Judaism, Christianity, Islam, Israel, and the Middle East. Among the problems they identified were:

- Negative stereotypes of Jews
- Misrepresenting the relationship between Christians and Jews
- Denying the Jewish connection to the land of Israel
- Blaming Israel for all the wars in the Middle East
- Glorifying Islam compared to Christianity and Judaism
- Making excuses for Arab and Muslim terrorism

## The authors conclude:

Discovering in our schools a pervasive set of erroneous beliefs about such a vital topic should

alarm every taxpayer, every parent, and every school official. To allow biased textbooks and outright propaganda in supplemental materials into the schools is to pervert the very purpose of public education and a misuse of our democratic system.<sup>12</sup>

The subject of distortions in textbooks alone could fill an entire volume. I will just cite one other example of how the Arab lobby is trying to propagandize through the public schools. The textbook *History Alive! The Medieval World and Beyond* was piloted in Scottsdale, Arizona, and provoked protests from parents. According to William J. Bennetta of the Textbook League, the book, produced by the Teachers' Curriculum Institute (TCI), is unfit for public schools because it presents Muslim religious tales and religious beliefs as matters of historical fact, strives to induce students to embrace Islam, and sometimes exhibits contempt for Judaism and Christianity. TCI also appears to have a relationship with the Islamic Networks Group (ING), a nonprofit dedicated to educating the public about Islam. The ING endorses TCI's products, but no other textbooks.<sup>13</sup>

Curiously, the vaunted Israeli lobby has been largely silent with regard to textbooks, leaving the field to the Arab lobby to demand that publishers "whitewash and glorify all things Islamic and promote Islam as a religion" and "promote a pro-Arab, pro-Palestinian agenda."14 Textbook publishers now openly court and try to appease Muslim organizations. The Council on Islamic Education (CIE), for example, has been particularly active in trying to shape the coverage of Islam in textbooks and has had members serve as academic reviewers. According to the group's Web site, CIE is interested in empowering students to understand the world and "not engage in or support 'censoring,' 'sanitizing,' or 'vetting' instructional content." However, according to the American Textbook Council's Gilbert Sewall, starting in the 1990s, publishers "allowed Islamic organizations-notably the Council on Islamic Education—to strong-arm them and in effect act as censors."15

The dissemination, often at no charge, of distorted textbooks and other materials is one of the principal means by which the Saudis and others are attempting to propagandize K-12 education about the Middle East. Following 9/11, educators concluded that a need existed to better explain Islam so students would have a better understanding of the beliefs of 1.3 billion people who were now a greater focus of American attention. Almost immediately, however, parents began to complain when they saw what some of the lessons contained and when the source of the materials became known. According to Sandra Stotsky, a former member of the Massachusetts Department of Education who was in charge of the Center for Teaching and Learning and is now a research scholar at Northeastern University, "most of these materials have been prepared and/or funded by Islamic sources here and abroad, and are distributed or sold directly to schools or individual teachers, thereby bypassing public scrutiny."

For example, as part of its post-9/11 PR offensive, the Saudi government sent thousands of schools copies of a PBS report, *Islam: Empire of Faith*, and Karen Armstrong's book *Islam: A Short History*. "This book," Stotsky notes, "attributes the failure of the Muslim world to modernize to Western 'colonization' rather than to self-imposed intellectual isolation from the revolutionary political, religious, social, economic, and scientific ideas arising in Europe from the 1500s on." <sup>16</sup>

In 2002, the Massachusetts Department of Education made Islamic history a priority for its summer institutes because of the recognition that few history teachers knew much about the topic. The program was developed for teachers by someone from the Education Cooperative in Wellesley, Massachusetts, and the outreach coordinator for Harvard's Center for Middle Eastern Studies. For the final assignment, teachers were asked to propose classroom lessons or curricular units. Stotsky noted that the proposals were "academically weak and contained little history." The focus was on early Islamic history, and few covered anything after 1500. None of the proposals, she said, would have helped students understand Islamic

fundamentalism and terrorism; the lack of democracy in the Muslim world; the lack of a free press in most of the Muslim world; the history of slavery in Muslim countries; the lack of basic legal and political rights for women in most of the Muslim world; or a number of other contemporary topics.

Stotsky was particularly shocked that some teachers believed the best way to teach tolerance of Muslims was to study and even act out their religious practices in a way that would be totally unacceptable with regard to lessons on other religions:

If any teacher asked students to write down and memorize the Ten Commandments, listen to the Torah being chanted, study the religious practices of Hasidic Jews, and prepare a public presentation dressed in men's Sabbath garb or women's Sabbath dress and wig, People for the American Way, Americans United for Separation of Church and State, and the A.C.L.U. would descend upon them like Furies. One can only imagine the public uproar if middle school students, dressed and shaven as Buddhist monks or as Hari Krishnas, began soliciting donations in the neighborhoods surrounding their school or chanting "ommmmm" for the purpose of gaining the "other's" perspective. 17

One source of materials for schools and teachers is Berkeley-based Arab World and Islamic Resources (AWAIR), which offers free workshops designed to provide teachers a pro-Islamic view, and produces and distributes a number of publications (with the Middle East Policy Council), such as *The Arab World Studies Notebook, The Arab World Notebook:* For the Secondary School Level, The Arabs: Activities for the Elementary and Middle School, and A Medieval Banquet in the Alhambra Palace. The director of AWAIR and author of the Notebook, Audrey Shabbas, claims that that publication alone has been distributed to 10,000 teachers. She told the Daily Star of Lebanon, "If each notebook teaches 250 students a year over 10 years, then you've reached 25 million

students." Between 2000 and 2006, AWAIR conducted 208 teacher workshops in thirty-nine states, the District of Columbia, and the British Virgin Islands. It's no wonder *California Catholic Daily* said Shabbas "may be America's most effective educator in guiding public students to embrace a radically pro-Islamic world view." 18

A review of the *Notebook* by the American Jewish Committee concluded that while "attempting to redress a perceived deficit in sympathetic views of the Arabs and Muslim religion in the American classroom, veers in the opposite direction—toward historical distortion as well as uncritical praise, whitewashing and practically proselytizing." The result "is a text that appears largely designed to advance the anti-Israel and propagandistic views of the *Notebook's* sponsors, the Middle East Policy Council (MEPC, formerly the Arab American Affairs Council) and Arab World and Islamic Resources (AWAIR), to an audience of teachers who may not have the resources and knowledge to assess this text critically." The teachers are undoubtedly further confused by the fact that the Middle East Studies Association has endorsed the work of AWAIR.

William Bennett, president of the Textbook League, a resource for middle school and high school educators, notes in his review of the *Notebook* that it "is a vehicle for disseminating disinformation, including a multitude of false, distorted or utterly absurd claims that are presented as historical facts. I infer that the Notebook has three principal purposes: inducing teachers to embrace Islamic religious beliefs; inducing teachers to embrace political views that are favored by the MEPC and AWAIR; and impelling teachers to disseminate those religious beliefs and political views in schools." He adds that "the promotion of Islam in the Notebook is unrestrained, and the religious-indoctrination material that the *Notebook* dispenses is virulent. . . . Shabbas wants to turn teachers into agents who, in their classrooms, will present Muslim myths as 'history,' will endorse Muslim religious claims, and will propagate Islamic fundamentalism.

In a public-school setting, the religious-indoctrination work which Shabbas wants teachers to perform would clearly be illegal."<sup>20</sup>

Another organization, Dar al Islam, based in Abiquiu, New Mexico, has used Saudi funding to sponsor workshops in 175 cities in forty-three states, reaching more than 16,000 educators. The organization produces both Wahhabi Korans and curriculum guides for Title VI workshops. Its curriculum "reveals a not-so-subtle package of anti-American and anti-Israeli biases." For example, one guide asks, "Why was America attacked on September 11, 2001?" The answer supplied: "Because of its support for Israel."<sup>21</sup>

In addition to seeding classrooms with propaganda, the Arab lobby is also filling public libraries with materials aimed at propagating its view of the Middle East. In 2002, Prince Alwaleed bin Talal gave CAIR \$500,000 to stock American libraries with books and tapes about Islam. The books included a version of the Koran that was eventually banned by the Los Angeles school system because of its anti-Semitic commentaries, which included: "The Jews in their arrogance claimed that all wisdom and all knowledge of Allah were enclosed in their hearts. . . . Their claim was not only arrogance but blasphemy"; "A trick of the Jews was to twist words and expressions, so as to ridicule the most solemn teachings of the faith"; and "The Jews blaspheme and mock, and because of their jealousy, the more they are taught, the more obstinate they become in their rebellion. . . . Their selfishness and spite sow quarrels among themselves, which will not be healed until the Day of Judgment."<sup>22</sup>

While it is well known that the Saudis are bankrolling madrassas around the world to propagate the militant Wahhabi version of Islam, it may come as a shock to learn that the Saudis are doing the same thing in the United States. At the Islamic Saudi Academy (ISA) in Fairfax, Virginia, for example, maps of the Middle East were missing one country. Students were taught that the "Jews conspired against Islam," and an eleventh-grade textbook said that on the Day of

Judgment, the trees will say, "Oh Muslim, Oh servant of God, here is a Jew hiding behind me. Come here and kill him." Students told a Washington Post reporter that in Islamic studies they were taught that they should shun or dislike Christians, Jews, and Shiite Muslims. One teenager said that some instructors "teach students that whoever is kuffar [non-Muslim], it is okay for you to hurt or steal from that person." Two years later, even Muslim groups complained that firstgraders at the school were being taught an extreme version of Islam that fosters contempt for other religions. For example, a twelfth-grade Islamic studies textbook quoted a Koranic verse: "It is said: The apes are the people of the Sabbath, the Jews. The swine are the unbelievers of Jesus' table, the Christians." A revised textbook called jihad "the pinnacle of Islam" and extolled the virtues of martyrdom. It should not be surprising to learn that these views are promulgated in a Saudi-sponsored school. In Saudi Arabia, students are programmed to believe that "anyone who is not a Muslim is our enemy, and that the West means enfeeblement, licentiousness, lack of values."23

In an effort to quell criticism, the school revised the textbooks and deleted some of the most controversial passages. Ali al-Ahmed, director of the Institute for Gulf Affairs in Washington, reviewed the books for the Associated Press and acknowledged improvements in the tone of the books, but he said that Wahhabism remained the basis for what ISA was teaching. "It shows they have no intention of real reform," al-Ahmed said.<sup>24</sup>

The school has not been tied to any illegal acts, but the values it teaches are alarming, and at least three graduates have been connected to terrorism. The academy's 1999 valedictorian, Ahmed Omar Abu Ali, was convicted in 2005 and sentenced to thirty years in prison for conspiracy to assassinate the president, conspiracy to hijack aircraft, and providing support to al-Qaeda. A federal appeals court ruled the sentence should have been more severe, and he was subsequently sentenced to life in prison. In December 2001, two former ISA students were denied entry into Israel when

authorities discovered one was carrying what the FBI believed was a suicide note linked to a planned terror attack. In 2008, the school's then-director, Abdala al-Shabnan, was convicted for failing to report a suspected case of child abuse.

The students at the school are not only teens. The U.S. army also sends soldiers to the school's "Arabic as a Second Language" program, where they are taught about "Middle Eastern culture and traditions." <sup>25</sup>

In 2002, the academy withdrew its membership from a respected association of private schools in Virginia and lost its accreditation with the group after the organization asked questions about how the academy was funded and governed. The U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF) reported in 2008 that it had serious concerns that the academy was promoting religious intolerance that could pose a threat to the United States. Earlier the USCIRF had recommended that the State Department close the school until it proves that it does not teach religious intolerance or promote terrorism. The State Department refused to interfere on the grounds that the school is private and not part of a diplomatic mission. In fact, the Saudi ambassador is the chairman of the board, the school receives funding from the Saudi embassy, the embassy owns one of the school's properties and leases the other from the county (the lease was renewed in 2008 for \$2.2 million, and in 2009 the academy was granted a zoning exemption to expand at its thirty-four-acre campus),<sup>26</sup> and when questions were raised about the school's curriculum, a reporter was referred to the Saudi embassy for comment. In fact, until the USCIRF raised the issue and this reference was removed, the ISA Web site stated that its Arabic-language and Islamic studies curriculum was "based on the Curriculum of the Saudi Ministry of Education."

The USCIRF maintains that the U.S. government has a right to intervene because the Foreign Missions Act empowers the secretary of state to regulate the activities of foreign missions and to take action if the interests of the United States are adversely affected. A number of members of Congress

have also demanded that action be taken against the school, but the State Department has stonewalled them with promises that reforms were being made even as the school refused to give the members access to the textbooks.

This appears to be yet another example of the State Department's persistent fear of offending the Saudis. The USCIRF concluded:

It is deeply troubling that high school students at a foreign government-operated school in the United discussing when and under what States are circumstances killing an "unbeliever" would be acceptable. The U.S. government must ensure that the Saudi government thoroughly reviews and, necessary, revises the books it has distributed globally. In both the UN Human Rights Council and UN General Assembly, Saudi Arabia has cosponsored and supported repeated resolutions urging UN member states to "take resolute action to prohibit the dissemination . . . of racist and xenophobic ideas and material aimed at any religion or its followers that constitute incitement to racial and religious hatred, hostility or violence" and to "ensure that all public officials, including . . . educators, in the course of their official duties, respect different religions and beliefs and do not discriminate against persons on the grounds of their religion or belief." The U.S. government should insist that the Saudi government meet these commitments fully as a member in good standing of the international community.<sup>27</sup>

USCIRF also pointed out that Saudi Arabia agreed in 2006 to revise its textbooks within two years, and the secretary of state subsequently waived taking action against the kingdom required under the International Religious Freedom Act. "Whether this will prove to be an historic turning point," the Center for Religious Freedom concluded, "or simply a public relations maneuver by Saudi Arabia remains to be seen." 28

There is nothing comparable to this orchestrated Arab lobby effort to introduce a political agenda into the educational system. One of the most shocking results is that American students are becoming more radical than the Arabs in the region. Khaled Abu Toameh, an Israeli Arab who is the Palestinian affairs correspondent for the Jerusalem Post, returned from a speaking tour on college campuses and reported that "there is more sympathy for Hamas there than there is in Ramallah. Listening to some students and professors on these campuses, for a moment I thought I was sitting opposite a Hamas spokesman or a would-be suicide bomber." Despite being known for his honest reporting, which often criticizes the Palestinian leaders, Abu Toameh said he never felt intimidated on a Palestinian campus, but he said he needed police protection while speaking in the United States. He added that he found many Palestinian Authority and Hamas figures more pragmatic than their supporters in the United States. "The so-called pro-Palestinian 'junta' on the campuses has nothing to offer other than hatred and delegitimization of Israel. If these folks really cared about the Palestinians, they would be campaigning for good government and for the promotion of values of democracy and freedom in the West Bank and Gaza Strip."29

The problem is not unique to the United States. In fact, the director-general of MI5 in Great Britain, Jonathan Evans, said in 2008 that the Saudi government's multimillion-dollar investments in British universities have led to a "dangerous increase in the spread of extremism in leading university campuses." Abu Toameh believes the situation is equally serious in the United States. "What is happening on these campuses is not in the frame of freedom of speech," he concluded. "Instead, it is the freedom to disseminate hatred and violence. As such, we should not be surprised if the next generation of jihadists comes not from the Gaza Strip or the mountains and mosques of Pakistan and Afghanistan, but from university campuses across the U.S." <sup>31</sup>

## Conclusion The Arab Lobby's Nefarious Influence

We can now see that, contrary to the propaganda put out by Stephen Walt, John Mearsheimer, and others, a vigorous Arab lobby does exist, at times exerts great influence, and has consistently acted to undermine U.S. values (freedom, democracy, human rights) and security interests (stability, Arab-Israeli peace, economic growth). The Arab lobby is a many-headed hydra that is less easily defined and less visible than its counterpart. It has no central address comparable to AIPAC and few consensus positions. Unlike AIPAC and the Israeli lobby, which operate primarily in the open and are transparent, much of the Arab lobby works behind the scenes, and its machinations are often difficult, if not impossible, to trace. While the Israeli lobby is principally extragovernmental, a significant component of the Arab lobby is actually part of the governing power structure. The Arabists, in particular, have been a force whose actions are usually not revealed for the twenty-five years it takes before the State Department declassifies its cables, and even then, we do not know how much of their activity is kept secret for national security reasons, concealed to avoid embarrassment, destroyed purposely or inadvertently, or simply omitted because historians can only publish a tiny fraction of the correspondence produced each year.

Israel's detractors, however, prefer to believe the conspiracy theory woven by Walt and Mearsheimer in their book *The Israel Lobby*. If someone didn't know the pedigree of the authors, they would never believe *The Israel Lobby* was written by academics. The book has been widely panned and was derisively reviewed in publications such as *Foreign Affairs*, the *New York Times*, the *New Republic*, and the *New Yorker*.

The authors selectively quote from my work when it suits them, but ignore an entire book's worth of evidence I produced that disproves their thesis. They spend a long time, for example, on the lobby's influence and conclude that it has an "almost unchallenged hold on Congress." As evidence, they mention letters written in support of Israel by members, but they ignore actual policy and the fact that letters reflect more of the lobby's weakness than its power.

Walt and Mearsheimer insist that the lobby doesn't accept that the United States and Israel may have different interests. On the contrary, supporters of Israel understand quite well that the United States has multiple interests, such as maintaining good relations with Arab states and often arming them with weapons that directly threaten Israel. The authors argue that Jews put Israel's interest above those of the United States, but provide no evidence of lobby actions that have undermined U.S. interests. It is true that the lobby may sometimes disagree with the president or other officials, but this is true of all lobbies and individual citizens as well. What they seem to say is that if the lobby disagrees with a president, it is disloyal and acting contrary to American interests. Why can't the lobby express a different view on the national interest? As critics of the Iraq War, Walt and Mearsheimer wouldn't admit that they are acting contrary to the national interest by opposing the president's policies, although a case could be made that they are doing just that.

It is particularly shocking that two academics associated with the "realist" school have such a naive understanding of the fundamentals of U.S. Middle East policy. They ignore the principal U.S. interest in the region, namely oil. Without oil, Americans would not care at all about Arabs. Since this is the most vital U.S. interest in the Middle East, the hypothesis that the lobby is harming American security ought to show that policy toward Israel has somehow affected the flow of oil. With the exception of the embargo in the 1970s, however, no such evidence exists, and even then, OPEC's action was a matter more of self-interest than of fealty to the Palestinians.

As realists, perhaps Walt and Mearsheimer don't like the fact that America also has interests in freedom and democracy

in the Middle East, and that Israel is the only country in the region where those values are respected. In the book, they try to show that Israel does not share American values, but the imperfection of Israeli society hardly disqualifies it as a free, democratic society that most Americans recognize as far more like our own than the Arab/Muslim states.

In fact, the Arab lobby, hypocritically, supports the Palestinian Authority and Arab states that do not believe in values Americans take for granted and actively seek to undermine them. The Arab lobby is completely unconcerned with the fact that these entities deny their people freedom of the press, assembly, speech, and religion, discriminate against women and homosexuals, and would curtail our liberties if they had the chance (and do when Americans are within their borders).

Ultimately Walt and Mearsheimer are forced to admit that the Israeli lobby simply does what all lobbies do, but is more effective than most. One of the strengths of our vibrant democracy is the freedom it offers to individuals and groups with different points of view to wage a battle of ideas for the hearts and minds of the public and decision makers. An Israeli official once observed, "The Almighty placed massive oil deposits under Arab soil, and the Arab states have exploited their good fortunes for political ends during the past half century. It is our good fortune that God placed five million Jews in America. And we have no less a right to benefit from their influence with the United States Government to help us survive and to prosper."

Arab and Muslim Americans have every right to pursue their interests through the political process, but there is still a need to be vigilant to ensure that advocates are playing by the rules and that they are not endangering the United States by directly or indirectly supporting radical Islamists or terrorist organizations.

While asserting its right to express its views, members of the Arab lobby do not see the supporters of Israel as having the same freedom. Israel's detractors complain constantly about the Israeli lobby "silencing debate," but the reality is that their point of view is highly publicized, and its spokesmen have been invited to lecture around the world and express their views through the world's major media outlets. It is the Arab lobby that calls for boycotts and has tried, and sometimes succeeded, in silencing critics. Moreover, unlike the Israeli lobby, which might complain about its detractors, supporters of the Arab cause will sue and sometimes threaten those it believes are overly critical or in some way slight Islam.

One tactic that has been adopted to silence critics has been dubbed "libel tourism," whereby lawsuits are filed in the United Kingdom, where it is much easier to win judgments against authors accused of defamation. Unlike the United States, where it has to be proven that what was written was not only untrue but published maliciously and recklessly, English law requires authors to prove that what they wrote is true and can hold them responsible regardless of their intent. This tactic has been especially used against writers who have written about terrorism. For example, journalist Rachel Ehrenfeld was sued by Saudis mentioned in her book, *Funding Evil*, who she said provided financial support to terrorists. Ehrenfeld chose not to defend herself and was ordered by a British court to pay \$225,000 to each plaintiff plus costs, apologize for false allegations, and destroy existing copies of her book.<sup>2</sup>

The effort to quiet anyone who raises the alarm about radical Islam has even extended to key departments of the government. For example, in 2008, Stephen Coughlin, the Pentagon's expert on Islamic law and Islamist extremism, was fired because a key aide to deputy defense secretary Gordon England, Hasham Islam, objected to Coughlin's work. At one point Islam accused Coughlin of being a Christian zealot and tried to get him to soften his views on Islamism.<sup>3</sup>

The Arab lobby is more complex than the Israeli lobby, which is most visibly represented by AIPAC. As we've seen, the Arab lobby also is really almost two separate groups of actors whose interests only occasionally overlap. The homegrown Arab American component is comprised of Arab

Americans and Muslim Americans who are only loosely organized, whose focus is singly on the Palestinian issue, and whose approach is primarily negative, that is, aimed at criticizing Israel in an effort to drive a wedge between the U.S. and its ally. Though Arab Americans have tried to emulate AIPAC, no single organization or group of organizations has succeeded in fashioning a sustainable grassroots-based lobbying operation.

These pro-Palestinian groups are backed by Christian anti-Zionists and occasionally the other elements of the lobby, such as Arabists who argue that the Palestinian issue must be resolved for the sake of U.S.-Arab relations. The domestic Arab lobby has grown more active and sophisticated over the years, eschewing much of the strident rhetoric of the past and gamely trying to present itself as a moderate advocate for peace.

Other allies of the lobby that have not been discussed here are international actors such as the United Nations, which has long been a one-sided forum for promoting the Palestinian cause and denigrating Israel, and nongovernmental organizations such as Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch, which have used their image as neutral observers to present frequently distorted and ill-informed reports castigating Israeli policies that are used in Arab lobby efforts to delegitimize Israel and paint it as a human rights abuser rather than (pace Alan Dershowitz) "the only nation in the Mideast that operates under the rule of law."

The more powerful part of the Arab lobby is represented almost exclusively by Saudi Arabia and the corporate (especially oil company) and diplomatic interests that view its well-being as paramount to U.S. economic and security concerns. No other Arab state has any representatives with even marginal clout; in fact, AIPAC often is the most effective lobbyist for its peace partners Jordan and Egypt. Other countries, such as Syria, don't even try, and smaller states are of little interest. The Saudis, in particular, have engaged in an unprecedented effort to influence U.S. policy through politics,

economics, and academics. Like all governments, they put their own interests first, and in the case of the Saudis, those interests include the denial of human rights, the weakening of Israel, the perpetuation of the world's oil addiction, the spread of militant Islam, and the support of international terror.

The Saudis and other Arab states do much of their lobbying on a personal level, leader to leader, but because of their unpopularity, especially after 9/11, the Saudis have spent tens of millions of dollars on hired American guns to help them make their case to Congress and the public and try to improve their image. For some time Prince Bandar was almost a oneman lobby, with unprecedented access and influence, but the close ties with the Saudis were developed long before he arrived on the scene and have continued since his retirement. As we've seen, that relationship has been based less on national interest than on the Saudi ability to blackmail successive administrations into ignoring their human rights abuses and providing them arms and a security umbrella in exchange for oil. As Dick Cheney pithily observed, "The good Lord didn't see fit to put oil and gas only where there are democratically elected regimes friendly to the United States."5

Arms sales are one area where there is a mutuality of interests between the Saudis and the United States. The United States wants to protect its oil reserves, at least in theory, by arming its ally, recoup some of the money Americans spend on petroleum through Saudi arms purchases, and lower the unit cost of weapons systems and keep production lines open. The Saudis want to create a dependent relationship between the U.S. defense industry and the kingdom, portray themselves as capable of defending U.S. interests while ensuring that America guarantees its security, and enrich individual royals who serve as middlemen in all contracts.

American arms makers and government officials rationalize sales to the Saudis in terms of competition with other nations; that is, if the United States doesn't sell to them, others will. The reality is that after the boom in oil revenues in the 1970s, the Saudis could afford to buy whatever they

wanted from the United States and other suppliers. The Saudis purchased from the French, the British, and even their supposed archenemies, the Communists. Over the last half century, they have bought approximately \$100 billion worth of American arms alone.<sup>6</sup> The Saudis spend approximately 10 percent of their GDP on arms, the third-highest per-capita total in the world, and Saudi defense spending does not take into account that their security is really provided by U.S. forces that are paid for by American taxpayers. The Saudis have perhaps the best-equipped army outside of NATO and have not fought a real war in more than seventy years, but the more important expenditures are directed toward the monarchy's personal security. As former CIA operative Robert Baer put it, "About one in every five or six times you pull up to the pump you're contributing something like a dollar toward keeping Saudi royal heads attached to their necks."<sup>7</sup>

Certainly the U.S. defense industry has benefited from this relationship, but America's broader economic interests are also served by U.S.-Israel ties. In fact, despite its small size, Israel is a better market for America. In 2008 the United States imported nearly \$55 billion worth of goods from Saudi Arabia, almost entirely petroleum and related products. U.S. exports to the kingdom were a fraction of that total, about \$12.4 billion. By comparison, the United States imported more than \$22 billion in goods (nearly half of that being diamonds, and another 13 percent medical/pharmaceuticals) from Israel and exported nearly \$14.5 billion.

Still, the financial resources of the Saudis are incomparable. "American businesses and the American financial sector will not be able to ignore Saudi Arabia to the extent that they did in the immediate aftermath of 9/11," ambassador Chas Freeman observed. "So I think there are some natural corrections that will take place. Money is an attractive force and the Kingdom will have more money in the future, and that will result in more realistic attitudes on the part of many Americans than we have seen."

So far Freeman's prediction has not come true with regard to the general public; Congress, however, is more responsive. Though it is overwhelmingly supportive of Israel, Congress continues to go along with the Saudi agenda in part because doing business, especially arms sales, is good for its members' constituents in the arms industry, and because trade also benefits state and local economies. Congress also remains committed to the tradition of deferring to the president on national security matters, and so as long as the president takes a pro-Saudi or broader pro-Arab position on national security grounds, it is likely to go along. The Israeli lobby can sometimes persuade Congress to place limits on a president's freedom of action, for example, by making it difficult for him to impose severe sanctions on Israel, but a president intent on pressuring or punishing Israel can do so, as exemplified by the sanctions imposed by Eisenhower the penalties and implemented by George W. Bush.9

Critics of President Bush suggested that he was somehow in the pocket of the Saudis because of his family involvement in the oil business, and that this explained his pro-Saudi policy. The Bush family, especially George H. W., does indeed have an extraordinarily close relationship with the royal family; however, every president, Republican and Democrat, has allowed the Saudis to manipulate his policies.

From the early days of America's involvement in the Middle East, when the United States had the maximum leverage over the poor, weak, newly independent Arab states, the Arab lobby prevented the government from pressuring them. It never occurred to the Arabists, for example, that the United States might use arms sales, foreign aid, diplomatic backing, and the American security umbrella as levers to pressure the Saudis or other Arab states to support American policies in the Middle East, especially those related to the peace process. In the absence of any U.S. pressure, the level of Saudi cooperation is best summed up by Ambassador Hume Horan: "The Saudis are masters of inactivity. Anything they didn't want to do, you felt you were walking into a mountain

of warm cotton candy. You would never get a flat 'No,' just nothing would ever happen. In some areas they'd help. But if it ever meant Saudi Arabia getting out in front or even getting alongside other regional powers, you could forget it." Rarely did the Saudis take any measures that enhanced American security. In fact, one of the remarkable aspects of U.S. Middle East policy is that through all the changes in the region and at the State Department, the ties with Saudi Arabia have remained consistent. It did not matter whether the Saudis actively opposed our interests or subtly undermined them. This remains true today as President Obama continues this solicitous policy, even as the Saudis reject all his overtures to assist him in advancing the peace process.

When it comes to PR exercises, such as the Fahd or Abdullah peace plans, where the Saudis get to set an agenda that is unthreatening to them because it is consistent with the uncompromising Arab consensus, they are prepared to engage in the process. Otherwise, when the United States is setting the agenda, as in the Madrid or Annapolis conferences, they have to be dragged kicking and screaming. Ambassador Horan observed that the Saudis never want to get involved because they believe they are already in an ideal position. "We get the arms; you get the oil. Your weapons shops keep producing, and at lower unit costs. From time to time we'll denounce al-Kiyaan al-Sahyouni, the Zionist entity, but everyone knows we are not a factor in the Arab-Israeli conflict. You ought to leave well enough alone."

The Arabists try to steer U.S. policy; journalist Joseph Kraft astutely observed, however, they do not get their way in a confrontation over policy with the president or other executive officials, but "in an atmosphere of unconfrontation, when nobody knows what to do, when one policy is exhausted and another needs to be tried, they come into their own." The Arabists found fertile ground for this reason upon the inauguration of Barack Obama. After eight years of what they considered a failure to sufficiently engage in Middle East diplomacy, the Arabists felt unshackled by Bush's departure

and immediately pressed the new administration to jump into the Arab-Israeli conflict.

The key to influencing policy is to make arguments that most closely fit the worldview of the president. In the case of Obama, the Arabist case was consistent with his foreign policy vision of improving ties with the Arab/Muslim world, resolving regional conflicts through diplomacy, adopting a more balanced approach to the Arab-Israeli conflict, and not tolerating Israeli policies, in particular settlements, that might interfere with the other aspects of his agenda. He might have pursued similar policies regardless of the views of the Arab lobby, but his initial foray into Middle East affairs was certainly harmonious with its agenda.

The resurgent Arabists also urged Obama to pressure Israel to make concessions rather than use his clout to push the Arabs to take steps for peace. By taking a tough public line calling for a total settlement freeze, Obama sought to demonstrate that he was not going to be Israel's lawyer, as Bush was perceived to be, and would not hesitate to pressure Israel. He may have believed Israel would be forced to cave in to his demands because of his popularity and Israel's dependency on the United States, or that Israeli obstinacy would cause such a severe strain in the relationship that Israelis would seek a change in leadership, as they did when George H. W. Bush's antagonism toward Yitzhak Shamir appeared to threaten U.S.-Israel ties. Mahmoud Abbas was so confident of this result, he told the Washington Post after meeting the president, he was prepared to wait for years until that happened. 13

The administration apparently was banking on the majority of Israelis who favor dismantling most settlements and withdrawing from 90 percent or more of the West Bank to support its position. The strategy backfired, however, when the Obama administration criticized Israeli construction in Jerusalem, uniting much of the country behind Prime Minister Netanyahu's position that the United States had no right to tell Israelis they could not live or build homes in their capital.

Obama further alienated the Israeli public by his apparent determination to appease the Arab world at their expense. By refusing to go to Israel and to speak directly to the people there, he sowed so much distrust that polls showed only 4 percent of Israelis believed him to be a friend of Israel.

Meanwhile, the Arab states were not moved by Obama's stance; they believed Obama was not willing to put sufficient pressure on the Israelis, and apparently they hoped that if they stood firm, he might yet do so. Thus, when Obama suggested in May 2009 that the Arab League modify its peace plan to make it more palatable to Israel, the Arab leaders flatly refused and continued to present it as a take-it-or-leave-it proposition. "There is no change to the Arab Peace Initiative, and there is no need to amend it. Any talk about amending it is baseless," King Abdullah of Jordan said. 14 Prince Turki al-Faisal said that King Abdullah of Saudi Arabia would never follow in the footsteps of Anwar Sadat and visit Jerusalem. A few weeks later, Saudi foreign minister Saud al-Faisal expressed the general view of the Arab world that "the U.S. has the means to persuade the Israelis to work for a peaceful settlement," and suggested that all aid to Israel be cut off. 15

In subsequent meetings with Arab foreign ministers, the administration was continually rebuffed. Out of desperation to win any concession from the Arabs that they might present to the Israelis as a sign of the benefits to compromise, officials sought agreement from Arab states to allow Israel the right to fly over their countries. It is hard to imagine why anyone at the State Department believed that Israelis would risk territorial compromises that put their capital and major cities in rocket range in exchange for the promise that their planes could fly 30,000 feet above the Gulf states. The idea immediately became moot when the Arab states rejected it.

In every administration a point comes when the secretary of state will either take charge and define U.S. Middle East policy or allow the Arabists in the State Department to seize the agenda. The test came early in the Obama administration, and Hillary Clinton failed by adopting the illogical view that the Palestinian issue must be solved, or the Arab world will not cooperate in the effort to prevent Iran from obtaining a nuclear weapon.

This is just the latest incarnation of the general Arabist view that all problems in the region stem from the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. A simple thought experiment, however, proves the fallacy of the premise that the world would be a better place without Israel, or if its conflict with its neighbors were solved tomorrow. Would any of the inter-Arab border disputes go away? Would Shiites and Sunnis in Iraq stop killing each other? Would Islamists lose interest in world domination and using terror against infidels?

Clinton's statement that Arab officials "believe that Israel's willingness to reenter into discussions with the Palestinian Authority strengthens them in being able to deal with Iran" was prompted by misleading reports from Israel that Prime Minister Netanyahu was going to insist that the Iranian issue be resolved before he would pursue peace talks with the Palestinians. In fact, Netanyahu made clear that he was prepared to negotiate with Palestinian Authority leader Mahmoud Abbas, but that the Iranian threat was the overarching concern for his government (meanwhile, Abbas refused to enter talks with Netanyahu).

Clinton's declaration on Iran expressed the well-worn, and long-discredited, view of State Department Arabists who believe that the Arab states care more about the Palestinians than their own self-interest, and that U.S. support for Israel undermines U.S.-Arab relations. Even Jimmy Carter revealed in 1979, "I have never met an Arab leader that in private professed the desire for an independent Palestinian state." Arab leaders are far more concerned with their survival, and that is threatened by Iran.

Iran's Arab neighbors accused Tehran of threatening the sovereignty and independence of the kingdom of Bahrain and territories of the United Arab Emirates. Egypt was fulminating after discovering Iranian-backed Hezbollah agents in the country, planning attacks on Israel. Morocco broke diplomatic

ties with Iran after accusing the Iranian diplomatic mission of interfering in the internal affairs of the kingdom and attempting to spread Shia Islam in a nation where 99 percent of the population is Sunni Muslims. Note that these disputes are unrelated to the Palestinian issue.

Fear of Iran has grown, especially as Arab states have become more skeptical that the international community will prevent Iran from developing nuclear weapons. One indication of regional anxiety is that at least twelve countries have either announced plans to explore atomic energy or signed nuclear cooperation agreements. Only the naive would believe that they all suddenly decided they need to generate nuclear power.

Our Arab allies desperately want us to take measures to stop Iran's drive for regional hegemony. Unlike the Arabists at State, they are clear-eyed enough to recognize that the Palestinian issue will not be solved before the danger from Iran reaches critical mass.

Clinton was apparently so anxious to show fealty to her department, however, that she fed the obsession with the Palestinian issue at the expense of broader U.S. interests. In doing so, she repeated the missteps of her predecessor, Condoleezza Rice, who caved in to the Arabists and persisted in a quixotic last-minute quest for peace that predictably achieved the same result as the prior sixty years of State Department—inspired peace initiatives—failure. A major consequence was to convince the Arab states that George W. Bush had lost his nerve and was unwilling to confront Iran.

Nevertheless, in an effort to prove that this was not the Bush administration, and in the naive belief that the people in the region would swoon over President Obama in the way the Europeans and American voters had, they engaged in a rush to diplomacy. Officials chose to ignore the realities on the ground, which made it clear progress would be impossible because the Palestinians were deeply divided and could not speak with one voice. Furthermore, the Israeli public was weary, having endured in nine years three wars and persistent rocket attacks directed at them from territories they had given

up in the hope of peace. Only after nearly ten months of futile diplomacy and fruitless Middle East trips by George Mitchell did the administration show signs of recognizing the fallacy of its policy and begin to accept the idea that the time was not ripe for negotiations and that the parties, especially the Palestinians, would have to change their attitudes before meaningful talks could resume. The Arab lobby, meanwhile, grew increasingly frustrated by what was viewed as Obama's inability to deliver Israel.

By making his first Middle East trip to Cairo in June 2009, Obama also reinforced the widespread view in the region that America is not interested in human rights in Arab countries. This was a policy that was supposed to have changed during the Bush administration when, in December 2002, State Department director of policy and planning Richard Haas finally called for an end to what he called the "democratic exception," that is, the American policy of promoting democracy virtually everywhere in the world except in Muslim countries. He announced the administration's intention to "be more actively engaged in supporting democratic trends in the Muslim world than ever before."17 The State Department launched a variety of initiatives aimed at promoting democracy, but it was quickly evident that little effort would be made to encourage reform in pro-Western autocracies such as Egypt, Jordan, and Saudi Arabia.

It is time to acknowledge, after more than seventy years of failure, miscalculation, and misreading, that the Arabist and pseudo-realist approaches to Middle East policy have failed to advance American interests. America has lost respect inside and outside the region with its appeasement of autocrats who abuse human rights, and has weakened itself by allowing oil pushers to addict us to their products and to persuade decision makers to protect the dealers. America has endangered itself and the Western world by turning a blind eye to its erstwhile allies' support for terrorism. America has also betrayed its principles by failing to stand for freedom and democracy. Instead of changing our relationship with the only democracy

in the region, Israel, as these groups demand, it is time to consider a new approach to relations with the Arab world. The policy of appeasement and indulgence of the Saudis and other Arabs has clearly not convinced them to support our policies. Moreover, the Arab lobby has been consistently wrong in suggesting that the U.S.-Israel alliance complicates efforts to reach a peace agreement. To the contrary, it is the close ties between these countries that forced the Arabs to realize that America would never allow them to destroy Israel, and that they would therefore have to coexist with the Jewish state. Furthermore, the two countries that did sign peace treaties with Israel received rewards in the form of economic, political, and military support that have strengthened their countries and the ruling autocratic regimes. It is better to make clear U.S. support for Israel and to use our leverage to demand that the Arab states make peace with Israel if they want to continue to receive arms, aid, and a security umbrella.

Arabists see the Saudis as wise exotic rulers, but if not for oil they would be dismissed as anti-Semitic, paranoid crackpots of the ilk of Idi Amin and Qaddafi. The Arab lobbyists argue, of course, that oil trumps everything. "America could remain secure without Israel," notes David Dumke, a former legislative director for Rep. John Dingell (D-MI) and now a principal of MidAmr Group, an organization that promotes U.S.-Arab understanding, "but would suffer greatly should Arab oil cease to flow." This is the straw man on which much of the Arabist argument is built. Why would Arab oil stop flowing? Where would it go? How would the oil producers support their economies and ensure their physical security and their personal profligacy? If nothing else, the last sixty years have shown that the United States does not have to play the Arab lobby's zero-sum game of choosing between relations with Israel and the Arabs.

And what would happen if the Saudi monarchy fell as a result of our insisting on democratization, or if the United States failed to protect the regime from its opponents? Dennis Ross says that the fear is that things would be worse, and that

is why interests trump values. But what is the worst case? If Saudi Arabia became an Islamic republic like Iran, the new leaders might raise oil prices, they might withhold supplies, but they need the revenue to keep the country afloat, so they would sell their oil. Would a different regime promote radicalism and terror? Perhaps, but so does the royal family. What matters to the United States is Saudi Arabia's oil, not who sells it. After all, when the shah fell, Iran continued to export its oil to the West. Bin Laden and all the other Saudis understand that whatever power they have is derived from the sale of their oil, so while some American interests might be harmed by a change of regime in Saudi Arabia, the danger to our oil supplies is low. Oil prices might be raised, but the new regime would likely come to the same conclusion as the Saud family: that it is in their interest to moderate prices to avoid provoking America to invest more in conservation and alternative fuels. Any radical regime that attempted to seriously threaten U.S. oil supplies should also understand that we are not likely to stand by and let it happen; the plans Nixon had drawn up in the 1970s to seize the oil fields could be updated.

While the Arab lobby insists that America's relationship with Israel has damaged our image in the Arab world, it is in fact our relationship with Saudi Arabia's corrupt tyrants that has tarnished our image. And if there was any doubt as to Saudi views of the United States, they should have been dispelled when Crown Prince Abdullah said in 2002, "From now on, we will protect our national interest, without regard for American interests in the region." Of course, this was always the policy of the kingdom.

Moreover, today, the primary threat to the United States is radical Islam and the terror it supports. Rather than an ally combating this threat, the Saudis are the principal funders behind it. Walt, Mearsheimer, and other critics of Israel blame U.S.-Israel relations for Muslim hatred of Americans and Osama bin Laden's terror campaign, when it is the close U.S.-Saudi ties that have provoked the radicals. Bin Laden wants

the United States out of Saudi Arabia, not Israel. Meanwhile, bin Laden wants to undermine the Saudi monarchy even though it is perhaps the world's most active supporter of the extreme version of Islam adhered to by al-Qaeda.

Thus, the war on terror requires the Arab lobby's fundamental premise to be turned on its head: the best way to prevent terror and fight the Islamists would be to place restrictions on relations with the totalitarian, terrorist-sponsoring, and violence-provoking Saudis, and strengthen ties with the democratic, terror-fighting Israelis.

Administrations have never hesitated to criticize and sometimes punish Israel for its failings, but this has rarely been true of our policy toward the Saudis, who for too long have been shielded by the Arab lobby and its allies. By forcing the Saudis to abolish slavery, President Kennedy proved that a determined president can demand that the Saudis adhere to Western moral and ethical standards. Such leadership has been lacking for far too long. It is time for a change.

The Arab lobby, especially the Arabists, prefer, however, to stress the importance of evenhandedness, as though the United States should not distinguish between allies and enemies, democracies and dictatorships. It was the Arabs who threatened to drive Israelis into the sea, not the other way around, so why should the two sides be treated the same? Israel is a pro-American democracy; none of the Arab states are democracies, and most were historically anti-American, and yet our policy toward all is supposed to be "balanced." Israel is fighting terror; the Saudis are sponsoring terror; and yet the Arab lobby wants to reward the terror promoter and punish the victim. It made no sense in the past, and it still makes none.

It is understandably frustrating for the Arab lobbyists to fail so frequently to advance the anti-Israel elements of their agenda, and far easier to blame a mythological Jewish cabal than to accept the possibility that their arguments are unpersuasive and have therefore been rejected by the majority of Americans. Besides the merits of the respective cases, Americans can see a clear distinction, for example, between oil companies "lobbying to secure investments and the flow of profits" and the Israeli lobby seeking to "secure the survival of a people who were almost wiped out in the Nazi Holocaust, and who have been subjected to terror and siege ever since."<sup>20</sup>

The Saudi element of the Arab lobby has had great success in achieving its principal objective with the United States, namely, ensuring the survival of the monarchy, but it has not succeeded in fooling the American people into believing that the Saudis are friends or allies. While the detractors of the Israeli lobby may not like its agenda or degree of influence, no one can dispute that it represents the views of a significant number of Americans. By contrast, the Saudi lobby has no base of popular support inside the United States; it is solely a product of the interests of the royal family, which is for the purposes of lobbying a monolith with almost unlimited financial resources.

Another big difference between the lobbies is the level of commitment of pro-Israel Americans to Israel versus Arab Americans' commitment to "Palestine" or other Arab countries. Pro-Israel groups contribute hundreds of millions of dollars to support Israel, independent of U.S. government assistance. In addition, hundreds of volunteers have gone to fight for Israel during its wars, and thousands more have emigrated. By contrast, few Arab Americans emigrate to the region; they contribute little money and have been unwilling to put their lives on the line for the cause they rhetorically support. As Khaled Abu Toameh has written, instead of demonizing Israel, Palestinian sympathizers could send teachers to the territories to teach Palestinians English, or monitors to record human rights violations by Hamas or help Palestinian women being harassed by Muslim fundamentalists: "Shouting anti-Israel slogans or organizing Israel Apartheid Week in the U.S. and Canada does not necessarily make a person 'pro-Palestinian,' but promoting good government and reform in the Palestinian territories does make one 'pro-Palestinian."21

While the Israeli lobby is entirely funded by Americans, the domestic Arab lobby receives significant support from foreign governments and individuals, which raises questions about its commitment to America's national interests. Ironically, the part of the Arab lobby that should have the greatest legitimacy, the Arab Americans, is its weakest component.

Overall, then, the Israeli lobby is more effective than the domestic Arab lobby because it enjoys advantages in every area considered relevant to interest-group influence. It has a large and vocal membership, members who enjoy high status and legitimacy, a high degree of electoral participation (voting and financing), effective leadership, and a high degree of access to decision makers and public support.

Arab American lobby groups have helped ensure that the Palestinian issue receives attention disproportionate to its importance in U.S. foreign policy, but even without these groups, it is likely that the emphasis placed on the Palestinians, albeit dishonestly, by Arab states communicated through the Arabists would keep the matter on the diplomatic front burner.

Pressure to pursue a solution to the "Palestinian question" is also exerted by another important component of the Arab lobby that has gone unmentioned here, and that is the European nations. The lobbying for Arab interests in Europe and by Europe is too big a topic to tackle here, but suffice it to say the European nations have long held views similar to those of the Arabists and believe their economic well-being would be endangered if they did not support the political agenda of the Arab states and Palestinians. They do not even make a pretense of caring about the values America seeks to uphold, fecklessly seeking to curry favor with the Arab states. Consequently, these nations routinely vote with the Arabs against Israel and the United States at the UN, and European leaders attempt to pressure their American counterparts to force Israeli concessions. They have also long sought to be more directly involved in negotiations, but have been shunned

by both sides—the Israelis view them as too pro-Arab, and the Arabs recognize that Europe does not have sufficient clout to force Israel to capitulate to their demands. Still, the Europeans contribute to the Arab lobby's drumbeat of criticism of Israel and pressure on the United States to reduce its support for Israel <sup>22</sup>

The place where this pressure is most intensely felt is the United Nations, which, since playing midwife to the birth of Israel, has become an ally and tool of the Arab lobby. UN secretary general Kofi Annan has admitted that Israel is often unfairly judged at the United Nations: "On one side, supporters of Israel feel that it is harshly judged by standards that are not applied to its enemies," he said. "And too often this is true, particularly in some UN bodies."<sup>23</sup>

Starting in the mid-1970s, an Arab-Soviet-Third World bloc joined to form what amounted to a pro-PLO lobby at the United Nations. This was particularly true in the General Assembly, where these countries—nearly all dictatorships or autocracies—frequently voted together to pass resolutions attacking Israel and supporting the Palestinians. In 1975, the Arab lobby was the instigator of Resolution 3379, which slandered Zionism by branding it a form of racism. This was a watershed event that gave an international imprimatur to the Arab lobby's campaign to delegitimize Israel. Though this calumny was rescinded in 1991 by a vote of 111-25, no Arab country voted for repeal. The Arabs "voted once again to impugn the very birthright of the Jewish State," the New York Times noted. "That even now most Arab states cling to a demeaning and vicious doctrine mars an otherwise belated triumph for sense and conscience."24

The Arab lobby also succeeded in securing the establishment of the Committee on the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People in 1975. This committee and several others receive millions of dollars in funding to issue stamps, organize meetings, prepare films, and draft resolutions in support of Palestinian "rights." November 29—the day the UN voted to partition Palestine in 1947—was declared an

"International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People," and ever since has been observed at the UN with anti-Israel speeches, films, and exhibits. During one of these events, a map of the Middle East was exhibited that did not have the UN member state of Israel. Instead it was replaced by "Palestine." During the 2007 celebration, which coincided with the sixtieth anniversary of the partition resolution, the day was marked by speeches from all UN leaders in a room adorned with just two flags, the UN flag and a Palestinian flag.<sup>25</sup>

The Arab lobby has had less success in the Security Council, where the United States veto has so far ensured that no serious measures can be taken against Israel, such as imposing sanctions, but the idea that U.S. support is automatic or influenced by the Israeli lobby is a myth. The United States did not cast its first veto until 1972, and it has used it only forty-three times since, while the Security Council has adopted more than 150 resolutions on the Middle East, most critical of Israel. The Bush administration took a particularly hard line against UN bodies unfairly targeting Israel, insisting, for example, that resolutions condemn Palestinian terror and name Hamas, Islamic Jihad, and other groups responsible for attacks as a condition for support.

The Arab lobby has been even more successful at politicizing the subject of human rights. The original UN Commission on Human Rights became such a travesty that it was disbanded and replaced by the Human Rights Council (HRC) in 2006. This body has been equally bad, focusing nearly all its attention on allegations brought against Israel while ignoring the genocide in Darfur and the actions of repressive governments such as China and Cuba, which happen to hold seats on the council. The Arab League contingent on the council has been reinforced by members of the Organization of the Islamic Conference and nonaligned governments that do not recognize Israel. Even countries that have improved their ties with Israel in recent years, such as Russia and China, continue to join the lynch mob against

Israel because they, like most other countries, see no benefit to voting with Israel and angering dozens of Muslim and Arab countries. Politically, it makes more sense to irk Israel and appease the Arab lobby, which they may need on votes affecting them, in addition to wanting to remain on good terms with their principal suppliers of oil.

The HRC went even further in 2009 by appointing a commission to investigate alleged war crimes committed during the war with Hamas in December 2008–January 2009. The four-person panel, led by South African jurist Richard Goldstone, included Christine Chinkin, who had accused Israel of war crimes even before the investigation began.<sup>26</sup> The commission based virtually all of its 575-page report on unverified accounts by Palestinians and NGOs. The Israeli government did not cooperate with the commission because of its one-sided mandate.

Following the report's release, Susan Rice, the U.S. ambassador to the United Nations, said, "The mandate was unbalanced, one-sided and unacceptable. . . . The weight of the report is something like 85% oriented towards very specific and harsh condemnation and conclusions related to Israel and very lightly treats without great specificity Hamas' terrorism and its own atrocities." Similarly, the U.S. House of Representatives overwhelmingly approved a resolution condemning the UN report as "irredeemably biased" against Israel. 28

Despite the U.S. response, the report has given new ammunition to the Arab lobby to attack Israel's morality and its legitimacy. By not holding Hamas accountable for targeting Israeli civilians, the report essentially legitimizes terrorism and criminalizes self-defense. It allows the lobby to cast Israel as a human rights abuser and to try to shake the support, especially, of liberal Americans.

The Arab lobby is hampered, however, by the incredibility of some of its arguments. When the Arab lobby restricts its case to the evils of the "occupation," the argument is compelling; however, critics insist on attacking Israel on multiple levels when it is viewed as a reliable ally that shares U.S. interests and values, unlike the Palestinians or the Arab states. Furthermore, the lobby often resorts to outright fabrications and specious arguments, as when they repeat claims about alleged Israeli massacres or label Israel an "apartheid" state.

The international campaign to delegitimize Israel gained momentum after the UN World Conference against Racism in Durban, South Africa, in 2001, which turned into an Israel-bashing festival and helped the lobby's effort to isolate Israel. This effort has borne fruit in international forums and, especially UN bodies. The Goldstone Report has taken the delegitimization of Israel to a new level.

While the Arab lobby may view these impressionistic trends as indicators of its effectiveness and raise the hope that it may yet achieve its long-term goals, by objective measures the U.S.-Israel relationship remains strong. The web of relations between the people of Israel and the United States is extensive and involves billions of dollars of commercial trade; cooperative research in a range of fields from health to agriculture to energy; joint military programs, such as weapons development and combat exercises; academic exchanges; and much more. In fact, the only country that might be comparable to Israel in terms of the extent of our ties is Great Britain. It is unlikely such relations could ever be developed between Americans and Arabs.

These people-to-people interactions, as well as the understanding that Israel, unlike the Arab states, does share our values and interests, help explain the popular support Israel continues to enjoy. According to Gallup polls dating to 1967, the average sympathy for the Arabs is 12 percent. In February 2010, support for Israel was a near-record 63 percent, while sympathy for the Palestinians was 15 percent. It is a testament to the Arab lobby that the Palestinians get any support whatsoever, given that Palestinians comprise only 0.42 percent of the U.S. population, and Palestinians make up only

6 percent of Arab Americans. The data indicate very clearly, however, that contrary to Arab lobby claims, U.S. policy reflects the wishes of the American people, and it is Walt, Mearsheimer, and their fellow travelers in the Arab lobby whose views are out of sync.

The "national interest" is not some Platonic abstraction. It is a calculation based on the needs and desires of the American people. Lobbies often compete to try to influence American interests not only in the Middle East but elsewhere around the world. For too long, however, the Arab lobby has been allowed to operate behind the scenes, beyond public scrutiny, to guide American policy in directions counter to the views of the public and to the nation's detriment. This book has pulled back the veil on the lobby's activities so its advocates can no longer pretend it does not exist, or that a mythical Israeli lobby somehow controls U.S. policy. Now that it has been exposed, it is time to shake off the influence of the Arab lobby and to bolster ties with countries that do share our values and interests.

## Acknowledgments

Many people provided invaluable assistance to me in the preparation of this book. I want to thank especially Allison Krant, who was an amazing researcher, without whom it is difficult to imagine how this work would have been completed. I'm also grateful to several people who slogged through early drafts and offered comments, including Geoffrey Green, Daniel Pipes, Bernard Reich, Abraham Ben-Zvi, and Howard Wachtel.

I am also thankful for the many people named and unnamed who agreed to speak to me. I would have liked to have interviewed many more, but many subjects declined requests for interviews. Fortunately, it was sometimes possible to find other interviews they had given on the record. For example, many former diplomats recorded interviews for the Association for Diplomatic Studies and Training Foreign Affairs Oral History Project. My preference was to rely on original documents. Because many government documents remain classified, however, those used here primarily cover the early history of the Arab lobby.

The book would not have been possible without the support and important contributions made by my editor, Adam Bellow. I also want to thank Miranda Ottewell for the terrific job she did as copy editor.

Last but not least, I want to thank my agent, Lynne Rabinoff, who always fights the good fight for her clients, and was unswerving in her commitment to the project and untiring in pushing it forward to completion.

## Index

The pagination of this electronic edition does not match the edition from which it was created. To locate a specific passage, please use the search feature of your e-book reader.

Abbas, Mahmoud, 166, 203, 234, 275, 349, 351

Abbington, Edward, 275

Abdnor, James, 237

Abdul-Aziz bin Fahd, prince of Saudi Arabia, 161

Abdullah, king of Jordan, 350

Abdullah, king of Saudi Arabia, 68, 102, 106, 150–51, 156, 165–66, 168, 174, 177–79, 181–82, 184–85, 350, 355; peace plan of 2002, 175–77, 179, 348; plot to assassinate, 225, 230

Abdullah bin Mosa'ad, prince of Saudi Arabia, 221

Abedi, Agha Hasan, 134

Abourezk, James, 201, 204, 232, 237, 273

Abraham, Spencer, 231

Abscam sting, 195

Abu Dhabi, 265, 301, 312

Abu-Lughod, Lila, 308, 317, 319

Abu Toameh, Khaled, 338-39, 356-57

Adham, Kamal, 268

Ad Hoc Committee in Defense of the Palestinian and Lebanese People, 209

Afghanistan, 164, 182, 185; Soviet invasion of, 126, 146–47, 282; U.S. war in, 155, 179, 183, 233

Africa, 7, 132

Ahmadinejad, Mahmoud, 259

Ahmed, Ali al-, 336

Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld, 172–73

Akins, James, 85, 94, 281–82

Alamoudi, Abdurahman, 225, 230

Al-Arian, Sami, 222-24, 230, 293

Albright, Madeleine, 214

Algeria, 169, 171

Al-Haramain Islamic Foundation, 160, 183

Al-Hawadess (magazine), 125

Alhegelen, Nouha, 170-71

Ali, Ahmed Omar Abu, 336

Alireza family, 308-9

Al-Jazirah (Saudi newspaper), 236

Allen, Dick, 138

Alliance for Peace and Justice, 175

Alnoshan, Abdullah, 160

Al-Qaeda, 105, 158-60, 164, 180, 182-83, 185, 220, 225, 300, 336, 355

Alturki, Khalid, 306

Al-Yamamah arms deal, 146

America-Mideast Educational and Training Services (AMIDEAST, *formerly* AFME), 193

American Arab Affairs Council, 278

American-Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee (ADC) 198, 201–2, 204, 208, 210, 212–15, 217–18, 222, 237, 239

American-Arab Association for Commerce and Industry, 112

American-Arab Relations Committee, 188

American Citizens Overseas Political Action Committee, 280

American Council for Judaism (ACJ), 206

American Educational Trust (AET), 280-81

American Friends of the Arabs, 189

American Friends of the Middle East (AFME, *later* AMIDEAST), 14, 192–93, 245, 285

American Friends Service Committee (AFSC), 225, 256, 259-60

American Institute of Public Opinion (AIPO), 33

American Islamic Forum for Democracy, 219, 224

American Israel Public Affairs Committee (AIPAC), ix, xv, 8, 189, 192–93, 196, 199, 237, 274, 278, 281, 288, 340, 344; Arab boycott and, 110; arms sales and, 41, 137–39, 142–44, 211; budget, 193, 204; centralized message of, 209; conference of June 2008, 234; focus of, on Congress, 8, 66, 137

American Jewish Alternatives to Zionism, 206

American Jewish Committee, 251, 261, 328–29, 333–34

American Jews, 10, 33, 108–9, 174, 196; discrimination vs., 75; elections and, 227–28, 237; number and concentration of, 226, 228

American Lebanese League (ALL), 197

American Muslim Alliance (AMA), 231, 235

American Muslim Council (AMC), 224–25, 230

American Muslim Taskforce on Civil Rights and Elections-Political Action Committee (AMT-PAC), 232, 233

American Near East Refugee Aid (ANERA), 194–95

American Palestine Committee, 206

American Red Cross, 6

Americans for a Palestinian State, 235

Americans for Middle East Understanding (AMEU), 282

Americans for Peace, 209

Americans for Peace Now, 206

Americans for Tax Reform, 229

American Task Force on Palestine (ATFP), 202–5

American Textbook Council, 331

American University, 302, 304, 309-10, 312, 319

American University in Beirut, 4, 9, 58, 244, 274–75, 300, 311, 325

American University in Cairo, 4

American Zionist Emergency Committee (AZEC), 7–9

Amin, Idi, 354

Amnesty International, 344

Anderson, Lisa, 315

Anglican Church, 256

Angola, 5, 147, 271

Annan, Kofi, 358

Anthony, John Duke, 281-82

Anti-Defamation League (a.d.L), 201, 286, 288

Anti-Israeli bias, 291–92, 297–98, 303, 307–8, 312–21, 314–21, 324–31, 333–35, 343–44, 356–61, 358–61

anti-Semitism, xviii, 1, 47, 135, 192; anti-Zionist Christians and, 240, 242, 245, 249, 252–53; Arabists and, 4, 5, 22–23, 27; educational institutions and, 286–87, 289, 301, 312, 314–17, 335; "Islamophobia" as counterpart to, 210; Jerusalem consulate and, 38; K-12 textbooks and curriculum, 330–31, 335; new, 130–31; Saudis and, 12–15, 57, 131, 168, 353–54; State Department and, 5, 32, 44

anti-Zionism, 7, 9–10, 30, 109, 136, 191, 192, 193, 206; Christian, xiii, xvi, 1–4, 9–10, 22–23, 28, 136, 240–62, 344, educational institutions and academic, 291, 295–96, 314–21, 326; Jewish, 2, 7, 192, 206

Agaba, Gulf of, 45-46

Arab American Affairs Council (later MEPC), 334

Arab American Cultural Foundation, 303

Arab American Institute (AAI), 204–5, 212–15, 229, 239

Arab American Leadership PAC, 235

Arab Americans, xvi, 342, 344; Arab lobby and, early involvement, 66, 86, 89–90, 187–207; Arab lobby and, in 1980s to 1990s, 208–39; Arab lobby and, oil embargo, 96, 199–200; Arab Office and, 191; Christian, 195, 240; diversity, number, and concentrations of, 188, 195–97, 226, 228; early opposition to Zionism, 11; electoral politics and, 227–35; focus of, on Palestinian liberation movements, 195–96; foreign backing of, 188–89; growth of, post–WW II, 190; lack commitment to Arab states or Palestine, 356–57; moderate, 204; oil companies and, 11, 194–95; Palestinians and, 234; organizations, 174–75, 189–94, 210–11, 273; terrorism and, 222–23; see also Muslim Americans; and specific groups

Arab boycott of Israel, 108–15, 120, 125, 137, 154, 169–70; anti-boycott legislation, 111–14, 120, 272; *see also* divestment; boycott Israel movement

Arab Christians, 248, 250, 256

Arab Information Office (DC), 17

Arab-Israeli conflict, see specific countries; issues; territories; and wars

Arab-Israeli peace process, see Camp David Accords; Israel-Egypt peace treaty; Madrid Conference; Oslo Accords; and specific countries; individuals; and plans

Arab-Israeli War of 1948 (War of Independence), 37, 38, 245-46, 260

Arab-Israeli War of 1956, see Sinai War of 1956

Arab-Israeli War of 1967, see Six-Day War

Arab-Israeli War of 1973 (Yom Kippur War), 66, 91–92, 95, 98, 116, 194, 199–200, 253, 329

Arabists, xv, xvi, 116, 200, 340, 344; Arab boycott and, 110; British Mandate and, 5–7, 9–10, 18–19; Carter and, 116–19; Catholics and, 248; defined, 3–4; diminishing influence of, 61–65; early Israeli state and, 37–52; evenhandedness and, 355–56; ex-government, as lobbyists for Arabs, 274–83; failure of policy of, 49–51, 64, 353; FDR-Saud meeting and, 14, 16; early lobbying by, 187, 192; Hillary Clinton and, 350–52; Holocaust survivors and, 22; Israel independence and, 30, 34–36; JFK and, 52–54; LBJ and, 55; Nixon and, 65–66; Obama and, 348–49, 353; oil and, 29, 67, 80, 83, 89, 354; Palestinians and, 116, 357; partition and, 21, 23, 26–29; Rice and, 184; Saudis and, 75, 78, 159, 182, 347–48, 353–54; Sinai War and, 45; Six-Day War and, 57–61; Truman and, 17, 24, 26

Arab League, 11, 23, 29, 32, 114, 125, 170, 207, 209, 302, 349–50, 359; "fair plan" for peace, 175–77

Arab League Council, 109

Arab lobby: ad hoc organizations and, 209, 212; American Muslims and, 216–27, 231–33; anti-Israel bias and, 354; anti-Zionism and early, xiii, 3–4; Arab American opposition to, 197, 204; Arab Americans and, early years, 187–207; Arab Americans and, post-1980, 208–16, 227–39; Arabists' influence in, ends, 61–66; Arabists in State Department and early, 3–11; arms sales and, under Bush Sr., 151–52; arms sales and, under Carter, 120–27, 137–38; arms sales and, under Clinton, 153–56; arms sales and, under JFK, 52–55; arms sales and, under LBJ, 56–62; arms sales and, under Reagan, 137–51; attempt to distance U.S. from Israel, xi, xii; attempt to silence critics, 343; birth of, in 1945, 17;

Bush Jr. and, 185; business and corporations and, xiii, xv, xvi, 80, 98, 110–14, 140–41, 143, 165, 236, 275, 279–81, 346; campaign contributions and, 234–36; Carter post-presidency and, 128–36; Carter presidency and, 108–28; charities and, 159-61, 165-66, 218-19, 264; Christian anti-Zionists and, 240-62; Communism as theme of, 9; concessions to Arabs, as necessity, theme, 10; defined, xv; domestic, pre-1970, 86; early Israeli state and, 37-40; education and, xii, xviii, xix, 181, 205; education and, K-12, 284, 322–39; education and, Middle East center programs, 322-29; education and, Saudi funding and textbooks, 181, 298-301, 323; education and, universities and, 284-321; Eisenhower and Cold War and, 41–50; electoral politics and, 222–39; Europe and, 357-58; "evenhanded" theme of, 37, 202, 233, 355-56; ex-U.S. government officials and, 263-83; First Gulf War and, 152-53, 212-13; focus and themes of, xv-xvi, 37-38; foreign funding and, xv, 357; former U.S. officials and, 263–83; influence and power of, x-xi, xiv-xv, xix, 340–62; invisibility and components of, xi-xii, 340, 343-45, 361-62; Iran and, 216; "Islamophobia" term and, xvii–xviii; Israel as root of problems theme, 37, 89; Israel-Egypt peace treaty and, 117, 120, 207; Israeli declaration of independence and, 30-36; Israeli lobby vs., xvii, 210, 239, 356-57; Jewish organizations used by, 206; JFK and, 52-55; K-12 textbooks and curriculum and, 329-39; LBJ and, 55-67; libraries and, 334-35; lobby tour of Palestinian villages and, 198; Mideast center outreach, 322–29; negative agenda of, 187, 199–200; Norquist and, 229–30; Obama and, 348–53; oil and, 11–16, 49–50, 67-85, 126-27; oil weapon of, in 1970s-80s, xvi, 86-107, 199; Oslo Accords and, 213-14; Palestinian issue as focus of, xvi, 357-58; partition debate and Truman and, 17–32; recent shift of, from radicalism, 202–3; Saudis funding, terrorism, and PR campaign, 157-86; settlements as obstacle to peace theme, 129; Sinai War of 1956 and, 43–46; Six-Day War and, 57–62; terrorism and, 182–83, 198; think tanks and, 279–80; UN and, 358–61; War of 1973 and, 91– 92; see also oil; Organization of the Petroleum Exporting States; Palestinians; Saudi Arabia; and other specific countries; groups; individuals; and wars

Arab National League of America, xiii, 189-90

Arab Office, 11, 23, 190-191

Arab Peace Initiative (2002), 174, 176–77

Arab revolt of 1936–39, 5

Arab riots of 1929, 4-5

Arabs: Activities for the Elementary and Middle School, The, 333

Arab Women's Council, 170–72

Arab world: Arab Americans distrusted in, 189; Christian anti-Zionists and, 3, 258; concessions to, 10, 39, 61; democracy and, 342, 356; differing priorities of, 187; education institutions funded by, 205, 298–314, 325, 328; fear of alienating, 37, 50–52; hostility of, toward Israel, 35, 49; Iran and, 351–52; Israel bashing by, 170–71; negative image of, xvii; Obama and, x, 348–50, 352; Palestinian issue and, 357–58; peace with Israel and, 353; portrayal of, in films, 202; PR firms and lobbyists hired by, xviii, 189; Six-Day War and, 61; summit threat of, 178; terrorism and, 197–98; UN and, 358–59; USSR arms sales to, 51; WW II and, 7; *see also specific countries* 

Arab World and Islamic Resources (AWAIR), 333–34

Arab World Studies Notebook, The (Notebook), 333–34

Arafat, Yasser, 119, 129–30, 132, 134, 166, 177–79, 236, 254–55, 296; Israeli offers to, 130, 155, 213–15

Aramco (*later* Saudi Aramco), 9, 12, 21, 29, 30, 43, 53, 58, 60, 163, 192–94, 205, 207; Arab Boycott and, 113–14; Christian anti-Zionists and, 245, 253, 260, 274, 279, 282, 284, 300–301, 303, 306, 311, 324, 327; educational institutions and, 284, 300–301, 303, 306, 311, 315, 324; ex–U.S. officials and, 274, 279, 282; oil embargo of 1967 and, 81–83; profits of, 103; Saudis and, 69–71, 74–76, 78–83, 85–86, 88, 92–94, 96, 98, 101–4, 169, 178

Arens, Moshe, 271

Arizona, University of, 311, 323–24

Arkansas, University of, 264, 307, 309

arms embargoes, 28, 35, 58, 65, 97–98

arms sales, x, xiv-xvii, 20-21, 41-42, 46-47, 51-52, 112, 137, 157, 199-200, 209, 211, 266-67, 281, 345-48; bribes and, 97-98; Bush Jr. and, 155, 181, 183-84; Bush Sr. and, 106, 153; Carter and, 108, 115-16, 120-27, 129, 138; Clinton and, 153-56; JFK and, 52-55; lbJ and, 55-58, 60-62; Nixon and, 63, 65, 83, 87-88, 91-94, 96-97; Reagan and, 125, 127, 138-50; see also specific countries and weapons

Armstrong, Karen, 332

Asali, Ziad, 203-4

Asbahi, Mazen, 233

Asheikh, Saleh, 161

Asheikh, Sheikh Abdel-Azia al-, 160

Assad, Hafez al-, 95, 116-17

Associated Press, 336

Association of Arab-American University Graduates (AAUG), 198, 205, 216

Aswan Dam, 42, 52

Ateek, Naim, 256

Atherton, Alfred, 38, 61, 64–65

Aufhauser, David, 181–82

Austin, Warren, 31, 32

AWACS, 211, 124-25, 138-46, 148, 156, 269, 272, 281

Awad, Nihad, 219-20

Azzam Pasha, 29, 32

B-26 bombers, 41

Badeau, John, 53

Baer, Robert, 104-5, 346

BAE Systems, 97-98, 183, 282

Baghdad Pact, 42

Bahrain, 68, 171, 351

Baker, Howard, 140

Baker, James, 153-54, 270, 276

Baker, Shukri Abu, 218

Baker-Hamilton Commission, 269

Balfour Declaration, xvii, 2-3, 5, 7, 11, 13, 17-19, 36, 189, 242

Ball, George, 263

Ball, Max, 29

Bandar, prince of Saudi Arabia, 97–98, 105, 122, 140–41, 145–48, 150–56, 167–68, 172, 177–78, 183, 264, 267, 269–70, 345

Banki, Judith, 251

Bank of Kuwait, 221

Banuazizi, Ali, 298

Baptists, 242

Barak, Ehud, 155

Barnes, Dr. Roswell, 248-49

Barry, Marion, 171

Basil, Robert, 197

Battle, Lucius, 278, 279

BDM International, 270

Bechtel Corporation, 98, 134

Beck, Glenn, 269

Beckwith, Leila, 286

Begin, Menachem, 109, 116-20, 123, 127-28, 141-43

Beinin, Joel, 295-96, 328

Beirut: bombing of, by Israel, 139; Marine barracks bombing, 163, 165, 217

Beling, Willard, 301

Benedict, Pope, 255

Ben-Gurion, David, 244

Bennett, William J., 331, 334

Berger, Rabbi Elmer, 193, 206

Berle, A. A., 7

Berrigan, Father Daniel, 252

Bialer, Uri, 247

Bible, 241–42, 254, 261

binational state proposal, 13; see also one-state proposal

bin Laden, Abdullah, 161

bin Laden, family, 161, 270

bin Laden, Omar, 161

bin Laden, Osama, 102–3, 135, 161, 164–65, 182, 220, 268–69, 293, 306, 355

Bird, Eugene, 273

Blitzer, Wolf, 176

Bloomfield, Douglas, 199

Blumenthal, Michael, 267

Boeing Company, 140, 156, 282

Boggs, Hale, 172

Boggs, Thomas Hale, Jr., 172

Boland & Madigan, Inc., 173

Bollinger, Lee, 315–17

Boren, David, 264

Borum, Joan, 193

Boston College, 296

Boston Globe, 236

boycott Israel movement, 202, 258, 289–90, 326, 343; see also Arab boycott vs. Israel

Brandeis, Louis, xvii, 2, 3

Brandeis University, 317

bribery, 97–98, 120, 183, 185, 304

Brinkema, Leonie, 293

Brisard, Jean-Charles, 158

British Commission on Arab Riots, 5

British Foreign Office, 6, 23, 26

British High Court, 98

British Mandate, 2, 2-5, 18-19, 189

British MI5, 306, 339

British Petroleum, 84

British White Paper of 1939, 5-6, 8

Brougham, R. I., 58

Brown, Gen. George, xiii

Bryn Mawr College, 304

Brzezinski, Zbigniew, 117-18, 123, 143, 147

Buchanan, Pat, 231

Buchwald, Art, 302-3

Buenos Aires Jewish community center bombing, 225

Bulliet, Richard, 296

Bundy, McGeorge, 52, 56, 62

Buraik, Sheikh Saad al-, 161, 166-67

Burns, Nicholas, 203

Burns, William, 181

Burrows, Millar, 241

Burson-Marsteller, 173

Bush, Barbara, 264

Bush, George H. W., 49, 130, 151–53, 156, 177, 205, 212–13, 264, 268, 270–71, 276, 347, 349

Bush, George W., xvii, 102, 106, 115, 130, 132, 159, 165, 168, 172–73, 177–85, 205, 215–16, 219, 225, 229–33, 238, 267, 264, 347–49, 352, 359

Business Roundtable, 114

Byroade, Henry, 41–42, 52, 276

C-130 transport planes, 56, 60

Cadell, Patrick, 169

Cairo, Obama trip to, 352-53

Calgary, University of, 317

California, University of, at Berkeley, 288, 308-10, 319, 323

California, University of, at Irvine, 286

California, University of, at Los Angeles (UCLA), 291, 309, 323, 324–26; Center for Near Eastern Studies (CNES), 325–26

California, University of, at Santa Barbara (Ucsb), 309, 323, 326

California, University of, at Santa Cruz (UCSC), 320

California-Arabian Standard Oil Company (Casoc), 69-71

California Catholic Daily, 333

Cambridge Associates, 173

Campaign to Discredit Israel, The (AIPAC booklet), 288

Camp David Accords, 117–20, 127–28, 139, 141, 144, 207, 275–76, 281

"Campus Watch," 288

Cannistraro Associates, 269

Carlucci, Frank, 270, 279

Carlyle Group, 269–70

Carnegie-Mellon University, 307, 310, 312

Carson, Andre, 237

Carter, Jimmy, xv, 108–9, 111, 113–21, 123–36, 138, 141, 144, 146–47, 169, 200, 261, 264, 267, 270, 275, 351, 276, 351

Carter, Rosalynn, 131

Carter Center, 103, 108, 131–32, 134–35

Carter Doctrine, 126

Casey, William, 89

Cassidy & Associates, 173

Cast Lead operation, 237-38

Catholic Church, 233, 241-44, 246-50, 252

Celler, Emmanuel, 54

Center for Public Integrity, 265

Center for Religious Freedom, 299-300

Center for Responsive Politics, 235

Center for Teaching and Learning, 332

Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), xiii, 3, 14, 29, 80, 87, 89, 104, 125, 132, 146, 161, 164, 178, 187, 192–93, 245, 268–69, 278–79, 308, 346

Chambers of Commerce, 141, 175

"Charlie Wilson's War," 146-47

Charter Corporation, 169

Chase Manhattan Bank, 83

Cheney, Dick, 184, 345

Chevron (formerly Standard Oil of California), 282

Chicago, University of, 291, 309, 320, 323

Childs, J. Rives, 20, 70

China, 42, 110, 114, 148-49, 153, 179, 267, 277, 359

Chinese National Offshore Oil Co., 277–78

Chinkin, Christine, 360

Chomsky, Noam, 196

Christian Century, 241–42

Christianity and Crisis (journal), 251-52

Christian Peacemaker Teams, 246

Christian Phalangists, 209

Christians, 133–34, 240, 298–300; anti-Zionist, xiii, xvi, 136, 240–62, 344; evangelical, 233, 240–41, 261; missionaries, 1–4, 9–10, 22–23, 28, 241–42, 244–45; Zionist, 109, 256, 260–61

Christopher, Warren, 117

Church, Frank, 111

Churches for Middle East Peace (CMEP), 256–57

Churchill, Winston, 14, 17

Citibank (Citicorp), 100, 103, 270

Citizens Committee on American Policy in the Near East (CitCom), 194

Civil Rights Act, 286

Clancy, Tom, 222

Clarridge, Duane, 268

Clements, William, 93

Clemson University, 319

Cleveland Plain Dealer, 220

Clifford, Clark, 25, 28, 31, 33-35, 169, 267

Clinton, Bill, 129, 130, 153, 155–56, 163–64, 168, 174, 177–78, 204, 225, 230, 264–65; Foundation, 265

Clinton, Hillary, ix, 225, 235, 257, 265, 350-52

Close, Kenneth, 269

Close, Raymond, 87, 268-69

Coburn, Tom, 221

Coca-Cola, 111

Coffin, Henry Sloane, 245

Cohen, William, 144, 266-67

Cohen Group, 266

Cold War, xiv, xv, 37–50, 59, 65; end of, 213, 296

colonialism, 195, 314, 326

Colorado School of Mines, 311

Columbia Unbecoming (film), 314, 315

Columbia University, 296, 307–9, 311, 319, 324, 328; Middle East and Asian Languages and Cultures Department (MEALAC), 313–17

Commerce Department, 112

Committee for Justice and Peace in the Holy Land (CJPHL), 190–92, 244–45

Communism, 9, 21, 40–43, 46–47, 192, 200, 244, 246, 285

Concerned Americans for Peace, 209

Conference of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations, 84, 196, 211

Connally, John, 268

Conner, Stephen, 141

Conoco Phillips, 282

Cook, J. Crawford, xviii, 122, 141

Cornell University, 307, 309-12

Cornerstone, 256

Corriere della Sera, 134

Coughlin, Stephen, 343

Council for the National Interest (CNI), 273-74

Council on American-Islamic Relations (CAIR), 219–24, 231–32, 237, 293–94, 305, 334–35

Council on Foreign Relations (CFR), 158

Council on Islamic Education (CIE), 325, 331

counterterrorism, 198, 224, 227, 238

covert operations, 146-47, 157

Cranston, Alan, 89

Crescent Diversified, 267

Cross on the Star of David (Bialer), 247

Cuba, 110, 114, 359

Curtiss, Richard, 280

Cutler, Walter, 149

Dabashi, Hamid, 314

Dabbagh, Abdullah al-, 265

Daily Star (Lebanon), 333

Dajani, Rafi, 204

Daniels, Michael, 173

Dar al Islam, 334

Darfur, 197, 359

Darman, Richard, 270

David Project, 314

Davis, John, 194

Days of Rage (film), 303

Dearborn Foundation, 192

Death of a Princess (film), 313

Deaver, Michael, 266

Declaration on the Relation of the Church with Non-Christian Religions (*Nostra Aetate*), 249–50

Defense Department (Pentagon), xiii, xvi, 3, 9, 29, 51–52, 54, 56, 82, 88, 112, 179, 225, 306, 308; 9/11 and, 159, 168

Defense Policy Board, 159

De Genova, Nicholas, 314

DeGioia, John, 305-6

democracy, xvi, xviii, 39, 128, 342, 352-53, 355-56

Democratic Party, 16, 172, 201, 204, 229, 234, 273

Dershowitz, Alan, 135, 289-90, 344

Deschauer, Jack, 271-72

Desert Shield, Operation, 151

Dhahran Air Base, 40, 42–43, 46–48, 54, 69, 73, 76, 163

Dickson, H. R. P., 12-13

Dine, Tom, 144, 199, 203-4

Dingell, John, 354

Dirks, Nicholas, 315, 316

discrimination, 78, 98, 111–12, 125, 131, 174, 280, 240, 260, 286, 295, 298–99, 304, 312, 314–17, 330, 342, 357

disputed territories, 59–60, 62–63, 84, 116–18, 130, 138, 165–66, 195, 198–99, 202, 210, 251, 254, 257, 268–69, 352; see also specific territories

divestment campaign, 238–39, 253, 256, 258, 286–90, 315, 320

DNX Partners, 173

Dodge, Bayard, 9

Doremus A.G., 170

Dowty, Alan, 317

Dubai, 221, 265, 311-12

Duce, James Terry, 12, 29–30, 53, 70, 193

Duke, Michael, 318

Duke University, 287–88, 301, 309–10

Dulles, Allen, 192

Dulles, John Foster, 41–44, 47, 50, 193, 200, 248–49

Dumke, David, 354

Durenberger, David, 143

Dutton, Frederick, 141, 169, 172–73, 272–73

Earhart Foundation, 328

Ecumenical Council (1963), 249

Eddy, William, 14, 19, 23, 75–76, 192, 274, 300

Education Department, 286, 307, 308, 311, 323-24, 328

Egypt, xv, 2, 18, 47–55, 120, 130, 190, 196, 220, 285, 303, 307, 344, 351, 353; arms sales to, 52, 65, 121, 125; peace treaty and, 35, 63–64, 95, 101, 108, 114, 116, 118, 145, 167, 207, 275; Saudis and, 47–48, 53–55, 60, 70, 81–82, 87, 145; Sinai War and, 43, 45, 51; Six-Day War and, 57–58, 60, 81–82, 250; USSR and, 40, 42, 49–50, 52, 65, 79; War of Attrition and, 65; War of 1973 and, 87, 90–92, 253

Ehrenfeld, Rachel, 343

Eilts, Hermann, 57–60, 81, 119, 275

Eisenhower, Dwight, xvii, 41–52, 59, 61, 76, 193, 200, 248–49, 271, 347

Eisenhower Doctrine, 47

Eizenstat, Stuart, 114

El Al, attacks on, 145

Elath, Eliahu, 18

elections: of 1974, 169; of 1976, 108–9; of 1980, 108, 127–28; of 1982, 236; of 1984, 228–29; of 1992, 156; of 2000, 229–31; of 2004, 231–32; of 2008, 173, 232–35

Elhussein, Mustafa, 226

Ellison, Keith, 237

Elson, Edward, 193

Emanuel, Rahm, ix-10

Emerson, Steven, 139-41, 301

Emory University, 323

energy independence, 80, 105-7

England, Gordon, 343

Episcopal Church, 258

Esposito, John, 293-95

Ethics and Public Policy Center, 323

Eurofighter Typhoon warplanes, 98

Europeans, xiii, 93, 179, 357-58

Evans, Jonathan, 339

Export Administration Act, 113

Export Control Act amendment, 110-11

Export-Import Bank, 156

Exxon (Exxon Mobil), 88, 91, 112, 114, 194, 282, 324

F-5 fighter planes, 56, 121–22

F-15 fighter planes, 120–26, 137–38, 141–42, 146, 148, 153, 156, 267

F-16 fighter planes, 121

F-104 plane, 56

F-105 plane, 60

F-111 fighter planes, 56

Faculty for Israeli-Palestinian Peace, 319–20

Fahd, Sheikh Nasir bin Hamid al-, 180

Fahd bin Abdel Aziz al-Saud, King of Saudi Arabia, 93, 118, 119, 125, 135, 148–50, 156, 171, 180, 264, 307; peace plan, 138–39, 142, 348

Faisal, Emir, of Iraq, 14

Faisal F. Al Saud, prince of Saudi Arabia, 311

Faisal Foundation, 268-69

Faisal ibn Abdul Aziz al-Saud, king of Saudi Arabia, 48, 53–60, 77–79, 81–82, 87–88, 90–96, 106, 298, 300–301, 310

Falk, Richard, 326

Family Weekly, 169

Fares, Issam, 265

Fassi, Sheikh Mohammed S.A. al-, 171

Fatah, 184, 198

Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), 159–61, 163, 175, 178, 195, 198, 202, 218, 220, 222, 224, 267, 306

Federal Election Commission, 281

Feldman, Myer, 193

Financial Times, 181, 270

Findley, Paul, 236, 273-74, 282

Fish, Bert, 70

Fish, Hamilton, Jr., 4

Fish, Rachel, 301-2

Fisher-Price Toys, 141

Fleishman-Hillard, 173

Florists Insurance Companies, 141

FMC Corporation, 98

Ford, Gerald R., 101, 111-13, 120-21, 128, 141, 200

Ford Foundation, 79, 193, 328

Ford Motor Company, 111

Foreign Affairs, 341

Foreign Affairs Oral History Project, xi

Foreign Agents Registration Act, 175

Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, 97

Foreign Missions Act, 337

Foreign Registrations Act, 23

Forrestal, James, 9, 29-31

Fortas, Abe, 12

Forward, 175

Fosdick, Harry Emerson, 245

Foundation for Middle East Peace (FMEP), 205-6, 275

Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, 134

Four Seasons Hotels, 103

Fowler, Wyche, Jr., 280

Fox TV, 176, 222

Fraker, Ford, 182-83, 185

France, 43, 45, 58, 72, 123–24, 150, 156, 267, 345

Freeh, Louis, 267

Freeman, Chas, 150, 153, 276-78, 346

Friedman, Thomas, 176

Friends Committee on National Legislation, 246, 251

Friends of Saudi Arabia, 265

Fukuyama, Francis, 64

Fulbright, J. William, 169, 272-73

Full Employment in America Through Trade (FEATT), 113

Funding Evil (Ehrenfeld), 343

Gallagher, James P., 173

Gallup Center for Muslim Studies, 294

Gallup polls, 185

Ganon, Dick, 164

Garcia Granados, Jorge, 33

Garvin, Clifton, 114

"Gaza and Human Rights" symposium, 325-27

Gaza Strip, 52, 129–30, 167–68, 254–55, 202, 210, 216–18, 319, 338; War of 2008–9, 184–85, 218, 237–38, 289, 317–18, 360

Geithner, Timothy, 182

General Dynamics, 150, 266, 282

General Electric, 156

General Union of Palestinian Students (GUPS), 285

Geneva: Conference of 1973, 88, 95; proposed peace conference in, 115, 117, 120

Gentrol company, 267

George, Jawad, 196

George Mason University, 312

Georgetown University, 103, 213, 288, 293, 294, 296, 301–12, 323, 325–27

Gibb, Sir Hamilton, 291

Gibson Dunn & Crutcher, 267

Gildersleeve, Virginia, 191, 244–45

Giraldi, Philip, 269

Giuliani, Rudolph, 135, 305

Golan Heights, 95, 128, 252, 269

Gold, Dore, 164

Goldstone, Richard, 238, 360-61

Gore, Al, 229, 231

Grant, Elihu, 189

Gray, Robert Keith, 170-71, 270-71

Gray & Company, 208–9

Great Bitter Lake meeting (FDR-Saud, 1945), 14–16

Great Britain (United Kingdom), 11, 13, 22–23, 28, 32, 42–43, 45–46, 72–73, 182, 189, 361; arms sales to Saudis, 56–57, 97–98, 146, 150, 156, 345; educational institutions and, 289–90, 306, 339; libel laws and, 343; *see also* British Mandate

Greenebaum, Rabbi Gary, 261

Gregerman, Adam, 253

Gregg, Jud, 173

Griffin, Farah Jasmine, 315

Gross, Courtland, 56

Grossman, Marc, 266

Guantanamo, 185-86

Guardian, 161

Guatemala, 33

Gulf Cooperation Council, 114

Gulf Oil, 79, 84, 96, 191, 193-94

Gulf War, First (1991), 150–53, 155, 157, 201, 212–13, 270, 276, 329; see also Iraq; Kuwait

Haas, Richard, 352-53

Habitat for Humanity, 128

Haifa Al-Faisal, Saudi royal princess, 327

Haig, Alexander, 139, 141

Hajjar, Lisa, 326

Hale, Sondra, 326

Haley, Martin Ryan, 169

Halliburton, 282

Hamas, 132–33, 159, 161, 165–66, 168, 184, 198, 203, 216, 218–20, 224–25, 227, 254, 256–57, 260, 293, 338, 357, 359; Gaza War of 2008–9 and, 184–85, 219, 237–38, 289, 360

Hamdoon, Nizar, 275

Hard Surface, Operation, 54–55

Hare, Ray, 279

Hariri, Rafiq, 134

Harpoon missiles, 147

Harriman, W. Averell, 10

Harris, Louis, 62

Hart, Parker, 19, 42, 54, 278, 279

Harvard University, 103, 289, 291, 301, 304-7, 309-10, 323, 332

Hashemites, 20-21, 42

Hathout, Maher, 217

Haverford College, 304

Hawk missiles, 52, 56, 137

Healy, Rev. Timothy, 303

Hebrew language, 321, 328

Hebron, 129

Heflin, Howell, 143

Henderson, Loy, 4, 20, 24-28, 30-32

Hentoff, Nat, 315-16

Hersh, Seymour, 164

Herzl, Theodor, 242

Herzliya Conference (2008), 266

Hezbollah, xvi, 165, 214-17, 220, 225, 260, 293, 351

Hilldring, Gen. John, 24-25, 27

Hillel, 317–18

Hill & Knowlton, 169, 174, 271

Hilton Hotels, 112

History Alive! (TCI textbook), 331

Hitler, Adolf, 6, 21-22, 132, 249, 276

Hitti, Philip, 291

Hoenlein, Malcolm, 196

Hogan and Hartson, 273

Holbrooke, Richard, 182

Hollings, Ernest, 122

Holocaust, 6–7, 9, 14–15, 21–22, 34, 41, 89, 243, 249, 252–53, 255, 290, 314, 329, 356

Holocaust deniers, 135, 206, 259, 278, 301, 312

Holy Land, 240, 243-46, 254

Holy Land Christian Committee, 190

Holy Land Emergency Liaison Program (HELP), 190, 192

Holy Land Foundation, 159, 218-19, 293-94

Homeland Security Department, 306

homosexuals, 298-99, 312, 342

Hooper, Ibrahim, 220, 237

Hopkins, Garland Evans, 191, 194

Horan, Hume, 56-57, 148-49, 347-48

Horowitz, David, 25

Hosenball, Mark, 225

Hoskins, Halford, 274

Hoskins, Harold, 9, 14, 16

Hourani, George, 291–92

House, Edward, xvii, 2

Houston, University of, 313

Howard, Jean, 315

Howard University, 309

Hubbard, John, 301

Hudson, Michael, 303

Hughes, Charles Evans, 3

Hull, Cordell, 6, 9

human rights, xiii–xv, 78, 84, 108, 125–26, 129, 135, 241, 252, 275, 285, 305, 312, 326, 345, 352–53, 357, 359–60

Human Rights Watch, 344

Humphrey, Hubert, 272

Hungarian uprising of 1956, 47

Hun School, 298

Hurewitz, J. C., 324

Hussein, King of Jordan, 83-83, 145

Hussein, Saddam, 129, 130, 150-51, 212-13, 275

Husseini, Haj Amin, Mufti of Jerusalem, 5, 7

Hutchison, Elmo, 192–93

Ibish, Hussein, 208, 239

Ibn Khaldun Society, 226

Ibn Saud, king of Saudi Arabia (Abdul Aziz Al Saud, 1876–1953), xiii, 7, 9, 12–16, 19–21, 24, 30–31, 68–73, 192

Ickes, Harold, 70, 80

Indo-Pakistani Muslims, 226

Indyk, Martin, 64, 204

Institute for Christian and Jewish Studies, 253

Institute for Gulf Affairs, 336

Institute for Palestine Studies, 303, 328

Institute of Arab American Affairs, 23, 190, 191

Institute of International Education, 311

Interfaith Conference of 2008, 181

Interior Department, 80; Oil and Gas Division, 29–30

International Affairs Consultants, 84

International Communications Agency, 280

"International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People," 359

International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT), 223, 230, 302

International Islamic Relief Organization (IIRO), 160, 165–66

International Religious Freedom Act, 338

intifada, 160, 188; First (1987–93), 195, 212, 215, 254; Second (2000–2005), 215

Investor's Business Daily, 134

Iran, 88, 133, 180, 184–85, 197, 215–16, 232–33; arm sales to, 96; fall of shah, 126, 162, 282, 354; nuclear program, ix, 106, 183–84, 259, 269, 278, 351

Iran-Contra scandal, 146, 269, 304

Iranian Americans, 226

Iran-Iraq war (1980–88), 127, 282

Iraq, 18, 20, 30, 40, 42, 84, 142, 148, 179–85, 190–91, 275, 297, 303; coup of 1958, 48–49; First Gulf War and, 150–53, 155, 185; nuclear reactor destroyed, 128, 139; War of 2003–10 and, 106, 130, 160–61, 182–85, 232–33, 269, 281–82, 296, 306, 319, 341

Iraq Petroleum Company, 68–69, 84

irredentism, 215, 241

Isikoff, Michael, 225

Islam, xvii, 1–2, 43, 109, 249–50, 355; American public opinion of, 227; K-12 textbooks and, 216, 331–39; public libraries and, 334–35; radical (Islamic extremists), xiii, xviii, 37, 125, 131, 133, 152, 157–70, 198, 213, 216, 218, 221, 233, 285, 293–95, 332, 342–43, 355, 357; *see also* Islamists

Islam: A Short History (Armstrong), 332

Islam: Empire of Faith (PBS report), 332

Islam, Hasham, 343

Islamic Association of Palestine (IAP), 198, 216–17

Islamic Circle of North America (ICNA), 231

Islamic Free Market Institute (IFMI), 229–30

Islamic Institute, 235

Islamic Jihad, 216, 224, 225, 359

Islamic Networks Group (ING), 331

Islamic Saudi Academy (ISA), 335–37

Islamic schools, 157-58, 335-37

Islamic Society of North America (ISNA), 231

Islamic studies programs, 301–2

Islamists, xviii, 173, 227, 254, 256-57, 285, 296, 350; see also Islam, radical

Islamophobia, xvii, 210, 221, 294

"Islamophobia and the challenge of Pluralism" symposium (2007), 305

Islamworld.net, 162-63

Israel: Africa and, 101; aid to, 39-40, 42, 120, 199-200, 210-11, 215, 219, 225, 228–29, 237, 303; Agaba and, 45–46; Arab Americans vs., 192; Arab desire to exterminate, 47–49, 193, 216; Arab Peace Plan of 2002 and, 177; Arafat's compound siege and, 178; arms sales to, 51–52, 55, 61–62; Bush Jr. and, 177, 181, 184–85, 232; campaign to delegitimize and isolate, xiv, xviii, 7, 110, 195– 96, 202, 238, 321, 361; Clinton and, 264-65; Cold War and, 42-43; concessions to Arabs, demands for, 37-39, 64; counterterrorism and, 182; declaration of independence, 30, 32–37, 245, 246; democracy and, 342, 353, 355–56; educational institutions and, 290; established, 187; Hamas refusal to recognize, 133; hostility to, xiii, 35; Independence Day, 314; "Israel Apartheid" Week, 288; John Paul II visit to, 255; Jordan and, 35, 48–49, 64, 84, 114; LBJ and, 55; Obama and, x, 234, 348–52; oil supply threatened by ties with, 83; PLO peace treaty and, 114; public opinion on, 96, 185, 356; recognition of, xvii, 34, 192, 359; replacement of, with Palestinian state, 204; right to exist, 116, 128, 194, 198–99, 210, 257; Rogers Plan and, 62–63; sanctions on, threatened, 45, 215, 258; Saudi hostility to, 57, 60, 131, 145, 148, 167–68, 170-71, 179, 355; Saudi oil embargo and, 91-94; SCUD attacks on, 150, 152-53; security of, xviii, 252; sixtieth anniversary of, 198–99, 260; strategic asset, 48-49, 61-62, 84; trade with, 115, 346; UN, 171, 358-60; see also Israel lobby; and specific arms; countries; individuals; peace accords, initiatives, and treaties; territories; and wars

Israel Defense Forces (IDF), 237–38, 314

Israeli athletes, killings of, 260

Israeli-Egyptian peace treaty, 35, 63–64, 95, 101, 108, 114, 116, 118, 145, 167, 207, 275

Israeli Knesset, 106

Israeli settlements, ix, 75, 116, 119–20, 127–29, 154, 202, 206, 238, 241, 268, 278, 348–49; Barak offer of 2000 and, 155

Israel lobby: Arab boycott and, 112, 114; Arab lobby vs., xvii, 187, 210, 239, 356–57; arms sales and, 28, 87, 121, 124–25, 137–46, 183; Bush Jr. and, 177; Carter and, 109, 116, 122–24; coalitions and, 196; Congress and, 229, 237, 347; creation of, 8; Eisenhower and, 50; electoral politics and, 228, 235–37; exofficials as lobbyists for Arabs vs., 263, 273, 278, 281; influence of, x, xiii, xiv,

xvii, 340–42; interests of, 173; Israel declaration of independence and, 35; JFK and, 52–53; K-12 textbooks and curriculum and, 331; oil companies and, 194; Oslo and, 214; Sadat peace talks and, 117; sanctions and, 347; Six-Day War and, 58, 60

*Israel Lobby, The* (Walt and Mearsheimer), x-xii, xviii, 44, 49, 88, 91, 124, 287, 320, 340-42, 355

Ivory Towers on Sand (Kramer), 291

Jackson, Jesse, 229, 232-33

Jacobson, Eddie, xvii

Jahshan, Khalil, 201, 212

Jamestown Foundation, 269

Janka, Les, 272

Jasser, M. Zuhdi, 219, 224

Javits, Jacob, 123-24

JDAMs (smart bombs), 267

Jepsen, Roger, 143, 144

Jerusalem, 133, 170, 349; as capital, 38–39, 129, 247; Carter and, 127–29; Christian anti-Zionists and, 240, 243, 250–51, 256–57; East, 155, 246; embassies in, 101, 145, 214, 229; pizzeria attack of 2001, 217; reunification of, 83, 216, 250–51; Sadat trip to, 117, 121, 200, 350; suicide bus bombing of 1995, 165; U.S. consulate in, 38; Vatican and, 243–44, 246–49, 255

Jerusalem, Mufti of. See Husseini, Mufti Haj Amin

Jerusalem Post, 287, 314, 338

Jerusalem Times, 280

Jewish Agency, 14, 25

Jewish anti-Zionists, 2, 192

Jewish-Christian dialogue, 250-51

Jewish educational donors, 312, 317

Jewish Herald-Voice (JH-V), 318

Jewish state, effort to establish: campaign vs., 8–10, 17–36, 191; Christian anti-Zionists and, 242–45; FDR-Saud meeting on, 14–16; Jewish groups against, 206; Middle East studies and, 291; Truman and, 12, 17, 19; *see also* British Mandate; Palestine: early Jewish immigration to; partition

Jewish studies departments, 290

Jewish Telegraphic Agency, 326

Jews, discrimination vs., 78, 98, 111–12, 131, 151, 304, 314–17; *see also* American Jews, anti-Semitism

jihad, 299, 330, 335

jihadists, 103, 139, 142, 160-61, 163, 166, 186, 339

John Paul II, 255

Johns Hopkins University, 309, 312

Johnson, David, 304

Johnson, Herschel, 23

Johnson, Lyndon, 55-56, 59-61, 82, 110, 251, 251

John VI, 255

Joint Chiefs of Staff, xiii, 9, 55, 73, 138, 140, 266

Joint Economic Commission (JECOR), 99

Joint Saudi Economic Commission, 267

Jones, David C., 138, 140

Jones, G. Lewis, 39

Jones, Tom, 122

Jordan, 48–49, 65, 137, 171, 196, 276, 303, 307, 344, 353; airlift of 1958, 48–49; Carter and, 118, 120, 130; East Jerusalem and, 246–48; Hashemites and, 42; peace agreement with Israel, 35, 64, 114, 130, 167; PLO and, 62; PLO war of 1970 vs., 83–84; Saudis and, 48, 60, 145, 185; Six-Day War and, 59; treaty with, 35, 64, 114

Jordan, Hamilton, 124-25

Jordan, Robert, 180, 186

Jordanian Legion, 28

Journal of Palestine Studies, 303

J Street, 206

JTW Group, 271

Jubail petrochemical complex, 98

Jubeir, Adel al-, 174-76

Juffali, Walid, 265

Jungers, Frank, 93, 113-14

Justice Department, 98, 102, 175, 218, 223

Kashmir, 226

Katibah, Habib, 189

Katznelson, Ira, 315

Kazen, Abraham, Jr., 237

Keeler, William, 257

Kelly, John, 300

Kelso, James, 250

Kenen, Sy, 193

Kennan, George, 49

Kennedy, Edward, 272

Kennedy, John F., 52–55, 61, 77–79, 112, 193, 272, 355

Kennedy, Joseph, 6

Kennedy, Robert, 169, 272

Kenya, 7

Kerr, Malcolm, 325

Kerry, John, 232

Kfir planes, 115

Khairallah, George, 189

Khalid bin Abdul Aziz, king of Saudi Arabia, 119, 123, 301

Khalid bin Sultan, prince of Saudi Arabia (defense minister), 97, 142, 168, 270, 282

Khalidi, Rashid, 232, 307-8, 313, 317, 328

Khartoum "three noes" declaration, 59

Khashoggi, Adnan, 97, 135, 269, 304

Khashoggi, Samir, 170

Khobar Towers bombing, 163-64

Khomeini, Ayatollah, 133, 162

Killgore, Andrew, 278, 280-81

King, Martin Luther, Jr., 236

Kinnamon, Michael, 259

Kirchwey, Freda, 29-30

Kirk, Alexander, 10, 71

Kirkpatrick, Jeane, 147

Kissinger, Henry, 63–65, 87, 94–96, 111, 115–16, 124, 142, 272

Kleindienst, Richard, 169

Knabenshue, Paul, 5

Kolbe, Jim, 324

Kondracke, Morton, 117

Kopper, Samuel, 274

Koran, 334–35

Korean War, 40

Kraft, Joseph, 348

Kramer, Martin, 291-92, 297

Krogh, Peter, 303

Kukali, Nabil, 234

Kuperman, Ranan, 318

Kurtz, Stanley, 323

Kurtzer, Daniel, 64

Kuwait, 60, 84, 100, 171, 197, 230, 264–65, 276, 303, 306, 310, 311; First Gulf War and, 130, 150–51, 212, 275

Kuwait Fund for Arab Economic Development, 135

Kuwait Petroleum Company, 271

Kyl, Jon, 221

Labor Department, 204

Laden, Bakr M., 306

Lake, Anthony, 163

Land for Peace, 129-30

Lansing, Robert, 2

Latin America, 132, 243, 252

Lavi fighter plane, 200

Lazaron, Rabbi Morris, 7

League for Peace and Justice in Palestine, 190

League of American-Arabs Committee for Democracy, 190

League of Arab States, 271

League of Nations, 34

Lebanese-American Maronites, 197

Lebanese Christians, 133, 197, 248, 260

Lebanon, xvi, 15, 18, 37, 48, 52, 63, 134, 145, 164, 185, 265, 276, 310; civil war of 1970s, 208; Israeli invasions of, 104, 128, 195, 214, 276, 302; U.S. intervention in 1958, 48–49; War of 1982, 145–46, 170, 188, 195, 208–10, 215, 254–55, 271

left, 29-30, 206, 285

Lehman, Herbert, 43

LeMay, Curtis, 55

Lend-lease, 73

Lesher, Richard, 141

Levins, Hoag, 121-22, 143

Levy, Deborah, 263

Lewis, Bernard, 295

Lewis, Charles, 265-66

Lewis, Samuel, 38, 61

"libel tourism," 343

liberation theology, 195–96, 240, 252–56

Libya, 40, 57, 60, 84–85, 145, 225–26, 301–3, 307; air strike of 1986, 145

Lieberman, Joe, 231

Lightning fighter planes, 56

Lilac, Robert, 269

Lilienthal, Alfred, 192

Link (AMEU publication), 282

Littell, Franklin, 252

Lockheed Martin, 56, 60, 97, 266, 267

Lockman, Zachary, 328

Loeffler, Tom, 172–73

London Central Mosque, 162

Long, Breckenridge, 6

Long, Clarence, 228–29

long-range bombers, 52

Los Angeles Times, 127

Lovett, Robert A., 33-34

Loy, James, 266

Lustick, Ian, 328

M-41 tanks, 41

Mabry, Tristan, 296

Madagascar, 5

madrassas, 335

Madrid: peace conference (1991), 154, 213, 348; terrorist attacks (2004), 220

Maglioni, Cardinal Luigi, 243

Magnes, Judah, 32

Main Bank (Houston), 268

Major, John, 270

Makdisi, Saree, 326

Makdisi, Ussama, 318

Maksoud, Clovis, 209, 302

Maksoud, Hala, 170

Malik, Charles, 248

Mallott, Robert, 98

Marrar, Khalil, xi

Marshall, George, 8, 23–25, 30–32, 34–35

"martyrs," 132, 158, 160, 165–68, 299, 335

Marzook, Mousa Abu, 224

Mashaal, Khaled, 133

Massachusetts Department of Education, 331-32

Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT), 304, 309, 312

Massad, Joseph, 314-16

Mattar, Philip, 328

Mauritania, 171

Maverick missiles, 148

Mazower, Mark, 315

McCain, John, 173, 232-34

McCloskey, Paul, 273

McCloy, John J., 83, 89

McDonald, James, 34

McDonnell Douglas, 146, 156

McFarlane, Robert, 147

McGhee, George, 40

McGovern, George, 272

McHenry, Donald, 127

McIntyre, Thomas, xiii

Mearsheimer, John, x-xii, xviii, 44, 49, 88, 91, 124, 287, 320, 340-42, 355

Mecca: Grand Mosque, 168; pilgrimage to, 68

Medieval Banquet in the Alhambra Palace, A, 333

Meir, Golda, 65, 91

Mennonites, 245-46, 259

Merkley, Paul, 260-61

Merrill, Seth, 1

Meyer, Armin, 52

Michigan, University of, 323

Michigan State University, 312

MidAmrGroup, 354

Middle East Affairs Council, 206

Middle East Council of Churches, 261

Middle Eastern Studies Association, 291

Middle East Forum, 176

Middle East Institute (MEI), 279-80, 300

Middle East Outreach Council, 324

Middle East Policy, 279

Middle East Policy Council (MEPC), 277-79, 333-34

Middle East Research and Information Project (MERIP), 206

Middle East Studies Association (MESA), 294–98, 308, 334

Middle East studies programs, xiii, 284, 290–98; anti–Jewish/Israeli bias in, 314–21; Arab and Saudi funding of, 298–314; K-12 education and, 323–29

Midwest Universities Consortium for International Activities, 304

Military Sales Act, 87

Miller, Aaron, 64

Miller, Jarvis, 313

Miller, William, 102

Minor, Harold, 192, 194

Miron, Dan, 314

Mitchell, George, 352

Mitchell, Timothy, 308

Mobil Foundation, 324

Mobil Oil, 62, 88, 91, 112, 143, 272; see also Exxon Mobil

Moffett, Toby, 237

Mogahed, Dalia, 294-95

Moment magazine, 317

Morocco, 115, 171, 351

Mosaic Foundation, 327

Mossad, 168, 220, 286

Motta, Graziano, 134

Moughrabi, Fouad, 211

Moynihan, Daniel Patrick, 124

MPD Consultants, 173

Mueller, Robert, 221

Mughniyeh, Imad, 163, 165

Mumbai terror attacks of 2008, 182

Murawiec, Laurent, 159, 163-64, 268

Murphy, Richard, 105

Murray, Wallace, 5-7, 13, 26

Muslim Alliance of North America, 231-32

Muslim Americans, xiii, 187–88, 216–27; electoral politics and, 227–35, 237, 239; number and ethnicity of, 226; *see also specific individuals and groups* 

Muslim American Society (MAS), 232

Muslim Brotherhood, 216, 220, 233, 293

Muslim chaplains, 162–63

Muslim Public Affairs Council (MPAC), 217, 232

Muslim Students Association (MSA), 216, 285–86, 317

Muslim Students Association-National (MSA-N), 232

Muslim Ummah of North America (MUNA), 232

Muslim World League (MWL), 160

Nader, Jean Abi, 234

Nader, Ralph, 231

Naff, Thomas, 325

Nakba (Palestinian catastrophe), 198

Nash, William, 278

Nasser, Gamal Abdel, 42–43, 45–48, 52–55, 57–58, 60, 63, 65, 77, 79, 81–82, 132, 156, 250, 265, 285

Nation, 29

National Association of Arab Americans (NAAA), 89–90, 112, 123–24, 142, 197–202, 208–15, 228–29, 271, 303; merger with ADC, 201, 235; PAC, 234

National Association of Realtors, 235

National Commission on Terrorism, 221

National Conference of Catholic Bishops, 225

National Coordinator for Muslim American Affairs, 233

National Council of Catholic Bishops, 257

National Council of Churches (NCC), 44, 248–250, 253, 256, 259

National Council of Presidents of Arab-American Organizations, 211

National Council of the Churches of Christ, 225

National Council on U.S.-Arab Relations, 281–82

National Defense Education Act, Title VI, 313, 322–23, 327, 334

National Geographic, 75

National Intelligence Council, 277

National Intelligence Estimate of 1966, 80

national interest, xviii–xix, 4–5, 10–11, 27, 35, 62, 67, 92–93, 156–57, 199, 340–42, 347–48, 353–56, 361–62

National Opinion Research Center, 33

National Security Council (NSC), 49, 64, 80–81, 102, 105, 138, 269, 272

NATO, 39, 346

natural gas, 104, 179

Nayef, prince of Saudi Arabia, 165-68

Nazi Germany, 7, 8, 10, 14, 23, 89, 93, 190, 196, 210, 286, 291, 314, 315, 326, 356

Near East Affairs Division (NEA), 4, 5, 26, 38–39, 46, 52, 61, 63, 72, 83, 117, 189, 193, 274, 276, 279–80

Near East Report, 170

Nelson, Susan, 173

Neo-Nazis, 222, 253

Netanyahu, Benjamin, 129, 214-15, 349, 351

Neturei Karta, 206

Neumann, Emanuel, 7

Nevada, University of, at Las Vegas, 312

Newbury, Ed, 272

New Dominion PAC, 235

New Jersey, 228

New Jewish Agenda, 206

New Left, 193, 196

New Republic, 341

News Corporation, 103

Newsweek, 120, 225

New Yorker, 341

New York magazine, 312

New York Mercantile Exchange (NYMEX), 103

New York Times, 88, 141, 176, 178, 194, 209, 253, 316, 341

New York University (NYU), 323, 328; Abu Dhabi campus, 312

NGOs, xiii, 195, 256, 275, 344, 360

Niebuhr, Reinhold, 242, 251–52

Niles, David, 27-28

Nixon, Richard, 62, 64–65, 83, 87, 90–96, 99, 101, 141, 169, 268, 354

Norquist, Grover, 229-31

North, Oliver, 269

North Africa, 63, 167

North American Islamic Trust, 233

North Korea, 110, 114, 180, 197

Northrop, 97, 122, 127, 276, 282, 304

Northwestern University, 312

Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, 149

nuclear programs, ix, 106, 128, 139. 161, 183, 184, 259, 269, 278, 351

Oakar, Mary Rose, 273

Obama, Barack, ix-x, 67-68, 102, 232-33, 261, 348-50, 352

Office of Counterterrorism, 164

Office of Strategic Services (OSS), 9, 191

Ohio State University, 288, 323

- oil, x, xiii, xv, 118, 123, 139, 157; consumption, 91, 105; futures, 103; imports, 76, 85; Kennan on, 49; price, 92, 98–100, 103, 105–6, 127, 144–45, 183, 275; production, U.S. share of, 90–91; Saudis and, 31, 43, 74, 68–107, 120, 146, 281, 301, 345–46, 348, 353–54; shift in lobbying power post-1973 and, 66–85; Six-Day War and, 58, 81; supply threats, xiv, 29–31, 37, 40, 43–44, 49–50, 80, 84–85, 113; tax credit, 74; U.S.-Saudi relationship based on, 69–70; USSR and, 9; windfall profits, 99–100; WW II and, 9
- oil companies: Arab Americans and, 193–95; Arab lobby and, 66, 356; Bush Jr. and, 179; early anti-Zionism of, 11–13; educational institutions and, 313; electoral politics and, 236; embargo of 1973 and, 87–89, 93, 96, 98; exofficials of, as lobbyists, 279–81; Nasser opposed by, 48, 53, 79–80; partition and, 18, 20–21, 29; Saudis and, 71–74, 78, 140, 143, 165, 179, 272; Six-Day War and, 62; think tanks and, 279; War of 1973 and, 91, 98; see also specific companies
- oil embargo: of 1967, 81–82, 90; of 1973, 78–79, 87–99, 102–4, 111, 114, 169, 341–42; Arab Americans and, 195, 199–200; threat of, 138, 178

Olayan, Suliman S., 267

Olayan charitable Trust, 282

Olmert, Ehud, 177

Oman, 115, 135, 145, 171, 264, 303, 307, 310

one-state solution, 245, 256, 314

Oren, Michel, 15

Organization of African Unity, 101

Organization of Arab Students (OAS), 170, 193, 285

Organization of the Islamic Conference, 305, 359

Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), 78–79, 91–95, 98–99, 103–5, 135, 142, 144–45, 306, 342

orientalism, 291-93

Orientalism (Said), 292

Oslo Accords, 204, 213-14, 216, 219, 257, 277, 296

Osservatore Romano, L', 244

Ottaway, David, 179

Ottoman Empire, 4, 69

Pakistan, 161, 182, 185

Palestine Aid Society, 212

Palestine: British rule and, 1–16; Carter Center and, 135; FDR-Saud meeting on, 14–16; Holocaust survivors and, 22; incorporation of all Israel in, 198; Jewish emigration to, 1–13, 18–19, 33; partition debate, 17–18, 21–27; *see also* Jewish

state, effort to establish; one-state solution; Palestinian state; partition; two-state solution

Palestine Committee, 219

Palestine Congress of North America, 196

Palestine Information Center, 189

Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO), 62, 190, 232, 276; Arab Americans and, 195, 197, 201, 206–7; Carter and, 116–20, 128–30; Christian anti-Zionists and, 253, 260; educational groups and, 285, 296, 302–3, 306, 324; ex–U.S. officials and, 276; First Gulf War and, 152, 212; Israel's right to exist and, 128; Jordan War of 1970 and, 84; Lebanon and, 145, 197, 208–9, 254–55; National Council of, 209, 213, 285, 293; Oslo Accords and, 213–14; peace agreement with Israel, 114; Reagan and, 128; Saudis and, 62, 141–42, 145–46, 158, 166, 170–77, 181, 185; UN and, 101, 358–59; Vatican and, 255

Palestine National League or Anti-Zionism Society (*later* Arab National League), 189

Palestine: Peace Not Apartheid (Carter), 129, 130-31, 133

Palestine Solidarity Committee, 212

Palestine Solidarity Movement (PSM), 287-88

Palestinian American Research Center (PARC), 327–28

Palestinian Americans, 210

Palestinian Authority, 132, 134, 166, 179, 197, 203-4, 214-16, 338, 342, 351

Palestinian Christians, 245, 252–54, 256–57

Palestinian Islamic Jihad (PIJ), 223, 293

Palestinian National League (PNL), 11

Palestinians: aid to, 197; ANERA and, 195; Arab Americans and, 194–96, 204, 229; Arab lobby focus on, xvi, xviii, 187–88, 197, 203, 210, 344, 356–58; autonomy and, 119, 207; Brzezinski and, 117; Bush Jr. and, 178; Carter and, 118–19; Christian anti-Zionists and, 133–34, 241, 245–46, 252–54, 256–57, 258; divisions among, 352; educational institutions and, 286–87, 292–93, 296–98, 302, 314, 317, 319–21, 326–27, 338; elections and, 278; ex–U.S. officials as lobbyists and, 280, 282–83; First Gulf War and, 212–13; Iran and, 341–42; Israel–Egypt peace treaty and, 118; Lebanon War of 1982, 209; Nixon and, 62; Obama and, 233–34, 351–52; Oslo Accords and, 213; public opinion and, 361; as root of problem, 37, 170; Saudis and, 60, 63, 158, 160, 165, 184; self-determination and, 101; terrorism and, 52, 129, 158, 160, 165, 177, 179, 198, 246, 259–60, 359; UN and, 358–61; uprisings and, 104; see also intifada; Palestinian Authority; Palestinian state; and specific countries and territories

Palestinian state, 117–19, 178–79, 184, 200–202, 212, 215, 229, 234–35, 255, 257, 268, 351; Barak offer of 2000 and, 155; *see also* one-state solution; two-state solution

Palestinian theology for national liberation, 254–56

Panama Canal Treaty, 121

Parade magazine, 169

Paris Peace Conference (1919), 2–3

Parsky, Gerald, 267

partition, 13, 20-32, 35, 36, 70, 190-92, 242-48, 274, 288, 359

Paster, Howard, 174

Patriot Act, 198

Patriot missiles, 153

Patton Boggs, 172–73, 175

Paul VI, 249

Payne, Dr. J. Gregory, 311

PBS, 97, 171, 303, 313, 332

Peace Corps for Middle East Understanding, 171

peace process and plans: Arab lobby and, 215–16; Abdullah Plan, 175–77, 179, 348; Bush Jr. plan, 178–80; Carter and, 113, 115–18, 127–32; Connally and, 268; Israeli offer of 2000, 215; Nixon and Rogers Plan, 62–63; Reagan and, 144–45; Sisco and comprehensive, 63–64; U.S.-Israel alliance promotes, 353; see also Camp David Accords; Madrid conference; Oslo Accords; and specific treaties

Peel, William, 5

Peel Commission, 5

Pelosi, Nancy, 277

Pennsylvania, University of, 323-25, 328

Pennzoil-Quaker State, 268

Penrose, Steven, 9

Peres, Shimon, 129, 181

Petroleum Reserve Corporation, 70

Petruzzello, Michael, 167, 172, 279

Pew Research Center, 226

Phantom jets, 61-62, 87, 251

Phillips Academy, 264, 310

Philosophy of the Revolution (Nasser), 81

Pipes, Daniel, 176, 288

Piterberg, Gabriel, 326

Pius X, 242

Pius XII, 243, 246

Pomerantz, Steve, 224

Powell, Colin, 140, 219

Powell, Jody, 124-25

Powell Tate, Inc., 173

Pratt & Whitney, 156, 266

Presbyterian Church, 225, 241, 253, 256, 258

Princeton University, 291, 295, 300, 309, 319, 323

Project Islamic Hope (PIH), 232

Protestants, mainline, 244-45

Protocols of the Elders of Zion, 57, 135, 286, 299

Pryor, David, 143

"Public Affairs Program for the Arab World," 272

public libraries, 334–35

public opinion, 62, 96, 185, 194, 196–97, 209, 227, 356, 361; see also specific institutions and public relations firms

Qaddafi, Muammar, 145, 225-26, 354

Qassam rockets, 166, 260

Qatar, 115, 155, 171, 230, 265, 294, 303, 307, 310–11

Qorvis Communications, 172–76, 180, 271–72, 279

Quakers, 245, 251, 259

Qumsiyeh, Samir, 134

Rabin, Yitzhak, 129, 130

racism, xi, xvii, 101, 131, 172, 195, 203, 281, 285, 289-90, 292, 314, 318, 320, 358

Radio Cairo, 54

Rahall, Nick Joe, 200

Ralston, Joseph, 266

Randolph Macon College, 328

Rashid, Nasser al-, 265

Raytheon, 282

Reagan, Nancy, 147, 264

Reagan, Ronald, xvii, 122, 125, 127–28, 130, 138–47, 170, 200–201, 204–5, 229, 266, 272, 275–76

Religions for Peace, 259

replacement theology, 109, 242

Republican Party, 172–73, 201, 204–5, 229, 234

Revell, Oliver, 198

Rezayat America, 276

Rice, Condoleezza, 177, 184, 203, 352

Rice, Susan, 360

Rice University, 309, 317–18

Richardson, John, 194

Ricker College, 300-301

right of return, 177, 202, 246, 287

Rihani, Fuad, 279

Riyadh, University of, 267, 304

Riyadh: car bombing of 1995, 163-64; compound bombing of 2003, 180

"road map for peace" (2003), 179

Roberts, Cokie, 172

Roberts, Pat, 158

Rochester Institute of Technology, 312

Rockefeller, David, 83

Rockefeller Foundation, 328

Rogers, William, 62, 65

Rogers Plan, 62-64

Rolls-Royce North America, 266

Roosevelt, Eleanor, 28

Roosevelt, Franklin D., 6, 8-9, 13-16, 19, 70, 73, 89, 274

Roosevelt, Kermit, 10, 191, 193

Ross, Dennis, 64, 154, 354

Rossman-Benjamin, Tammi, 320

Rottenberg, Rev. Isaac, 253

Rountree, William, 46, 83

Rowen, Hobart, 126-27

Rubenstein, David, 270

Rushdie, Salman, 133

Rusk, Dean, 55, 58

Russert, Tim, 176

Russia, post-Soviet, 179, 267, 359

Rutgers University, 309

Saad, David, 199

Sabbagh, Hasib, 134, 305

Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center, 256

Sabra and Shatila massacre, 209

Sadat, Anwar, 87, 90, 95, 116–19, 121, 128, 200, 275, 350

Safa Trust, 230

Saffuri, Khaled, 230, 235

Said, Edward, 204-5, 209, 213, 292-93, 295, 307, 318

Said, Sultan Qaboos bin, 135

St. Petersburg Times, 222–23

Salameh, Franck, 296–97

Salem, George, 204

Saliba, George, 314

Samhan, Helen, 213-14

SAM missiles, 65

Sandler-Innocenzi, 173

satellite-guided bombs, 183

Satloff, Robert, 295

Saud, Ibn, see Ibn Saud (Saud bin Abdul Aziz)

Saud al-Faisal, prince of Saudi Arabia (Saud bin Faisal bin Abdul Aziz Al Saud, foreign minister), 112, 350

Saud bin Abdul Aziz, king of Saudi Arabia (son of ibn Saud, 1902–69), 19–20, 42–44, 46–48, 53, 76–77, 181

Saudi air force, 46, 56

Saudi Arabia: Afghan rebels and, 146–47; aid to, 40–42, 71–73; air travel to Israel and, 76; American institutions infiltrated by, 168; Americans visit, 311; anti-Americanism and, 175-76, 180-81, 186; anti-Semitism and, 12-14; Agaba closed to Israel by, 45–46; Arab Americans and, 211; Arab boycott and, 97, 111, 115; Arab-Israeli peace and, 154–55; Arab lobby funding and, xiv, 201, 205, 221, 344–48, 353–56; arms sales to, 20–21, 46–47, 50, 55–57, 60, 87, 96– 98, 116, 138–50, 153–56; bribery and, 97–98; Bush Jr. and, 177–81, 182–84; Bush Sr. and, 106; Carter and, 108, 116, 118–27, 130–31, 134–35; censorship and, 79; Christians and, 133, 260; Cold War and, 42-43, 46-47; covert operations funded by, 146-47; diplomatic visas and, 159, 162; domestic problems of, 104; economic cooperation and, 111; educational institutions and, 293-94, 298-315, 323, 325, 331-32, 334-39; Egypt and, 47-48, 53-55, 60; embassy of, 162; ex-U.S. government officials lobby for, 264-83; Ford Foundation and, 79; Hashemites and, 20; influence of, on U.S. policy, 103–5; investments of, in U.S., 99-100, 125, 162, 181; Iraq and, 150-53, 190; Islamic extremists and, 119, 152, 157-70; Israel and territories and, 60; Israeli declaration of independence and, 30-31, 35; Israel-Egypt peace treaty and, 118–19; Jerusalem embassies and, 101; JFK and, 53, 77–78; Jidda bombing of 1967 and, 81; Jordan and, 60; labor policy of, 74–75; lbJ and, 55–57, 60; libel suits by, 343; Muslim Americans and, 230, 233; Nasser and, 77, 81–82; natural gas and, 104; Neumann advised to deal with, 7; 9/11 and, 102-3, 135, 155, 158-60, 163-65, 168-69, 172, 175-79, 182, 185-86, 270, 280, 305, 311, 332, 345–46; nuclear industry and, 183; Obama and, 67–68, 102; oil and, xvi, 9, 11– 13, 49, 53, 67–107, 127, 144–45, 353–54; oil embargo of 1967 and, 81–82; oil embargo of 1973 and, 88-89, 92-98; OPEC and, 78-79; partition and, 23; peace proposal of 2002, 131–32; PLO and, 197; PR and lobbying by, xii–xiii, xviii, 169-77, 181, 185; railroad and, 21; rape victim punished in, 218, 294; reforms by, 77; Rogers Plan and, 63; Sadat and, 90; Six-Day War and, 58–60; slavery in, 70, 78; Syria and, 60; terrorism and, xv, 62, 157–70, 180–82, 185– 86, 355; textbooks and, 298–300, 305; think tanks and, 279–80; trade with, 97–98; TV network for, 79; UN and, 18, 171–72; U.S. bases in, 73, 126, 151–52, 155, 178–80; U.S. diplomats in, 182; U.S. economy and, 105–6; U.S. relationship with, 65, 353–55; USSR and, xv, 40, 42–43, 47–48, 49, 56–57; Wahhabism and, 161–63, 217; war college in, 183; Yemen and, 53–54

Saudi Arabian Cultural Mission, 325

Saudi Arabian Monetary Agency (SAMA), 161

Saudi Arabia: Yesterday and Today (exhibition), 171–72

Saudi Aramco (formerly Aramco), 98, 178, 194, 311, 327

Saudi Basic Industries, 174

Saudi bin Laden Group, 279

Saudi Committee for Support of the Al-Quds Intifada, 165, 167–68

Saudi Fund for Development, 135

Saudi Global Exchange (SGE), 311

Saudi Justice Ministry, 294

Saudi national airline, 76, 193

Saudi national bank, 99

Saudi National Guard, 112, 163-64, 180, 183, 270

Saudi Public Transportation Company, 267

Saudi royal family, 60, 76–77, 161, 164

Saudi Royal Guard, 46

Saunders, Hal, 64, 80-81

Saylor, Corey, 220

Scheuer, Michael, 269

Schiff, Gary, 321

Schumer, Charles, 221

Scowcroft, Brent, 268

Scranton, William, 62

SCUD missiles, 150, 152–53, 329

Seattle, Wash., 238–39

Secord, Richard, 269

security fence, 202, 255, 319

Seelye, Talcott, 276, 278

September, 11, 2001, attacks (9/11), 99, 142, 187, 197–98, 202, 220, 222, 224–25, 230–32, 277, 293, 295, 297, 322, 324, 334; Commission on, 158; Israel blamed for, 135, 168, 277, 286, 334; Saudis and, 102–3, 135, 155, 158–60, 163–65, 168–69, 172, 175–79, 182, 185–86, 270, 280, 305, 311, 332, 345–46

Seventh Fleet, 96

Sewall, Gilbert, 331

Sexton, John, 312

Shabbas, Audrey, 333

Shabnan, Abdala al-, 336

Shadyac, Richard, 199

Shaer, Nasser, 132

Shamesi, Mubarak Al, 312

Shamir, Yitzhak, 152, 154, 254-55, 349

Sharabi, Hisham, 205, 211, 213, 303

Sharett, Moshe, 243

Sharia law, 295, 330

Sharm al-Sheikh meeting (2003), 179

Sharon, Ariel, 132, 177, 184, 296

Shatara, Fuad, 189

Shaw, G. Howland, 5

Shawa, Amer al-, 198

Shell Oil, 282

Shenandoah University, 302

Shepherd, Laura, 317–18

Shertok, Moshe, 32

Shiites, 162, 181, 299, 300, 335, 350-51

Shultz, George, 140, 147, 149, 164

Shuqueiri, Ahmad, 190

Sidewinder missiles, 147

Sikorsky Aircraft, 266

Silkworm ballistic missiles, 148–49

Silverberg, Robert, 32

Simon, William, 99, 112, 267

Sinai, xvii, 43–45, 50, 59, 65, 95, 116, 248–50

Sinai War (1956), 43-47, 50-52

Sisco, Joseph, 61, 63-64, 83, 83, 90

Six-Day War (1967), 52, 57–62, 64, 81–82, 194–95, 206, 250–52, 295

Sixth Fleet, 92, 96

slavery, 70, 78, 112, 260, 332, 355

Slyomovics, Susan, 325-26

Smith, Lamar, 173

Snow, Tony, 176

Society of Arab Students, 286

Socony Mobil, 79

Somalia, 147

South Africa, 131, 289

Southern California, University of, (USC), 301, 309–10

Soviet Union (USSR), xiv–xvi, 9–10, 22, 25–26, 30, 33–35, 37, 39–40, 42, 47–49, 52, 56–57, 59, 61, 63, 65, 79, 86, 89, 172, 213; Afghanistan and, 126, 282; arms sales and, 51–52, 65, 141, 142, 145; oil and, 103

Specially Designated Global Terrorist Organizations, 218

Spellman, Cardinal Francis, 247

Spiegel, Steven, 115

Stalin, Joseph, 14, 132, 261-62

Standard Oil of California (SoCal, *later* Chevron), 11, 13–14, 68–70, 71, 79, 88, 89, 324

Standard Oil of New Jersey, 79

Stanford University, 328

Stark, USS, attack, 147-48

State Department, xiii, xiv, 2–11, 28, 30–36, 38–39, 43, 44, 46, 51–52, 55–56, 60–64, 74–76, 110, 117, 147, 149, 189, 192–93, 219, 225, 243, 248, 300, 305–6, 328, 336–40, 350–53; lobbying by ex-officials, 263–64, 267, 273–81; oil companies and, 11–14, 79, 88, 83; partition and, 19, 21, 23–27, 30–32, 36; Rogers Plan and, 62–64; Saudis and, 13–14, 21, 55, 57, 67, 70–71, 74, 85, 156, 159, 181, 182, 300, 347–48; *see also* Arabists; Near East Division

Steele, Claude, 316

Stein, Kenneth, 131

Sterner, Michael, 63

Stettinius, Edward, 16–17

Stimson, Henry, 5, 8

Stinger missiles, 145–47

Stoltzfus, William, Jr., 22, 37

Stone, I. F., 27

Stotsky, Sandra, 331–33

Strategic Petroleum Reserve (SPR), 103-4, 126-27

"Strategy to Improve Perceptions of Arabs in the United States, A," 271

Strauss, Robert, 117, 172

sub-Saharan African countries, 101

Sudais, Sheikh Abd al-Rahman al-, 168

Sudan, 165, 171

Suez Canal, 14, 52, 81

Suez War of 1956, 42-45, 48, 248

suicide bombers, 132, 165–67, 185, 217, 220, 260, 295, 336, 338

Sulaim, Soliman, 141

Sultan, Prince (Saudi defense minister). See Khalid bin Sultan

Sultan bin Abdul Aziz bin Saud, crown prince of Saudi Arabia, 57, 97

Sultan bin Abdul Aziz Charity Foundation, 309

Summers, Lawrence, 289

Sum of All Fears, The (Clancy), 222

Sunday Times (London), 164

Sunnis, 296, 350-51

Swarthmore College, 304

SWASIA (Southeast Asia) (newsletter), 253

Syracuse University, 309

Syria, xv, xvi, 2, 15, 18, 37, 40, 47–48, 50, 60, 63, 116–19, 95, 130, 133, 142, 145, 184–85, 233, 253, 260, 276, 281, 344, 197; Israeli agreement with, 154; PLO and war of 1970, 84; Six-Day War and, 57–58; War of 1973 and, 91, 95–96

Szulc, Tad, 100

Talal, Alwaleed bin, prince of Saudi Arabia, 103, 135, 201, 221, 269–70, 304–6, 334

Talal Abdul Aziz ibn Saud, prince of Saudi Arabia, 271

Taliban, 164, 182, 185

Tampa Bay Islamic Center, 231

Tananbaum Foundation, 328

Tannenbaum, Rabbi Marc, 250-51

Tanous, Peter, 200

Tardini, Cardinal Domenico, 248

Taxpayers for Peace in the Middle East, 238

Taylor, Myron, 242

Teachers' Curriculum Institute (TCI), 331

Tel Aviv: disco bombing, 166; U.S. embassy in, 38

Telegraph, 102

Temple University, 302

terrorism, xii–xiii, xv, xviii, 145, 246, 260, 280, 285, 293–95, 303, 305, 325, 330, 332, 336, 360; Muslim American organizations and, 216–20, 222–27, 230; Saudis and, 62, 131, 158–68, 181–82, 185–86, 217, 342–43, 355, 356; stereotyping of Arabs and Muslims and, xvii, 197–98, 202, 222, 353, 356; see also September 11, 2001, attacks; war on terror; and specific groups and incidents

Texaco, 9, 62, 71, 88, 91

Texas, University of, 323, 324

Texas A&M University, 309, 312, 313

Texas Company (later Texaco), 69

Textbook League, 331, 334-36

Thatcher, Margaret, 146

Thompson, Dorothy, 192, 245

Thornberg, Max, 13-14

Thurmond, Strom, 122

Time, 98, 175, 266

Tiran, Straits of, 57-58, 250

Tobin, Gary, 330

Toll Brothers, 100

trade, xviii, 4, 73, 97, 141, 346, 361

Trans-Arabian Pipeline (Tapline), 20–21, 76, 82

Transjordan (later Jordan), 20, 30, 246

Treasury Department, 74, 99, 160, 181-83, 267, 268

Treasury securities, 99

Troen, Ilan, 317

Truman, Harry S., xvii, 12, 17–19, 21–35, 37, 40–41, 65, 191–92, 228, 245, 247, 267, 274

trusteeship proposal, 26, 31

Tunisia, 171, 276

Turki al-Faisal, prince of Saudi Arabia, 67-68, 106, 156, 275, 350

Turks, 3, 20, 296

24 (TV show), 222

TWA, 76

"Two Pillar Policy," 96, 126

two-state solution, 199, 204, 212

Tyler, Patrick, 178

Typhoon fighter plane, 183

Tyson, Charles, 269

Udall, Stewart, 80

ultra-Orthodox Jewish groups, 206

United Arab Emirates, 169, 171, 264–65, 267, 273, 301–3, 307, 310–11, 351

United Church of Christ, 258, 261

United Jewish Appeal, 45

United Methodist Church, 256, 258

United Muslims of America (UMA), 232

United Nations (UN), xiii, xvii, 43, 83, 101, 118, 150, 158, 171–72, 181, 344, 358; Israel granted membership, 247; partition and, 20, 23–29, 31; "road map" and, 179; San Francisco conference founding, 17–18, 191; Zionism and racism resolution 3379, 171–72, 358

UN Charter, 18

UN Commission on Human Rights, 359

UN Committee on the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian People, 358–59

UN General Assembly, 23-28, 246, 248, 337, 358

UN Human Rights Council (HRC), 218, 238, 337, 359-60

United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNRWA), 194, 217-18

UN Security Council, 127–28, 130, 145, 259, 359; Resolution 242, 60, 62, 116, 139, 257

UN Special Committee on Palestine (UNSCOP), 23, 33, 191

UN World Conference against Racism (Durban, 2001), 131, 289, 361

United Presbyterian Church, 250

U.S. Air Force, 40, 138

U.S. Army, 336; Corps of Engineers, 79, 111

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, 286

U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom (USCIRF), 305, 336-38

U.S. Congress, 3, 8, 16, 44–45, 97, 99, 103, 200, 212, 215–16, 236–38, 251, 261, 273, 278; Arab boycott and, 110–14; arms sales and, 57, 73–74, 87, 121–22, 137–50; Saudis and, 172–74, 182–83, 345–47

U.S. House of Representatives, 112–13, 217, 238, 360; Appropriations Subcommittee on Foreign Relations, 228; Banking Subcommittee, 100

U.S. Information Agency, 280

U.S.-Iraq Business Forum, 275

U.S. Marines, Beirut bombing of 1983 and, 163

U.S. military, 145, 154, 179-80

U.S. Senate, 84, 87, 113, 140–41, 143–44, 147, 237; Armed Services Committee, xiii; Foreign Relations Committee, 8, 43, 101–2, 272; Judiciary Committee, 182; Select Committee on Intelligence, 158

U.S. Supreme Court, 102, 281

United Technologies, 140

universities, 284–321; anti-Israeli and anti-Jewish bias at, 314–21, 338–39; Arab funding and, 298–314; branches in Middle East, 311–12; Jewish donors to, 317; K-12 outreach programs, 322–29

Utah, University of, 311, 323

values, xii, xiv-xv, 188, 285, 340, 357-58, 361-62

Vance, Cyrus, 114

Vandenberg, Gen. Hoyt, 40

Van Engert, Cornelius, 192

Vatican, 240, 242–44, 246–50, 254–55; Radio, 134; Second Vatican Council, 249

Veliotes, Nicholas, 117, 118

Vietnam, 110

Vietnam War, 82, 92-93, 195-96

"Vigilance against Anti-Jewish Ideas and Bias," 258

Vinnell Corporation, 180, 270

Virginia, University of, 307, 310

Virginia Commonwealth University, 312

Voice of the Arabs, 54

Voll, John, 294

von Grunebaum, Gustave E., 291, 325

Vought Aircraft, 270

Wadsworth, George, 27, 47

Wahhabi Islam, 18, 160–63, 217, 233, 268, 299–300, 334–36

Walker, Edward, Jr., 280

Wall Street Journal, 89-90, 233, 296

Walt, Stephen, x-xii, xviii, 44, 49, 88, 91, 124, 320, 340-42, 355

War Department, 73

Warner Brothers, 100

War of Attrition (1967–70), 65, 275

war on terror, 165, 173-74, 180, 183-84, 233

Washington, University of, 323

Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 204

Washington Post, 89–90, 141, 148, 184, 215, 227, 266, 276, 278, 335, 349

Washington Report on Middle East Affairs, 280

Washington Times, 224

Watchman-Examiner (Baptist magazine), 242

Water's Edge, The, xv

Weich, Ronald, 219

Weigel, Rev. Gustave, 249

Weinberger, Caspar, 147

Weizmann, Chaim, 13-14, 24, 28, 31-32, 246

Welles, Sumner, 14

West, John, 118, 275-76

West Bank, 38, 165, 167, 170–71, 202, 206, 210, 246, 257, 288, 319, 338, 349; Barak offer of 2003, 155; withdrawal of 1998, 129, 214

Western Wall, 4-5, 246, 255

Who Speaks for Islam? (Esposito and Mogahed), 294

Why Saudi Arabia Needs AWACS, 141

Wilcox, Philip, 275

Wiley, Marshall, 274-75

Wilmer, Cutler & Pickering, 263–64

Wilson, John, 291

Wilson, Woodrow, xvii, 2–3

Wisconsin, University of, 288, 304

Wise, Stephen, 16

Wolf, Frank, 272, 277, 305

Wolf Trap center, 171

women, 78, 125, 174, 280, 295, 299, 330, 342, 357

Woolsey, James, 132, 164-65

World Assembly of Muslim Youth (WAMY), 161, 221

World Bank, 77

World Council of Churches (WCC), 245, 248, 250, 256, 258–60

World Muslim League, 282

World's Fair (Knoxville, 1982), 171

World Trade Center: bombing of 1993, 220; 9/11 and, 159, 168, 324

World Trade Organization, 115, 174

World War I, 20, 69

World War II, 6–8, 10, 71–73, 91, 190

Wright, Edwin, 42

Wye agreement (1998), 214

Yad Vashem, 255

Yale, William, 2

Yale University, 287, 311

Yalta Conference, 14, 15

Yamani, Sheikh Ahmed Zaki, 58, 88, 92, 102, 105, 120, 123, 126, 306

Yatrakis, Kathryn, 314

Ybarra, Dennis, 330

Yeager, Chuck, 56

Yemen, 53–54, 81, 164

Yergin, Daniel, 69

Yousef, Ahmed, 133

Zaire, 145, 147

Zawahiri, Ayman, 105

Zayed bin Sultan al-Nahayan, sheikh of Abu Dhabi, 135, 301-2

Zayed Center, 135

Zionism, 328; anti-Communism and, 9–10; Arab Americans oppose, 11, 189–91; Arab states oppose, 21–22; as Nazism, 286; as racism, 101, 172, 285–86, 358; early opposition to, 2–4, 7, 9–11; Eisenhower and, 42; ex-officials oppose, 281; FDR and, 14–16; Israeli declaration of independence and, 33; 9/11 and, 168; oil companies and, 11–14, 75–76; partition and, 23–27, 29, 32; Saud opposes, 12–15, 19–20, 57; Truman and, 17; UN and, 17–18; Wilson and, 3; WW II and, 7–8; *see also* anti-Zionists

Zionist Organization of America, 7-8, 286

Zogby, James, xi, 188, 204, 213-14, 225, 229, 235, 239

Zogby, John (pollster), 174, 204

## About the Author

MITCHELL BARD is an authority on U.S.-Israel relations and has written or edited more than twenty books, including 48 Hours of Kristallnacht: Night of Destruction/Dawn of the Holocaust; Will Israel Survive?; and The Water's Edge and Beyond: Defining the Limits to Domestic Influence on U.S. Middle East Policy. He has a doctorate from UCLA, with a specialty in American politics and international relations.

Visit www.AuthorTracker.com for exclusive information on your favorite HarperCollins author.

# Copyright

THE ARAB LOBBY. Copyright © 2010 by Mitchell Bard. All rights reserved under International and Pan-American Copyright Conventions. By payment of the required fees, you have been granted the non-exclusive, non-transferable right to access and read the text of this e-book on-screen. No part of this text may be reproduced, transmitted, down-loaded, decompiled, reverse engineered, or stored in or introduced into any information storage and retrieval system, in any form or by any means, whether electronic or mechanical, now known or hereinafter invented, without the express written permission of HarperCollins e-books.

FIRST EDITION

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Bard, Mitchell.

The Arab lobby : the invisible alliance that undermines America's interests in the Middle East / Mitchell Bard—1st ed.

p. cm.

ISBN: 978-0-06-172601-9

1. Lobbying—United States. 2. Arab Americans—Politics and government. 3. United States—Foreign relations—Middle East. 4. Middle East—Foreign relations—United States. I. Title.

JK1118.B28 2010 324'.4089927073—dc22

2010011508

EPub Edition © 2010 ISBN: 9780061987618

10 11 12 13 14 OV/RRD 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

# # HarperCollins e-books

## About the Publisher

#### Australia

HarperCollins Publishers (Australia) Pty. Ltd.

25 Ryde Road (PO Box 321)

Pymble, NSW 2073, Australia

http://www.harpercollinsebooks.com.au

#### Canada

HarperCollins Canada

2 Bloor Street East - 20th Floor

Toronto, ON, M4W, 1A8, Canada

http://www.harpercollinsebooks.ca

#### New Zealand

HarperCollinsPublishers (New Zealand) Limited

P.O. Box 1 Auckland,

New Zealand

http://www.harpercollinsebooks.co.nz

### **United Kingdom**

HarperCollins Publishers Ltd.

77-85 Fulham Palace Road

London, W6 8JB, UK

http://www.harpercollinsebooks.co.uk

### **United States**

HarperCollins Publishers Inc.

10 East 53rd Street

New York, NY 10022

http://www.harpercollinsebooks.com

1. Gil Hoffman, "4% of Israeli Jews: Obama Pro-Israel," *Jerusalem Post*, August 27, 2009.

2. Khalil M. Marrar, "Lobbying Public Opinion: The Pro-Arab Lobby and the Two-State Solution" (paper presented at the Annual National Conference of the International Studies Association, March 26–29, 2008).

3. Curtis Wilkie, "Arab Lobbyists Find More Sympathy for Their Cause," *Boston Globe*, August 8, 1982.

4. John Mearsheimer and Stephen Walt, *The Israel Lobby* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2007), 140–46.

5. Near East Report, February 5, 1975 (emphasis in original).

6. Mitchell Geoffrey Bard, *The Water's Edge and Beyond: Defining the Limits to Domestic Influence on United States Middle East Policy* (New Brunswick, N.J.: Transaction, 1991), 7 (emphasis in original).

7. See, for example, Jack G. Shaheen, "Reel Bad Arabs: How Hollywood Vilifies a People," *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, July 2003.

8. William Simpson, *The Prince* (New York: Regan, 2006), 325.

1. Robert D. Kaplan, *The Arabists: The Romance of an American Elite* (New York: Free Press, 1995), 19.

2. Peter Grose, *Israel in the Mind of America* (New York: Knopf, 1983), 41; Phillip Baram, *The Department of State in the Middle East, 1919–1945* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1978), 47n.

3. Michael Oren, *Power, Faith, and Fantasy: America in the Middle East, 1776 to the Present* (New York: W. W. Norton, 2007), 360, 373.

4. Warren Bass, *Support Any Friend* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2003), 17–18; Grose, *Israel*, 70. A year later Lansing tried to get Wilson to reject a request for a Zionist medical unit to visit Palestine and was rebuffed.

5. Grose, Israel, 82–83, 89–90; Baram, Department of State, 269n.

6. Steven L. Spiegel, *The Other Arab-Israeli Conflict* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1985), 11.

7. New York Times, March 3, 1919; The Letters and Papers of Chaim Weizmann: Series B, Papers 1931–1952 (New Brunswick, N.J.: Transaction, 1984), 557; Baram, Department of State, 247.

8. Kaplan, Arabists, 7.

9. Baram, Department of State, 249, 270n; Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 425.

10. Baram, Department of State, 248.

11. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 428.

12. Baram, Department of State, 280.

13. Mitchell G. Bard, Forgotten Victims: The Abandonment of Americans in Hitler's Camps (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1994); Baram, Department of State, 261.

14. Melvin Urofsky, We Are One (New York: Anchor, 1978), 54.

15. Baram, Department of State, 288.

16. Urofsky, *We Are One*, 56–57.

17. Grose, *Israel*, 135, 259; Joint Chiefs review from March 16, 1948.

18. Robert Vitalis, *America's Kingdom* (Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2007), 65; e-mail from Professor Shlomo Aronson and his book *Hitler, the Allies, and the Jews* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004), 98.

19. Michael Cohen, "William A. Eddy, the Oil Lobby and the Palestine Problem," *Middle Eastern Studies*, January 1994; Kaplan, *Arabists*, 80.

21. Baram, Department of State, 254.

22. Cohen, "William A. Eddy."

. Bard, *Water's Edge*, 132.

25. Official British document, Foreign Office file no. 371/20822 E 7201/22/31; Elie Kedourie, *Islam in the Modern World* (London: Mansell, 1980), 70–74; Grose, *Israel*, 151.

26. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 469.

27. Baram, Department of State, 277, 307–8n.

28. Eliahu Elath, *Zionism at the U.N.* (Philadelphia: Jewish Publication Society, 1976), 316n; Parker T. Hart, *Saudi Arabia and the United States* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1998), 38; Baram, *Department of State*, 278–79, 307–8n.

29. Cohen, "William A. Eddy."

30. Grose, Israel, 153; Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 471.

31. FDR plan told to Stettinius on January 2, 1945, cited in Grose, *Israel*, 149.

32. Benny Morris, 1948 (New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 2008), 393.

33. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 473.

34. Grose, *Israel*, 147; Baram, *Department of State*, 295; Urofsky, *We Are One*, 63

. Urofsky, *We Are One*, 62–63.

1. Grose, Israel, 190; Baram, Department of State, 316n.

2. Elath, Zionism at the U.N., 258.

3. Grose, *Israel*, 212–13.

4. Harry S. Truman, *Memoirs*, vol. 2, *Years of Trial and Hope* (New York: Doubleday, 1956), 140. Eddy subsequently got a job as an Aramco consultant with the job of organizing the company's anti-Zionist lobby in Washington and met with the Joint Chiefs of Staff on December 10, 1947, to warn that "the Jews of Palestine were about to be soundly beaten, if not massacred, in the first Arab-Israeli war." Cohen, "William A. Eddy"; Vitalis, *America's Kingdom*, 79; Hart, *Saudi Arabia*, 40–41.

5. "President Truman to the King of Saudi Arabia Concerning Palestine," October 25, 1946, in U.S. Department of State, *Foreign Relations of the United States* (henceforth cited as *FRUS*), 1946, vol. 8, 716–17.

6. Daniel Yergin, *The Prize* (New York: Free Press, 1991), 425.

7. Hart, Saudi Arabia, 42.

8. Minister (Childs) in Saudi Arabia to secretary of state, January 13, 1948, in *FRUS*, 1948, vol. 5, 209; Dore Gold, *Hatred's Kingdom* (Washington, D.C.: Regnery, 2003), 66–67; Thomas W. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage* (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 2004), 273.

9. Memorandum by the director of the Office of Near Eastern and African Affairs (Henderson) to the secretary of state, January 26, 1948, in *FRUS*, 1948, vol. 5, 218; minister (Childs) in Saudi Arabia to the secretary of state, April 24, 1948, in *FRUS*, 1948, vol. 5, 235–37.

10. Hart, Saudi Arabia, 43; FRUS, 1947, vol. 5, 1336–40; Nadav Safran, Saudi Arabia: The Ceaseless Quest for Security (New York: Cornell University Press, 1985), 64.

11. FRUS, 1947, vol. 5, 1330–33.

12. Kaplan, Arabists, 4.

13. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 487–88.

14. Ibid., 489; Truman, Years of Trial, 162.

15. Kaplan, Arabists, 81.

16. Rory Miller, "More Sinned Against Than Sinning? The Case of the Arab Office, Washington, 1945–1948," *Diplomacy and Statecraft* 15 (June 2004): 311–19.

17. Cohen, "William A. Eddy."

18. Memorandum prepared in the Department of State, September 30, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1167; memorandum for the file by Mr. Robert M. McClintock, November 19, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1271–72; Frank J. Adler, "Review Essay," *American Jewish Historical Quarterly* 62 (June 1973): 418; Truman, *Years of Trial*, 156.

19. King Abdul Aziz ibn Saud to President Truman, October 30, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1212.

20. Memorandum from the director of the Office of Near Eastern and African Affairs (Henderson) to undersecretary of state (Lovett), November 24, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1281; Adler, "Review Essay," 418.

21. Memorandum from secretary of state to acting United States representative at the United Nations (Johnson), October 22, 1947, in <i>FRUS</i> , 1947, vol. 5, 1199.

**22**. Grose, *Israel*, 250–51; memorandum of telephone conversation by the acting secretary of state, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1284. See also *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1173–74, 1198–99, 1248; Bard, *Water's Edge*, 151.

23. British memorandum of conversations, December 17, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1313.

24. Interview with Loy W. Henderson, June 14 and July 5, 1973, transcript, Harry S. Truman Library and Museum.

25. Acting secretary of state to the embassy in Chile, November 28, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1290 n. 1; memorandum by the acting secretary of state to President Truman, December 10, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1307 n. 4.

26. Clark Clifford with Richard Holbrooke, "President Truman's Decision to Recognize Israel," Institute for Contemporary Affairs, May 1, 2008; www.jcpa.org.

27. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 494.

28. Baram, Department of State, 78.

29. Grose, Israel, 225; Kaplan, Arabists, 90.

30. Near East Report, January 12, 1977, 6.

31. Near East Report, January 30, 1974, 19; Adler, "Review Essay," 417.

32. The consul general at Jerusalem (Macatee) to the secretary of state, June 23, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1158 n. 1.

33. The director of the Office of Near Eastern and African Affairs (Henderson) to the secretary of state, September 22, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1153–54.

34. Shlomo Slonim, "The 1948 American Embargo on Arms to Palestine," *Political Science Quarterly* 94 (Fall 1979): 497–98.

35. James Forrestal, *The Forrestal Diaries* (New York: Viking Press, 1951), 347.

36. Ronald and Allis Radosh, "Righteous among the Editors: When the Left Loved Israel," *World Affairs*, Summer 2008.

37. Elath, Zionism at the U.N., 309; Yergin, Prize, 426.

38. The minister in Saudi Arabia (Childs) to the secretary of state, December 4, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1336; minister in Saudi Arabia (Childs) to the secretary of state, December 15, 1947, in *FRUS*, 1947, vol. 5, 1341.

40. Quoted in Yergin, *Prize*, 426.

41. Margaret Truman, *Harry S. Truman* (New York: Quill, 1972), 388; Grose, *Israel*, 276.

42. Robert Silverberg, *If I Forget Thee O Jerusalem: American Jews and the State of Israel* (New York: William Morrow, 1970), 392–94.

43. Howard Sachar, *A History of Israel from the Rise of Zionism to Our Time* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2000), 333.

44. Silverberg, *If I Forget Thee*, 400–401.

. Bard, *Water's Edge*, 141.

46. Clifford with Holbrooke, "President Truman's Decision."

47. Memorandum of conversation by secretary of state, May 12, 1948, in *FRUS*, 1948, vol. 5, 972–77; Herbert Druks, *The U.S. and Israel* (New York: Robert Speller & Sons, 1979), 30–31; Grose, *Israel*, 293.

48. Truman, Years of Trial, 164.

50. Memorandum by the president's special counsel (Clifford), March 6, 1948, in *FRUS*, 1948, vol. 5, 687–96.

1. Kaplan, Arabists, 7.

2. In 1959, for example, Israel complained that two countries (Liberia was one) moved their embassies from Jerusalem to Tel Aviv in response to U.S. pressure. In 2002, Congress passed a law that said that American citizens who wished to do so could have "Israel" listed as their birthplace on U.S. passports. The State Department, however, refused to do so. The parents of Menachem Binyamin Zivotofsky, an American citizen born in Jerusalem, sued the State Department to force the government to enforce the law. The case was dismissed by the district court on the grounds that it raised a political question the court could not resolve. That decision was upheld in 2009 by the D.C. Court of Appeals, which agreed that the determination of Israel's sovereignty over Jerusalem was a political question. "Dismayed: U.S. Court Refuses to Enforce U.S. Law Granting Jerusalem-Born U.S. Citizens Right to Have 'Israel' Listed On Official Documents," Zionist Organization of America, July 15, 2009,

www.zoa.org/sitedocuments/pressrelease\_view.asp?pressreleaseID=1669; instruction from the Department of State to all diplomatic posts, February 20, 1959, in *FRUS*, 1958–60, vol. 13, 147; memorandum of conversation, March 9, 1959, in *FRUS*, 1958–60, vol. 13, 151–52.

3. Memorandum by the director of the Office of Near Eastern Affairs (Jones) to the assistant secretary for Near Eastern, South Asian, and African Affairs (McGee), January 3, 1951, in *FRUS*, 1951, vol. 5, 559–60 (italics in original).

4. Department of State policy statement, February 6, 1951, in *FRUS*, 1951, vol. 5, 572.

5. Memorandum by the deputy assistant secretary of state for Near Eastern, South Asian, and African Affairs (Berry) to the secretary of state, March 15, 1951, in *FRUS*, 1951, vol. 5, 596; Nadav Safran, *Israel: The Embattled Ally* (Cambridge, Mass.: Belknap Press, 1981), 167.

6. State Department draft minutes of discussions at the State–Joint Chiefs of Staff meeting, May 2, 1951, in *FRUS*, 1951, vol. 5, 655–56.

7. I. L. Kenen, *Israel's Defense Line* (Buffalo, N.Y.: Prometheus, 1981), 127–28.

8. Byroade once recalled telling Israeli prime minister David Ben-Gurion to make peace. "If you go ahead and do it," Byroade said, "your people are so capable, they'll be running every bank in the Middle East in 50 years." Abraham Ben-Zvi, *The United States and Israel: The Limits of the Special Relationship* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1993), 52; interview with Henry Byroade, September 19, 1988, Association for Diplomatic Studies and Training Foreign Affairs Oral History Project [henceforth ADST].

9. Oral history interview with Edwin M. Wright, July 26, 1974, transcript, Harry S. Truman Library and Museum; Spiegel, *Other Arab-Israeli Conflict*, 66–67.

10. "Special National Intelligence Estimate," July 31, 1956, in *FRUS*, 1955–57, vol. 16, 89.

11. Lippman, Inside the Mirage, 215; Kenen, Israel's Defense Line, 128.

12. Urofsky, We Are One, 316.

13. Ben-Zvi, The United States and Israel, 72-73.

14. Memorandum of a conversation, February 7, 1957, 101–2; editorial note, in *FRUS*, 1957, vol. XVII, p. 17 (Arab-Israeli Dispute), 498.

15. Memorandum of a conversation, April 4, 1958, in *FRUS*, 1958–60, vol. 13, 36–38.

16. Hart, *Saudi Arabia*, 65, 68–69; David Long, *The United States and Saudi Arabia: Ambivalent Allies* (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1985), 39.

17. Memorandum of conversation, Department of State, December 5, 1957, in *FRUS*, 1957, vol. 17, 17 (Arab-Israeli Dispute), 843n.

18. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 514.

19. The head of the Syrian security service, Abdel Hamid Sarraj, announced at a press conference on March 5, 1958, that Saud had tried to pay him to kill Nasser to abort the Egyptian-Syrian merger. Vitalis, *America's Kingdom*, 191–93; Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 85–87; Rachel Bronson, *Thicker Than Oil* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006), 79; *Near East Report*, May 1, 1961.

20. "Factors Affecting US Policy toward the Near East," quoted in Abraham Ben-Zvi, *The Origins of the American-Israeli Alliance: The Jordanian Factor* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1998), 31–53.

21. Near East Report, August 17, 1959.

1. Bass, Support Any Friend, 56–57.

2. Interview with Henry Byroade, September 19, 1988, transcript, ADST.

3. Joseph Kraft, "Those Arabists in the State Department," *New York Times*, November 7, 1971.

4. Arthur M. Schlesinger Jr., *A Thousand Days* (New York: Fawcett Premier Books, 1985), 522–23.

5. Bass, Support Any Friend, 88.

7. Hart, *Saudi Arabia*, 194–201; interview with Parker T. Hart, August 12, 1988, transcript, ADST.

8. Hart, Saudi Arabia, 210–28.

9. Oren, Power, Faith, and Fantasy, 523.

10. Bronson, *Thicker Than Oil*, 90, 91 n. 55, 94.

11. Talcott W. Seelye, September 15, 1993, transcript, ADST. See also *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21, entries for January 30, 1964, February 5, 1964, April 3, 1964, March 23, 1965, and April 19, 1965.

12. Bronson, Thicker Than Oil, 95–96.

13. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 297.

14. See for example, telegram from the embassy in Saudi Arabia to the Department of State, February 20, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21.

15. Near East Report, October 4, 1966.

16. Kaplan, Arabists, 143.

17. Paul Merkley, *American Presidents, Religion, and Israel* (Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2004), 60.

18. Memorandum for the record, May 24, 1967, in FRUS, 1964–68, vol. 34.

19. John J. McCloy to Secretary of State Rusk, June 5, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 34.

20. Kaplan, Arabists, 134.

21. Telegram from the embassy in Saudi Arabia to the Department of State, June 23, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21; telegram from the embassy in Saudi Arabia to the Department of State, August 27, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21.

22. Telegram from the Department of State to the embassy in Saudi Arabia, October 24, 1968, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21.

23. Telegram from the Department of State to the embassy in Saudi Arabia, October 24, 1967; memorandum from Secretary of State Rusk to President Johnson, January 19, 1968, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21.

24. Alfred Leroy Atherton Jr., Summer 1990, transcript, ADST.

25. Interview with Samuel Lewis.

26. Airgram from the Department of State to the embassy in Israel, April, 8, 1968, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 20, 268–69.

27. When asked who they sympathized with more, 47 percent of Americans said Israel; only 1 percent, the Arabs. Harris poll, June 1967. Memorandum from the executive secretary of the National Security Council Special Committee on the Middle East Crisis (Bundy) to President Johnson, July 10, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 34.

28. Gold, Hatred's Kingdom, 82–83.

29. Kaplan, Arabists, 167.

31. Barry Rubin, Secrets of State: The State Department and the Struggle over U.S. Foreign Policy (New York: Oxford University Press, 1985), 163.

32. Richard B. Parker, "The Arabists': A Review Essay," *Journal of Palestine Studies*, Autumn 1994, 71–72.

33. Alfred Leroy Atherton Jr., Summer 1990, transcript, ADST.

34. Andrew Killgore, "Other Hostages: The State Department Arabists," *Washington Report on Middle East Affairs*, August 12, 1985.

1. Vitalis, America's Kingdom, 64.

2. "Saudi Prince Says US Ties at Risk over Mideast," Reuters, January 23, 2009.

3. "A Beginner's Guide to Saudi Aramco," *Saudi Aramco World*, May/June 2008, 8; Hart, *Saudi Arabia*, 38.

4. Yergin, *Prize*, 291, concession quote, 583; Robert Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil* (New York: Three Rivers Press, 2003), 76–77; Oren, *Power, Faith, and Fantasy*, 414; Baram, *Department of State*, 35.

5. Yergin, *Prize*, 428.

6. Vitalis, America's Kingdom, 77; Yergin, Prize, 398; Hart, Saudi Arabia, 32-33.

7. Memorandum by the Director of Financial and Development Policy (Collado) to the President of the Export-Import Bank of Washington (Taylor), October 19, 1945, in *FRUS*, 1945, vol. 8, 960–61; Memorandum by the Assistant Secretary of State (Clayton) to the Assistant Secretary of State (Dunn), April 7, 1945, in *FRUS*, vol. 8, 869.

8. Yergin, *Prize*, 445.

9. The minister in Saudi Arabia (Eddy) to the secretary of state, October 2, 1945, in *FRUS*, vol. 8, 959; Baram, *Department of State*, 211, 236; Bronson, *Thicker Than Oil*, 40.

10. Memorandum of conversation by the director of the Office of Near Eastern and African Affairs (Henderson), July 31, 1945, in *FRUS*, vol. 8, 1003.

11. The minister in Saudi Arabia (Eddy) to the secretary of state, July 8, 1945, in *FRUS*, vol. 8, 925. Already in mid-1945, the United States offered to train Saudi pilots. See Department of State to the British embassy, July 6, 1945, in *FRUS*, vol. 8, 922–23.

12. Morris Draper, February 27, 1991, transcript, ADST.

13. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 46–48.

14. Vitalis, America's Kingdom, 119, 142.

16. Letter from Eddy to his wife, in ibid., pp. 124–25 (emphasis in original).

17. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 125–27.

20. Vitalis, America's Kingdom, 184.

21. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 148–53.

22. Memorandum of conversation, January 13, 1965, in FRUS, 1964–68, vol. 21.

23. National intelligence estimate, February 17, 1966, in ibid.

24. "Near East Oil: How Important Is It?" February 8, 1967, in ibid.

25. Memorandum from Harold H. Saunders of the National Security Council Staff to the president's special assistant (Rostow), May 16, 1967, in ibid.

26. Near East Report, August 17, 1959, 22.

27. "Western Interests in Arab Oil," December 27, 1967, in *FRUS*, 1964–68, vol. 21.

28. Terrence Prittie and Walter Henry Nelson, *The Economic War against the Jews* (London: Corgi, 1977), 124.

29. William M. Rountree, December 22, 1989, transcript, ADST.

30. "The International Oil Industry through 1980," Department of State, December 1971, quoted in Yergin, *Prize*, 591.

1. Raymond Close, "Intelligence and Policy Formulation, Implementation and Linkage: A Personal Perspective," remarks at the Thirteenth Annual Arab-US Policymakers Conference, Washington, D.C., September 13, 2004.

2. Military sales credits added another \$257 million. Between 1973 and 1976, U.S. military commitments would grow to \$1.042 billion. Kenen, *Israel's Defense Line*, 292–93; *Near East Report*, May 9, 1973, 73, June 6, 1973, 89, and June 13, 1973, 94; Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 155.

3. Yergin, *Prize*, 595–96.

4. Steven Emerson, *The American House of Saud* (New York: Franklin Watts, 1985), 23, 28.

5. Kenneth C. Crowe, America for Sale (New York: Anchor, 1980), 152–53.

6. Letter from O. N. Miller, July 26, 1973, cited in full in *Near East Report*, August 8, 1973, as is Cranston's response; Crowe, *America for Sale*, 153.

7. "The Saudi Oil Threat," *Washington Post*, April 20, 1973; *Wall Street Journal*, April 26, 1973.

8. Yergin, *Prize*, 598.

9. Ibid., 499–500, 541–42. In 1966, 71 percent of the oil used by OECD nations came from the Middle East and North Africa, while 12.9 percent came from Saudi Arabia. By 1972, the figures were 76 and 21.6 percent, respectively. Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 161.

10. Emerson, American House of Saud, 28; Yergin, Prize, 594.

11. It was unusual for the oil companies to put anything in writing; they preferred to communicate their views orally. Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 156; Yergin, *Prize*, 605; Crowe, *America for Sale*, 153.

12. Yergin, Prize, 615; Safran, Saudi Arabia, 156.

13. Josh Pollack, "Saudi Arabia and the United States," *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, September 2002.

14. Bronson, *Thicker Than Oil*, 119–20; Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 157.

15. Bronson, Thicker Than Oil, 118.

16. Near East Report, August 21, 1974, 183; Kaplan, Arabists, 176–77.

17. Kenen, Israel's Defense Line, 321–22.

18. Near East Report, September 18, 1974; Long, Ambivalent Allies, 55.

19. Robert G. Kaiser and David Ottaway, "Oil for Security Fueled Close Ties; But Major Differences Led to Tensions," *Washington Post*, February 11, 2002.

20. Gerald L. Posner, Secrets of the Kingdom: The Inside Story of the Secret Saudi-U.S. Connection (New York: Random House, 2005), 70; Baer, Sleeping with the Devil, 41; Near East Report, September 17, 1975. In 2008, Lockheed paid \$4 million to the federal government to settle charges that the company did not obtain proper clearances for a proposed missile sale to the UAE and had revealed classified information. Stephen Manning, "Lockheed to Pay \$4 Million to Settle Missile Sale Charge," Washington Post, August 9, 2008.

21. Julia Werdigier and Alan Cowell, "Court Faults Britain for Halting Arms Deal Inquiry," *New York Times*, April 11, 2008. Bandar was not the only one accused of taking bribes. Prince Turki bin Nasser, the Saudis' contact with BAE, also allegedly received about \$32 million worth of perks, including a three-month summer vacation, a wedding video for his daughter, and a Rolls-Royce for his wife's birthday. John R. Bradley, *Saudi Arabia Exposed* (New York: Palgrave, 2005), 141. A U.S. pension fund has also sued BAE, accusing current and former directors and executives of breaching their fiduciary duties and wasting corporate assets by allegedly allowing illegal bribes and kickbacks. The plaintiff's case was dismissed by an appeals court, but may be appealed to the Supreme Court. The U.S. Justice Department did not respond to the paper's inquiries regarding the investigation it opened in 2007 into BAE's activities. "BAE Suit Could Go to U.S. Supreme Court," Reuters, January 1, 2010.

22. Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 43–44, 49; Posner, *Secrets of the Kingdom*, 59.

23. Yergin, *Prize*, 651–52.

24. Emerson, American House of Saud, 56.

25. JECOR was shut down in 2000. According to Chas Freeman, the Saudis gradually became virtually bankrupt in the 1990s following the 1991 Gulf War and simply could not afford to support the commission. Chas W. Freeman Jr., "What Are the Prospects for Democracy in Saudi Arabia?" remarks made at the Center for American Progress panel, June 15, 2004.

26. Crowe, America for Sale, 192.

27. Emerson, American House of Saud, 329.

28. Tad Szulc, "Recycling Petrodollars: The \$100 Billion Understanding," *New York Times*, September 20, 1981.

29. Posner, Secrets of the Kingdom, 87–88; Near East Report, December 19, 1979, 221–22.

30. Simon English, "Saudi Threat to Withdraw Billions in US Investments," *Telegraph*, August 19, 2002; Terence J. Kivlan, "\$1 Trillion 9/11 Case against Saudis Is Languishing," *Staten Island Advance*, June 25, 2006; Eric Lichtblau, "Justice Dept. Backs Saudi Royal Family on 9/11 Lawsuit," *New York Times*, May 30, 2009; Chris Mondics, "Solicitor General Asked to Weigh In on 9/11 Suit," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, February 24, 2009; Chris Mondics, "Phila. Firm Files Brief on Behalf of 9/11 Victims," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 11, 2009; "Court Won't Hear Sept. 11 Claims vs. Saudi Arabia," Associated Press, June 29, 2009.

31. According to *Forbes* ("The World's Billionaires," March 5, 2008), "Alwaleed joined the Singapore government investment arm and several other investors in a \$12.5 billion capital injection for Citigroup in January 2008; the size of his investment is undisclosed. In the early 1990s, Alwaleed made a risky bet on Citigroup that paid off hugely; in recent years it accounted for nearly half his fortune." That investment, incidentally, was arranged by the Carlyle Group, whose chairman is former defense secretary Frank Carlucci. In December 2007, the Abu Dhabi Investment Fund invested \$7.5 billion in convertible bonds of Citigroup, which increased the Gulf oil producers' influence at the bank. Shmuel Even, "Strategic Implications of the Global Oil Market," in *The Middle East Strategic Balance 2007–2008*, ed. Mark Heller (Tel Aviv: Institute for National Security Studies, 2008), 105. Talal quote in Lachlan Carmichael, "Arab Boycott Campaign Worries US Business," *Arab News*, May 1, 2002.

32. Yergin, *Prize*, 714; Robert Bamberger, *The Strategic Petroleum Reserve: History, Perspectives, and Issues* (Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, 2008), 2.

33. Even, "Strategic Implications," 98; Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil*, xxvi; "A Beginner's Guide to Saudi Aramco," *Saudi Aramco World*, May/June 2008, 7.

34. Baer, Sleeping with the Devil, 187.

35. Even, "Strategic Implications," 104.

36. Statement of Richard W. Murphy before the House Armed Services Committee Special Oversight Panel on Terrorism, May 23, 2002; "How to Break the Tyranny of Oil," *Economist*, October 23, 2003.

37. Peter Kenyon, "Saudi King Criticizes U.S. for 'Illegitimate' Occupation," NPR, February 10, 2009.

38. Michael Abramowitz, "Oil Efforts Are Best Possible, Saudis Say," *Washington Post*, May 17, 2008; "US Unveils Deals with Saudi on Nuclear Power, Oil Protection," Agent France-Presse, May 16, 2008.

39. "Turki Slams US Policy on Energy," Saudi Gazette, August 27, 2009.

1. In 1976, Carter received 76 percent of the Jewish vote; in 1980, the figure declined to 45 percent. Carter's unpopularity was not entirely based on his Middle East policy. Like many Americans, Jews also were disturbed by his handling of the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan and the hostage crisis in Iran as well as the U.S. economy.

2. Merkley, American Presidents, 139.

3. Ibid., 141, 143, 147–48.

4. Prittie and Nelson, Economic War, 20.

5. Dan Chill, *The Arab Boycott of Israel* (New York: Praeger, 1976), 47.

6. Near East Report, May 15, 1961, 97.

7. Prittie and Nelson, *Economic War*, 37; Kennan L. Teslik, *Congress, the Executive Branch, and Special Interests: The American Response to the Arab Boycott of Israel* (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 1982), 69; Sol Stern, "On and Off the Arabs' List," *New Republic*, March 27, 1976; Robert J. Samuelson, "As the Oil Flows, So Flows the Trade," *National Journal*, January 29, 1977, 162.

8. Teslik, *American Response*, 5, 71; Prittie and Nelson, *Economic War*, 80; Will Maslow, "The Struggle against the Arab Boycott," *Midstream*, August–September 1977, 12.

9. Prittie and Nelson, Economic War, 82.

10. "More Oil Firms Warn of Impact on U.S. of Antiboycott Laws," *Wall Street Journal*, September 30, 1976; Teslik, *American Response*, 105, 146–47.

11. Teslik, *American Response*, 131; Prittie and Nelson, *Economic War*, 200; Paul Lewis, "Administration Is Boycotting Anti-Arab Boycott Bills," *National Journal*, June 19, 1976, 858.

12. "Carter Moves Cautiously on Antiboycott Proposals," *Weekly Report Congressional Quarterly*, March 12, 1977, 437.

13. Prittie and Nelson, Economic War, 204–5.

14. Visit of Crown Prince Fahd of Saudi Arabia—Toasts of the President and the Crown Prince at a Dinner Honoring His Royal Highness, May 24, 1977.

15. Spiegel, Other Arab-Israeli Conflict, 325.

16. Interview with Nicholas A. Veliotes, January 29, 1990, transcript, ADST, 110

17. Jimmy Carter, Keeping Faith (New York: Bantam, 1982), 299.

18. Robert S. Strauss, October 25, 2002, transcript, ADST.

19. Spiegel, Other Arab-Israeli Conflict, 320, 322.

20. Interview with Chas W. Freeman Jr., May 24, 1984, transcript, ADST; interview with Veliotes, January 29, 1990.

21. Jimmy Carter, "Tampa Florida Question-and-Answer Session with Florida Newspaper Editors," August 30, 1979. 22. Interview with Hermann Eilts, August 12, 1988, transcript, ADST.

23. Spiegel, *Other Arab-Israeli Conflict*, 362. Confirmed in an e-mail to the author by former Israel High Court chief justice Aharon Barak, who took notes at the meeting where Begin made his pledge.

24. Visit of Crown Prince Fahd of Saudi Arabia—Remarks to Reporters on the Crown Prince's Departure, May 25, 1977; Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 230.

25. Hoag Levins, Arab Reach (New York: Doubleday, 1983), 10–11.

26. Emerson, American House of Saud, 102–4.

27. David B. Ottaway, *The King's Messenger* (New York: Walker, 2008), 33; Simpson, *The Prince*, 56.

28. Rehavia Yakovee, "Arms for Oil/Oil for Arms: An Analysis of President Carter's 1978 Planes 'Package Deal' Sale to Egypt, Israel and Saudi Arabia," Claremont, Ph.D. diss., 1983, pp. 60–61 from the *Los Angeles Times*, May 19, 1978; *Jerusalem Post*, December 21–27, 1980.

29. Carter, "Question-and-Answer Session."

30. Congressional Quarterly, *Congressional Quarterly Almanac* (Washington, D.C.: Congressional Quarterly Press, 1978), 410–11.

31. Near East Report, May 17, 1978, 85.

32. *The Washington Lobby* (Washington, D.C.: Congressional Quarterly Press, 1979), 150.

33. Near East Report, August 21, 1989.

34. Near East Report, March 5, 1980.

35. Los Angeles Times, March 5, 17, 1980; Near East Report, March 26, 1980.

36. Long, Ambivalent Allies, 56.

37. Douglas Brinkley, *The Unfinished Presidency: Jimmy Carter's Journey to the Nobel Peace Prize* (New York: Viking Penguin, 1998), 330.

38. Merkley, *American Presidents*, 182–83; Brinkley, *Unfinished Presidency*, 339–43.

39. Jay Nordlinger, "There He Goes Again," *National Review*, May 20, 2002; George Bush and Brent Scowcroft, *A World Transformed* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1998), 413–14; Brinkley, *Unfinished Presidency*, 339–40, 378.

40. "Reagan Is Faulted on Mideast," Associated Press, March 20, 1987.

41. Kenneth W. Stein, "Resignation from Carter Center," text of Stein's e-mail to friends and former students, December 5, 2006, www.ismi.emory.edu/Articles/resignationltr.html.

42. Jimmy Carter, "America Can Persuade Israel to Make a Just Peace," *New York Times*, April 21, 2002; Jay Nordlinger, "There He Goes Again," *National Review*, May 20, 2002.

43. Carter, "Just Peace." For more on the Saudi peace plan, see "Analysis of the Arab League 'Peace Plan," www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jsource/Peace/arabplan1.html.

44. Etgar Lefkovits, "Carter Calls for Funding Palestinians," *Jerusalem Post*, January 26, 2006.

. Dalia Nammari, "Jimmy Carter Embraces Hamas Official," Associated Press, April 15, 2008.

46. Erin Cunningham, "Why Israel and Hamas Are Meeting with Jimmy Carter," *Christian Science Monitor*, June 16, 2009; "Hamas Rejects Carter Plea to Recognize Israel," Associated Press, June 17, 2009; Howard Schneider, "Defiant Abbas Reiterates Conditions before Talks," *Washington Post*, October 12, 2009.

47. Brinkley, Unfinished Presidency, 253.

48. Jonathan Adelman and Agota Kuperman, "The Christian Exodus from the Middle East," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, December 18, 2001, http://defend democracy.org/index.php? option=com\_content&task=view&id=11782108.

49. "Christians in Palestine Concerned about Their Future," Zenit News Agency, November 14, 2004.

50. Khaled Abu Toameh, "Away from the Manger—A Christian-Muslim Divide," *Jerusalem Post*, October 21, 2005; Harry de Quetteville, "'Islamic Mafia' Accused of Persecuting Holy Land Christians," *Telegraph*, September 9, 2005.

51. Brinkley, *Unfinished Presidency*, 78, 111, 224, 239, 329; Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil*, 64. See also Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 407–8.

52. Lloyd Greif, "To See Jimmy Carter's True Allegiances, Just Follow the Money," *New York Daily News*, April 27, 2008; See also "Donors with Cumulative Lifetime Giving of \$1 Million or More," Carter Center Annual Report, 2007–8.

53. Alan M. Dershowitz, "The Real Jimmy Carter," FrontPageMagazine.com, April 30, 2007, www.frontpagemagazine.com/Articles/Read.aspx? GUID=14F14A6C-2BBE-439E-929A-425288DA09E4; Carter Center, IRS Form 990, 2006.

1. Interview with Samuel W. Lewis, August 9, 1998, transcript, ADST.

2. George J. Church, "AWACS: He Does It Again," *Time*, November 9, 1981, 16.

3. Confidential interview with defense industry consultant.

4. Fahd interview, *Washington Post*, May 25, 1980. Islamic conference was held January 14–30, 1981, and Haig visit was April 7–8, 1981. Safran, *Saudi Arabia*, 326, 328.

5. Steven Emerson, "The Petrodollar Connection," *New Republic*, February 17, 1982; see also Emerson, *American House of Saud*.

6. Levins, *Arab Reach*, 17; Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 187; *New York Times*, October 1, 1981; Craig Unger, *House of Bush, House of Saud* (New York: Scribner, 2004), 130; Simpson, *The Prince*, 361.

7. Levins, Arab Reach, 19; Emerson, American House of Saud, 213.

8. New York Times, September 18, 1981; Near East Report, September 25, 1981, 178; Edward Tivnan, The Lobby (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1987), 143; Emerson, American House of Saud, 187–88.

9. John Rourke, *Congress and the Presidency in U.S. Foreign Policymaking* (Boulder, Colo.: Westview Press, 1983), 260; Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 188–89.

10. Richard Cohen, "Even If He Wins on Saudi Arms Sale, Reagan May Find It a Hollow Victory," *National Journal*, September 12, 1981, 1621.

11. Levins, Arab Reach, 3.

12. In his meeting with Reagan, the president told the Roman Catholic Durenberger that the pope would vote for AWACS. Walter Isaacson, "The Man with the Golden Arm," *Time*, November 9, 1981.

13. Near East Report, November 6, 1981, 203.

14. Isaacson, "Man with the Golden Arm," 25; George J. Church, "AWACS: He Does It Again," *Time*, November 9, 1981, 13.

15. New York Times, October 29, 1981; Isaacson, "Man with the Golden Arm," 26

16. Near East Report, December 11, 1981, and June 11, 1982. Only two countries had the courage to open embassies in Jerusalem—Costa Rica and El Salvador. In 2008, both countries moved them to Tel Aviv.

17. Unger, *House of Bush*, 60–64; Robert G. Kaiser and David Ottaway, "Oil for Security Fueled Close Ties; But Major Differences Led to Tensions," *Washington Post*, February 11, 2002; Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil*, 63–64.

18. Posner, Secrets of the Kingdom, 115–16.

19. Ottaway, King's Messenger, 65; Simpson, The Prince, 103, 131–32.

. Kaplan, *Arabists*, 230–31.

21. Pollack, "Saudi Arabia and the United States."

22. Interview with Chas W. Freeman Jr., April 14, 1995, transcript, ADST.

23. Saudi TV, August 22, 1990.

24. Lippman, *Inside the Mirage*, 304–5.

25. Bronson, Thicker Than Oil, 198; Lippman, Inside the Mirage, 311.

26. Bronson, Thicker Than Oil, 202.

27. Interview with David Wurmser. According to Wurmser, the Saudis have engaged in a lot of technology transfers without any government reaction. By contrast, allegations of technology transfers by Israel have prompted public rebukes and sanctions.

28. Confidential interview with defense industry consultant.

29. Timothy N. Hunter, "Appeasing the Saudis," *Middle East Quarterly*, March 1996.

30. Dennis Ross, *The Missing Peace: The Inside Story of the Fight for Middle East Peace* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2004), 72–75, 218.

31. Interview with David Wurmser.

1. Laurent Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness: The Saudi Assault on the West* (Lanham, Md.: Rowman and Littlefield, 2003), 96–99.

2. Alfred Prados and Christopher Blanchard, *Saudi Arabia: Terrorist Financing Issues* (Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, 2007).

3. Simpson, *The Prince*, 318–20.

4. Council on Foreign Relations, *Terrorist Financing*, report of an independent task force, October 2002, 1, www.cfr.org/pdf/Terrorist\_Financing\_TF.pdf; Jean-Charles Brisard, "Terrorism Financing," report prepared for the president of the Security Council, United Nations, December 19, 2002; Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness*, 100–101.

5. Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness*, xiii–xv; Thomas E. Ricks, "Briefing Depicted Saudis as Enemies," *Washington Post*, August 6, 2002.

6. U.S. Congress, Hearings of the House Armed Services Committee Special Oversight Panel on Terrorism, May 23, 2002.

7. Blaine Harden, "Saudis Seek U.S. Muslims for Their Sect," *New York Times*, October 20, 2001.

8. Murawiec, Princes of Darkness, 45.

9. Action was first taken against branches of the charity in 2002, and then all its assets in the United States were frozen in 2008. "US Moves Against Saudi-Based Charity," Associated Press, June 20, 2008; Stephen I. Landman, "Federal Court's Ruling Poses Threat to Terror-Finance Investigation," IPT News, April 1, 2010. See also "Designated Charities and Potential Fundraising Front Organizations for FTOs [Foreign Terrorist Organizations]," U.S. Department of the Treasury, www.ustreas.gov/offices/enforcement/key-issues/protecting/fto.shtml (accessed April 8, 2010).

10. Unger, House of Bush, 179; Schwartz, The Two Faces of Islam (New York: Anchor Books, 2002), 268; "Anti-Semitic Books Distributed by Saudi Embassy in Washington Will Be Displayed," Saudi Information Agency, August 26, 2002; "Saudis Spread Hate Speech in U.S.," FrontPageMagazine.com, September 16, 2002; Jerry Markon, "U.S. Raids N. Va. Office of Saudi-Based Charity," Washington Post, June 2, 2004; Dore Gold, "Saudi Arabia's Dubious Denials of Involvement in International Terrorism," Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, October 1, 2003.

11. Greg Palast and David Pallister, "Officials Told to 'Back Off' on Saudis before September 11," *Guardian*, November 7, 2001.

12. Jack Fairweather, "Saudi-Backed Hate Propaganda Exposed," *Washington Post*, September 3, 2008.

13. David Ottaway, "U.S. Eyes Money Trails of Saudi-Backed Charities," *Washington Post*, August 19, 2004; Ottaway, *King's Messenger*, 185, 197.

14. Ottaway, "U.S. Eyes Money."

15. Stephen Schwartz, *Two Faces of Islam*, 259; Blaine Harden, "Saudis Seek U.S. Muslims for Their Sect."

16. Mughniyeh evaded capture for more than a decade before he was murdered in Damascus by unknown assassin(s) on February 12, 2008.

17. Seymour M. Hersh, "King's Ransom," *The New Yorker*, October 22, 2001.

18. Gold, Hatred's Kingdom, 181.

19. Speech George Shultz delivered as the recipient of the Ralph Bunche Award for Diplomatic Excellence from the ADST in Washington, D.C., January 25, 2002.

20. Quoted in "Report: Members of Saudi Royal Family Paid Osama bin Laden Not to Attack Targets in Kingdom," *Al Bawaba*, August 25, 2002.

21. Charles M. Sennott, "Doubts Are Cast on the Viability of Saudi Monarchy for Long Term," *Boston Globe*, March 5, 2002; U.S. Congress, "The Future of U.S.-Saudi Relations," Hearing Before the Subcommittee on the Middle East and South Asia of the Committee on International Relations of the House of Representatives, One Hundred Seventh Congress, Second Session, May 22, 2002.

22. David Tell, "The Saudi Terror Subsidy," Weekly Standard, May 20, 2002.

23. Gold, *Hatred's Kingdom*, 202; Kenneth R. Timmerman, "Documents Detail Saudi Terror Links: Saudi-Government Accounting Schedules Showing Payments to Families of Suicide Bombers Are Among Records Israel Seized from Palestinian Terrorist Cells," Insight on the News, June 10, 2002, http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_m1571/is\_21\_18/ai\_87460065/.

24. Gold, Hatred's Kingdom, 199–200; Schwartz, Two Faces of Islam, 238.

25. Jean-Charles Brisard. "Terrorism Financing," Report prepared for the President of the Security Council, United Nations, December 19, 2002; Mathew Levitt, "Who Pays for Palestinian Terror?" *Weekly Standard*, August 25, 2003.

26. Schwartz, Two Faces of Islam, 238, 276–77.

27. Timmerman, "Documents Detail Saudi Terror Links."

28. Ben Barber. "Saudi Millions Finance Terror Against Israel; Officials Say Papers Prove It," *Washington Times*, May 7, 2002.

29. Quoted in Pollack, "Saudi Arabia and the United States"; Simpson, *The Prince*, 326.

30. Near East Report, January 1, 1975.

31. Near East Report, June 23, 1976, 109.

32. Crowe, America for Sale, 136–47.

33. Near East Report, June 9, 1976.

34. Near East Report, June 11, 1982.

35. Amy Kaufman Goot and Steven J. Rosen, eds., *The Campaign to Discredit Israel* (Washington, D.C.: AIPAC, 1983), 29, 62–63; *Wall Street Journal*, August 10, 1982; Posner, *Secrets of the Kingdom*, 114.

36. Near East Report, May 28, 1982.

37. Simpson, The Prince, 335.

38. The three departing partners were Bernie Merritt, Jim Weber, and Judy Smith. Philip Shenon, "Threats and Responses: Publicists; 3 Partners Quit Firm Handling Saudis' P.R.," *New York Times*, December 6, 2002; Judy Sarasohn, "Saudi Arabia a 'Fascinating Client' for Qorvis," *Washington Post*, March 21, 2002.

39. "Saudis Spend \$5.4M At Loeffler Group," O'Dwyerpr.com, August 9, 2006. Loeffler resigned from the McCain campaign after it banned lobbyists from working for the candidate, "Saudi Arabia's Lobbyist Resigns Team McCain," O'Dwyerpr.com, May 19, 2008; Christopher Marquis, "Worried Saudis Pay Millions to Improve Image in the U.S.," *New York Times*, August 29, 2002; Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil*, 55; Gold, *Hatred's Kingdom*, 193; Schwartz says the figure was \$2.5 million: *Two Faces of Islam*, 290–91.

40. "F-H Collects \$6.4M from Saudis," O'Dwyerpr.com, January 3, 2008.

41. Janine Zacharia, "'Michael Jordan of Saudi Diplomacy' Leading PR Full-Court Press," *Jerusalem Post*, November 11, 2001.

42. Bob Deans, "Crisis in the Middle East: Saudi Arabia; Media, Diplomacy Enlisted to Improve Kingdom's Image," *Atlanta Journal-Constitution*, April 27, 2002.

43. Sari Horwitz and Dan Eggen, "FBI Searches Saudi Arabia's PR Firm," *Washington Post*, December 9, 2004.

44. "Saudis Spend \$7.3M at Qorvis," O'Dwyerpr.com, December 3, 2004; "Just Say No to Terror, Saudis Told," O'Dwyerpr.com, March 7, 2005.

45. Daniel Pipes, "The Saudis' Covert P.R. Campaign," *New York Sun*, August 10, 2004.

46. Thomas L. Friedman, "An Intriguing Signal from the Saudi Crown Prince," *New York Times*, February 17, 2002; Gold, *Hatred's Kingdom*, 197.

47. Jane Perlez, "Bush Senior, on His Son's Behalf, Reassures Saudi Leader," *New York Times*, July 15, 2001.

48. Ottaway, *King's Messenger*, 152–53, 269; David Ottaway and Robert Kaiser, "Saudi Leader's Anger Revealed Shaky Ties," *Washington Post*, February 10, 2002; Ross, *Missing Peace*, 786.

49. Patrick E. Tyler, "Mideast Turmoil: Arab Politics; Saudi to Warn Bush of Rupture over Israel Policy," *New York Times*, April 25, 2002.

50. See "The Middle East Road Map," www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jsource/Peace/roadtoc.html.

51. Ottaway, King's Messenger, 218–20.

52. Jordan resigned to give the impression he was not being expelled. Ibid., 181–82, 204–5; Simpson, *The Prince*, 322.

53. Gold, Hatred's Kingdom, 204.

54. Matt Welch, "Shilling for the House of Saud," *National Post*, June 16, 2008.

55. Neil MacFarquhar, "Saudi Arabia Seeks U.N. Platform to Promote Pluralism Abroad," *New York Times*, November 12, 2008.

56. "U.S.-Saudi Relations in a World without Equilibrium," address by William J. Burns to the New America Foundation, April 27, 2009; "King Abdullah Did Not Meet Peres in New York," *Arab News*, May 1, 2009; "Saudi Ambassador Denies Inviting Israel to Inter-Faith Meet," Agence France-Presse, November 7, 2008.

57. Prados and Blanchard, *Saudi Arabia*; Michael Abramowitz, "Oil Efforts Are Best Possible, Saudis Say," *Washington Post*, May 17, 2008; Michael Jacobson, "Saudi Efforts to Combat Terrorist Financing," *PolicyWatch* #1555, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, July 21, 2009; "US Demands More Saudi Action on Terror Finance," *Kuwait Times*, October 1, 2009.

58. "A Conversation with Ambassador Ford Fraker," pt. 3, Saudi–U.S. Relations Information Service, www.susris.com (henceforth cited as SUSRIS), December 1, 2008.

59. "The Limits of Bad Policy: The Bush Administration Relearns the Fact That Saudi Arabia Is Not a 'Moderate' State," *Washington Post*, April 1, 2007.

60. "Conversation with Ambassador Fraker."

61. Youssef Ibrahim, "The Saudi Reign of Terror," *New York Sun*, September 14, 2007; Andrew O. Selsky, "U.S. Defends Transfers as Ex-Detainees Vow Terror," *Washington Post*, January 27, 2009; Robert F. Worth, "Saudis Issue List of 85 Terrorism Suspects," *New York Times*, February 4, 2009.

62. Gold, Hatred's Kingdom, 230.

1. Goot and Rosen, *Campaign to Discredit Israel*, 3; Zogby said the same in 1997, Mehdi in 1993; Michael Lewis, "Israel's American Detractors—Back Again," *Middle East Quarterly*, December 1997.

2. Yossi Shain, "Arab-Americans at a Crossroads," *Journal of Palestine Studies* 99 (Spring 1996): 49.

3. A	3. Alexander Gainem, "Is There a Muslim Lobby in the US?" <i>Journal of Turkish Weekly</i> , May 1, 2007.						

4. Interview with Tom Dine.

5. Miller, "Case of the Arab Office," 303–4.

7. Kenen, *Israel's Defense Line*, 121; Miller, "Case of the Arab Office," 307–8.

8. Miller, "Case of the Arab Office," 308–11, 313, 318.

9. *Near East Report*, October 1964; Hugh Wilford, Friends of the Princeton University Library, July 2009, www.princeton.edu/rbsc/fellowships/2009-10/wilford.html.

10. Near East Report, August 28, 1974.

11. Near East Report, August 25, 1964, and October 1964.

12. Near East Report, September 4, 1974; Kenen, Israel's Defense Line, 118.

13. Near East Report, October 29, 1969.

14. Urofsky, We Are One, 370–71; Near East Report, October 29, 1969.

15. Goot and Rosen, Campaign to Discredit Israel, 6.

16. Interviews with Malcolm Hoenlein and Douglas Bloomfield.

17. Richard Parker, April 21, 1989, transcript, ADST; Nabeel A. Khoury, "The Arab Lobby: Problems and Prospects," *Middle East Journal* (Summer 1987): 386; Goot and Rosen, *Campaign to Discredit Israel*, 7; see also C. L. Gates, "The Lebanese Lobby in the U.S.," *MERIP Reports*, December 1978, 19.

18. IAP went out of business in 2005, and some of its staff and founders essentially replaced it with the Council on American-Islamic Relations (CAIR). In 2004, a federal judge in Chicago ruled that the IAP (along with the Holy Land Foundation) was liable for a \$156 million lawsuit for aiding and abetting the terror group Hamas in the death of the seventeen-year-old David Boim, an American citizen. In 2007, the United States Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit overturned the judge's ruling, holding that plaintiffs failed to prove that financial contributions to Hamas played a direct role in Boim's slaying (Darryl Fears, "Ruling against Muslim Group Is Overturned; Former Charity, Others Not Liable in Teen's Death," *Washington Post*, December 29, 2007).

19. Congressional Quarterly, The Washington Lobby, 17.

20. Interviews with Tom Dine and Douglas Bloomfield.

21. Interview with Douglas Bloomfield.

22. Kenen, Israel's Defense Line, 308.

23. Carter, Keeping Faith, 299.

24. Marrar, "Lobbying Public Opinion," 11.

26. Khoury, 383; ADC press release, May 12, 2008.

27. Near East Report, November 1, 1972.

28. Shaheen, "Reel Bad Arabs," 172.

29. ATFP press release, March 24, 2009.

30. Interview with Tom Dine.

31. Interview with Tom Dine.

32. Nathan Guttman, "Top Pro-Palestinian Lobbyist Ousted," Forward, March 2, 2008.

33. Fouad Moughrabi, "Remembering the AAUG (Association of Arab-American University Graduates," *Arab Studies Quarterly* (Summer–Fall 2007).

1. Goot and Rosen, Campaign to Discredit Israel, 32, 35.

2. Ibid., 31.

the Israeli campaign in Lebanon (see chapter 20).

3. Wilkie, "Arab Lobbyists." Maksoud's wife, along with the Saudi ambassador's wife, also led a coordinated PR effort to have women tell horror stories about

4. The Conference of Presidents was actually created at the instigation of the State Department, which tired of being approached by representatives of different organizations and wanted to deal with one representative group.

5. Marrar, "Lobbying Public Opinion," 17.

9. Near East Report, December 14, 1998.

10. IPT News, January 30, 2008.

11. Schwartz, Two Faces of Islam, 246–47.

12. Muslim Public Affairs Council, www.mpac.org/index.php.

13. Speech in Lafayette Park, October 28, 2000; Capitol Hill Panel Discussion, June 18, 1998.

14. Steven Emerson, *American Jihad: The Terrorists Living among Us* (New York: Free Press, 2002), 232–33.

15. "Speak Up: Call on House Foreign Relations Committee to Reject Proposed Resolution to Block U.N. Aid to Palestinians," MPAC, February 4, 2009, www.mpac.org/article.php?id=780; "Action Alert: URGENT: Act Now to Defend UNRWA in Gaza," ADC, n.d., http://capwiz.com/adc/issues/alert/? alertid=12585311; "ADC Thanks 36 House Representatives Who Opposed H.RES 867," ADC, www.adc.org/index.php?id=3517.

16. John Mintz and Michael Grunwald, "FBI Terror Probes Focus on U.S. Muslims; Expanded Investigations, New Tactics Stir Allegations of Persecution," *Washington Post*, October 31, 1998.

17. "US Man gets 65 Years for Funding Hamas," Associated Press, May 27, 2009.

18. Letter from Assistant Attorney General Ronald Weich to Rep. Sue Myrick, February 12, 2010; "Brief for the United States," *United States of America v. Sabri Benkahla*, On Appeal from the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Virginia in the United States Court of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit.

19. Stephen Koff, "Kucinich Now Plans to Return Hamas Supporter's Gift," *Cleveland Plain Dealer*, October 3, 2003.

20. Corey Saylor, interview by David Lee Miller, "Where Are the Moderate Muslims in America?" Fox News Live Desk, Fox News, August 8, 2008; Jim Popkin, "Obama Concedes Mistake over Muslim Outreach Meeting," MSNBC News, October 9, 2008.

21. CAIR press release, March 11, 2009, www.cair.com/ArticleDetails.aspx? ArticleID=25775.

22. "Schumer, Kyl Inquire About Recent FBI Decision to Sever Ties with Islamic Group," Press Release, Office of Senator Jon Kyl, February 24, 2009; "FBI Explains Its CAIR Cut Off," IPT News, May 7, 2009; Gaubatz and Sperry, *Muslim Mafia*, 83–91.

23. Associated Press Online, "U.S. Muslims Split over Saudi Donations," December 2, 2002; Steven Emerson, "Funding Ties with HLF and Foreign Donors Show CAIR's True Agenda," *IPT News*, March 25, 2008, www.investigativeproject.org; Schwartz, *Two Faces of Islam*, 262; David Gaubatz and Paul Sperry, *Muslim Mafia* (Los Angeles: WND Books, 2009), 126, 166–72; "CAIR and the Foreign Agents Registration Act," CAIR Observatory, http://cairunmasked.org/.

24. John Leo, "Pushing the Bias Button," U.S. News & World Report, June 9, 2003.

25. Hate crimes against Muslims peaked at 481 in 2001 (26 percent of all religious hate crimes compared to 57 percent committed against Jews), but have averaged 141 since then. The latest report (2008) found 1,013 offenses directed against Jews (66 percent of all those attributable to religion) compared to 105 against Muslims (8 percent of the total). "Hate Crime Statistics, 2001–2008," FBI, http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/ucr.htm.

26. Reihan Salam, "The Sum of All PC," Slate, May 28, 2002.

27. "The Al-Arian Verdict," St. Petersburg Times, December 7, 2005.

28. *United States of America vs. Sami Amin Al-Arian*, Transcript of Proceedings, United States District Court Middle District of Florida, Tampa Division, May 1, 2006.

29. Emerson, American Jihad, 222.

30. Audrey Hudson, "CAIR Membership Falls 90% since 9/11," *Washington Times*, June 12, 2007. CAIR internal records showed a membership of 5,133 rather than the 50,000 the group claimed. Gaubatz and Sperry, *Muslim Mafia*, 125.

31. AMC Web site, www.amcnational.org/new/amcdetails.asp? PageName=aboutamc.

32. Ira Stoll, "Bye Alamoudi," *American Spectator*, October 23, 2003; Schwartz, *Two Faces of Islam*, 252–53.

33. "The Brotherhood," PBS, www.pbs.org/weta/crossroads/about/show\_the\_brotherhood.html; "Declaration in Support of Detention," in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Virginia, Alexandria Division, *United States of America v. Abdurahman Muhammad Alamoudi*, September 2003.

34. Mustafa Elhussein, "Commentary: Misjudged Muslims," *Washington Times*, December 17, 2000.

35. Erik C. Nisbet and James Shanahan, "Restrictions on Civil Liberties, Views of Islam, and Muslim Americans," Cornell University, December 2004, www.news.cornell.edu/releases/Dec04/Muslim.Poll.bpf.html.

. Francis O. Wilcox, *Congress, the Executive, and Foreign Policy* (New York: Harper and Row, 1971), 138.

37. Ira Mehlman, "Arab American Lobby Takes on Rep. Long, Other Israel Allies," *Jewish World*, January 20–26, 1984, 37; David J. Sadd and G. Neal Lendenmann, "Arab American Grievances," *Foreign Policy*, Autumn 1985, 23–24.

39. Mary Jacoby, "Friends in High Places," St. Petersburg Times, March 11, 2003.

40. Tom Hamburger and Glenn R. Simpson, "In Difficult Times, Muslims Count on Unlikely Advocate," *Wall Street Journal*, June 11, 2003; Frank J Gaffney Jr., "A Troubling Influence," FrontPageMagazine.com, December 9, 2003.

41. Jake Tapper, "Setback for Arab-Americans," Salon, September 17, 2001.

. James G. Abourezk, "How to Vote against Your Own Interests," *Counterpunch*, November 11, 2008, www.counterpunch.org/abourezk11122008.html.

43. Amir Taheri, "The O Jesse Knows," New York Post, October 14, 2008.

44. Glenn Simpson and Amy Chozick, "Obama's Muslim-Outreach Adviser Resigns," *Wall Street Journal*, August 6, 2008.

45. Jihan Abdalla, "An Irrelevant Race," *Jerusalem Report*, October 27, 2008, 24–28.

46. Elizabeth Kelleher, "Arab-Americans, American Muslims Pump Up Political Influence," America.gov, September 2, 2004, www.america.gov/st/washfile-english/2004/September/20040902164910cpataruk0.2117426.html.

47. Ghada Elnajjar, "Arab Americans in Virginia Form Political Action Committee," Office of International Information Programs, U.S. Department of State, February 25, 2003, http://usinfo.state.gov.

48. Unger, *House of Bush*, 209; Jim Zogby and Joe Stork, "They Control the Hill, but We've Got a Lot of Positions Around the Hill," *MERIP*, May–June 1987, 25.

49. Jeffrey Goldberg, "Real Insiders," *New Yorker*, July 4, 2005; Goot and Rosen, *Campaign to Discredit Israel*, 10.

50. Gaubatz and Sperry, Muslim Mafia, 207.

51. Zogby and Stork, "They Control the Hill," 27.

52. Lecture by Hussein Ibish, October 27, 2008, Bahrain Center for Studies and Research, www.bcsr.gov.bh/BCSR/En/News/2008/2ndnov2008news.htm.

1. Urofsky, We Are One, 124.

2. Duncan L. Clarke and Eric Flohr, "Christian Churches and the Palestine Question," *Journal of Palestine Studies* (Summer 1992): 69, 72.

3. Uri Bialer, *Cross on the Star of David* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2008), 3; Paul Merkley, *Christian Attitudes towards the State of Israel* (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2001), 136–38.

4. Grose, *Israel*, 215–16.

5. Baram, Department of State, 309n.

6. Bialer, Cross on the Star, 4.

7. Ibid., 4; Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 140.

8. Bialer, Cross on the Star, 7–8.

9. Merkley, *Christian Attitudes*, 6–7.

11. Bialer, Cross on the Star, 23; Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 141–42.

12. Bialer, Cross on the Star, 23.

14. Memorandum of a telephone conversation between the secretary of state in Washington and Dr. Roswell Barnes in New York, February 22, 1957, in *FRUS*, 1957, vol. 17 (Arab-Israeli Dispute), 239–40.

15. Near East Report, July 2, 1963.

16. Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 149.

17. Ibid., 162; Judith Hershcopf Banki, *Christian Reactions to the Middle East Crisis*, pamphlet (New York: American Jewish Committee, 1967), 3.

18. Banki, *Christian Reactions*, 17. A July 1967 poll indicated that 82 percent of Americans believed Israel's existence should be accepted by the Arab states, and 79 percent opposed UN condemnation of Israel as the aggressor in the war.

19. Near East Report, March 4, 1970.

20. Near East Report, May 3, 1972.

. Urofsky, *We Are One*, 364–65.

22. Judith Hershcopf Banki, *Anti-Israel Influence in American Churches* (New York: American Jewish Committee, 1979), 4.

23. Adam Gregerman, "Old Wine in New Bottles: Liberation Theology and the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict," *Journal of Ecumenical Studies* (Summer–Fall 2004).

24. Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 162.

25. Urofsky, We Are One, 433; Emerson, American House of Saud, 280; Banki, Anti-Israel Influence, 12–13.

26. Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 77–79.

28. Letter from James Fine, board chair, and Warren Clark, executive director, CMEP, to Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, March 2, 2009.

29. Marrar, "Lobbying Public Opinion," 34.

30. "Vigilance against Anti-Jewish Ideas and Bias," Presbyterian Church (USA) Office of Interfaith Relations, May 2008. Joint statement signed by the American Jewish Committee, American Jewish Congress, B'nai B'rith International, the Central Conference of American Rabbis, Hadassah, Jewish Council for Public Affairs, Jewish Reconstructionist Federation, the Rabbinical Assembly, United Synagogue of Conservative Judaism, Union for Reform Judaism, Women's League for Conservative Judaism, and Women of Reform Judaism, June 2008.

31. "Executive Committee Statement on Israel/Palestine: The Time Is Ripe to Do What Is Right," World Council of Churches, May 16–19, 2006.

32. Merkley, Christian Attitudes, 217–18.

33. Merkley, American Presidents, 140 (italics in original).

1. Deborah M. Levy, "Advice for Sale," Foreign Policy, Summer 1987, 64–76.

2. Unger, House of Bush, 153.

3. Ibid., 199–200.

4. Ibid., 175–76n; Peter Baker and Charlie Savage, "In Clinton List, a Veil Is Lifted on Foundation," *New York Times*, December 18, 2008; Susan Schmidt, Margaret Coker, and Jay Solomon, "Clinton Reveals Donors," *Wall Street Journal*, December 19, 2008; John Solomon and Jeffrey H. Birnbaum, "Clinton Library Got Funds from Abroad," *Washington Post*, December 15, 2007. The list of donors also includes prominent supporters of Israel, but there is a difference between American citizens offering support and foreign governments.

5. Jonathan Wells, Jack Meyers, and Maggie Mulvihill, "Bush Advisers Cashed In on Saudi Gravy Train," *Boston Herald*, December 11, 2001. 6. Evan Thomas, "Peddling Influence," *Time*, March 3, 1986; *Near East Report*, March 31, 1986, p. 51.

7. David S. Hilzenrath, "From Public Life to Private Business," Washington Post, May 28, 2006.

 ${\bf 8.\ The\ Cohen\ Group,\, www.cohengroup.net/expertise/middle\_east.cfm.}$ 

9. Address by William Cohen to Eighth Herzliya Conference, April 2008; Eric Rosenberg, "William Cohen Pushes Mideast Arms Deal," Muckety.com, January 3, 2008, http://news.muckety.com/2008/01/03/william-cohen-pushes-foreign-arms-deal/271.

10. Posner, Secrets of the Kingdom, 84; Tom Hamburger and Josh Meyer, "Former FBI Director Defends Saudi Prince from Bribery Allegations," Chicago Tribune, April 7, 2009. Freeh complained that the Saudis would not allow the FBI to interview suspects in the 1996 Khobar Towers bombing and blamed President Clinton for not pressuring the Saudis to cooperate. He later praised Prince Bandar for his cooperation. Louis J. Freeh, "Remember Khobar Towers," Wall Street Journal, May 20, 2003.

11. Emerson, American House of Saud, 114-115.

12. Interview with Brent Scowcroft, *Frontline*, October 2001; Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness*.

13. Eli Lake, "Baker Panel Aide Expects Israel Will Be Pressed," *New York Sun*, November 29, 2006; Ed Lasky, "Will James Baker Stay True to Form?" *American Thinker*, November 13, 2006.

14. Scheuer on Glenn Beck, Fox News, June 30, 2009; Michael Scheuer, "Lobby? What Lobby?" antiwar.com, February 10, 2009.

15. Philip Giraldi, "America's Israeli-Occupied Media," antiwar.com, August 12, 2008, www.antiwar.com/orig/giraldi.php?articleid=13288; Giraldi, "Attack on Iran: Pre-emptive Nuclear War," *Global Research* (August 2, 2005).

16. Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 260; Ed Magnuson, "Pursuing the Money Connections," *Time*, January 26, 2007.

17. Quoted in Unger, House of Bush, 167.

18. Ibid., 168–69; Baer, 49; Jonathan Wells, Jack Meyers, and Maggie Mulvihill, "Bush Advisers Cashed In"; *Near East Report*, February 12, 1975.

19. Crowe, America for Sale, 145–46; Emerson, American House of Saud, 100.

20. Council for the National Interest, www.cnionline.org/. The quotations were on the site as recently as June 2008, but have been removed from CNI's newer site.

21. Chas W. Freeman Jr., "Remarks to the MIT Security Studies Program," February 11, 2008.

22. Larry Cohler-Esses, "Freeman, Straight, No Chaser, as Critic of Israel," *Forward*, March 25, 2009.

23. "Blame 'the Lobby,' " Washington Post, March 12, 2009.

24. Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness*, 51–52, 123. The largest donors to MEI, contributors of \$25,000 or more, are part of the "President's Circle." The 2007 members of the circle were: Chevron, Conoco-Phillips Corporation, ExxonMobil, Raytheon, Saudi Aramco and Shell Oil Company. Middle East Institute, www.mideasti.org/membership/supporters, August 2, 2008.

25. Matt Welch, "Shilling for the House of Saud," *National Post*, June 16, 2008.

26. Murawiec, *Princes of Darkness*, 129–30; Seth Lipsky, "Ned Walker's Wrong Turn," *Wall Street Journal*, November 28, 2001.

27. Interview with Andrew I. Killgore, ADST, June 15, 1988; Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 257; Kaplan, *Arabists*, 253, quoting *Saudi Report*, September 6, 1982; *Near East Report*, July 27, 1998.

28. Interview with John Duke Anthony, "To the Point," NPR, July 31, 2007.

1. "Arabic, Arabists and Academic," Saudi Aramco World, May/June 1979.

2. Leila Beckwith, "Anti-Zionism/Anti-Semitism at the University of California—Irvine," in *Academics against Israel and the Jews*, ed. Manfred Gerstenfeld (Jerusalem: Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, 2007), 115.

3. Allison Hoffman, "Yale Students 'End' US-Israel Relations," *Jerusalem Post*, September 13, 2008.

4. Palestine Solidarity Movement, www.palestinesolidaritymovement.org/pointsofunity.htm (August 15, 2007). Site no longer available.

5. Richard Lacayo, "A Campus War over Israel," *Time*, October 7, 2002; address at morning prayers, Memorial Church, Cambridge, Massachusetts, September 17, 2002, Office of the President, Harvard University.

6. Hampshire College's Students for Justice in Palestine group accused six companies that the college invested school assets in of profiting from or supporting Israel's occupation of the Palestinian territories. The board of trustees held a review of the companies in which it invested funds and found that two hundred of the companies violated the college's standards for social responsibility (unfair labor practices, environmental abuse, military weapons manufacturing, etc.). The board approved a proposal to divest school assets from those companies. Three of the companies had been previously named by the pro-Palestinian group, which then released a statement claiming that Hampshire was the first American college to divest from Israel. School officials said that their decision had nothing to with Israel, but that the three companies had failed a screen for socially responsible investing because of their sales of military equipment and their employee safety record. The college leadership released a statement that insisted that the "decision expressly did not pertain to a political movement or single out businesses active in a specific region or country." "Statement of Clarification Regarding Trustees' Actions on College Investments," Hampshire College, 2009.

7. "Israel Boycott Movement Comes to U.S.," *Inside Higher Ed*, January 26, 2009; Raphael Ahren, "For First Time, U.S. Professors Call for Academic and Cultural Boycott of Israel," *Haaretz*, January 29, 2009; Erin Sheley, "War of Silence," *Weekly Standard*, March 20, 2009.

8. Joel Beinin, "Middle East Studies after September 11," 2002 MESA presidential address, *MESA Bulletin*, Summer 2003; *In Search of Israel Studies: A Survey of Israel Studies on American College Campuses* (Washington, D.C.: Israel on Campus Coalition, 2006).

9. "A Scattering of Scholars," Saudi Aramco World, May/June 1979.

10. Elath, Zionism at the U.N., 167.

11. Martin Kramer, *Ivory Towers on Sand* (Washington, D.C.: Washington Institute for Near East Policy, 2001), 16; Marla Braverman, "The Arabist Predicament," *Azure* 15 (Summer 2003): 176–84.

12. "A Scattering of Scholars," Saudi Aramco World, May/June 1979.

13. John. L. Esposito, "The Future of Islam," *Fletcher Forum* (Summer 2001): 32.

14. Letter from John L. Esposito to Judge Leonie Brinkema, July 2, 2008; Daniel Pipes, "John Esposito and Me," September 10, 2007, updated October 2, 2008, www.danielpipes.org/blog/2007/09/john-esposito-and-me.

15. Scott Jaschik, "Campus Watch in the Media: Professor John L. Esposito: A Profile," *Muslim Weekly*, March 21, 2005; John L. Esposito and John O. Voll, "Sudan and Saudi Arabia: Who Speaks for Islam?" *Washington Post*, November 30, 2007; Nigel Duara, "A Perspective on Islam: Prof. Esposito Explains Reasons for Modern Views, Policies," *Missourian*, April 11, 2005.

16. Robert Satloff, "Just Like Us! Really?" *Weekly Standard*, May 12, 2008; John L. Esposito and Dalia Mogahed, *Who Speaks for Islam? What a Billion Muslims Really Think* (New York: Gallup Press, 2007).

17. Matt Corrade, "Lack of Openness Makes Scholarly Discussion of Islam Dangerous, Says Bernard Lewis," *Congressional Quarterly's Homeland Security News and Analysis*, April 27, 2008.

18. Beinin, "Middle East Studies."

19. Charlotte Allen, "Taste: Bernard Lewis Takes on Political Correctness in Middle East Studies," *Wall Street Journal*, May 2, 2008.

. Katie Reedy, "The Rationale of Richard Bulliet," *Bwog*, September 27, 2007, http://bwog.net/2007/09/27/the-rationale-of-richard-bulliet.

21. Franck Salameh, "Seeking True Diversity in Middle East Studies," FrontPageMagazine.com, January 16, 2008 (emphasis in original).

22. Martin Kramer, "MESA: The Academic Intifada," November 21, 2005, www.geocities.com/martinkramerorg/2005\_11\_21.htm.

23. Ali Banuazizi, "In These Times . . . ," *MESA Newsletter*, May 2005. See also Lisa Anderson, "Scholarship, Policy Debate and Conflict: Why We Study the Middle East and Why It Matters," 2003 MESA presidential address, *MESA Bulletin*, Summer 2004.

24. Katrina Thomas, "America as Alma Mater," Saudi Aramco World, May/June 1979.

25. Quoted from textbooks in Center for Religious Freedom of Hudson Institute, 2008 Update: Saudi Arabia's Curriculum of Intolerance (Washington, D.C.: Hudson Institute, 2008).

26. Center for Religious Freedom of Hudson Institute, 2008 Update.

27. "Saudi Arabia," International Religious Freedom Report 2009, U.S. Department of State, October 26, 2009. See also Neil MacFarquhar, "A Nation Challenged: Education; Anti-Western and Extremist Views Pervade Saudi Schools," *New York Times*, October 19, 2001.

28. Jack Fairweather, "Saudi-Backed Hate Propaganda Exposed," WashingtonPost.com, September 3, 2008, http://newsweek.washingtonpost.com/postglobal/islamsadvance/2008/09/saud i-backed\_hate\_propaganda\_e.html.

29. Murawiec, Princes of Darkness, 51.

30. Vitalis, America's Kingdom, 145.

31. Philip Harsham and Robert Azzi, "Arabs in America," Saudi Aramco World,

May/June 1979.

32. Emerson, American House of Saud, 294–95.

33. Julia Duin, "Saudis Give Big to U.S. Colleges," *Washington Times*, December 10, 2007.

34. Jonathan Jaffit, "Fighting Sheikh Zayed's Funding of Islamic Studies at Harvard Divinity School: A Case Study," Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, November 17, 2005, www.jcpa.org/phas/phas-jaffit-05.htm.

35. Kathy Boccella, "Temple University Rejects IIIT Funding for Islamic Chair Honoring Mahmoud Ayoub Citing Concerns about Terror Ties," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 5, 2008; IIIT Web site, www.iiit.org/ (September 2, 2008), accessed September 23, 2008.

36. Near East Report, January 9, 1974.

37. Emerson, American House of Saud, 303.

38. Hudson's expertise on Libya is revealed in his book *Arab Politics*, which fawningly talks about one of the world's most autocratic leaders and leading supporters of terrorism. He calls Qaddafi "handsome," "youthful," and heroic," and observes that "he frequently threatens to retire completely and never tires of insisting that Libyans must learn to govern themselves rather than relying on a particular leader." More than thirty years later, Qaddafi remains in power. Seth Cropsey, "Arab Money and the Universities," *Commentary* (April 1979).

39. Krogh said he lobbied members of Congress "in a personal capacity." *Near East Report*, April 9, 1980, 73; Paul Findley, *They Dare to Speak Out* (Westport, Conn.: Lawrence Hill, 1985), 195–200.

40. Emerson, *American House of Saud*, 304; Lawrence Feinberg, "GU's Agile Leader," *Washington Post*, December 30, 1980.

41. Near East Report, September 11, 1989, 158; Murawiec, Princes of Darkness, 123.

42. Prittie and Nelson, Economic War, 186–87.

43. Chris Cottrell, "Indiana University Considers Removing Segregationist's Name from Building," *Eagle*, April 30, 2007; Baer, *Sleeping with the Devil*, 42; Paul Findley, *They Dare to Speak Out*, 189–95.

44. Prittie and Nelson, Economic War, 187.

45. John L. Esposito, "A Man and His Vision," in *Hasib Sabbagh: From Palestinian Refugee to Citizen of the World*, ed. Mary-Jane Deeb and Mary E. King (Lanham, Md.: University Press of America, 1996), 71–82; Aileen Vincent-Barwood, "Georgetown's Bridge of Faith," *Saudi Aramco World*, May/June 1998.

46. Details of Wolf letter in Steven Emerson, "Wolf to Georgetown: Detail Use of Saudi Millions," *IPT News*, February 15, 2008, and DeGioia's February 22, 2008, response can be found at the Investigative Project, www.investigativeproject.org/documents/misc/104.pdf.

47. Catherine Philip, "West Turns Blind Eye to Friend It Dare Not Offend," London Times, March 26, 2009. Prince Alaweed bin Talal also gave £16 million to Cambridge and Edinburgh universities to set up research centers to promote a better understanding of Islam. The agreement was signed at Buckingham Palace and attended by the Duke of Edinburgh. Richard Garner, "Saudi Prince Gives Universities £16 million for Study of Islam," *Independent*, May 8, 2008. King Fahd gave another £20 million to establish the Oxford Centre for Islamic Studies. These are just the latest investments by the Arab lobby in the UK. According to the Brunel University Centre for Intelligence and Security Studies, eight British universities received more than £233.5 million from Saudi and Muslim sources since 1995, the largest source of external funding. The center's director, Anthony Glees, says that the universities engage in anti-Western propaganda and a one-sided presentation of Islam and the Middle East. He reported, for example, that 70 percent of the politics lecturers at St. Anthony's College, Oxford, were "implacably hostile" to the West and Israel, a charge Oxford denied (Ben Leach, "'Extremism' Fear over Islam Studies Donations," *Telegraph*, April 14, 2008. See also Melanie Phillips, "The Jihad Against Britain's Jews," *Spectator*, February 10, 2009.

48. Giuliana Vetrano, "No Strings Attached?" *Harvard Crimson*, March 8, 2006; Arthur Clark, "The New Push for Middle East Studies," *Saudi Aramco World*, January/February 2003; Stanley Kurtz, "Saudi in the Classroom," *National Review*, July 25, 2007; Ben Shapiro, "When Harvard Met Saudi," *Human Events*, December 28, 2005.

49. Thomas, "America as Alma Mater."

50. Department of Education, www.nationalreview.com/kurtz/allforeigngiftsreport.html.

51. There is some controversy about Khalidi's connection to the PLO, and he has denied being a spokesman, but Martin Kramer has produced a number of items to document Khalidi's role with the PLO. Martin Kramer, "Khalidi of the PLO," October 30, 2008, http://sandbox.blog-city.com/khalidi\_of\_the\_plo.htm.

52. Martin Kramer, www.geocities.com/martinkramerorg/2003\_09\_08.htm; Jacob Gershman, "Columbia Failed to Report Saudi Gift," *New York Sun*, January 30, 2004. Donors to the Said chair at Columbia: Yusef Abu Khadra, Abdel Muhsen Al-Qattan, Ramzi A. Dalloul, Richard and Barbara Debs, Richard B. Fisher, Gordon Gray Jr., Daoud Hanania, Rita E. Hauser, Walid H. Kattan, Said T. Khory, Munib R. Masri, Morgan Capital & Energy, Olayan Charitable Trust, Hasib Sabbagh, Kamal A. Shair, Abdul Shakashir, Abdul Majeed Shoman, Jean Stein, and United Arab Emirates.

53. Ann Mosely Lesch, "Promoting Academic Freedom: Risks and Responsibilities," 1995 MESA presidential address, *MESA Bulletin*, July 1996.

54. Bari Weiss, "New Columbia Hire Backed Academic Boycott of Israel," *New York Sun*, September 12, 2008.

55. Arthur Clark, "The New Push for Middle East Studies," *Saudi Aramco World*, January/February 2003.

56. "Educators to Saudi Arabia Program," Institute of International Education, www.iie.org/programs/aramco/; Rachel Ehrenfeld and Alyssa A. Lappen, "The Progress of Hassan al-Banna's Vision," *American Thinker*, November 24, 2006.

57. Zvika Krieger, "The Emir of NYU," New York, April 13, 2008.

58. Chronicle of Higher Education, quoted in "New Coverage of Western Universities in the Middle East and South Korea and a List of Some Foreign Universities with Branches in Gulf Countries," *GSED—Global Studies in Education Digest*, April 2, 2008, http://gsed.wordpress.com/2008/04/02/articles-new-coverage-of-western-universities-in-the-middle-east-and-south-korea-and-a-list-of-some-foreign-universities-with-branches-in-gulf-countries/.

59. Zvika Krieger, "Desert Bloom," *Chronicle of Higher Education*, March 28, 2008.

60. Murawiec, Princes of Darkness, 51.

61. Emerson, American House of Saud, 166.

62. Ira Katznelson, chair, Lisa Anderson, Farah Griffin, Jean E. Howard, and Mark Mazower, "Ad Hoc Grievance Committee Report," Columbia University, March 28, 2005, www.columbia.edu/cu/news/05/03/ad\_hoc\_grievance\_committee\_report.html . See, for example, Joseph Massad, "The Gaza Ghetto Uprising," *Electronic Intifada*, January 4, 2009; Massad, "The Legacy of Jean-Paul Sartre," *Al-Ahram Weekly Online*, January 30–February 5, 2003, http://weekly.ahram.org.eg/2003/623/op33.htm.

63. "Columbia Unbecoming," www.columbiaunbecoming.com (site no longer available); Douglas Feiden, "Hate 101, Climate of Hate Rocks Columbia University," *Daily News*, November 21, 2004; Jamie Glazov, "The Campus War Against Israel and the Jews: Joseph Massad," FrontPage.com, October 2, 2009; Deborah Passner, "The Columbia Battleground," Committee for Accuracy in Middle East Reporting in America, March 31, 2005.

64. Katznelson et al., "Ad Hoc Grievance Committee Report." Among the many stories on the controversy at Columbia, see U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, "Campus Anti-Semitism," U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, Washington, D.C., November 18, 2005. Columbia president Bollinger declined to participate and Professors DeGenova and Dabashi submitted statements denying they were anti-Semitic or had made any anti-Semitic remarks. Sam Dillon, "Columbia to Check Reports of Anti-Jewish Harassment," New York Times, October 29, 2004; "Bollinger's Blindness," New York Sun, October 22, 2004; Jeffrey Amlin, "Columbia to Probe Faculty Remarks," Harvard Crimson, October 29, 2004; Nat Hentoff, "Columbia Still Unbecoming," Village Voice, March 4, 2005; Jacob Gershman, "Anti-Israel Professor Is Defended," New York Sun, October 26, 2004; Jacob Gershman, "Committee Investigating Bias May Have Known about Intolerance," New York Sun. November 2, 2004; Robin Finn, "At the Center of an Academic Storm, a Lesson in Calm," New York Times, April 8, 2005; N. R. Kleinfield, "Mideast Tensions Are Getting Personal on Campus at Columbia," New York Times, January 18, 2005; Alec Magnet, "Columbia Dean Admits Taking Saudi Junket," New York Sun, January 11, 2006.

65. "Ad Hoc Grievance Committee Report," *Columbia News*, March 28, 2005; Karen W. Arenson, "Columbia Panel Clears Professors of Anti-Semitism," *New York Times*, March 31, 2005; Karen W. Arenson, "Panel's Report on Faculty at Columbia Spurs Debate," *New York Times*, April 1, 2005.

66. Liel Leibovitz, "Battle of the Chairs," *Moment Magazine*, February 2006.

67. Nathaniel Popper, "Israel Studies Gain on Campus as Disputes Grow," *Forward*, March 25, 2005.

68. Michael C. Duke, "Rice U Program on Gaza 'Crisis' Perverted by Anti-Israel Advocacy," *Jewish Herald-Voice*, January 29, 2009.

69. Ilan Benjamin and Tammi Rossman-Benjamin, "The Faculty Is Far More Problematic," Scholars for Peace in the Middle East, http://spme.net/cgibin/articles.cgi?ID=3925.

70. "Convention News and Program Update," Modern Language Association of America, December 27, 2008; Resolution from the 2008 Delegate Assembly approved December 10, 2009, www.mla.org/governance/mla\_resolutions/2008\_resolutions.

71. Gary Schiff, *Middle East Centers at Selected American Universities* (New York: American Jewish Committee, 1981), 39.

 Stanley Kurtz, "Saudi in the Classroom: A Fundamental Front in the War," National Review Online, July 25, 2007, http://article.nationalreview.com/print/? q=YjRhZjYwMjU4MGY5ODJmM2MzNGNhNzljMzk4ZDFiYmQ=. 2. National Resource Centers (NRC) Program and Foreign Language and Area Studies (FLAS) Fellowship Program, U.S. Department of Education, FY 2006–2009, www.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ope/iegps/nrcflasgrantees2006-09.pdf. The seventeen centers are Columbia, Georgetown, Harvard, NYU, Ohio State, Princeton, University of Arizona, Berkeley, UCLA, University of Chicago, University of Illinois, University of Michigan, University of Pennsylvania, University of Texas, University of Utah, University of Washington, and Yale.

3. Arthur Clark, "The New Push for Middle East Studies," *Saudi Aramco World*, January/February 2003.

4. Carol Karsch, "Propaganda in the Classroom," *Midstream*, March 1986; Arthur Clark, "The New Push for Middle East Studies."

5. Schiff, Middle East Centers, 10.

6. JTA, "Tainted Teachings," October 27, 2005, www.campuswatch.org/article/id/2247.

7. Palestinian American Research Center, http://parc-us-pal.org. An earlier mission statement had mentioned cooperation with Israeli scholars. That has been deleted.

8. Jonathan Schanzer, "Follow the Money behind Anti-Israel Invective on Campus," *Camera on Campus*, Spring 2009.

9. Jonathan Schanzer, "PARC's Anti-Israel Polemics," National Review Online, July 11, 2008, http://article.nationalreview.com/363061/parcs-anti-israel-polemics/jonathan-schanzer.

10. Schiff, Middle East Centers, 38–39.

11. Mitchell Bard, *Rewriting History in Textbooks* (Washington, D.C.: AICE, 1993).

12. Gary A. Tobin and Dennis R. Ybarra, *The Trouble with Textbooks* (Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books, 2008).

13. William J. Bennetta, "How a Public School in Scottsdale, Arizona Subjected Students to Islamic Indoctrination," www.textbookleague.org/tci-az.htm.

14. Tobin and Ybarra, Trouble with Textbooks.

15. JTA, "Tainted Teachings," pt. 2.

16. Sandra Stotsky, *The Stealth Curriculum: Manipulating America's History Teachers* (Washington, D.C.: Thomas B. Fordham Foundation, 2004).

18. "From the Saudis to Your Children," *California Catholic Daily*, August 10, 2007.

19. "Propaganda, Proselytizing, and Public Education: A Critique of the Arab World Studies Notebook," American Jewish Committee, February 2005, www.ajc.org/site/apps/nlnet/content2.aspx? c=ijITI2PHKoG&b=838459&ct=1054741.

20. William J. Bennetta, "Arab World Studies Notebook Lobs Muslim Propaganda at Teachers," October 8, 2003, www.textbookleague.org/spwich.htm.

21. "From the Saudis to Your Children"; Sarah Stern, "The Wahhabi Jihad for Young American Minds," *inFocus*, Winter 2008.

22. Joe Kaufman, "The Return of the CAIR Quran," FrontPageMagazine.com, February 27, 2008.

23. Valerie Strauss and Emily Wax, "Where Two Worlds Collide: Muslim Schools Face Tension of Islamic, U.S. Views," *Washington Post*, February 25, 2002; "Islamic Groups Hit Curriculum at Saudi School," *Washington Times*, August 2, 2004; Jerry Markson and Ben Hubbard, "Review Finds Slurs in '06 Saudi Texts," *Washington Post*, July 15, 2008; Gold, *Hatred's Kingdom*, 4.

24. Matthew Barakat, "Saudi Academy in Va. Revises Islamic History Books," *Washington Post*, March 12, 2009.

25. Cinnamon Stillwell, "U.S. Soldiers Learning Arabic at Wahhabist Islamic Saudi Academy," Pajamasmedia, May 10, 2008, http://cinnamonstillwell.blogspot.com/2008/05/us-soldiers-learning-arabic-at.html.

26. Valerie Strauss, "Muslim School Withdraws from Association—Saudi-Funded Academy Loses Accreditation—Va. Agency Had Raised Questions," *Washington Post*, July 11, 2002; Kirsten Downey, "Board Extends Saudi School's Lease," *Washington Post*, May 22, 2008; Michael Birnbaum, "Fairfax, Va., Board Approves Saudi Academy Plan," *Washington Post*, August 4, 2009.

27. U.S. Commission on International Religious Freedom, press release, June 11, 2008.

28. Center for Religious Freedom of Hudson Institute, 2008 Update.

29. Khaled Abu Toameh, "On Campus: The Pro-Palestinians' Real Agenda," *Hudson New York*, March 24, 2009.

30. Catherine Philip, "West Turns Blind Eye to Friend It Dare Not Offend."

31. Abu Toameh, "Pro-Palestinians' Real Agenda."

1. Urofsky, We Are One, 302.

2. Doreen Carvajal, "Britain, a Destination for 'Libel Tourism,' " *New York Times*, January 20, 2008.

3. Bill Gertz, "Inside the Ring—Coughlin Sacked," *Washington Times*, January 4, 2008.

4. Alan Dershowitz, *The Case for Israel* (Hoboken, N.J.: John Wiley & Sons, 2003), 183.

5. Schwartz, Two Faces of Islam, 291–92.

6. Pollack, "Saudi Arabia and the United States."

7. Baer, Sleeping with the Devil, 11.

8. "Reforms and Relations: Perspectives on the Kingdom—A Conversation with Amb Chas Freeman," SUSRIS, October 8, 2008, www.saudi-us-relations.org/articles/2008/interviews/081008-freeman-interview.html.

9. Mitchell G. Bard, Will Israel Survive? (New York: Palgrave, 2007), 221.

10. Interview with Hume Horan, November 3, 2000, transcript, ADST.

11. Ibid. When President Bush organized a peace conference in Annapolis, Maryland, in 2007, the Saudis insisted on going in and out the back door to avoid the Israelis.

12. Joseph Kraft, "Those Arabists in the State Department," *New York Times*, November 7, 1971.

13. Jackson Diehl, "Abbas's Waiting Game," Washington Post, May 29, 2009.

14. Randa Habib, "US Has New Mideast Peace Plan, Says Jordan King," *Sydney Morning Herald*, May 17, 2009; Tzvi Ben Gedalyahu, "Report: Obama's Master Plan for the Middle East," *Arutz Sheva*, May 6, 2009.

15. Allison Hoffman, "New York: A Peace of His Mind," *Jerusalem Post*, May 7, 2009; Christopher Dickey, "'Not the Same America,' "*Newsweek*, June 15, 2009.

16. Daniel Pipes, "Both Sides of Their Mouths," *Jerusalem Post*, August 4, 1993.

17. Bronson, Thicker Than Oil, 240.

18. David T. Dumke, "Saudi Arabia and Congress: Understanding the Tension," Saudi–US Relations Information Service, March 15, 2006.

19. Robert G. Kaiser and David B. Ottaway, "Saudi Leader's Anger Revealed Shaky Ties; Bush's Response Eased a Deep Rift on Middle East Policy," *Washington Post*, February 10, 2002.

20. Near East Report, August 15, 1973, 131.

21. Khaled Abu Toameh, "What Does 'Pro-Palestinian' Really Mean," *Hudson New York*, November 17, 2009, www.hudsonny.org/2009/11/what-does-propalestinian-really-mean.php.

22. An interesting case study of European behavior was the decision of the British government to release from prison the terrorist convicted of blowing up a Pan Am airliner over Lockerbie, Scotland. Reports indicated that Libya made the release of the terrorist a condition for concluding a multibillion-dollar oil and gas deal with British Petroleum. The British government denied there was any quid pro quo and insisted its decision was a humanitarian one based on the prisoner's ill health. In fact, he died shortly after being returned to Libya. Jason Allardyce, "Lockerbie Bomber 'Set Free for Oil,' " Sunday Times, August 30, 2009.

23. Kofi A. Annan, "10 Years After—A Farewell Statement to the General Assembly," United Nations, September 19, 2006, www.un.org/News/ossg/sg/stories/statements\_full.asp?statID=4.

24. New York Times, December 17, 1991.

25. Benny Avni, "Bolton Scores U.N. on Stance toward Israel," *New York Sun*, January 13, 2006; Reuters, December 2, 2007.

26. "Israel's Bombardment of Gaza Is Not Self-Defence—It's a War Crime," *Sunday Times*, January 11, 2009; Bernard Josephs, "Dispute Over 'Biased' Gaza Inquiry Professor," *The Jewish Chronicle*, August 27, 2009.

27. "Excerpts from Interview with U.N. Ambassador Susan E. Rice," *Washington Post*, September 22, 2009.

28. House Resolution 867, approved 344–36, November 3, 2009. See also "Israel's Initial Reaction to the Report of the Goldstone Fact-Finding Mission," Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, September 15, 2009; Gerald M. Steinberg, "UN Smears Israeli Self-Defense as War Crimes," *Wall Street Journal*, September 16, 2009; "Israel's Analysis and Comments on the Gaza Fact-Finding Mission Report," Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, September 15, 2009; Jonathan D. Halevi, "Analysis: Blocking the Truth behind the Gaza War," *Jerusalem Post*, September 21, 2009.